

https://theses.gla.ac.uk/

Theses Digitisation:

https://www.gla.ac.uk/myglasgow/research/enlighten/theses/digitisation/

This is a digitised version of the original print thesis.

Copyright and moral rights for this work are retained by the author

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This work cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given

Enlighten: Theses <u>https://theses.gla.ac.uk/</u> research-enlighten@glasgow.ac.uk

AN INVESTIGATION OF THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE AND OUTCOME IN PATIENTS WITH BREAST CANCER

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE UNIVERSITY OF GLASGOW

FOR THE DEGREE OF

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY (PhD)

IN THE FACULTY OF MEDICINE

$\mathbf{B}\mathbf{Y}$

DR. AFRA M. S. AL MURRI

M.B.B.S., M.Sc. (Med.Sci.), F.R.C.S.

BASED ON WORK CONDUCTED IN THE UNIVERSITY DEPARTMENT OF

SURGERY

ROYAL AND WESTERN INFIRMARIES, GLASGOW

2007

© AFRA M. S. AL MURRI

eren de la composition de la c

ProQuest Number: 10391293

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



ProQuest 10391293

Published by ProQuest LLC (2017). Copyright of the Dissertation is held by the Author.

All rights reserved.

This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC.

ProQuest LLC. 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106 – 1346

AN ENVERTHIATION OF THE RELATED SHALLS SET AND SERVICE FOR THE CONTRACT AND OF HEALTH IN THE SERVICE AND OF HEALTH IN

· 新台湾、主义治学、中国学校学校、中国、中国、伊尔博教学会会教授者。

用人 机输入软件 软件 化合金

LEAR MEDIO INSTANCE

一次行题: 招标 图 不可用 医闭口 自自 招

7 V.

THE BALL & MARIA SPI

小村等 法上世的联系的 医外丛组织术

CALLER FREE CHARTERS OF CHILDREND AND A CHARTER OF

27 N. M. W.

ACAD2211年11米月4月1日日日、新潟X科研 412月1日1日日

「「解释」日本に、「おおいて」」という。



TABLE OF CONTENTS

-84

LIST OF TABLES	5
LIST OF FIGURES	6
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	8
AUTHOR'S DECLARATION	9
PUBLICATIONS	10
DEDICATION	11
SUMMARY OF THESIS	12

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1	1 Epidemiology of breast cancer		16
	1.1.1	Incidence and mortality	16
	1.1.2	Aetiology and risk factors	18
1.2	Anato	omy of the breast	28
1.3	Patho	logy of breast cancer	31
	1.3.1	In situ carcinomas of the breast	31
	1.3.2	Invasive carcinomas of the breast	36
	1.3.3	Spread of breast cancer	38
	1.3.4	Histological grading of breast cancer	39
	1.3.5	Staging of breast cancer	39
	1.3.6	Prognostic and predictive factors in breast cancer	45
	1.3.7	The Nottingham Prognostic Index	56

1,4	Mana	gement of breast cancer	57
	1.4.1	Clinical presentation and assessment of breast cancer	58
	1.4.2	Surgical treatment	62
	1.4.3	Radiotherapy in breast cancer	71
	1.4.4	Hormonal therapy in breast cancer	74
	1.4.5	Chemotherapy in breast cancer	77
	1.4.6	Biological therapy in breast cancer	82
	1.4.7	Follow-up	83
1.5	The s	stemic and local inflammatory response in breast cancer	85
	1.5.1	Systemic inflammatory response	88
	1.5.2	Immune-cellular infiltration	100
	1.5.3	Angiogenesis	105
	1.5.4	Interleukin-6	107
	1.5.5	Cyclo-oxygenase-2	112
	1.5.6	Hypothesis and aims	118

....

CHAPTER 2: EVALUATION OF AN INFLAMMATION-BASED PROGNOSTIC SCORE (GPS) IN PATIENTS WITH METASTATIC BREAST CANCER

1

. . .

2.1	Introduction	120
2.2	Patients and methods	122
2.3	Results	124
2.4	Discussion	126

CHAPTER 3: EVALUATION OF THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE SYSTEMIC INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE AND CANCER SPECIFIC SURVIVAL IN PATIENTS WITH PRIMARY OPERABLE BREAST CANCER

3.1	Introduction	131
3.2	Patients and methods	133
3.3	Results	135
3.4	Discussion	138

CHAPTER 4: THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE SYSTEMIC INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE, TUMOUR PROLIFERATIVE ACTIVITY, T-LYMPHOCYTIC AND MACROPHAGE INFILTRATION, MICROVESSEL DENSITY AND SURVIVAL IN PATIENTS WITH PRIMARY OPERABLE BREAST CANCER

4.1	Introduction	143
4.2	Patients and methods	146
4.3	Results	165
4 .4	Discussion	168
СНАР	TER 5: CONCLUSION	175
REFE	RENCES	183
APPEI	NDICES	218

LIST OF TABLES

	Page No.
Table 1.1: Established and probable risk factors for breast cancer.	26
Table 1.2: Familial breast cancer.	27
Table 1.3: Comparative features of ductal and lobular carcinoma in situ.	35
Table 1.4: Histological grading system of invasive breast cancer; Elston and	
Ellis modification of Bloom and Richardson grading system.	40
Table 1.5: TNM Staging system for breast cancer.	41
Table 1.6: TNM Stage grouping for breast cancer.	44
Table 1.7: Nottingham Prognostic Index (NPI).	56
Table 1.8: Risk factors for local recurrence of breast cancer after breast	
conservation.	65
Table 2.1: Clinico-pathological characteristics in patients with metastatic	
breast cancer, univariate survival analysis.	128
Table 2.2: The relationship between clinico-pathological characteristics	
and an inflammation-based prognostic score (GPS) in patients	
with metastatic breast cancer.	129
Table 3.1: The clinical and pathological characteristics of patients with	
invasive primary operable breast cancer and survival (Relapse-	
free, Cancer-specific, Overall survival), univariate survival analysis.	141
Table 3.2: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive	
primary operable breast cancer according to albumin concentrations.	. 142
Table 4.1: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive	
primary operable breast cancer, univariate survival analysis.	173
Table 4.2: Inter-relationships between the clinico-pathological characteristics	
in patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer.	174

.

「「「「「「「「「」」」」

.

LIST OF FIGURES

	Page No.
Figure 1.1: Cross-section of the breast.	28
Figure 1.2: Levels of axillary lymph nodes.	30
Figure 1.3: Multi-step breast carcinogenesis.	32
Figure 1.4: Illustration of Scheme for the Van Nuys ductal carcinoma	
in situ (DCIS) Classification.	34
Figure 1.5: The tumour-host relationship.	86
Figure 1.6: Components of the inflammatory response.	87
Figure 1.7: Immune responses to cancer cells.	87
Figure 1.8: Characteristic patterns of change in plasma concentrations of	
some acute-phase proteins after a moderate inflammatory stimulus.	89
Figure 1.9: Prostaglandin synthesis via arachidonic acid.	112
Figure 2.1: The relationship between an inflammation-based prognostic score	
and survival in patients with metastatic breast cancer.	130
Figure 4.1: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade I (x100).	152
Figure 4.2: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade I (x200).	152
Figure 4.3: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade II (x100).	153
Figure 4.4: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade II (x200).	153
Figure 4.5: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade III (x100).	154
Figure 4.6: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade III (x200).	154
Figure 4.7: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade I (x100).	155
Figure 4.8: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade I (x200).	155
Figure 4.9: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade II (x100).	156

.

3 Sep.

10. AN

Figure 4.10: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade II (x200).	156
Figure 4.11: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade III (x100).	157
Figure 4.12: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade III (x200).	157
Figure 4.13: Invasive mucinous carcinoma- Grade I (x100).	158
Figure 4.14: Invasive mucinous carcinoma- Grade I (x200).	158
Figure 4.15: CD4+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).	159
Figure 4.16: CD4+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).	159
Figure 4.17: CD8+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).	160
Figure 4.18: CD8+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).	160
Figure 4.19: CD68+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).	161
Figure 4.20: CD68+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).	161
Figure 4.21: Ki67 immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).	162
Figure 4.22: Ki67 immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).	162
Figure 4.23: CD34+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).	163
Figure 4.24: CD34+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).	163
Figure 5.1: Possible link and relationship between NF-kB, cytokines (IL-6 & IL-10),	
acute-phase proteins and breast cancer promotion/ progression	181

i,

ž

100

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I am very grateful to the following individuals for their help, advice and encouragement during this study;

Dr Donald C. McMillan. University Department of Surgery, Royal Infirmary, Glasgow.
Prof. Colin S. McArdle. University Department of Surgery, Royal Infirmary, Glasgow.
Dr Anne-Marie McNicol. University Department of Pathology, Royal Infirmary, Glasgow.
Dr Wilson Angerson. University Department of Surgery, Royal Infirmary, Glasgow.
Miss Julie C. Doughty. University Department of Surgery, Western Infirmary, Glasgow.
Mr Christopher Wilson. University Department of Surgery, Western Infirmary, Glasgow.
Mrs Alison Lannigan. Department of Surgery, Wishaw General Hospital, Glasgow.
Mr David Murray. University Department of Pathology, Royal Infirmary, Glasgow.

I am especially grateful to the secretarial assistance of Mrs Krysia Cruickshank and to the rest of secretaries at the University Departments of Surgery (Royal and Western Infirmaries), Wishaw General Hospital, and Beatson Oncology Centre; Glasgow, and also to the breast-care nurses at the Western and Royal Infirmaries and Wishaw General Hospital.

I am mostly grateful to the Western Infirmary Breast Research Fund who generously funded this study.

AUTHOR'S DECLARATION

I declare that, the work presented in this dissertation, has been carried out solely by myself except where indicated below.

The selection of appropriate tumour-tissue sections was carried out with the assistance of Dr Elizabeth Mallon and Dr Everisto Mumba, Departments of Pathology, Western Infirmary and Wishaw General Hospital, respectively.

The immuno-histochemical tissue staining was carried out with the assistance and supervision of Dr Anne-Marie McNicol, Mr David Murray and Dr Joanne Edwards, Departments of Pathology and Surgery, Royal Infirmary, Glasgow.

The inter-observer reproducibility assessment was performed with the assistance of Mr Mustafa Hilmy and Dr Julia Bell, Departments of Surgery and Pathology, Royal Infirmary, Glasgow.

The statistical analysis was performed with the assistance of Dr Donald C. McMillan and Dr Wilson Angerson, Department of Surgery, Royal Infirmary, Glasgow.

PUBLICATIONS

The work presented in this thesis has resulted in the following publications;

- Al Murri, A.M., Doughty, J.C., Lannigan, A., Wilson, C., McArdle, C.S. & McMillan, D.C. (2004). The relationship between deprivation, tumour stage and the systemic inflammation respose in patients with primary operable breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **91**, 1063-1065.
- Al Murri, A.M., Bartlett, J.M., Canney, P.A., Doughty, J.C., Wilson, C. & McMillan, D.C. (2006). Evaluation of an inflammation-based prognostic score (GPS) in patients with metastatic breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, 94, 227-230.
- Al Murri, A.M., Wilson, C., Lannigan, A., Doughty, J.C., Angerson, W.J., McArdle, C.S. & McMillan, D.C. (2007). Evaluation of the relationship between the systemic inflammatory response and cancer specific survival in patients with primary operable breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, 96, 891-895.
- 4. Al Murri, A.M., Hilmy, M., Bell, J., Wilson, C., McNicol, A-M., Lannigan, A., Doughty, J.C. & McMillan, D.C. The relationship between the systemic inflammatory response, tumour proliferative activity, T-lymphocytic and macrophage infiltration, microvessel density and survival in patients with primary operable breast cancer (submitted to press).

DEDICATION

с і і

Dedicated to my family, friends and all who supported and encouraged me in my career and academic study.

`

SUMMARY OF THESIS

Breast caner is the commonest malignancy in women and a major cause of morbidity and mortality in the western World. Well established risk factors for breast cancer are mostly related to women's reproductive history such as early menarche, late first pregnancy and late menopause. In recent years, survival is improving due to a combination of better health education with efficient large-scale use of screening mammography and earlier detection of breast cancer, as well as, improved surgical techniques and, in particular, widespread use of adjuvant therapy. indi Ke V

....

2

•

. .

2B.

Conventional clinico-pathologic features of the patient and primary tumour at initial presentation such as age, tumour size and grade, nodal status and hormonal receptor status, are considered to be the key prognostic factors for predicting recurrence and survival and are used as a guide for appropriate therapy. However, the clinical course of breast cancer may vary from an indolent slowly progressive one to that of rapid progression and metastatic spread, and with highly variable outcomes even when these factors are taken into account. Therefore, new prognostic and predictive indicators are required to enable accurate assessment of outcomes and direct therapy towards those most likely to benefit.

It is increasingly recognised that variations in outcome in cancer patients are not solely determined by the characteristics of the tumour but also by the host-response factors. Cancer development and progression is dependent on a complex interaction of the tumour and the host inflammatory response. The local immune response with cell-mediated immune response and, in particular, the local environment of cytokines, proteases,

angiogenic and growth factors, and its subsequent systemic inflammatory response, may, in turn, stimulate tumour growth and metastasis. Recently, the systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by elevated circulating concentrations of C-reactive protein and/ or lowered albumin concentrations, has been shown to be stage independent prognostic factors in patients with a variety of cancers, including advanced systemic diseases, as well as, following a potentially curative resection of primary operable tumours. However, this complex tumour-host interaction in patients with different staged breast cancer and its prognostic value remains unclear.

. . .

4

Ċ,

. . .

3 .

÷.

-

. . . .

.

. .

In patients with metastatic breast cancer, the prognosis is generally poor and prediction of outcome remains problematical. This prognostic uncertainty has driven the search for well standardised laboratory-based parameters which have prognostic value in systemic disease. Therefore, the value of systemic inflammation-based score (Glasgow Prognostic Score, GPS) was evaluated in patients with metastatic breast cancer (n=96). The GPS was constructed as follows; patients with both an elevated C-reactive protein (>10 mg/l) and hypoalbuminaemia ($\leq 35g/l$) were allocated a score of 2. Patients in whom only one or none of these biochemical abnormalities was present were allocated a score of 1 or 0, respectively. The minimum follow-up was 7 months and the median follow-up of the survivors was 16 months. During this period 51 patients died of their cancer. On multivariate analysis, only the GPS (HR 2.26, 95% CI 1.45-3.52, P<0.001) remained significantly associated with cancer-specific survival. The median survival in these patients was 24 months, 13 months and 1 month for a GPS of 0, 1 and 2, respectively. Therefore, the presence of a systemic inflammatory response, the GPS that based on simple routinely available and well-standardised measurements, appears to be a useful independent indicator of poor outcome in patients with metastatic breast cancer.

In patients with early-staged invasive disease, the prognostic value of the relationship between the systemic inflammatory response; as evidenced by elevated C-reactive protein and lowered albumin concentrations that were measured prior to surgery, standard clinico-pathologic factors and cancer outcome was examined in 300 patients with operable primary cancer. The median follow-up of the survivors was 46 months. During this period, 37 patients relapsed and 25 died of their cancer. On multivariate analysis only tumour size (P < 0.05), albumin (P < 0.01), and systemic treatment (P < 0.0001) were significant independent predictors of relapse-free, cancer-specific and overall survival. Lower serum albumin concentrations ($\leq 43g/l$) were associated with deprivation ($P \leq 0.05$), hormonal-receptor negative tumours (P < 0.01) and significantly poorer 3-year relapse-free (85% vs 93%, P=0.001), cancer-specific (87% vs 97%, P<0.0001) and overall survival (84% vs 94%, P=0.001) rates. Therefore, these results suggest that lower pre-operative albumin concentrations, but not elevated C-reactive protein concentrations, predict relapse-free, cancer-specific and overall survival, independent of clinico-pathologic status and treatment in patients undergoing potentially curative surgery for primary operable breast cancer.

1.0 1.0.0

į

1 . . **1** . . .

ļ

13

.

1. .

.

The host-tumour interaction was further extended to examine the cell-mediated immune response, as evidenced by T-lymphocytic and macrophage infiltration, within the tumour microenvironment in association with tumour proliferative activity and microvessel density, in a subset of 168 patients, to clarify their relationship with cancer outcome following potentially curative resection for primary operable breast cancer. Tumour CD4+ and CD8+ T-lymphocyte infiltration, CD68+ macrophage infiltration and CD34+ microvessel density were assessed using immunohistochemistry and slide counting techniques. The median follow-up of the survivors was 60 months. During this period, 20 patients relapsed and 15 died of their cancer. On univariate analysis, increased lymph node involvement (P<0.01), negative hormonal-receptor status (P<0.05), lower albumin concentrations (P<0.01), increased tumour Ki-67 labelling index (P<0.05), increased tumour microvessel density (P<0.05), the extent of loco-regional control (P<0.0001) and limited systemic treatment ($P\leq0.01$) were associated with both relapse-free and cancerspecific survival. Increased tumour grade and Ki-67 proliferative activity were associated with greater tumour infiltration of CD4+ and CD8+ T-lymphocytes (P<0.05), CD68+ macrophages (P<0.05) and CD34+ microvessel density (P<0.01) but not lowered albumin concentrations. On multivariate analysis, only pre-operative albumin (P<0.05), locoregional treatment (P<0.01) and systemic treatment (P<0.05) were significant independent predictors of relapse-free and cancer-specific survival.

;

.,

34

In conclusion, the results of these studies suggest that the systemic inflammatory response, as measured by GPS, may be a useful tool in the assessment of survival in patients with systemic metastatic breast cancer. Moreover, the host inflammatory responses are closely related to poor tumour differentiation and hormone-negativity, and malignant disease progression in patients with early-staged invasive breast cancer. Furthermore, that the tumour-based cell mediated immune response and pathological factors are subordinate to the systemic factors, such as albumin, in determining survival in patients with primary loco-regional operable disease. Future prognostic studies should be large enough and over adequate follow-up time and should include all potential prognostic factors in the multivariate survival analysis.

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Epidemiology of breast cancer

1.1.1 Incidence and mortality

Breast cancer is the most common malignancy in women and a major cause of mortality and morbidity. Worldwide, it accounts for more than a fifth of all cancers, with an estimated recent incidence of more than a million new patients per year, resulting in almost 373,000 deaths (Parkin *et al.*, 2001; Boyle *et al.*, 2003). ş

and the second sec

4

.

The incidence and mortality of breast cancer varies widely around the world, with North European countries, North American and Australia having the highest rates, and Asian and African countries the lowest (Key *et al.*, 2001; Sasco, 2001; Boyle *et al.*, 2003). In recent years, breast cancer incidence has been increasing in most countries, particularly in several Asian and African countries (Sasco, 2001). Recent mortality rates have levelled off or started to decline in many western countries, such as UK, United States, Canada and Australia. Analysis of age-specific mortality rates shows that the change in mortality has occurred primarily in middle-age women and, to a lesser extent, in older women. These trends are, at least in part, attributable to large-scale use of mammograghic screening, early detection of breast cancer and, in particular, to the widespread use of adjuvant therapy (Peto *et al.*, 2000; Sasco, 2001; Jatoi and Miller, 2003).

In the UK, breast cancer continues to be the commonest cancer to affect women, with a recent annual incidence of nearly 41,000 new patients per year, accounting for almost 30 per cent of all new cancer cases in women, and with estimated lifetime risk of one in nine.

However, despite the increase in incidence, mortality rates have being falling steadily since 1990, probably due to a combination of factors including earlier diagnosis and improved treatment. In the year 2001, there were 12,994 breast cancer deaths compared to around 15,186 breast cancer deaths in 1992. It has been overtaken by lung cancer as the most common cause of death from malignancy in women (Cancer Research UK, 2003).

.

In Scotland, breast cancer is by far the most frequent cancer among women, accounting for 27% of cancer in women and with approximately 3,533 cases in 2001. Over the last decade, a substantial improvement in breast cancer survival has been observed with an obvious increase from 60% for patients diagnosed in 1977-1981 to 77% in 1997-2001. This improvement is likely to be due to a combination of new treatments, particularly hormonal therapy, earlier diagnosis of cancers in women participating in Scottish Breast Screening Programme, and better organization and delivery of care for patients. Around 1.2% of women are living with breast cancer and the prevalence of breast cancer is increasing due to improvements in prognosis and increasing incidence (Scottish Cancer Registry, ISD, NHS National Services Scotland; www.isdscotland.org.).

1.1.2 Aetiology and risk factors

The search for specific breast cancer risk factors has been stimulated by the large difference in rates of breast cancer among countries worldwide, within countries over time, and by changes in rates among migrating population. In general, the causes of breast cancer are not fully understood, but epidemiological researches have clearly identified important factors that influence breast cancer risk (Table: 1.1). Known and suspected risk factors include the following:

5

.

. .

1.1.2.1 Geographical variation

Marked geographical variation in the age-adjusted incidence and mortality of breast cancers is observed between countries. The difference between Far Eastern and Western countries is diminishing, but the relative-risk difference is still around five-fold. Studies of immigrants from countries with a low-risk of breast cancer (eastern Asia) to one of higher-risk (United States) show that immigrants experience an increase in incidence of breast cancer, with a doubling of incidence rates within 10 years of arrival, and assume levels just below that of their adopted country within one or two generations, indicating that lifestyle and environmental factors are of greater importance than genetic factors (Spicer and Pike, 1999; McPherson *et al.*, 2000; Key *et al.*, 2001; Sainsbury, 2001).

1.1.2.2 Age

The incidence of breast cancer increases rapidly with age during the reproductive years, being rare before the age of 25 and doubling about every 10 years until the menopause (about 50 years of age), when there is a slight levelling off before the incidence again rises, although at a reduced rate compared with the premenopausal years (McPherson *et*

al., 2000; Sainsbury, 2001). The cumulative incidence of breast cancer among women in Europe and North America is about 2.7% by age 55, about 5% by age 65, and about 7.7% by age 75 (Key *et al.*, 2001).

ß

• :

1

A. 6.

1.1.2.3 Age at menarche and menopause

Women who have more menstrual cycles with an early onset menarche (under 12 years of age) and late menopause (over 55 years of age) have an increased risk of developing breast cancer, resulting from increasing the time of exposure to the mitogenic effect of ovarian hormones, in particular oestrogens (Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001a; Sasco, 2001; Cuzick, 2003). For each one-year delay in menarche, the risk decreases by around 5%, and for one-each year older at menopause, the risk increases by about 3% (Key *et al.*, 2001; Cuzick, 2003). Women who have a natural menopause after the age of 55 are twice as likely to develop breast cancer compared with those whose menopause occurs before the age of 45. And those women who have had bilateral oophorectomy under the age of 35 years have only 40% of the risk of breast cancer of women who have a natural menopause (McPherson *et al.*, 2000; Sainsbury, 2001).

1.1.2.4 Childbearing

Childbearing appears to have a dual effect on the risk of breast cancer. Although, the risk is increased in the immediate period following childbirth; possibly reflecting the effects of oestrogen in pregnancy in causing extensive terminal ducts differentiation and their subsequent involution, this excess risk gradually diminishes and then, for the rest of women's life, the effect of birth is rather to protect against the disease (Key *et al.*, 2001; Cuzick, 2003). Late age at first full-term pregnancy and nulliparity increase the lifetime

risk of developing breast cancer. With an increase of around 3% for each one-year delay, the risk of breast cancer in women who have their first child after the age of 30 years is about twice that of women who have their first child before the age of 20 years. The highest risk is for those who have their first child after the age of 35; these women seem to have even a higher risk than that associated with nulliparous women. An increasing protection against breast cancer is also observed with increasing the numbers of full-term pregnancies; with a decrease of around 7% per birth. Furthermore, an early age at birth of a second child further reduces the risk of breast cancer (McPherson *et al.*, 2000; Key *et al.*, 2001; Cuziek, 2003).

1.000 1.000

A second second

.

4

é

A state of the state of the state

1.1.2.5 Breast feeding

The effect of breastfeeding on the risk of breast cancer has been examined. Studies from Asian and less developed countries, where the duration of breastfeeding is substantially longer, have reported a protective association between breast-feeding and breast cancer. Also, some studies from more developed countries have found that women who had breastfeed for a total of 25 months or more had a 33% lower risk compared to those who had never breastfeed (Key *et al.*, 2001).

1.1.2.6 Family history of breast cancer

Hereditary breast cancer accounts for approximately 5-10% of overall breast cancer in Western countries. It includes mutations in the genes *BRCA1*, *BRCA2*, *p53*, *PTEN* and *ATM* (Key *et al.*, 2001). Breast cancer susceptibility is generally inherited as an autosomal dominant gene with limited penetrance, which may be transmitted through either maternal or paternal lines (McPherson *et al.*, 2000; Sainsbury, 2001). Two breast

cancer genes, *BRCA1 and BRCA2*, have been responsible for a substantial proportion of very high-risk families, with a considerable life-time risk of developing breast cancer estimated as high as 50-80% among mutation carriers compared to the general population (Sasco, 2001; Cuzick, 2003). Inherited mutations in other rare genes, such as p53 and *PTEN*, are associated with familial syndromes (Li-Fraumeni cancer syndrome and Cowden's disease, respectively) that include a high risk of breast cancer (McPherson *et al.*, 2000; Key *et al.*, 2001). Breast cancer risk increases with the number of relative affected (at least two different affected first-degree relatives), younger age at diagnosis, presence of bilateral breast cancer and *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* gene mutations (Table 1.2; McPherson *et al.*, 2000; Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001a; Sainsbury, 2001; Cuzick, 2003).

ない決済

-

•

Ş

1.1.2.7 Previous benign breast disease and mammographic parenchymal patterns

History of prior breast biopsy for benign breast disease of specific epithelial abnormality increases the risk of breast cancer. Non-proliferative lesions are generally associated with little or no increase in breast cancer risk. Proliferative lesions without atypia confer an increase in the risk of about two-fold. While atypical hyperplasia is associated with an approximately four to five-fold increase in breast cancer risk, women with this change and also a family history of breast cancer (first degree relative) have a nine-fold increase in the risk (McPherson *et al.*, 2000; Key *et al.*, 2001).

The extent of mammographic opaque areas have been shown to be an important measure of the risk of developing breast cancer. Women with a large proportion of the breast consisting of radiodense tissue are at a higher risk of breast cancer than women with more radiolucent breasts. Although, breast density decreases after the menopause, the risk is apparent for both pre- and post- menopausal women (Key *et al.*, 2001; Cuzick, 2003).

1.1.2.8 Radiation

Ionising radiation is the most well established environmental risk factor for increasing breast cancer later in life, particularly when exposure is during rapid breast formation. A doubling of breast cancer risk was observed among teenage girls exposed to radiation during the Second World War (McPherson *et al.*, 2000). The relative risk for women exposed to ionising radiation before the age of 40 years ranges between 1.1 - 2.7 at 1 Gy (Key *et al.*, 2001).

1.1.2.9 Oral contraceptive

There is a small increase in the relative risk of developing breast cancer among women while taking oral contraceptive and for 10 years after stopping these agents. The use of oral contraceptives late in a women's reproductive life will result in an increase of the relative risk at a time when the background risk is becoming appreciable. However, at young ages and when the use of oral contraceptives is common, the absolute risk is low (Key *et al.*, 2001; Cuzick, 2003). Cancers diagnosed in women taking oral contraceptive are less likely to be clinically advanced than those diagnosed in women who have never used these agent, with a relative risk of 0.88 (0.81-0.95) (McPherson *et al.*, 2000).

1.1.2.10 Hormonal replacement therapy

The use of hormonal replacement therapy for the menopause occurs during the prime risk period for breast cancer. Among current and recent users of hormonal replacement therapy, the relative risk of breast cancer increases with increasing the duration of use, but this excess diminishes after cossation of use. Long-term users (\geq 5 years) of oestrogen replacement therapy were observed to have a 35% increase in the risk of breast cancer; this risk appears to be higher with combined oestrogen and progestin preparations (Brewster and Helzlsouer, 2001; Key *et al.*, 2001). The increase in breast cancer risk is consistent with the effect of delay in the menopause (McPherson *et al.*, 2000). Current evidence, however, suggests that women taking hormonal replacement therapy do not develop poorer prognosis tumours (Stallard *et al.*, 2000). and the second second

1.1.2.11 Weight

Postmenopausal obesity is associated with an increase in the risk of breast cancer; about 50% higher among obese women (body-mass index > 30 kg/m²) compared with lean women (body-mass index 20 kg/m²). But during the premenopausal years, it actually reduces the risk (McPherson et al., 2000; Key et al., 2001). This inverse relationship can be explained in terms of the differential effects of premenopausal and postmenopausal obesity on endogenous hormone levels. Premenopausal obesity decreases sex hormone binding globulin and minimally increases exposure to oestrogen, but decreases breast exposure to progesterone. Postmenopausally, the decrease in risk is gradually eliminated, and eventually, the increased bioavailable oestrogen levels associated with postmenopausal obesity, and which are determined by the conversion of fat in adipose tissue to oestrogen via aromatisation, produce an increase in the risk of breast cancer (Spicer and Pike, 1999; Cuzick, 2003).

1.1.2.12 Life style and other environmental factors

Breast cancer is more common among women of higher socio-economic status than those of lower socio-economic status (Sainsbury, 2001).

(1) いたい、「ないないない」ではないでも、1000mmのできた。

Diet and nutrition are controversial factors in the risk of breast cancer. Although there is a close correlation between the incidence of breast cancer and dietary fat intake in populations, the true relation between fat intake and breast cancer does not appear to be particularly strong or consistent. Also, the evidences for the protective roles of fruits, vegetables, specific antioxident micronutrients, and dietary vitamins, such as vitamin C and E, have been inconclusive (McPherson *et al.*, 2000; Brewster and Helzlsouer, 2001; Key *et al.*, 2001).

Alcohol consumption is associated with a moderate increase in the risk of breast cancer. Within the range of light to moderate alcohol intake, and with an increase risk in the order of 10% for each 10g alcohol (1 unit) / day, breast cancer seems to increase linearly. So, an intake of around 30g (3 units) per day is associated with an increased risk of around 30%. The basis for the increased risk associated with alcohol consumption is unclear, but may be caused by the influence of alcohol on the liver and so on hormone profiles (Brewster and Helzlsouer, 2001; Key *et al.*, 2001; Boyle *et al.*, 2003; Cuzick, 2003).

The possible role of cigarette smoking as a risk factor for breast cancer has remained controversial (Key *et al.*, 2001; Sasco, 2001).

Moderate physical activity has been reported to be associated with a lower risk of breast cancer, which seems to be stronger for premenopausal women than for postmenopausal women (Key *et al.*, 2001). The risk reduction may result from the differences in endogenous sex steroid levels. In premenarcheal girls, strenuous exercise can delay the onset of menarche. And moderate exercise increases the probability of anovulatory cycles (Spicer and Pike, 1999).

Factor	<u>Relative risk</u>	High risk group
Age	>10	Women aged over 50 years
Geographical location	5	Developed country
Age at menarche	3	Mcnarche before age 11
Age at menopause	2	Menopause after age 54
Age at first full pregnancy	3	First child in carly 40s
Family history	≥2	Breast cancer in first degree relative when young (before age 50)
	4-6	Breast cancer in two first degree relatives (one before age 50)
Previous benign breast disease	4-5	Atypical hyperplasia
Cancer in other breast	>4	
Socio-economic group	2	Group I and II
Diet	1.5	High intake of saturated fat
Body weight: - Premenopausal	0.7	Body mass index > 35
- Post menopausal	2	Body mass index > 35
Alcohol consumption	1.3	Excessive intake
Exposure to ionising radiation	3	Abnormal exposure in young females after age 10
Taking exogenous hormoncs: - Oral contraceptives	1.24	Current use
- Hormone replacement there	ару 1.35	Use for ≥ 10 years
- Diethylstilbestrol	2	Use during pregnancy

Table 1.1: Established and probable risk factors for breast cancer (from McPherson *et al.*, 2000).

Ç,

Ś

2

Ç V

Table 1.2: Familial breast cancer (from McPherson et al., 2000).

Criteria for identifying women at substantial increased risk:

The following categories identify women who have three or more times the population risk of developing breast cancer.

いたい たいない かたい たんかい ひょう しょう あんしょう しょう

1.

A women who has:

- One first degree relative with bilateral breast cancer or breast and ovarian cancer or
- One first degree relative with breast cancer diagnosed under the age of 40 years or one first degree male relative with breast cancer diagnosed at any age or
- Two first or second degree relatives with breast cancer diagnosed under the age of 60 years or ovarian cancer at any age on the same side of the family **or**
- Three first or second relatives with breast and ovarian cancer on the same side of the family.

First degree relative is mother, sister, or daughter.

Second degree female relative is grandmother, granddaughter, aunt, or niece.

Criteria for identifying women at very high risk in whom gene testing might be appropriate:

- Families with four or more relatives affected with either breast cancer or ovarian cancer in three generations and one alive affected relative.

1.2 Anatomy of the breast

The basic structural unit of the mammary gland is the duct-lobular unit, which vary enormously in their number and size, from about 10 to over 100 lobules that empty via ductules in to a lactiferous duct; of which there are around 15-20 ducts. The glandular tissue, with its various relative amounts of supporting connective tissue and fat, lies within a superficial fasica, in which fibrous processes (Cooper's ligaments) attach firmly to the deep and superficial layers of this fasica, and thereby to the overlying breast skin. The main bulk of the breast tissue is usually localized to its upper outer-quadrant (Figure: 1.1; Ellis, 2004; Sainsbury, 2004).





The adult female breast extends from the second rib above to the sixth rib below, and from the lateral border of the sternum medially to the mid-axillary line laterally; with its superiolateral extremity extending into the axilla as the axillary tail. On its deep aspect, about two-thirds of the breast lies on the pectoralis major. It overlaps the serratus anterior laterally and the upper part of rectus sheath inferiorly (Ellis, 2004; Sainsbury, 2004).

. با

....

Y

The nipple with its surrounding areola is usually situated at the level of the fourth intercostals space in nulliparous women, but this position tends to be variable with pendulous breasts. The nipple contains about 15-20 lactiferous ducts openings, and the areola contains numerous sweat and sebaceous glands (Ellis, 2004; Sainsbury, 2004).

The blood supply of the breast is a rich anastomotic network which is derived from internal thoracic artery (internal mammary), intercostals artery, and axillary artery that branches into superior thoracic, pectoral branch of the acromiothoracic, lateral thoracic, and subscapular. These arteries are accompanied by their corresponding veins (Ellis, 2004).

The lymphatics of the breast drain predominantly into the axillary lymph nodes, which receive nearly 75-85% of the breast drainage, and into the internal thoracic (internal mammary) lymph nodes (Figure: 1.2). The axillary lymph nodes vary in number from 20-30 nodes, and often defined by clinicians and pathologists into three levels; as level I (nodes inferior to pectoralis minor), level II (nodes behind pectoralis minor) and level III (nodes above pectoralis minor). The apical nodes are also in continuity with the supraclavicular nodes and drain into the subclavian lymph trunk, which enters the great veins directly, or via thoracic duct or jugular trunk. The internal thoracic (internal

mammary) lymph nodes are small, few (3-5 nodes) and lie along the internal thoracic vessels, deep to the plane of the costal cartilage (Figure: 1.2; Ellis, 2004; Sainsbury, 2004).



Figure 1.2: Levels of axillary lymph nodes (from Bundred et al., 2000).

1.3 Pathology of breast cancer

Breast cancers arise from the epithelial cells that line the terminal duct-lobular unit (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000). The transition from a normal breast-epithelial cell into cancer cell is assumed to proceed in a stepwise fashion in the multi-step phenomenon of breast carcinogenesis (Figure: 1.3; Sakorafas and Tsiotou, 2000; Burstein *et al.*, 2004).

Breast cancer can be classified into pre-invasive (*in situ* carcinoma) and invasive cancer as follows:

1.3.1 In situ carcinomas of the breast

In situ carcinoma is the proliferation of epithelial cells that have undergone malignant transformation but remain confined within the basement membrane at their site of origin within the terminal duct-lobular unit and draining duct. As there are no lymphatics or blood vessels in the epithelial layer, *in situ* carcinoma offers no risk of metastasis until malignant cells cross the basement membrane (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Sakorafas and Tsiotou, 2000).

Two types of *in situ* carcinoma of the breast have been described and comprise ductal carcinoma *in situ* (DCIS) and lobular carcinoma *in situ* (LCIS). Both arise from the terminal duct-lobular unit. However, there are significant clinical, morphological, and biological behavioural differences between the two types (Table: 1.3; Lagios and Page, 1998; Pinder, 2001).



Figure 1.3: Multi-step breast carcinogenesis (from Sakorafas and Tsiotou, 2000; Burstein et al., 2004).

1.3.1.1 Ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS)

Ductal carcinoma *in situ* of the breast is a heterogeneous group of non-invasive neoplastic proliferations of the ductal epithelium that have several morphological variants, which differ markedly in gross and histological appearance, in molecular and cellular characteristics, and in their clinical behaviour. DCIS appears to behave as premalignant lesion in the process of multi-step breast carcinogenesis (Figure: 1.3). However, the biology of the process is relatively poorly understood. Because previous studies, which based on small series of patients with missed lesions or disease for which patients refused excision, indicate that about 50% of high-grade DCIS progresses to invasive malignancy relatively rapidly within 3-5 years. Whereas, low-grade DCIS may take 10-15 years to progress to invasive carcinoma. Also, previous autopsy studies suggest that latent DCIS is relatively common, however, not all DCIS progress to invasive breast cancer (Sakorafas and Tsiotou, 2000; Pinder, 2001).

and the state of t

. . .

.

1

Ì

The frequency of DCIS in symptomatic series of breast cancer is 2-5%, often presenting as a palpable mass. However, DCIS is increasingly identified in asymptomatic women at breast-screening mammography as microcalcification, and in such series the frequency accounts for around 20-25% of all breast cancers (Pinder, 2001; Poller, 2001).

DCIS may extend to the nipple along the major ducts and produce the characteristic eczematous appearance of Paget's disease of the nipple. Paget's disease is always accompanied by DCIS in the underlying subareolar ducts, although invasive carcinoma may also be present (Pinder, 2001).
Traditionally, DCIS has been subclassified on the basis of architectural and growth patterns into: comedo, cribriform, papillary, solid and micropapillary. However, this system has been superseded by a pathological classification that includes the nuclear grade of the tumour cells and the presence or absence of necrosis (Figure: 1.4), as these two features have been shown to be prognostically important, as well as, having high interobserver reproducibility among pathologists. Based on such criteria, tumour size and tumour- free margin, local treatment options include either: local excision alone, local excision plus radiotherapy, or mastectomy (Pinder, 2001; Poller, 2001; Silverstein and Buchanan, 2003; Burstein *et al.*, 2004).



Figure 1.4: Illustration of Scheme for the Van Nuys ductal carcinoma *in situ* (DCIS) Classification (from Poller, 2001).

1.3.1.2 Lobular carcinoma in situ (LCIS)

Lobular carcinoma *in situ* is less common than DCIS. It is usually an incidental finding in breast tissue that has been removed for another disease process, such as fibrocystic change. LCIS is often multifocal and bilateral involvement occurs in up to 30% of cases. Follow-up studies have shown that LCIS is generally considered to be a marker of increased risk (about tenfold) of future invasive malignancy rather than a true anatomic precursor lesion of invasive disease; any subsequent malignancy does not necessarily occur at the site of LCIS (Sakorafas and Tsiotou, 2000; Pinder, 2001).

	DCIS	LCIS
Average age	Late 50s	Late 40s
Menopausal status	70% Postmenopausal	70% Premenopausal
Clinical signs	- Breast mass - Paget's disease - Nipple discharge	None
Mammographic signs	Microcalcification	None
Risk of subsequent carcinoma	30% to 50% at 10 to 18 years	23% to 30% at 15 to 20 years
Site of subsequent invasive carcinor	na	
- Same breast	99%	50% to 60%
- Other breast	1%	40% to 50%

 Table 1.3: Comparative features of ductal and lobular carcinoma in situ (from Lagios and Page, 1998).

1.3.2 Invasive carcinomas of the breast

Invasive breast carcinoma is defined as a malignant neoplasm of the mammary epithelial cells that have invaded beyond the native basement membrane at their site of origin of the terminal duct-lobular unit into the surrounding stroma. Invasive tumour cells may access lymphatic and blood vessels within the surrounding adjacent normal tissue through which it may metastasis to both regional lymph nodes and distant sites (Mizrachi, 1999).

- 西方の

Ľ,

· . - {

.

.

.

Invasive breast cancers constitute a heterogeneous group of lesions that differ with regard to their morphological types, pathological features and biological potential. They are classified on the basis of the cytologic-morphology features and growth pattern of the invasive tumour cells rather than structure of origin within the mammary duct system, as ductal carcinoma does not necessarily arise from the duct (Schnitt and Guidi, 2000; Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Pinder, 2001). The main types are as follow:

1.3.2.1 Invasive ductal carcinoma

Invasive ductal carcinoma is the most common histological type of invasive breast cancer, accounting for more than 50-70% of cases (Pinder, 2001; Sainsbury, 2001). It includes tumours with a range of histological appearance; from those with well-formed glands to those that have little or no evidence of specific differentiation, alternatively known as "carcinoma of no special type (NST)" and "carcinoma not otherwise specified (NOS)", in which they are further categorised according to histological grade that takes into account the variation in appearance (Mizrachi, 1999). Histologically, it is often composed of cords and sheets of large pleomorphic malignant epithelial cells that penetrate the stromal fibrous tissue haphazardly (Figure: 1.3; Pinder, 2001).

1.3.2.2 Invasive lobular carcinoma

Invasive lobular carcinoma is the second most frequent form, accounting for about 10-15% of all invasive breast cancer (Pinder, 2001). It is characterized by multifocality in the ipsilateral breast and more frequently bilateral (Schnitt and Guidi, 2000). Histologically, it is formed from moderately sized, regular malignant cells often arranged in linear cords that diffusely infiltrate within fine collagen bands, giving the "Indian file" appearance pattern (Pinder, 2001). and the second of the second second

1.3.2.3 Invasive tubular carcinoma

Invasive tubular carcinoma is a special type cancer that is typically associated with limited metastatic potential and excellent prognosis (Schnitt and Guidi, 2000). It is uncommon in routine symptomatic practice, accounting for about 2% of invasive carcinomas. However, in screen-detected populations it comprises about 15% of invasive carcinoma. Histologically, there is central elastosis and elongated tubular structures radiated through a fibroblastic stroma. The tubules are lined by a single layer of malignant cells that form central lumina (Pinder, 2001).

1.3.2.4 Other invasive breast cancers

Other special histological types of invasive breast carcinomas such as mucinous, medullary, papillary and invasive cribriform are usually have a better prognosis (Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001a). Other rare cancers may include adenoid cystic carcinoma, spindle cell/ metaplastic and squamous cancers (Schnitt and Guidi, 2000; Pinder, 2001).

1.3.3 Spread of breast cancer

The spread of primary breast cancer occurs by:

1.3.3.1 Local invasion

Local spread of malignant cells through the breast parenchyma occurs along mammary ducts, and as the tumour increases in size, by direct infiltration into other portions of the breast, and by the breast lymphatics. In advanced and untreated cases, it tends to involve the overlying skin and to penctrate deep to the pectoral muscles, and even the chest wall (Hellman and Harris, 2000; Sainsbury, 2004).

1.3.3.2 Lymphatic spread

The most common regional lymphatic node involvements in breast cancer occur primarily to the axillary lymph nodes and to the internal mammary lymph nodes chain. The site of the primary tumour within the breast does not dictate which nodes will be involved, because medial tumours spread to the axillary nodes just as readily as lateral tumours. In advanced disease, the supraclavicular nodes and any contralateral lymph nodes may also be involved by cancer spread (Hellman and Harris, 2000; Sainsbury, 2004).

1.3.3.3 Haematogenous spread

Tumour cells may disseminate, by the lymphatic and blood vascular systems, to a variety of organs, including most commonly bone, lung, liver, and brain. Skeletal metastasis occurs in the lumbar vertebrae, femur, thoracic vertebrae, ribs and skull; they are generally osteolytic. Occasional sites of metastasis may also occur in the adrenal glands and ovaries (Hellman and Harris, 2000; Singletary *et al.*, 2002a,b; Sainsbury, 2004).

.

. •

.

1.3.4 Histological grading of breast cancer

Because of the histological diversity of breast cancer, histological grading is considered as an essential component of the pathological assessment of breast cancer. The grading system measures the degree of differentiation of a carcinoma by microscopic examination, and based on a combination of scores for glandular (tubule) formation, nuclear grade; nuclear size/ degree of pleomorphism, and on mitotic rate (Table: 1.4; Elston and Ellis, 1991; Schnitt and Guidi, 2000).

. . .

1

10 A A 11

1.3.5 Staging of breast cancer

The prognosis of breast cancer is related to the stage of the disease at presentation (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000). The staging system for breast carcinoma applies to both *in situ* and invasive (including microinvasive) carcinoma (Singletary *et al.*, 2002a,b). The clinical staging that depends on the size of the primary tumour (T) along with regional lymph nodes status (N) and the presence or absence of distant metastases (M) is a clinical assessment and hence may be inaccurate. Therefore, a separate pathological classification has been added which allows tumour size and lymph nodes status, as assessed by pathologist, to be taken into account. Patients with certain additional features, such as peau d'orange, skin involvement by tumour or inflammatory cancer (i.e., advanced local breast cancer), have a worse prognosis (Tables: 1.5 & 1.6; Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Bundred, 2001; Singletary *et al.*, 2002a,b).

Table 1.4: Histological grading system of invasive breast cancer; Elston and Ellis modification of Bloom and Richardson grading system (from Elston and Ellis, 1991; Schnitt and Guidi, 2000).

• •

. -

ί,

•;

Components of grading	<u>Score</u>		
- Tubules			
> 75% of tumour composed of tubules	1 point		
10-75% of tumour composed of tubules	2 points		
< 10% of tumour composed of tubules	3 points		
- Nuclear grade			
Nuclei small and uniform	1 point		
Moderate variation in nuclear size and shape	2 points		
Marked nuclear pleomorphism	3 points		
- Mitotic rate			
Dependent on microscopic field area	1-3 points		
<u>Histological grade</u>	<u>Total points</u>		
1 (Well differentiated)	3-5		
2 (Moderately differentiated)	6-7		
3 (Poorly differentiated)	8-9		

Table 1.5: TNM Staging system for breast cancer (from Singletary et al., 2002a,b).

Primary tum	pr (T):		
TX	Primary tumor cannot be assessed.		
TO	No evidence of primary tumor.		
Tis	Carcinoma in situ:		
Tis (DCIS)	Ductal carcinoma in situ.		
Tis (LCIS)	Lobular carcinoma in situ.		
Tis (Paget)	Paget's disease of the nipple with no tumor.		
	Note: Paget's disease associated with a tumor is classified according to the		
	size of the tumor.		
T1	Tumor ≤ 2 cm in greatest dimension:		
Tlmic	Microinvasion ≤ 0.1 cm in greatest dimension.		
Tla	Tumor > 0.1 cm but not > 0.5 cm in greatest dimension.		
T1b	Tumor > 0.5 cm but not > 1 cm in greatest dimension.		
Tlc	Tumor > 1 cm but not > 2 cm in greatest dimension.		
T2	Tumor > 2 cm but not > 5 cm in greatest dimension,		
T3	Tumor > 5 cm in greatest dimension		
T 4	Tumor of any size with direct extension to (a) chest wall or (b) skin, only as described below:		
T4a	Extension to chest wall, not including pectoralis muscle.		
T4b	Oedema (including peau d'orange) or ulceration of the skin of the breast, or satellite skin nodules confined to the same breast.		
T4c	Both T4a and T4b.		
T4d	Inflammatory carcinoma.		

Regional lymph nodes (N):

NX	Regional	lymph nodes	cannot be assessed	(eg.	previously	removed)
				· • • •		,

- N0 No regional lymph node metastasis.
- N1 Metastasis in movable ipsilateral axillary lymph node(s).
- N2 Metastases in ipsilateral axillary lymph nodes fixed or matted, or in clinically apparent* ipsilateral internal mammary nodes in the absence of clinically evident axillary lymph node metastasis:
 - N2a Metastasis in ipsilateral axillary lymph nodes fixed to one another (matted) or to other structures.

N2b Metastasis only in clinically apparent* ipsilateral internal mammary nodes and in the absence of clinically evident axillary lymph node metastasis.

- N3 Metastasis in ipsilateral infraclavicular lymph node(s), or in clinically apparent* ipsilateral internal mammary lymph node(s) and in the presence of clinically evident axillary lymph node metastasis; or metastasis in ipsilateral supraclavicular lymph node(s) with or without axillary or internal mammary lymph node involvement:
 - N3a Metastasis in ipsilateral infraclavicular lymph node(s) and axillary lymph node(s).
 - N3b Metastasis in ipsilateral internal mammary lymph node(s) and axillary lymph node(s).
 - N3c Metastasis in ipsilateral supraclavicular lymph node(s).

. . . .

Continuation of table 1.5: TNM Staging system for breast cancer (from Singletary *et al.*, 2002a,b).

and the second second

and the second second

Regional lym	ph nodes- Pathologic (pN)†:
pNX	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed (eg, previously removed or not removed for pathologic study).
pN0	No regional lymph node metastasis histologically, no additional examination for isolated tumor cells 1 :
pN0(i-)	No regional lymph node metastasis histologically, negative IHC.
pN0(i+)	No regional lymph node metastasis histologically, positive IHC, no IHC
	eluster > 0.2 mm.
pN0(mol-)	No regional lymph node metastasis histologically, negative molecular
nNI((mal.))	Indings (KI-PCK).
pro(mort)	findings (RT-PCR)
nN1mi	Micrometastasis ($> 0.2 \text{ mm}$, none $> 2.0 \text{ mm}$).
pN1	Metastasis in one to three axillary lymph nodes and/or in internal
*	mammary nodes with microscopic disease detected by sentinel lymph node
	dissection but not clinically apparent §:
pN1a	Metastasis in one to three axillary lymph nodes.
pNlb	Metastasis in internal mammary nodes with microscopic disease detected
»M10	by sentinel lymph node dissection but not clinically apparent §.
рите	lymph nodes with microscopic disease detected by sentinel lymph node
	dissection but not clinically apparent 8. II.
pN2	Metastasis in four to nine axillary lymph nodes, or in clinically apparent*
	internal mammary lymph nodes in the absence of axillary lymph node
	metastasis:
pN2a	Metastasis in four to nine axillary lymph nodes (at least one tumor deposit > 2.0 mm).
pN2b	Metastasis in clinically apparent* internal mammary lymph nodes in the absence of axillary lymph node metastasis.
pN3	Metastasis in 10 or more axillary lymph nodes, or in infraclavicular lymph
	nodes, or in clinically apparent* ipsilateral internal mammary lymph nodes
	in the presence of one or more positive axiliary lymph nodes; or in more than three avillary lymph nodes with aligibally mounting mission and
	man three axiliary lymph nodes with clinically negative microscopic
	supraclavicular lymph nodes:
pN3a	Metastasis in 10 or more axillary lymph nodes (at least one tumor deposit
I	> 2.0 mm), or metastasis to the infraclavicular lymph nodes.
pN3b	Metastasis in clinically apparent* ipsilateral internal mammary lymph
	nodes in the presence of one or more positive axillary lymph nodes; or in
	more than three axiilary lymph nodes and in internal mammary lymph
	nodes with microscopic disease detected by sentinel lymph node dissection but not clinically apparent δ
pN3c	Metastasis in insilateral supraclavicular lymph nodes
Price.	

Continuation of table 1.5: TNM Staging system for breast cancer (from Singletary *et al.*, 2002a,b).

Distant metastasis (M):			
MX	Distant metastasis cannot be assessed.		
M0	No distant metastasis.		
M1	Distant metastasis.		

Abbreviations:

IHC, immunohistochemistry; RT-PCR, reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction.

* "Clinically apparent" is defined as detected by imaging studies (excluding lymphoscintigraphy) or by clinical examination.

† Classification is based on axillary lymph node dissection with or without sentinel lymph node dissection. Classification based solely on sentinel lymph node dissection without subsequent axillary lymph node dissection is designated (sn) for "sentinel node" (eg, pN0(i+)(sn)).

‡ Isolated tumor cells are defined as single tumor cells or small cell clusters not greater than 0.2 mm, usually detected only by immunohistochemical or molecular methods but which may be verified on hematoxylin and eosin stains. Isolated tumor cells do not usually show evidence of metastatic activity (eg, proliferation or stromal reaction).

§ "Not clinically apparent" is defined as not detected by imaging studies (excluding lymphoscintigraphy) or by clinical examination.

II If associated with more than three positive axillary lymph nodes, the internal mammary nodes are classified as pN3b to reflect increased tumor burden.

Stage Grouping		TNM classification	
0	Tis	N0	M0
I	Tl*	N0	M0
IIA	то	N1	M 0
	Tl*	N1	M0
	T2	N0	M0
IIB	T2	N1	M0
	Т3	N0	M0
IIIA	то	N2	M0
	T1*	N2	M0
	T2	N2	M 0
	T3	NI	M0
	Т3	N2	M0
IIIB	T4	N0	M 0
	T 4	N1	M0
	Τ4	N2	M 0
ШС	Any T	N3	M0
IV	Any T	Any N	M 1

Table 1.6: TNM Stage grouping for breast cancer (from Singletary et al., 2002a,b).

and the second second

, J

1.02.00

Ş

Subsection, Amore and Adver-

*T1 includes T1mic.

The clinical course of breast cancer may vary from indolent slowly progressive one to a course associated with rapid progression and metastatic spread. Therefore, assessment of certain prognostic and predictive 'markers' or 'factors' in the pathological examination of breast tumours, in order to predict disease outcome, is becoming increasingly important in understanding the natural history of breast cancer, planning treatment strategies and counselling patients (Henderson and Patek, 1998; Clark, 2000; Slooten *et al.*, 2001; Morabito *et al.*, 2003; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004).

-

and the second second

A prognostic factor is defined as any measurement or feature of the patient or tumour available at the time of diagnosis or surgery that is associated with outcomes, such as disease-free or overall survival, in the absence and independent of systemic therapy. Whereas, a predictive factor is any measurement or feature in which its presence or absence signals resistance or sensitivity to a particular therapy independent of prognosis; it may or may not have prognostic value as well (Henderson and Patek, 1998; Clark, 2000; Bundred, 2001; Slooten *et al.*, 2001; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004).

Several established prognostic factors and a few predictive factors are used routinely in the clinical management of breast cancer. Through the increased understanding of breast cancer biology, numerous other novel markers have been identified in recent years. These are in general either chronological; indicators of how long the cancer has been present, or biological; indicators of the metastatic potential behaviour of a tumour (Bundred, 2001; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004), and include the following:

1.3.6.1 Age

Breast cancer tends to be more aggressive with poor prognosis in younger patients than in older. Recent studies have suggested that a young age of less than 35-40 years is associated with the worst prognostic pattern such as excess of high-grade tumour and axillary lymph-node metastasis, with the highest rates of necrosis, vascular invasion and proliferation, and lower ER expression levels, and subsequently, a poorer survival rate. This poor outcome improves as age increases and is best in patients over 75 years of age. In addition, patient age is important for predicting response to chemotherapy and hormonal therapy, as menopausal status is an age-dependent factor (Kroman *et al.*, 2000; Zavagno *et al.*, 2000a; Bundred, 2001; Sundquist *et al.*, 2002; Morabito *et al.*, 2003).

1.3.6.2 Tumour size

Tumour size is a time-dependent prognostic factor that correlates directly with survival. The best measure of tumour size is maximum pathological size assessment since radiological and clinical assessments may be inaccurate (Bundred, 2001; Pinder, 2001). Patients with small tumours have a better prognosis with a better long-term survival than those with larger tumours. The 20-year relapse-free survival rates for patients with tumours ≤ 10 mm in diameter have been reported to be around 88%; falling to 72% and 59% for lesions measuring 11-30 mm and 31-50 mm in diameter, respectively. Nevertheless, 15-20% of tumours of ≤ 10 mm in size have uodal metastasis, compared

with 40% for lesions of more than 15 mm (Carter et al., 1989; Bundred, 2001; Pinder, 2001; Rampaul et al., 2001a; Mirza et al., 2002; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004).

1. 1. 1. Mar.

j. Je

i. Ng s

1.3.6.3 Histological type/ grade

The histopathological characteristics of the breast tumour have prognostic significance. Favourable prognosis of certain histological subtypes of invasive breast carcinoma, which based on architectural pattern of the tumour, is well established. Tubular, mucinous, papillary carcinomas, invasive cribriform, medullary, infiltrating lobular and tubulo-lobular types, together with rare tumours such as; adenoid cystic carcinoma, adenomyoepithelioma and low-grade adenosquamous carcinoma have all been reported to have a better prognosis than carcinoma of no special type (ductal NST) (Bundred, 2001; Rampaul *et al.*, 2001a; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004).

The histological grading of breast cancer, as determined by the combination of glandular (tubule) formation, nuclear grade and mitotic rate (Table: 1.4), correlates strongly with prognosis. Patients with grade 1 breast cancer have the best survival rate with 85% 10-year survival, compare with less than 45% for those patients with grade III tumours. This histological grading potentially provides an overview of a number of molecular events that are reflected in histological morphology, which includes detail of cell morphology (nuclear pleomorhism), with a measurement of differentiation (tubule formation), and an assessment of proliferation (mitotic frequency) (Elston and Ellis, 1991; Pinder, 2001; Rampaul *et al.*, 2001a; Mirza *et al.*, 2002).

1.3.6.4 Axillary lymph node status

The presence or absence of axillary nodal metastases is the single most important prognostic factor for the disease-free and overall survival in breast cancer. It is a timedependent factor and has a direct correlation with survival from breast cancer. Clinical assessment of nodal status is unreliable; as palpable nodes may be enlarged because of benign reactive changes or secondary to biopsy whilst nodes bearing tumour deposit may be impalpable. Thus, careful histological examination should be carried out for all excised axillary lymph nodes (Pinder, 2001; Rampaul et al., 2001a). A large number of studies with histologically confirmed lymph-node involvement have shown that on average 10year survival is reduced from 75% for patients with no nodal involvement to 25-30% for those with metastatic disease in the locoregional nodes. Prognosis worsens the greater the number of lymph nodes involved and metastasis to the higher axillary lymph nodes level, particularly those at the apex, carries a worsened outcome (Carter et al., 1989; Bundred, 2001; Pinder, 2001; Rampaul et al., 2001a; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004). Node positivity is reasonably taken as a marker of metastatic potential. However, this is only a qualitative, not a quantitative difference, as many patients with positive lymph nodes never develop distant metastases, while many with negative nodes do. Axillary lymph nodes status has no predictive value for response to therapy (Henderson and Patek, 1998; Morabito et al., 2003).

> •

1.3.6.5 Lymphatic/ vascular invasion

Lymph-vascular invasion has been shown to be a significant prognostic factor in invasive breast cancer, particularly with respect to local recurrence and systemic relapse, and hence poorer overall survival (Pinder *et al.*, 1994; Pinder, 2001; Rampaul *et al.*, 2001a;

Mirza et al., 2002; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004). The presence of lymph-vascular invasion, also, correlates closely with loco-regional lymph-node involvement, tumour grade, and size (Pinder et al., 1994).

1.3.6.6 Hormonal receptors

In breast cancer, the degree of oestrogen (ER) and progesterone (PR) hormone receptors expressions are considered prognostic and predictive factors (Henderson and Patek, 1998; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004).

The oestrogen and progesterone receptors are steroid receptors located in the cell nucleus. Hormone is believed to diffuse into or be transported to the nucleus where a steroid-receptor complex is formed with receptor dimerization. Some of the genes regulated by steroid receptors are involved in cell-growth control, and currently, it is believed that these effects are the most relevant to oestrogen receptor, which influence the behaviour and treatment of breast cancer (Rampaul *et al.*, 2001a).

As prognostic factor, it has been reported that survival of women with ER-positive cancers is longer, and with node negative breast cancer, ER status was a significant predictor of longer survival (Bundred, 2001). Nevertheless, ocstrogen receptors are of limited value in predicting long-term survival, and any survival advantage of ER-PR-positivity is lost after 8-10 years of follow-up (Pichon *et al.*, 1996; Leinster, 1998). This is due to its close relationship with histological grade (Rampaul *et al.*, 2001a), and largely because women tend to survive longer after first relapse, following a better response to hormone therapy (Bundred, 2001).

The value of these steroid receptors as a predictive factor for response to systemic endocrine therapy is well established. Approximately 30% of unscleeted patients with breast cancer will respond to endocrine therapy. However, with ER-positive tumours, a response in about 50-60% of patients is seen compared with less than 10% in patients with ER-negative tumours. Also, it has been suggested that the prediction of hormonal manipulation can be further refined by combining ER and PR assay, and that ER-PR-positive tumours carry a 78% response rates compared to less than 10% in patient with ER-PR-negative tumours, whilst ER-positive/PR-negative tumours have an intermediate respond rate of about 40% (Bundred, 2001; Rampaul *et al.*, 2001a).

7

1.3.6.7 Human epidermal growth factor receptor-2

The presence of human epidermal growth factor receptor-2 (HER-2) gene amplification and/or protein overexpression have been shown to have both prognostic and predictive value in human breast cancer (Henderson and Patek, 1998; Winston *et al.*, 2004)

The HER-2 proto-oncogene (also known as *c-erbB2* or *neu*) is located on chromosome 17q21 and encodes a 185-kD transmembrane glycoprotein receptor (p185^{HER2}) that shares intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity homologous to type I subfamily of the epidermal growth factor receptors (Ross *et al.*, 2003; Cianfrocea and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004). Immunohistochemistry (IHC) analysis and Fluorescent in situ hybridisation (FISH) are the most widely assays used to detect and measure HER-2 protein expression and gene amplification, respectively (Winston *et al.*, 2004).

HER-2 plays an important role in the pathogenesis of breast cancer and is associated with adverse prognostic significance, independent of all other prognostic variables. HER-2/neu

gene amplification and/or protein over-expression has been identified in 40 to 60% of ductal carcinoma *in situ* that associated with more aggressive forms, and in 20-30% of invasive breast cancers, with most studies linking this to worse prognosis, both in axillary node positive and negative breast cancer, and poorer disease free and overall survival (Henderson and Patek, 1998; Walker, 2000; Bundred, 2001; Ross *et al.*, 2003; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004; Winston *et al.*, 2004). Also, it has been associated consistently with high tumour grade, DNA aneuploidy, high cell proliferation, negative oestrogen and progesterone receptors, p53 mutation, topoisomerase II α amplification, and alternations in a variety of other molecular biomarkers related to invasiveness and metastasis in breast cancer (Ross *et al.*, 2003; Winston *et al.*, 2004).

HER-2 status has attracted great interest as a potential predictor of endocrine and chemotherapeutic response, and more directly for the selective use of trastuzumab therapy; a humanized monoclonal antibody against HER-2 oncoprotein (Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004; Winston *et al.*, 2004).

Previous trials have shown HER-2 tumours to be inversely related to ER status and to predict resistance to hormonal therapy, specifically to the common antiestrogen agent tamoxifen. For example, women with HER-2 positive cancer, who were treated with a single agent tamoxifen adjuvant therapy, had a worse outcome than untreated control women. However, in others studies HER-2 status failed to predict tamoxifen resistance in oestrogen receptor positive cases (Bundred, 2001; Rampaul *et al.*, 2001b; Ross *et al.*, 2003; Cianfrocea and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004).

In addition, HER-2- positive tumours appeared to be resistance to alkylator-based chemotherapy (cyclophosphamide/ methotrexate/ 5-fluouracil; CMF), but sensitive to anthracycline-containing chemotherapy regimens. Compared to adjuvant CMF regimens, the addition of doxorubicin to the chemotherapy regimens improved the clinical outcome of patients with HER-2 positive tumours sufficiently to render their prognosis similar to that of the more favourable prognosis HER-2 negative group. Patients with HER-2 positive tumours who did not receive doxorubicin had a significantly worse prognosis. (Walker, 2000; Bundred, 2001; Ross *et al.*, 2003; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004). The predictive value of HER-2- positivity on response to taxane-based chemotherapy regimens has been controversial, with some studies suggesting increased response to paclitaxil rather than resistance (Ross *et al.*, 2003; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004).

9 13

ين. بې د

States and the state of the Ale and

.

The optimal use of HER-2 status, as a predictive factor, is for the selection of the humanized monoclonal anti-HER-2 antibody (trastuzumab or Herceptin®) as a direct target therapy against HER-2 positive tumours. Trastuzumab-based therapies either in combination with chemotherapy or as a single agent therapy, offered significant benefit and survival advantage, over chemotherapy alone, in advanced metastatic disease and relapsed-cases following conventional chemotherapy, respectively. In early-stage breast cancer, clinical trials are ongoing to determine its efficacy and safety in the adjuvant setting (Bundred, 2001; Ross *et al.*, 2003; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004).

1.3.6.8 Tumour proliferation markers

Tumour proliferation plays an important role in the clinical behaviour of breast cancer, and many of prognostic factors are directly or indirectly related to proliferation, such as cell-cycle regulators and growth factors or angiogenesis, respectively (Diest *et al.*, 2004). 4

: - : - :

Cellular proliferation takes place through a defined process, in which several phases can be recognised. From the resting (G0) phase, and after appropriate stimuli, cells join the active cycling population that enter the first gap (G1) phase. Both phases have a highly variable duration. In G1, the cell prepares for the synthesis (S) phase, in which DNA synthesis and doubling of the genome take place. The S phase is then followed by a period of apparent inactivity, the second gap (G2) phase, in which the cell prepares for further separation of chromatids during the mitotic (M) phase. After the M phase, each daughter cell may enter G0 phase or move on to the G1 phase to repeat the cell cycle. The inter-phase, including G1, S, and G2 phases, forms the largest part of the cell cycle, but cells in these phases cannot be morphologically recognised. However, cells in the mitotic phase can easily be identified because of the typical appearance of the chromosome sets during the different sub-phase of the M phase (Diest *et al.*, 2004).

In invasive breast cancer, the prognostic values of various proliferation assays, including the S-phase fraction (SPF), thymidine labelling index (TLI), mitotic rate and Ki-67/ MIB1 index, have been shown to be associated with prognosis in the majority of studies. However, technical difficulties and lack of standardization in measurements, have limited their clinical usefulness. Nevertheless, mitosis counting and the Ki-67/MIB-1 proliferation index are considered to be the most practical methods to assess proliferation (Bundred, 2001; Cianfrocca and Goldstein, 2004; Diest *et al.*, 2004).

Mitosis counting, the oldest form of assessing proliferation, provides the most reproducible and independent prognostic value. It is the most well established component of the histological grading system in breast cancer (Morabito *et al.*, 2003; Diest *et al.*, 2004). Patients with tumour of increased mitotic index had a significant poor prognosis for overall and disease-free survival (Mirza *et al.*, 2002; Diest *et al.*, 2004).

, ...,

Ki-67 protein expression is strictly correlated to cell proliferation and to the active phases of the cell cycle (G1, S, G2 and mitosis), but absent from the resting cells (G0), which makes it an excellent marker for assessing the growth fraction of a given tumour cell population, and in which the Ki-67/ MIB1 monoclonal antibodies have been widely used for its immunohistochemical staining (Querzoli *et al.*, 1996; Scholzen and Gerdes, 2000; Bundred, 2001; Mirza *et al.*, 2002; Morabito *et al.*, 2003).

The Ki-67 labelling index (Ki-67- positive tumours cells) has been shown to have strong correlations with other biological and histopathological markers of invasive breast cancer, and also, with the clinical course and outcome of the disease (Querzoli *et al.*, 1996; Scholzen and Gerdes, 2000; Bundred, 2001).

The Ki-67 proliferation indices have been found to correlate directly with histological grade, tumour size, axillary lymph node status, vascular invasion, p53 and HER-2 overexpression, DNA and Thymidine labelling index score; and inversely with oestrogen and progesterone receptor status (Elston and Ellis, 1991; Querzoli *et al.*, 1996; Morabito *et al.*, 2003.). Tumours with high Ki-67 proliferation index (>20%) were associated with a higher probability of disease-relapse and death, when compared with tumours of low proliferation rates (Veronese *et al.*, 1993). Similarly, in patients with early-stage pT1

tumour or node negative breast cancer, increased Ki-67 was a significant prognostic factor for overall survival and/or disease-free survival (Querzoli *et al.*, 1996; Mirza *et al.*, 2002). Therefore, Ki-67 labelling index is a promising prognostic marker of cell-cycle proliferation in breast cancer.

1.3.6.9 Other markers

A number of other potential prognostic and predictive features, related to different tumour characteristics or indicative of the biological processes of cancer cells such as cell-cycle regulators (p53, c-myc, cyclins), proteases (urokinase, cathepsin D), and metastasis proteins (laminin 67 kDa receptor, nm23), have shown promising results in breast cancer, yet their role in patient management is at present not entirely clear (Bundred, 2001).

•

. .. 1.3.7 The Nottingham Prognostic Index

The value of prognostic factors lies in a better quantifying of risk of recurrence and in defining low-risk patients, for whom adjuvant therapy is not indicated, and high-risk groups, who would most benefit from treatment. Currently, the Nottingham Prognostic Index (NPI; Table 1.7); based on tumour size, histological grade, and lymph node status, is the most practical integral measure available to assess individual patient's prognosis, and thereby, stratify appropriate adjuvant therapy for patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer. In several independent prospective studies, the Nottingham Prognostic Index has been found to give valuable prognostic information, and due to its simplicity, it is suitable for routine clinical use (Haybittle *et al.*, 1982; Todd *et al.*, 1987; Galea *et al.*, 1992; Brown *et al.*, 1993; Fisher *et al.*, 2001; Rampaul *et al.*, 2001a).

A STATE AND A S

Table 1.7: Nottingham Prognostic Index (NPI) (from Galea et al., 1992, Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001a).

Nottingham Prognostic Index (NPI):

NPI = (0.2 x tumour size /cm) + lymph node stage + tumour grade

Factor:

Involved nodes	<u>Tumour grade</u>	Score /factor
0	I	1
1-3	II	2
>3	Ш	3
<u>NPI</u>	Prognosis	Survival (15 years)
< 3.4	Good	80%
3.4-5.4	Moderate	42%
> 5.4	Poor	13%

1.4 Management of breast cancer

Breast cancer management is a rapidly evolving field. Optimal management with improved outcomes of patients with breast cancer have been achieved through a coordinated multimodality approach that require inputs from surgeons, radiologists, pathologists, oncologists, radiotherapist and psychologists with special interest in breast diseases, as well as, general practitioners, breast-care nurses and the women herself. Several studies have shown a better outcome with such multidisciplinary specialist treatment, which may relate to sufficient workloads and more frequent use of appropriate systemic therapy (Sainsbury *et al.*, 1995; Gillis and Hole, 1996; Blichert-toft *et al.*, 1997; Golledge *et al.*, 2000).

· · ·

2

The purpose of the multidisciplinary approach is to design appropriate individualized treatment plans for all patients who require coordinated multi-specialty care. It lies in having a clear appreciation of the objectives of treatment and knowing its limitations and unwanted effects, in the context of individual patient. The objectives that need to be considered include cure, local control, survival, and cosmetic, social and psychological consequences of the diagnosis and treatment of breast cancer (Webster, 2001).

1.4.1 Clinical presentation and assessment of breast cancer

In the UK, about 5 % of patients with breast cancers will present with either locally advanced disease or with symptoms of metastatic disease, but in developing World this figure is near 20% (Sainsbury, 2004). The widespread use of screening mammography, which started as UK NHS Breast Screening Programme (NHSBSP) in the late 1980s, has enable the diagnosis of small impalpable breast cancer and ductal carcinoma *in situ* (Pinder, 2001).

The preoperative diagnosis of breast cancer can be established using the 'triple assessment', which is a combination of clinical assessment that include both history and physical examination, imaging with mammography and/or ultrasonography, and cyto-histological conformation using fine-needle aspiration cytology (FNAC) and/or core biopsy. The diagnostic accuracy, when all three methods agree, exceeds 99%. But when doubt exists after the triple assessment, then an open biopsy is indicated (Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001b).

A comprehensive history and review of systems are required to reveal the extent and characters of the breast lesions (such as hard painless palpable lumps, nipple discharge, retraction and rash) and help identifying patients with advanced and metastatic diseases (such as axillary mass, peau d'orange, ulceration or fungating breast mass, symptoms of metastasis, such as skeletal pain), as well as, to reveal aetiological and risk factors (such as previous history of breast disease and management, family history of breast and ovarian cancer) and current co-morbidities and medications that may influence treatment decisions (Chianakwalam and Bates, 2001; Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001b).

Breast cancers develop most frequently in the upper outer quadrants, but any portion of the breast, including the axillary tail, may be involved (Sainsbury, 2004). Physical signs suggestive of malignancy include firm breast mass with poorly defined margins, skin nodules, tethering, distortion and ulceration, nipple retraction, fixation to underlying structures, and palpable axillary or supraclavicular nodes. Any other symptomatic regions should be examined as required to identify or exclude metastatic spread. In a specialist breast clinic, clinical examination has an overall sensitivity for cancers of over 80%, but this value tends to be much lower in premenopausal women with nodular breast (Chianakwałam and Bates, 2001; Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001b).

Mammographic examination is one of the most effective methods for the detection of breast cancer, with a sensitivity of about 90% and a specificity of about 87%. Standard mammography comprises a craniocaudal and mediolateral oblique views of the breast, which may be augmented by coned compression and magnification views in certain cases. Suggestive mammographic appearance of malignancy includes; a speculated mass, isolated density, asymmetry, architectural distortion, stellate lesions and calcification (Blamey *et al.*, 2000; Chianakwalam and Bates, 2001; Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001b). Despite the recent controversy on the value of mammographic screening, as a result of suboptimal randomisation or inadequate methodology in some previous trials, regular screening has been shown to reduce breast cancer mortality, for example, by approximately 27% in the "UK Trial of Early Detection of Breast Cancer", with the greatest reduction of about 33% observed in women aged 60-69 years (Alexander *et al.*, 1999; UK Trial of Early Detection of Breast Cancer", with the greatest reduction of about 33% observed in women aged 60-69 years (Alexander *et al.*, 1999; UK Trial of Early Detection of Breast Cancer group, 1999; Gotzsche and Olsen, 2000; Nystrom *et al.*, 2002; Tabar *et al.*, 2003; Freedman *et al.*, 2004). Screen-detected cancers are significantly smaller, more likely to be non- invasive (*in situ*) tumours, and

. A.S.

any invasive cancers are more likely to be of better histological grade and type, and are less likely to be node positive than symptomatic cancers (Nisbet and Borthwick-Clarke, 1999; Blamey *et al.*, 2000; Sainsbury, 2001). Mammography is required before planning surgery to identify extensive tumours or any additional cancers in either breast. Also, it is used for localization of impalpable lesion for FNAC, core biopsy or surgical excision, in addition, as surveillance of breast-cancer survivors post-treatment, and for other high-risk patients (Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001b).

The use of ultrasound as an adjunct to mammography in the diagnosis of breast cancer is well established. It may be the only modality to suggest malignancy in about 3% of patients with palpable breast lumps when mammography and FNAC are normal. It has a sensitivity of about 75% and a specificity of about 90% for the diagnosis of malignancy. On ultrasound, malignant tumours are usually of mixed echogenicity with irregular outline and cast distal hypoechoic shadows. Ultrasonograhy is a more valuable diagnostic tool in young women of less than 35 years of age, where mammography is less sensitive. It can be used for localizing impalpable breast lesions, for accurate measurement of breast cancer before selecting appropriate surgical procedure or for monitoring tumour response to primary systemic therapy (Chianakwalam and Bates, 2001; Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001b).

A preoperative tissue-diagnosis can be obtained in the majority of patients using alternative biopsy techniques that include fine-needle aspiration cytology and/ or coreneedle biopsy, rather than excisional biopsy. Fine-needle aspiration cytology and core biopsy are both fast and simple techniques, requiring only local anaesthesia and leave minimal scarring compared with excisional biopsy. These techniques can accurately diagnose the breast lesions in more than 90% of patients with palpable breast tumours (Singletary, 2001).

- 2

Routine preoperative investigations include a full blood count, liver function test, with alkaline phosphatase and calcium levels, in addition to, chest radiography. Extensive imaging and other special testing such as liver ultrasonography and isotope bone scanning are not required in a clinically negative history and physical examination, which are sufficient to designate a case as M0. However, appropriate specific tests are indicated for patients with symptoms suggestive of metastatic disease or as a follow-up to the first round of tests if they are abnormal (Gendy and Rainsbury, 2001b; Webster, 2001; Singletary *et al.*, 2002a,b).

At present, there are no reliable serum tumour markers for breast cancer. CA 15-3 shows some promise in a few specific circumstances, but it is of limited value in clinical practice. It is raised in 70-80% of metastatic breast cancer, but only in 30% of early disease that confined to the breast. However, CA 15-3 is occasionally of value in assessing response and monitoring treatment of patients with metastatic disease and in lesions that are otherwise not evaluable. CA27-29 and carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) may also be used to monitor response to treatment and detect relapse in breast cancer (Petersen *et al.*, 2001; Webster, 2001; Emens and Davidson, 2003).

1.4.2 Surgical treatment

In patients with early-stage breast cancer, surgery remains the first treatment modality to achieve local control, and in locally advanced breast cancer with fungating tumour, 'toilet mastectomy' may be required to control symptoms such as bleeding, discomfort, and pain. A faith of the second for the second s

3

1

In the elderly, breast cancer has been considered to be a more indolent disease compared to younger women. However, the omission of primary surgery in those elderly patients with operable breast cancer who were fit for the procedure has been shown to result in earlier subsequent therapeutic intervention and increased mortality (Bates *et al.*, 2001).

The surgical treatment of breast cancer has evolved into two methods; either mastectomy or breast conservation, with or without reconstruction. Both should be combined with an axillary procedure.

1.4.2.1 Mastectomy

Mastectomy, removing all breast tissue, is considered to be the standard surgical treatment to which other treatments need to be compared. It is indicated for large tumours in relation to the breast size, multifocal primary tumours, central tumours beneath or involving the nipple in a small breast, following local recurrence in patients with previous breast conservation surgery, for lack of patient's commitment to undergo radiotherapy after breast conservation, or for patient preference. Other clinical and pathological factors that may influence the selection of mastectomy over wide local excision, due to their impact on loco-regional recurrence following breast conservation surgery, include

incomplete initial excision, presence of extensive *in situ* component or lymph-vascular invasion, poor histological grade and younger age (Table: 1.8; Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000).

The radical Halsted mastectomy, that excises the breast, axillary lymph nodes, and both pectoralis major and pectoralis minor muscles, is no longer indicated as it causes excessive morbidity with no survival advantages. Modified radical ('Patey') mastectomy is the procedure more commonly performed. It dissects the whole breast and associated structures including a large portion of skin, the centre of which overlies the tumours and also the nipple, and all axillary fat, fascia and lymph nodes '*en bloc*', with the pectoralis minor muscle either divided or retracted to access the axilla. Simple mastectomy involves only the removal of the breast tissue, with no dissection of the axilla, except for the region of axillary tail that usually has few lymph nodes of the low anterior group attached to it. Simple mastectomy is often followed by radiotherapy to axilla, because no pathological staging of the axillary lymph nodes is performed with this procedure (Sainsbury, 2004).

Following mastectomy, common immediate complications include haematoma and seroma formation, infection and flap necrosis. Factors associated with increased long-term risk of loco-regional recurrence in the skin flap include large tumour > 4cm in pathological examination, grade III carcinoma, axillary lymph nodes involvement and lymphatic-vascular invasion (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Sainsbury, 2004).

1.4.2.2 Breast conservation surgery

Breast conserving surgery with breast radiotherapy is now the preferred method of local treatment for most women with carly-stage breast cancer and, to some extent, for those patients with larger tumours that have been downstaged through neoadjuvant therapy.

Many randomised controlled studies have shown no significant differences in disease-free survival or overall survival after breast conservation surgery combined with radiotherapy compared to mastectomy, when both included axillary dissection (Blichert-Toft, 1992; Calais *et al.*, 1994; Fisher *et al.*, 1995; Van Dongen *et al.*, 2000; Veronesi *et al.*, 2002; Poggi *et al.*, 2003; Kroman *et al.*, 2004).

Breast conserving surgery is suitable for clinically and mammographically unifocal tumours of ≤ 4 cm in diameter, or of > 4cm in large breast, and with no sign of local advancement (i.e., T₁, T₂ < 4cm) or extensive nodal involvement (i.e., N₀, N₁) or metastases. There is no age limit for breast conservation therapy. However, patients who have had prior radiotherapy that have included the breasts in its field are not suitable for breast conservation, as well as, those with collagen vascular diseases who could be negatively affected by combined radiotherapy (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Singletary, 2001).

Breast conservation surgery can be achieved with wide local excision, which consist of excision of the tumour with about 1 cm of the surrounding normal tissue and skin if necessary, or quadrantectomy, which is a more extensive resection of a whole quadrant of the breast. The aim is to excise all tumour tissue, preferably in one piece, with adequate margins, while maintaining acceptable cosmetic results, and to confirm histologically that the margins are free of tumour. Otherwise, a higher incidence of local recurrence is anticipated. Any margin < 5mm should be regarded with suspicion and any clearance < 1mm should be regarded as incomplete. Further local re-excision, if feasible, or mastectomy is indicated for margins with incomplete excision. Other risk factors for locoregional recurrence of breast cancer following breast conserving surgery are shown in Table 1.8 (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Singletary, 2001; Webster, 2001).

Factor	<u>Relative risk</u>
- Involved resection margins	x 3-4
- Extensive in situ component	x 3
- Patient's age < 35(versus age > 50)	x 3
- Lymphatic or vascular invasion	x 2
- Histological grade II or III (versus grade I)	x 1.5

Table 1.8: Risk factors for local recurrence of breast cancer after breast conservation (from Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000).

1.4.2.3 Breast reconstruction

Breast reconstruction after breast cancer surgery is a safe and acceptable procedure. It aims to restore the normal shape and, to some extent, consistency of the breast after excisional surgery (quadrantectomy or large wide local excision) or after mastectomy. Evidences on psychological and cosmetic benefits and on cost advantages are well documented, particularly, for immediate reconstruction. Moreover, breast reconstruction does not appear to interfere with subsequent oncological adjuvant therapy or detection of loco-regional recurrence and, also, does not compromise survival (Johnson *et al.*, 1989; Sandelin *et al.*, 1998; Malata *et al.*, 2000; Sainsbury, 2001; Singletary, 2001; Grotting *et al.*, 2003; Langstein *et al.*, 2003).

Breast reconstruction can be performed either as an immediate procedure at the time of initial breast surgery or as a delayed procedure. It can be achieved using either implantbased reconstruction (with silicone-gel or saline-filled implant) or autologous tissue reconstruction (such as the latissimus dorsi or transverse rectus abdominis myocutaneous flaps; either with 'pedicle' or 'free' flap), or a combination of both techniques. In addition, skin-sparing mastectomy, which preserves the original breast skin envelope and natural peripheral landmarks including the inframammary fold, may be considered for women with normal-size breasts and minimal ptosis that have small primary tumours situated deep in breast parenchyma without skin involvement. It can provide superior cosmetic result, with reduced breast scarring and preserved breast sensation, without compromising oncological safety and outcome. The nipple-areolar complex can be created, under local anaesthesia, using a small skin flaps that have been raised from the surrounding breast mound, and aided with medical-grade pigments tattooing. Implant-based breast reconstructions, however, are not recommended for women who have received or will receive radiotherapy. Many women may also need surgery to the contralateral breast such as reduction mammoplasty, mastopexy or augmentation to achieve symmetry (Malata *et al.*, 2000; Sainsbury, 2001; Singletary, 2001; Grotting *et al.*, 2003).

• •

.

External prosthesis could be worn or attached to the chest wall under bra. Artificial nipple-areolar complex may, also, be created using colour-matched silastic prosthesis. However, they may feel unnatural and may associate with patient unsatisfaction (Sainsbury, 2001).

1.4.2.4 Axillary management

In breast cancer, axillary node status is crucial for staging, prognosis, and frequently directs the use of adjuvant systemic therapy in the management of early disease. It ranges from sampling; which should probably have four or more lymph nodes, to a level III clearance; which should yield an average of 20 or more lymph nodes. It aims for the

histological assessment of nodal metastasis, and the additional clearance allows regional control to minimize the risk of axillary recurrence, reduces the incidence of long-term complications, when compared with axillary node sampling and radiotherapy, in patients with primary breast cancer and a possible survival advantage (Kjaergaard *et al.*, 1985; Steele *et al.*, 1985; O'Dwyer, 1991; Cabanes *et al.*, 1992; Kutiyanawala *et al.*, 1998; Carpenter, 2001; Webster, 2001).

25

.

Axillary lymph node dissection remains the gold standard for both staging and prognosis. It is a major operation that requires general anaesthesia, and is either performed in continuity with a mastectomy or through a separate incision with a wide local excision. This procedure, however, has several sequelae and complications, including seroma, wound infection, pain, numbress or paraesthesia, reduced shoulder movements, chronic lymphoedema, in addition to, the emotional distress that associate with these short and long-term complications (O'Dwyer, 1991; Chetty *et al.*, 2000; Webster, 2001; Posther *et al.*, 2004). The acute complication rate can be as high as 20- 30%, and long-term morbidities such as chronic lymphoedema can reach 20% to 30%. Recurrence rates following axillary clearance are 1-3% (Boolbol and Borgen, 2001; Carpenter, 2001).

The high morbidity has been accepted as a necessary consequence of the need to obtain axillary node status and to achieve regional disease control. However, metastatic nodal disease is demonstrated in about 40%-46% of patients, but in tumours less than 1 cm in size, the incidence of axillary metastasis falls to 22%; the remaining patients receive no benefit from axillary dissection and are exposed to the morbidity associated with axillary dissection. Without any axillary treatment, only 21% of patients will develop axillary metastatic tumour in their lifetime (Carpenter, 2001; Humzah, 2001). The improvement in early diagnosis has led to an increasing number of axillary dissection cases in which axillary nodes are found to be negative (Zavagno *et al.*, 2000b). It has been suggested that axillary lymph node dissection could be avoided in group of patients with clinically negative axillary node for whom the risk of nodal involvement is so low, including patients with pure tubular or mucinous carcinoma of ≤ 15 mm, tumour of ≤ 5 mm, or with negative lymphovascular invasion (Chua *et al.*, 2001). Nodal metastasis are seen in less than 1% of cases with pure tubular carcinoma < 1cm in diameter, and in about 3% of patients with microinvasive carcinoma (Singletary, 2001). Therefore, a selective policy for the management of the axilla in patients with operable breast cancer has also been found to be associated with no increase in axillary recurrence or mortality rate compared with routine axillary clearance. Patients who are node negative after axillary sampling can avoid axillary clearance or radiotherapy (Chetty *et al.*, 2000).

į

Sentinel lymph node biopsy, a major development in the field of surgical oncology, has rapidly emerged within the last decade as an alternative staging method to axillary lymph node dissection to detect occult lymph-node metastases in patients with clinically node-negative invasive breast cancer (Boolbol and Borgen, 2001; Humzah, 2001; Kelley *et al.*, 2004). It is based on the observation that specific areas of the breast drain by way of efferent lymphatics to a specific lymph node (sentinel lymph node), and then to other lymph nodes in the basin. As the sentinel node is the first node to receive the lymphatic flow from the primary tumour, it is assumed that if the sentinel node is correctly identified and is free of neoplastic cells, then the other axillary nodes are also negative. It is a minimally invasive technique that avoids the morbidity associated with formal axillary clearance, by excluding negative axillae from unnecessary dissection (Zavagno *et al.*, 2000b; Carpenter, 2001; Humzah, 2001; Singletary, 2001; Kelley *et al.*, 2004).

The sentinel lymph node can be located by injecting a tracer material, such as blue dye or radiolabelled particles, deep into or around the primary tumour (peritumoural), or superficial into the skin over the tumour site (subdermal, intradermal) or into the subareolar tissue. The blue dye allows the direct visualization of the lymphatic channels that lead to the marked lymph node in the axilla, whereas, the radioactive tracer facilitates the detection of the radioactive nodes prior to the surgical exposure of tissues by a handheld gamma probe (Singletary, 2001; Krag and Harlow, 2003; Kelley *et al.*, 2004; Noguchi, 2004). The identification rates have been demonstrated to be superior with a combination of both techniques, rather than either method alone (Carpenter, 2001; Kelley *et al.*, 2004; Posther *et al.*, 2004). In addition, properative lymphoscintigraphy may be performed to visualize the sentinel lymph node before surgery. However, its value is still a matter of debate (Singletary, 2001; Kelley *et al.*, 2004; Noguchi, 2004).

1.1.1.2.4 LO

In North America and Europe, the sentinel lymph node biopsy has become a commonplace in the management of patients with clinically node-negative breast cancer, and published data on its efficacy are promising (Flett *et al.*, 1998; Zavagno *et al.*, 2000b; Humzah, 2001; Kelley *et al.*, 2004; Posther *et al.*, 2004). In a recent meta-analysis using variety of techniques, and where sentinel node biopsies were followed by axillary dissections, 84% of sentinel nodes were identified with a false negative rate of 5%, but other series reported 100% accuracy for tumours less than 1cm. The identification rates were also higher with injection around intact tumours (96%), with invasive cancer (95%), and in clinically negative axilla (96%; Carpenter, 2001).

The histological assessment of the sentinel nodes can be more detailed when compared with an axillary clearance specimen, allowing understaging such as with micrometastases
to be corrected (Zavagno *et al.*, 2000b). This is usually carried out using techniques of serial sectioning of the retrieved lymph-node specimen, with Haematoxylin-Eosin and immunohistochemical staining (Carpenter, 2001). Molecular detection technique, based on reverse transcriptasc-polymerase chain reaction, has also been incorporated at some centres. However, the clinical significance of micrometastases identified by such techniques remains to be determined (Posther *et al.*, 2004).

The internal mammary sentinel node biopsy has also been found to be feasible without serious additional complications. It improves nodal staging by identifying higher-risk subgroups of patients with internal mammary nodal metastases, that occurs in approximately 20% of patients and which has been shown to have an adverse effect on survival. Such patients might benefit from altered adjuvant treatment regimens (Van der Ent *et al.*, 2001). However, the practicability of this procedure is still in the investigation stage (Kelley *et al.*, 2004; Noguchi, 2004).

Factors that could affect the identification of sentinel node and associate with high falsenegative rates include large tumour, previous surgery, palpable lymph nodes, increasing patient age and the surgeon's sentinel lymph node biopsy experience. Other problems that need to be resolved are the potential adverse outcomes relating, for example, to regional recurrence and survival following its use (Carpenter, 2001; Singletary, 2001; Krag and Harlow, 2003; Kelley *et al.*, 2004; Posther *et al.*, 2004). When strict criteria are used, the sentinel node biopsy, without further axillary dissection after a negative histological investigation, is believed to be a safe accurate predictor of nodal status. Therefore, it may considered to be the standard of care for the management of patients with early-stage diseases (Carpenter, 2001; Roumen *et al.*, 2001; Smillie *et al.*, 2001; Posther *et al.*, 2004).

1.4.3 Radiotherapy in breast cancer

Radiation therapy is an essential part of the management of breast cancer. It is indicated as a part of the primary treatment if breast conserving surgery has been performed, and in selective cases following mastectomy. It may be given to the breast, axilla, chest wall, and supra- and infra-clavicular fossa and internal mammary node chain. In patients with advanced disease, local radiotherapy may also be used as a palliative therapy to relief symptoms such as painful bone metastases (Webster, 2001; Kurtz, 2002).

Breast conservation surgery, as an alternative to mastectomy, is only made possible by the use of adjuvant radiotherapy. Disease-free and overall survival after breast conserving surgery, combined with radiotherapy, was equivalent to that following mastectomy (Blichert-Toft, 1992; Fisher *et al.*, 1995; Van Dongen *et al.*, 2000; Veronesi *et al.*, 2002; Poggi *et al.*, 2003; Kroman *et al.*, 2004). In addition, recent studies have demonstrated a significant benefit of adjuvant radiotherapy in reducing locoregional recurrence following conserving surgery, as well as, mastectomy by approximately one to two-thirds. Moreover, post-mastectomy locoregional radiotherapy in high-risk patients, combined with appropriate systemic therapy, significantly reduced breast cancer recurrence and mortality and improved overall survival. The observed 20% absolute reduction in locoregional relapse was associated with an absolute improvement of 5% in long-term breast cancer-specific survival. This was offset in the older trials by an increased inter-current mortality, caused by excess cardiovascular deaths. However, recent results with newer radiotherapy techniques have demonstrated a clear overall survival improvement, without excess cardiovascular morbidity (Fisher *et al.*, 1995; Overgaard *et al.*, 1997;

Ragaz et al., 1997; Overgaard et al., 1999; Early Breast Cancer Trialists, 2000; Julien et al., 2000; Holli et al., 2001; Fisher et al., 2002a; Fisher et al., 2002b; Kurtz, 2002).

In general, a dose of 40-50 Gy (in 25 2-Gy fractions over 5-6 weeks, starting within 8 weeks following surgery in patients not receiving chemotherapy, or after completion of chemotherapy) has been recommended as the standard adjuvant radiotherapy of large volumes including the whole breast after breast conservation, chest wall and nodal areas. Additional radiation boost of 10-20 Gy to smaller volumes may be required to the tumour bed site, either by fractionated external beam irradiation or by means of radioactive implants; using electrons or iridium wire implant, in cases with higher risk of locoregional recurrence such as close resection margins (< 1cm), extensive *in situ* disease, lymph-vascular invasion, and high grade tumour (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Henry and Ash, 2001; Kurtz, 2002).

After mastectomy, adjuvant radiotherapy to the chest wall and nodal groups is also recommended in women considered to be at higher risk of locoregional recurrence of \geq 20% at 10 years, including node-positive patients with large tumours (> 5cm) or with chest wall, deep margin, or skin involvement, and all patients with four or more positive axillary lymph nodes. Whereas, patients with T1-2 tumours and 1-3 positive nodes are generally associated with < 15% risk of locoregional recurrence. Other risk factors, in addition, include lymph-vascular invasion, high histological grade, extension of cancer cells beyond lymph node capsule, or gross tumour multicentricity (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Henry and Ash, 2001; Kurtz, 2002).

Radiotherapy to the axilla is avoided after axillary lymph node clearance, but may be used in patients with known residual disease after axillary sampling or in patients with large number of involved nodes and with gross extranodal disease. In these circumstances, adjuvant chemotherapy will also have an important role in preventing local recurrence, as well as, distant metastasis (Dawson and Taylor, 1996; Kurtz, 2002). A DESCRIPTION OF A DESC

1. S.C. 1. 1. 1. S.W.

Radiation therapy is associated with both early and late complications. Immediate skin reactions normally resolve within a few weeks, but occasionally, severe skin reaction with subsequent cutaneous radionecrosis, skin telangiectasia, thickening of the skin of the breast or chest wall, and cosmetic deformity of the residual breast tissue may develop later. Other less common or rare complications include lymphoedema, brachial plexopathy, shoulder stiffness, osteoradionecrosis of the ribs, radiation pneumonitis with pulmonary fibrosis, increased cardiovascular deaths, due to cardiac and great vessels damage particularly in women with left-sided breast tumours, and secondary malignancy and sarcoma of the chest wall. Recent developments in radiation techniques, by using modern linear accelerators with reduced radiotherapy portals and doses, may minimize these side effects (Dawson and Taylor, 1996; Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000; Sainsbury, 2001; Webster, 2001; Kurtz, 2002).

1.4.4 Hormonal therapy in breast cancer

The aim of endocrine therapy is to decrease the hormonal growth stimulation of hormonesensitive breast cancer cells. It is indicated as adjuvant therapy or as treatment for advanced systemic disease, and occasionally, as sole treatment in patients who are unfit or unwilling to have surgery (Webster, 2001; Stokes and Chan, 2003; Sweetland, 2004).

.

ې بې ب

1 1.1.

•

The current options for hormonal manipulation include anti-oestrogens such as tamoxifen, aromatase inhibitors, progestogens such as megestrol acetate, in addition to, suppression or ablation of ovarian function, medically by luteinizing hormone releasing hormone analogues, or surgically by laparoscopic or open surgery, or by radiation therapy (Webster, 2001; Stokes and Chan, 2003; Sweetland, 2004).

The selection of hormonal therapy depends on the patient's menopausal status which in turn determines the source of oestrogen production; in premenopausal women by the ovaries, and in postmenopausal women via the peripheral aromatase enzyme that is required for the peripheral conversion of adrenal androgens into oestrogens in the muscle, liver and fat tissue including the breast (Stokes and Chan, 2003; Pritchard, 2003).

Ovarian ablation in premenopausal women was associated with a positive effect on both disease-free and overall survival in patients with node-positive as well as node-negative tumours (Pritchard, 2003). The Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaboration Group (EBCTCG, 1992) showed a reduction in the annual rates of recurrence by 26% and death by 25% in patients less than 50-years of age, with further highly significant 15-years recurrence-free and overall survival improvements among those patients allocated to ovarian ablation (EBCTCG, 1996). Medical castration with luteinizing hormone

releasing hormone analogues goserelin (Zoladex), as well, produced significant reduction in recurrence with a trend toward improvement in breast cancer survival and/ or overall survival, irrespective of the additional adjuvant tamoxifen therapy or chemotherapy (Pritchard, 2003). Ablation therapy precipitates the menopause, whereas, the reversible effect of luteinizing hormone releasing hormone analogues makes them suitable for women who want to remain fertile (Sweetland, 2004). Tamoxifen, a non-steroidal anti-oestrogen, has been the gold standard for nearly 30 years. It is recommended for both premenopausal and postmenopausal women in the adjuvant and advanced metastatic treatment of hormone-receptor positive tumours (Stokes and Chan, 2003). It has a demonstrable effect on both recurrence-free and overall survival with an overall reduction in the death rate, which is higher in women over 50 years. In the Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaboration Group (EBCTCG), adjuvant tamoxifen reduced the annual rates of recurrence by 25% and death by 17% (EBCTCG, 1992). In the 1998 EBCTCG overview, the proportions of reductions in recurrence and mortality during 10 years of follow-up for the 5 years adjuvant tamoxifen were 47% and 26%, respectively. The greatest benefit is achieved in patients who are oestrogen positive with involved nodes. Patients who are oestrogen receptor negative obtain no similar benefit. The proportional reduction in the contralateral breast cancer was 47% for the 5 years adjuvant tamoxifen (EBCTCG, 1998a).

The aromatase inhibitors have recently become established in the management of postmenopausal women with locally advanced and metastatic breast cancer; as a first-line therapy with a superior antitumour activity compared to tamoxifen and as a second-line therapy in patients whose disease has progressed during tamoxifen therapy. The third-

generation aromatase inhibitors anastrozole, letrozole (reversible non-steroidal) and exemestane (irreversible steroidal) have been shown to have a favourable impact on survival with better safety profile compared to megestrol acetate therapy as a second-line therapy (Stokes and Chan, 2003; Buzdar, 2004; Campos; 2004; Clemons *et al.*, 2004).

and the second second

and the second second

.

:

1

.

In current practice, postmenopausal women with hormone-sensitive disease typically receive 5 years of anti-oestrogens adjuvant treatment in the form of tamoxifen. Alternatively, anastrozole is considered in patients whom they have a relative or absolute contraindication to the use of tamoxifen. Although more recent emerging evidence on anastrozole, as initial adjuvant endocrine treatment of postmenopausal women with ER positive breast cancer, has shown its superiority over standard tamoxifen therapy for 5 years in terms of disease-free survival, as well as, a better tolerability and safety profiles, the data so far regarding the overall survival benefit , however, has not yet been reported. Moreover, impressive reductions in risk of recurrence have been demonstrated in trials evaluating the switch from tamoxifen to aromatase inhibitors; either letrozole after 5 years or exemestane after 2-3 years of tamoxifen, respectively (Pritchard, 2003; Campos; 2004; Clemons *et al.*, 2004).

The third-generation aromatase inhibitors have shown lower incidences of hot flashes and endometrial side-effects such as vaginal discharge and bleeding or endometrial cancer, as well as, deep vein thrombosis, ischemic cerebro-vascular and thrombo-embolic events, with a better tolerability and fewer withdrawals from treatment compared to standard tamoxifen or megestrol acctate. However, musculo-skeletal side-effects, reduced bone density and fractures were more common in women treated with aromatase inhibitors (Pritchard, 2003; Buzdar, 2004; Campos; 2004; Clemons *et al.*, 2004).

1.4.5 Chemotherapy in breast cancer

Systemic chemotherapy is indicated as adjuvant therapy, as a treatment for advanced metastatic disease, and to some extent, it is considered in patients with large non-operable breast cancer as preoperative primary (neoadjuvant) therapy to improve operability with breast-conserving surgery (Webster, 2001).

Address of the States

. .

and the second se

Commonly used chemotherapeutic agents in breast cancer include alkylating agents (cyclophosphamide), antimetabolites (5-fluorouracil, methotrexate, capecitabine, gemeitabine), anthracycline cytotoxic antibiotics (doxorubicin, epirubicin), taxanes (paclitaxel and docetaxel), and vinca alkaloids (vinorelbine). Polychemotherapy is significantly better than single-agent chemotherapy. However, in endocrine-resistance metastatic disease the optimal schedule of chemotherapeutic agents as concurrent versus sequential remains controversial, and decision must be individualized (Aapro, 2001; Webster, 2001; Cardoso and Piccart, 2003; Goldhirsch *et al.*, 2003; Bernard-Marty *et al.*, 2004; Nowak *et al.*, 2004).

The aim of adjuvant chemotherapy is to increase the cure rate after the primary locoregional surgery. It is most frequently used in premenopausal patients, in patients with aggressive disease and with hormonal-receptor negative tumours (Webster, 2001). Four to six courses (3-6 months) of adjuvant systemic polychemotherapy (>2 agents) provide the optimal benefits and substantially improve disease-free and overall survival, irrespective of lymph node, hormone receptor or menopausal status up to age of 70 years, thought the data are inconclusive for those over the age of 70 years, and in most tumour subsets, except for small node negative tumours of less than 1 cm in diameter (Aapro, 2001). In the Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaboration Group (EBCTCG), polychemotherapy reduced the annual rates of recurrence by 28% and death by 16%. The greatest benefits of chemotherapy were for women with node positive disease and for younger women. But in women aged 50-69, it also reduced the rates of recurrence and mortality when combined with tamoxifen, being better than chemotherapy alone or tamoxifen alone (EBCTCG, 1992). In the 1998 EBCTCG update, polychemotherapy with a combination of cyclophosphamide, methotrexate and 5-fluorouracil (CMF) or with an anthracycline-based regimen for 3 to 6 months produced significant proportional reductions in recurrence and mortality, both among women aged less than 50 years and those aged 50-69 years (35% and 20% reduction in recurrence, with 27% and 11% reduction in mortality for both age groups, respectively). The anthracycline-containing regimens, compared with CMF alone, produced somewhat greater effects on recurrence and mortality (72% vs 69% 5-year survival). Long-term treatment for more than six months, however, did not provide any additional benefit (EBCTCG, 1998b).

4

7

The reduction in recurrence with adjuvant polychemotherapy emerged chiefly during the first 5 years, whereas the difference in survival increased throughout the first 10 years; typically producing an absolute improvement in 10-years survival for young women (<50 years) with early breast cancer of about 7% in node-negative and 11% in node-positive disease, and to a lesser extent, for postmenopausal women of about 2% in node-negative and 3% in node-positive early breast cancer, regardless of the added use of tamoxifen. Moreover, after 10 years follow-up, the anthracycline-based chemotherapy was associated with a 4% absolute risk reduction for recurrence and death above that seen with CMF (11% and 16% relative improvements in relapse and death, respectively). However, in node-negative disease, the absolute advantage of anthracycline over CMF is smaller (1.7

at 5 years). This advantage of anthracycline-based chemotherapy has been found almost exclusively when three-drug regimen was used; either epirubicin-containing (CEF) or doxorubicin-containing (CAF) regimen (EBCTCG, 1998b; Cardoso and Piccart, 2003).

1. N. S.

In the adjuvant setting, currently used regimens include anthracycline-based chemotherapy such as four courses of AC, which have been shown to be equivalent to six cycles of classical CMF. The CEF, CAF regimen and to some extent FEC have yielded superior result. The CMF regimen is used less frequently but still valid for lower risk patients. The taxanes (paclitaxel and docetaxel) are being incorporated into adjuvant regimens on the basis of their antitumour activity in advanced breast cancer and the absence of cross-resistance with doxorubicin (Shapiro and Recht, 2001). Recent results support the use of taxanes as adjuvant chemotherapy for women with early breast cancer and involved lymph nodes, independent of hormone-receptor status. The docetaxel-containing regimen (TAC) proved to be superior to FAC in randomized clinical trials, and others trials have shown improvement in disease-free survival with or without significant improvement in overall survival in taxanes-treated patients (Aapro, 2001; Cardoso and Piccart, 2003; Goldhirsch *et al.*, 2003; Nowak *et al.*, 2004).

Primary systemic therapy, especially chemotherapy, is considered the standard of care for non-operable locoregional advanced breast cancer, and provides additional opportunity for breast-conserving surgery in patient presenting with large unifocal breast cancer. It allows clinical downstaging of the primary tumour, provides *in-vivo* chemo-sensitivity assessment of the tumour response to a specific chemotherapy regime and offers unique advantages in understanding the tumour biology, and has been shown to improve survival

in patients with the best clinical response (Calais et al., 1994; Kaufmann et al., 2003; Garces and Cance, 2004).

Variation Activity

. .

Randomized controlled clinical trials in patients with operable breast cancer, which include stage T1-3, N0, M0 or T1-3, N1, M0, have shown that primary polychemotherapy; using CMF, AC, FAC, or FEC regimes, increases the proportion of patients who subsequently shown to have metastatic-free axillary lymph nodes or who become candidates for breast-conserving surgery. The reported absolute differences in the rate of successful breast-conservation surgery between patients who received primary chemotherapy compared to those who received adjuvant chemotherapy range from 5% to 36%. In addition, primary chemotherapy offers the same disease-free and overall survival benefits as adjuvant chemotherapy with the same drug combinations (Fisher *et al.*, 1997; Kaufmann *et al.*, 2003). Recent trials with neoadjuvant taxanes-containing regimens have been shown to produce superior clinical and pathological response rates, compared to non-taxane containing group (Garces and Cance, 2004; Nowak *et al.*, 2004). However, despite the potential advantages, preoperative chemotherapy has not been advocated as being preferable over adjuvant chemotherapy in patients with early breast cancer, because of a lack of significant survival advantage (Goldhirsch *et al.*, 2003).

In patients with metastatic breast disease, chemotherapy is indicated as a palliative measure to ensure prolonged disease control without compromising quality of life. Treatment should be tailored according to patient and tumour characteristics, including patient's performance status, tolerability, tumour burden and aggressiveness. The most active cytotoxic drugs include the anthracyclines and the taxanes, followed by alkylating agents, antimetabolites (capecitabine, gemeitabine), and vinca alkaloids. Unless

symptoms or signs of life-threatening disease exist, the single used agents can produce objective response rates of 20%-80%. However, the rare complete responses are short lived and progression of disease is almost inevitable (Bernard-Marty *et al.*, 2004).

.√ 49

and the first of the

.

3

1000

Side-effects of chemotherapy are significant. Doxorubicin and cyclophosphamide are more likely to cause alopecia and vomiting, whereas cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil are more likely to cause nausea, myelosuppression, and ovarian failure, with its subsequent menopausal symptoms including hot flashes, vaginal dryness, depression, sleep disturbance, increased risk of osteoporosis. Doxorubicin directly damages the myocardium and can cause cardiomyopathy. Both taxanes (paclitaxel and docetaxel) can cause hypersensitivity reactions, peripheral neuropathy, myalgia, arthralgia and fatigue. Peripheral neuropathy is seen, as well, with vinca alkaloids. The increased incidence of secondary leukaemia, commonly of acute myeloid leukaemia, and myelodysplasia have been documented in patients treated with adjuvant alkylating and anthracyclines-based agents, and are dependent on the administered dose (dose intensity and cumulative dose) and the duration of treatment (Aapro, 2001; Shapiro and Recht, 2001; Webster, 2001; Cardoso and Piccart, 2003; Nowak *et al.*, 2004).

Most acute side-effects can be controlled or reduced by modern measures, including drugs like corticosteroids and ondansetron for nausea and vomiting and scalp cooling for alopecia, and resolve on completion of treatment (Sainsbury, 2001; Webster, 2001). Whereas, longer-term side-effects are to be carefully considered on individual patient basis. In the adjuvant setting, if both chemotherapy and hormonal therapy are recommended, the chemotherapy is given first to minimize the toxicity and improve the efficacy of each therapeutic modality (Pritchard, 2003).

1.4.6 Biological therapy in breast cancer

Trastuzumab (Herceptin®) is a humanized monoclonal antibodies with anti-tumour activity targeted against the epidermal growth factor family oncogene (Her-2/*neu*). It is a novel therapeutic option for patients with aggressive forms of advanced metastatic Her-2/*neu*-positive breast cancer (Ross *et al.*, 2003; Vogel and Franco, 2003).

It suppresses tumour growth when used as a single agent or in combination with other chemotherapeutic agents. Single-agent trastuzumab therapy produces objective benefits in 15-20% of patients with Her-2 positive tumours. Trastuzumab in combination with cytotoxic chemotherapy, either anthracycline plus cyclophosphamide or taxans, has been shown to improve overall survival, with a higher rate of objective response and a longer duration of response, as well as, to increase time to disease progression and time to treatment failure, in synergistic rather than an additive manner. Ongoing trials of trastuzumab in combination with various chemotherapy agents are encouraging and showing significant clinical activity over chemotherapeutic regimens alone (Leonard *et al.*, 2002; Ross *et al.*, 2003; Vogel and Franco, 2003).

Trastuzumab therapy is generally well tolerated. However, mild side-effects may include fever and chills; which are generally seen with first infusion dose, in addition to, diarrhoea, nausea, headache, rash and rhinitis. Other severe adverse events include cardiac toxicity, especially occurring when used in combination with anthracycline-based chemotherapy regimens. In the absence of pre-existing cardiac disorders or prior anthracycline therapy, intrinsic cardiotoxicity with single-agent trastuzumab appears to be rare (Leonard *et al.*, 2002; Ross *et al.*, 2003; Vogel and Franco, 2003).

1.4.7 Follow-up

Increased incidence of breast cancer together with improved management and reduced mortality have created a large population of breast-cancer survivors at risk of disease-relapse (local recurrence and/ or distant metastasis), or development of a second new primary breast tumours, in addition to, therapy-related complications, whom they require follow-up medical care and psychological support (Emens and Davidson, 2003; Hurria and Hudis, 2003).

Data suggest that screening for disease relapse is likely to be most useful in the first 5 years after primary therapy, with more frequent evaluation during the first 2 years when relapse rates are highest. After mastectomy, local recurrence is most common in the first 2-3 years and decreases with time, but after breast conservation, it occurs at a fixed rate each year. Patients with carcinoma of one breast are also at high risk of cancer in the contralateral breast; about 0.6% a year develop second primary tumour (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000). In addition, late recurrence, metastatic relapse and death from breast cancer are well documented, even 20 years or more after initial diagnosis and primary treatment (Louwman *et al.*, 2001; Emens and Davidson, 2003).

Therefore, all patients should be followed on regular basis for at least 5 years. The recommended strategy includes; history and physical examination (every 3-6 months for 3 years, every 6-12 months for 2 years, and annually thereafter), monthly self-breast examination, annual mammography of the preserved and contralateral breast (Hurria and Hudis, 2003). Mammography may be difficult to interpret after breast conservation due to scarring, and in this situation, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is useful to differentiate

it from cancer recurrence (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000). Patients on adjuvant tamoxifen, based on the recommended surveillance strategy, are also advised to have annual gynaecological examination, reserving specific test such as endometrial biopsy and/ or transvaginal ultrasound to those who developed abnormal vaginal bleeding or discharge (Emens and Davidson, 2003; Hurria and Hudis, 2003).

and the second second

.

1

Although it is important to be aware of the potential short and long-term primary therapyrelated complications of breast cancer including the psychological impact, the available data support a conservative approach with clinically directed follow-up, based on careful history and physical examination, in which further diagnostic-tests are to be guided by clinical information. Current data on early diagnosis of systemic-relapse, prior to the onset of clinical signs or symptoms, by aggressive or routine serological or radiological testing (with the exception of mammography) have failed to impact overall survival, and so should not be conducted routinely. Instead, such women should be educated about the signs and symptoms of breast-cancer recurrence, and encouraged to report any new persistence symptoms when they develop to their medical personnel (Emens and Davidson, 2003; Hurria and Hudis, 2003).

1.5 The systemic and local inflammatory response in breast cancer

Breast cancer is a heterogeneous discase with diverse biological and clinical manifestations, in which the clinical evolution is much less predictable. Established prognostic factors, which are used as a guide to decide appropriate adjuvant therapy, are mainly including tumour-associated characteristics such as the primary tumour size, histological grade, lymph-node status, hormone-receptor status and oncogene over-expression. Nevertheless, outcome remains highly variable even when these factors are taken into account.

It has long been thought that disease variability in cancer patients, including breast cancer, is not solely determined by the characteristics of the tumour but also by the hostresponse factors (Hart and Saini, 1992). おいり しょうき どうぼうさ たい けったたい

į

The tumour-host interaction is a complex relationship that has yet to be fully understood (Figure 1.5). The host-immune responses can be divided into innate or adaptive immunity that can act within the local/regional microenvironment or systemically (Figure 1.6). The cellular mediators of the innate immunity include macrophages, granulocytes, natural killer cells, and non-MHC-restricted and gamma/delta T lymphocytes. In addition, soluble factors including natural antibodies, complement components and C reactive protein play a role in the innate immunity. The adaptive immune response is mediated by the tumour antigen-specific T- lymphocytes that include cytotoxic effector CD8+ and MHC class I restricted cells, as well as, helper CD4+ T- lymphocytes of MHC class II molecules (Figure 1.7; Whiteside, 2003).

However, there is now increasing evidence that both the local inflammatory response, within the tumour microenvironment, and the systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by increased circulating concentrations of acute phase proteins such as C-reactive protein, play pivotal roles in malignant disease development, progression and metastatic formation in a variety of common solid tumours (Figure 1.5 & 1.6; Witz, 2001; Coussens and Werb, 2002). The basis of the tumour-host response is not clear. However, it appears to be a driven response of the tumour behaving as "wound that does not heal" (Dvorak, 1986).



Figure 1.5: The tumour-host relationship.



Figure 1.6: Components of the inflammatory response (from Slaviero et al., 2003).



Figure 1.7: Immune responses to cancer cells (B: B-cells, C: complements, DC: dendritic cells, G: granulocytes, M: macrophages, NK: natural killer cells, Tc: T-cytotoxic lymphocytes, Th: T-helper lymphocytes; from Whiteside, 2003).

1.5.1 Systemic inflammatory response

The systemic inflammatory response (acute-phase response) is the wide-ranging pathophysiological disturbances in homoeostasis that result from tissue damage, infection, inununological disorders, or malignant disease. It involves a large number of systemic changes in the biosynthetic, metabolic and catabolic profiles of many organs, along with behavioural and nutritional changes, which is characterized clinically by the presence of fever, leucocytosis, anaemia, muscle wasting, anorexia and fatigue (Figure 1.6). The function of the acute-phase response is to restore the body's homoeostasis by removing the cause of the initial disturbance. However, in certain conditions of chronic or recurring inflammation and cancer, the response can persist and may contribute to many deleterious consequences (Gabay and Kushner, 1999; Slaviero *et al.*, 2003).

A complex cascade of phagocyte-derived endogenous mediators, especially cytokines, induces the acute-phase reaction (Figure 1.8). These secreted pro-inflammatory cytokines, including interleukins 1 and 6 (IL-1 & IL-6) and tumour necrosis factor α (TNF- α), circulate from the initial site of disturbance to distant organs, such as the liver, resulting in the stimulation of expression of acute-phase proteins. Circulating concentrations of acute-phase proteins increase (positive acute-phase proteins), or decrease (negative acute-phase proteins), by at least 25% during inflammatory disorders (Figure 1.8; Gabay and Kushner, 1999; Slaviero *et al.*, 2003).

ç

Other gene products such as phospholipase- A_2 , cyclooxygenase-2, and inducible nitric oxide synthase are upregulated during the cytokine cascade to generate small mediator molecules, including platelet activating factor, leukotrienes, prostanoids, and nitric oxide, that contribute to the inflammatory response (Figure 1.6; Slaviero *et al.*, 2003).

The major pathway for the transcriptional activation of acute-phase proteins and other proteins, such as cyclooxygenase-2, by cytokines, involves Janus kinases (JAK) and signal transducers and activators of transcription (STATs, particularly STAT3). Another pathway involves the activation of mitogen-activated protein kinases, which in turn induce the expression of various nuclear factors including CCAAT enhancer binding proteins (C/EBP), such as Nuclear Factor- κ B (Slaviero *et al.*, 2003).

いたい たいしょう ちょう ないたい あい

C-reactive protein and albumin are the classical (positive and negative; respectively) acute-phase proteins in humans (Figure 1.8). These measurements may be a useful indicators in predicting the net effect of various local and systemic inflammatory response mediators, including cytokines (Gabay and Kushner, 1999).



Figure 1.8: Characteristic patterns of change in plasma concentrations of some acute-phase proteins after a moderate inflammatory stimulus (from Gabay and Kushner, 1999).

1.5.1.1 C-reactive protein

C-reactive protein is a non-specific positive acute-phase protein synthesized by hepatocytes in response to trauma, inflammation and malignant processes. Its serum concentrations are extensively used in routine clinical practice to monitor the systemic inflammatory response, and therefore the extent and activity, as well as, the prognosis of many underlying diseases (Kolb-Bachofen, 1991; Pepys, 1996).

Victory and a second second

÷

÷

C-reactive protein belongs to the pentraxin family of proteins and consists of five identical non-glycosylated subunits, encoded by a single gene on chromosome 1. The monomers, each of molecular mass 23 027, are non-covalently associated in a very stable disc-like configuration with cyclic pentameric symmetry, which is resistant to proteolysis. C-reactive protein is primarily upregulated by the local and systemic release of the pro-inflammatory cytokines, in particular interleukin-6. In the presence of calcium, C-reactive protein undergoes specific ligand-binding to phosphocholine in autologous phospholipids and microbial polysaccharides. Complexed or aggregated C-reactive protein efficiently activates the classical complement pathway and can thereby opsonize ligands for phagocytosis. C-reactive protein neutralizes the potent inflammatory mediator, platelet-activating factor, which contains phosphocholine and has down-regulatory effects on neutrophil function. C-reactive protein may thus contribute to host defence, modulation of inflammation and lipid metabolism (Pepys, 1996).

The plasma half-life and fractional catabolic rate of C- reactive protein appears to be constant under virtually all conditions. Therefore, its plasma concentration is determined primarily by its synthesis rate. In normal healthy individuals the serum C-reactive protein concentrations are barely detectable with a median level of 0.8 mg/l and with 99% of apparently healthy individuals having C-reactive protein concentrations less than 10 mg/l. Higher values are abnormal and objectively reflect the presence, extent and activity of underlying organic diseases and disorders. The rapid increase in concentrations may exceed 200 mg/l within 24 hours of an acute event. High serum concentration can be maintained for a prolonged period if the stimulus or underlying condition persists. After effective treatment or cessation of the stimulus the value can fall rapidly and almost to near-normal values within 2-3 days (Kolb-Bachofen, 1991; Pepys, 1996).

In recent years, there has been a considerable interest in the role of systemic inflammatory response, as evident by raised serum C-reactive protein concentration, in patients with malignant disease. Pro-inflammatory cytokines are usually produced by activated white blood cells (Gabay and Kushner, 1999; Whiteside, 2003), and may act as autocrine growth factors for tumours (Dunlop and Campbell, 2000). However, there is some evidence that cancer cells may also produce significant amounts of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Bałkwill and Mantovani, 2001; Whiteside, 2003). Higher C-reactive protein concentration at presentation has been found to correlate with the overall tumour load and has been demonstrated to have stage independent prognostic value in a variety of cancers, notable of gastrointestinal carcinoma (McMillan *et al.*, 1995; Goransson *et al.*, 1996; Pepys, 1996; Nozoe *et al.*, 1998; Fujita *et al.*, 1999; Nielsen *et al.*, 2000; Nozoe *et al.*, 2001).

In breast cancer, few studies have been conducted with conflicting results. However, the majority of studies were based on small number of patients (Coombes *et al.*, 1977a,b; Lee *et al.*, 1982), included patients with operable early-stage and inoperable advanced-stage

diseases (Coombes et al., 1977a,b; Drahovsky et al., 1981), were retrospective (Weinstein et al., 1984), and used non-specific assay techniques with limited sensitivity (Mortensen and Rudczynski, 1982) and limited follow-up.

Coombes and co-workers (1977 a,b) first showed, in a study of 51 patients with breast disease, that C-reactive protein was abnormally elevated (≥ 10 mg/l) in 14 / 16 (87%) patients with overt metastatic breast cancer, but rare in patients with apparently localised disease. They reported that high pre-operative C-reactive protein concentrations, with other biochemical markers abnormalities such as carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), can delineate patients with primary tumour that associated with poorer prognosis on histological ground or some other patients with no clinical or investigational evidence of metastasis but who have micrometastasises, in whom relapses might occurred sooner than others (3/7 patients in this study), suggesting that C-reactive protein with other biochemical markers could be of a value in the initial staging of patients, in the early detection of metastasis, in assessing prognosis and, therefore, could be used to select patients for adjuvant systemic therapy in addition to local therapy.

Similarly, Drahovsky and co-workers (1981) reported, in a study of 287 patients with different stages breast cancer, that there were 153 (53%) patients who had a positive C-reactive protein value of > 2 mg/l. A significant increase in the frequency of elevated C-reactive protein concentration was seen with advanced stages of disease (61.2% and 72.3% in stage III and IV respectively vs. 45.1% and 47.2% in stage I and II). C-reactive protein concentrations were also significantly elevated in early stages with active disease. C-reactive protein appeared to reflect tumour mass with a clearly positive correlation to

TNM staging, as well as, tumour activity (recurrence and/or metastasis) at the time of determination; i.e. independent of TNM stages.

However, Hillyard and co-workers (1982), in their study of 53 patients with benign breast masses and 196 patients with breast cancer and which aimed to test whether the biochemical changes can aids the staging of breast cancer, showed a considerable overlap between the concentrations of fifteen plasma proteins, including C-reactive protein, and the various clinical stages, and were often normal even in the metastatic disease. The mean C-reactive protein concentrations were raised in less than 50 % of patients with overt metastases.

As a part of a major study to identify prognostic factors for breast cancer, Mortensen and Rudczynski (1982) studied 297 patients with different stage breast cancer, and with a clinical follow-up period of 3-48 months post-surgery, to evaluate the role of serum C-reactive protein concentration and the extent of lymphocytic infiltration of the primary tumour as prognostic markers. Elevated C-reactive protein concentrations ($\geq 10 \text{ mg/l}$) were present in a higher proportion of patients with stage IV disease (24/57; 42%), when compared to patients in stages I (23/106; 22%), II (25/115; 22%) and III (4/19; 21%). There was no difference in C-reactive protein concentrations at the time of initial surgery and the presence of a localized lymphocytic infiltration within the primary breast tumour correlated with each other, neither measure was a useful in predicting the disease-free interval following surgery. C-reactive protein concentrations had no correlation with the size of the primary breast tumour, the histopathological grade or the lymph node involvement.

In the therapeutic monitoring of 179 patients with metastatic breast cancer, Williams and co-workers (1990) found a highly significant association between the therapeutic response according to the International Union Against Cancer (UICC) criteria and the alterations in the serum concentration of C-reactive protein and other tumour-related markers, including carcinoembryonic antigen, ferritin, orosomucoid and the erythrocyte sedimentation rate, after 6months of primary endocrine therapy. Suggesting that the design of an objective measurement of response, as a 'therapeutic index', that combined these tumour-related markers had the potential to replace the existing and largely subjective UICC criteria and so could be used to direct systemic endocrine therapy.

In a prospective study, C-reactive protein concentration with other tumour markers such as CEA and erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) were observed to have no significant elevation in primary breast cancer (100 patients), compared to normal control (56 patients) or benign breast disease (100 patients). Therefore, appeared to have no role either in screening or in the differential diagnosis of breast cancer. On the other hand, C-reactive protein concentration was significantly clevated (>10mg/l) in 43/85 (51%) patients with systemic (metastatic) breast cancer. However, the sequential changes of C-reactive protein concentration in the 65 patients who survived beyond 3 months showed no significant correlation with the International Union Against Cancer (UICC) criteria-assessed therapeutic response; indicating that C-reactive protein would not appear to be of a clinical value in measuring response to therapy in advanced breast cancer (Roberston *et al.*, 1991).

In another prospective study of 85 patients with newly diagnosed metastatic breast cancer, the pre-treatment serum concentrations of C-reactive protein and other tumour markers

ほうが 薄い 無い いかい かたい アイ・ション 人名 かいしょう パーク ひがい たい かいしょう マット・ション マット ちょうけい ディー ., , . • . 2

did not predict therapeutic response. However, the pre-treatment serum concentrations of C-reactive protein, ferritin, human milk fat globule membrane 1 and 2 above the mean + 2SD of the normal control group appeared to be prognostic and correlated significantly with longer post- metastases survival (Albuquerque *et al.*, 1995).

More recently, in 77 patients with locally advanced non-metastatic breast cancer undergoing neo-adjuvant chemotherapy, Heys and co-workers (1998) demonstrated that pre-treatment concentrations of acute phase proteins did not indicate which patients will respond to chemotherapy, as assessed either by the clinical response or by the histological destruction of the tumour. C-reactive protein concentrations were not related to patient survival.

Zhang and Adachi (1999) in a study of 46 Japanese patients with metastatic breast cancer, observed a strong correlation between IL-6 concentrations and C-reactive protein concentrations. IL-6 concentrations correlated with the extent of metastases dissemination, being significantly higher in liver and pleural metastases. In these patients, higher IL-6 serum concentrations were associated with a poorer response to chemotherapy or chemo-endocrine therapy and correlated with a shortened survival, and therefore, representing a poorer prognostic predictor in patients with metastatic breast carcinoma.

O'Hanlon and colleagues (2002) in a recent study of 92 patients with breast cancer and 31 patients with benign breast disease, reported a significantly higher C-reactive protein concentration in patients with stage IV disease, T_4 ulcerating tumours, and during recurrence, but it was of no benefit in predicting recurrence.

In conclusion, C-reactive protein concentration appears to reflect the presence of systemic metastatic disease. However, the majority of studies were small or included patients unlikely to progress (primary operable) and patients who had already progressed (metastatic).

The second of the

1.5.1.2 Albumin

Human albumin, the major negative acute-phase protein, is a single polypeptide consisting of 585 amino acids with a molecular weight of approximately 66 kDa. It is the most abundant of hepatic secretory proteins with a total albumin pool size of 4-5 g/kg of body weight, of which 40-45% is in the intravascular space and other 60% is in the interstitial space. The serum albumin concentration is normally around 40 g/l (Margarson and Soni, 1998).

, ș

,

The main functions of albumin are maintenance of colloid osmotic pressure, as a result of its relatively low molecular weight compared to the other major intravasular proteins such as immunoglobulin (accounting for 75-80% of the colloid osmotic pressure of human plasma), binding and transport, free radical scavenging, platelet function inhibition and antithrombotic effects, and its effects on capillary membrane permeability (Margarson and Soni, 1998).

The serum albumin level remains a traditional standard factor by which to assess a patient's nutritional status. In disease status, a decrease in serum albumin concentration is almost an inevitable finding, with marked persisting changes generally associated with poor prognosis (Margarson and Soni, 1998). It appears to be primarily mediated in the acute phase response by the altered energy and protein metabolism, that associate with its increased demand for specific amino acids for mediator and acute-phase protein synthesis and immune and antioxidant defences, which promotes the degradation and progressive loss of the available body vital protein components, including albumin and body cell mass. The modest albumin pool-size, relative to that of body cell mass, may be reflected

in its loss becoming noticeable at an earlier stage (Fearon et al., 1999; McMillan et al., 2001a).

The association between reduced serum albumin concentrations and/or elevated C-reactive protein concentrations with severity of illness and poor outcome has long been recognised. More recently, in malignant diseases, low albumin concentrations (< 35 g/l) and/or elevated C-reactive protein concentrations were found more often in patients with advanced inoperable/ metastatic cancers than in patients with early stage operable cancers, most probably reflecting disseminated disease with more pro-inflammatory cytokine-mediated metabolic events, and subsequent poorer prognosis (Goransson *et al.*, 1996; Fiorenza *et al.*, 2000; McMillan *et al.*, 2001a).

In locally advanced non-metastatic breast cancer, Heys and co-workers (1998) in a study of 77 patients undergoing neo-adjuvant chemotherapy, reported that reduced pretreatment serum albumin concentration, progressive lymph node involvement, and advanced tumour stage were independent prognostic indicators for poor survival.

Similarly, low baseline serum albumin concentration of < 35 g/l in 180 consecutive patients with different stage breast cancer was a powerful prognostic variable of overall survival, accounting for approximately 10% of the overall variation in patient survival time. In mid- and lower-stage breast cancer, the overall 5-year survival of patients with hypoalbuminaemia was 60% compared with 85% in patients with a normal albumin. Whereas, patients with stage IV lesions who fell in the lowest quartile serum albumin concentration had a median survival of 14.8 months compared with 22 months for the rest of patients in this stage (Lis *et al.*, 2003).

In summary, there is some evidence that an elevated C-reactive protein and a low albumin concentration may identify patients with breast cancer at a higher risk of poor outcomes and premature death. However, there is little data on the relationship between these systemic acute-phase proteins and the local inflammatory response in patients with breast cancer.

÷ the second s • 1 いちょうち つろう -

1.5.2 Immune-cellular infiltration

Locally, the immune-cellular infiltration within the tumour microenvironment of many human malignant neoplasms, including breast cancer, was observed as early as the middle of the nineteenth century, and since that time, discrepancies have been existing on the functional and prognostic significance of this phenomenon.

Breast cancer, among other solid tumours and their metastases, have been documented to be largely orchestrated by a heterogeneous populations of immune cells, consisting of variable proportions of helper, suppressor, and cytotoxic T lymphocytes, B lymphocytes, natural killer (NK) cells, macrophages, eosinophils and mast cells. All of which are capable of producing an assorted array of cytokines, growth factors and proteases, and are believed to represent a marker of the host immune response to neoplastic growth (Chin *et al.*, 1993; O'Sullivan and Lewis, 1994; Goedegebuure and Ederlein, 1995; Wong *et al.*, 1998; Witz, 2001; Coussens and Werb, 2002; Yu and Rak, 2003).

In breast cancer, T- lymphocytes have been demonstrated to be a major component of the tumour-associated leucocytes (TALs) population, of which both the CD8+ (T suppressor/cytotoxic) and the CD4+ (T helper/inducer) subsets have been reported to predominate (Chin *et al.*, 1993; Ogmundsdottir, 2001; Georgiannos *et al.*, 2003). However, the relationship between patient's prognosis and the extent of lymphocytic infiltrate and /or the degree of phenotypic difference remains the subject of considerable debate (Hadden, 1999).

Previous investigators have indicated that an intense lymphocytic infiltrate is associated with a favourable prognosis. The assumption for this was based on that lymphoid cells infiltration of breast cancer has often been interpreted as an indication of an active immune response against the tumour and, thus, a favourable prognostic sign (Ogmundsdottir, 2001). However, others studies found no relationship, or even, claim that patients with intensely infiltrated cancers had worse prognosis (Stewart and Tsai, 1993; Ogmundsdottir *et al.*, 1995). These contradictory results may be related to the small and limited number of tumours analysed or due to the differences in the type of analysis performed. In general, each histological type differs in its biological properties and clinical progression, and the immune response between tumour-types may also vary. It is of interest that the medullary subtype of breast carcinomas is characterized by marked lymphoid infiltration, with increased numbers of activated cytotoxic lymphocytes (CD8+), and generally has a more favourable prognosis than other histological subtypes (Yakirevich *et al.*, 1999; Ogmundsdottir, 2001).

In contrast, primary breast cancers with markers of poor prognosis, such as high-grade tumour, tumour size of more than 2 cm, and with three or more positive lymph nodes, were found to exhibited increased lymphocytic infiltrate (Griffith *et al.*, 1990; Vgenopoulou *et al.*, 2003). It was suggested, in a significant subgroup of breast cancer patients, that a high degree tumour-infiltrating lymphocytes might create a favourable environment for the malignant cells and may even facilitate cancer development and growth and, therefore, correlated with poor prognosis (Stewart and Tsai, 1993).

A higher proportion of CD8+ (cytotoxic type) compare to CD4+ cells (T helper type) has been observed in some studies (Ogmundsdottir, 2001), with a significantly higher CD8+ T cells in progesterone-positive tumour than that in progesterone-receptor negative tumours (Chin *et al.*, 1993). Also in patients with early disease stage or those who were alive with no residual disease compared with late stage or those dead of disease (Marrogi *et al.*, 1997). On the other hand, T helper/inducer lymphocyte subset predominated in other studies, especially in large tumours, and they usually increased with the size of the tumours. It has been reported that there is elevated CD4+ T cells with a declined CD8 expression in oestrogen-receptor negative tumours, and increased CD4/CD8 ratio in lymph node metastases (Griffith *et al.*, 1990; Chin *et al.*, 1992; Chin *et al.*, 1993; Wong *et al.*, 1998). However, in patients with primary operable breast cancer (n = 77), neither the density of lymphocytic infiltration nor the ratio of helper to suppressor lymphocytes were related to the Nottingham Prognostic Index or with improved survival or reduced rates of cancer recurrence in the immediate 3-years period following tumour resection (Griffith *et al.*, 1990).

1

The relationship between the extent of lymphoid-cell infiltration within the primary tumour and the serum C- reactive protein concentration, as a systemic inflammatory response, has been evaluated in 297 breast cancer patients using radial immunodiffusion technique. Although, the presence of lymphoid-cell infiltration has found to be correlated with C- reactive protein concentration, neither measures showed any obvious association with the length of disease-free interval following surgery (Mortensen and Rudczynski, 1982).

Tumour-associated macrophages, derived from the circulating monocytes, are another major component of the cellular leucocytic infiltrates within the breast tumour microenvironment (O'Sullivan and Lewis, 1994; Lewis *et al*, 1995; Lee *et al*, 1996; Leek

and Harris, 2002). In breast cancer, recent studies have indicated that the pro-tumour role of tumour-associated macrophages is dominant over the anti-tumour activities, and the evidence from both experimental and clinical studies suggests, in most cases, that these cells can play an active role in enhancing tumour progression and metastasis. In addition to tumour cells, activated macrophages secret a wide range of growth factors, digestive enzymes, angiogenic cytokines and hypoxia inducible factors, such as epidermal growth factor (EGF), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), tumour necrosis factor (TNF α), thymidine phosphorylase (TP), transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β), platelet-derived growth factor, interleukin-6 (IL-6), urokinase plasminogen activator and tissue-type plasminogen activator (t-PA), which may promote tumour growth, facilitate tumour-cell invasion and migration, and enhance tumour angiogenesis (O'Sullivan and Lewis, 1994; Lewis *et al*, 1995; Leek *et al*, 1996; Leek and Harris, 2002). - 7

「おいそんだい」。 しゅうせん

e.

. . .

÷

1.1.1.1.1.1

A high tumour-associated macrophages density has been demonstrated to be associated with established prognostic factors indicating aggressive phenotype breast cancer. For example, in series of less than 80 patients with breast cancer, diffuse inflammation of macrophages, and to lesser extent T-lymphocytes, was most frequently associated with larger tumour size, higher tumour grade or mitotic activity index, tumour necrosis or/ and positive c-*erb*B-2 expression (Lee *et al*, 1996; Pupa *et al*, 1996; Lee *et al*, 1997; Jonjic *et al*, 1998).

Similarly, the prognostic significance of tumour-associated macrophages in breast cancer has been reported in association with increased tumour angiogenesis, as well as, poor prognosis (Steele *et al*, 1984; Leek *et al*, 1996). In a cohort of nearly 100 patients with breast cancer, increased tumour-associated macrophage density correlated significantly

.

with high vascular grade, as assessed by quantitative CD68+ and CD31+ immunostaining; respectively, and independently associated with reduced relapse- free and overall survival (Leek *et al*, 1996).

Other cellular infiltrates such as B-lymphocytes, natural killer cells, granulocytes, cosinophils, mast cells, or plasma cells are scarce in malignant breast tumours, and their involvement in cytotoxicity or tumour progression is limited (O'Sullivan and Lewis, 1994).

In summary, the relationship between the tumour, collular immune response, and outcome in patients with primary operable breast cancer remains unclear.

1.5.3 Angiogenesis

Invasion and metastasis in breast cancer, as most of other solid tumours, depend on the activation of angiogenesis (or neovascularization); a multi-step process leading to the formation of new blood vessels from an existing vascular endothelium in a growing tumour beyond 1-2 mm in size (Gasparini, 1995; Uzzan *et al.*, 2004).

ാര്യം

Angiogenesis is an active process, derived by hypoxia and regulated by a large number of pro-angiogenic growth factors, cytokines and proteases, such as vascular endothelial growth factor, platelet-derived endothelial cell growth factor, and basic fibroblast growth factor, as well as, anti-angiogenic molecules, which are produced by tumour cells and stromal cells, including infiltrating inflammatory cells (Gasparini, 1995; Yu and Rak, 2003; Coradini and Daidone, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004; Uzzan *et al.*, 2004). Either within the primary tumour or its metastases, angiogenesis is a necessary process required both at the beginning and at the end of the development of distant metastasis. Furthermore, it has been implicated in the phenomenon of dormant micrometastases (Gasparini, 1995).

Within a given tumour type, the angiogenic activity is believed to be heterogeneous (Gasparini, 1995; Uzzan *et al.*, 2004). Nevertheless, intratumoural microvessel density (MVD) or vascular grading, a surrogate marker of tumour angiogenesis, which has been determined by panendothelial markers and immunohistochemical techniques in several studies, has been shown to have a prognostic value and associate with clinical outcome (Gasparini *et al.*, 1995; Hansen *et al.*, 2000a,b; Gasparini *et al.*, 2001; Uzzan *et al.*, 2004).
Angiogenesis correlates significantly with other clinico-pathologic factors, including axillary node metastasis, large tumour-size, high malignancy grade, histological type and oestrogen receptor-negative tumour. It has, also, been shown to have independent prognostic value for both relapse-free survival and overall survival in all patients with breast cancer, including those with node-negative and node-positive disease (Gasparini *et al.*, 1995; Hansen *et al.*, 2000a,b; Gasparini *et al.*, 2001; Coradini and Daidone, 2004; Esteva and Hortobagyi, 2004; Uzzan *et al.*, 2004). Patients with highly vascularized primary tumours are at high risk of early recurrence and metastasis, at any time (Gasparini *et al.*, 2001).

1

2

÷

Conflicting results, however, have been observed with some other studies, most probably resulting from the application of different methods, including different staining markers and assessment techniques (Uzzan *et al.*, 2004).

With the standardization of intratumoural vascular profile, angiogenesis may prove to be a novel biological marker that can be added to other demonstrated prognostic and predictive factors in breast cancer.

2

1,5.4 Interleukin-6

Cytokines and growth factors are powerful modulators of the immune response in cancer development and malignant disease progression, and have been the focus of numerous investigations.

Interleukin-6, as a key member of the interleukin family, is a multifunctional proinflammatory cytokine, which plays a central role in regulating the immune and inflammatory responses, via the synthesis of most acute-phase proteins such as the Creactive protein. Elevated serum interleukin-6 production is often seen in infectious diseases, chronic inflammatory diseases, and certain malignant diseases. It is produce by immune and immune-accessory cells, as well as, many non-immune cells including; polymorphonuclear neutrophils, monocytes / macrophages, B and T lymphocytes, mast cells, endothelial and mesothelial cells, fibroblasts, keratinocytes, some nerve cells and certain tumour cells (Gabay and Kushner, 1999; Kovacs, 2001).

The biological activities of interleukin-6 are initiated by its binding to a specific receptor complex on the target cells. This is composed of an 80 kDa component receptor (IL-6R) that binds interleukin-6 with low affinity, and a signal-transducing component of the 130 kDa (gp130), which is required by the complex for the high-affinity binding of interleukin-6 (Kovacs, 2001; Corcoran and Costello, 2003).

The interleukin-6 receptor is present in two forms: a membrane-bound and a soluble form. The soluble receptors as 'carrier' protect cytokines from proteolytic activation and thereby increase their half-life in the blood. The soluble interleukin-6 receptor as an agonist enhances the biological effect of released interleukin-6. The soluble form of gp130 is a common signal transducer not only for Interleukin-6 but also for other Interleukin-6 related cytokines. It is a potent endogenous antagonist that inhibits the effects of the interleukin-6/ soluble interleukin-6 receptor complex. This inhibitory activity of soluble gp130 is enhanced by soluble interleukin-6 receptor (Kovacs, 2001).

.

:

About 70% of secreted interleukin-6 forms a complex with the soluble interleukin-6 receptor in the blood and binds directly to membrane gp130. The other 30% has only a transient existence in the blood, or binds to the membrane-bound receptor. Almost every cell expresses gp130 on the membrane, in contrast to interleukin-6 receptor, which exists only on specific cells (Kovacs, 2001).

The interleukin-6 signalling complex can diversify its action by engaging other signalling pathways. Recent studies in prostate and breast cancer cells have shown that the interleukin-6 with its gp130 subunit appear to induce activation of certain members of the epidermal growth factor receptor family, through the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) and the phosphatidylinositol 3'-kinase (PI3K) pathways (Qiu *et al.*, 1998; Badache and Hynes, 2001; Corcoran and Costello, 2003).

Elevated serum values of interleukin-6, soluble interleukin-6 receptor and soluble gp130 have been reported in 20-40% of patients with certain malignant disease (Kovacs, 2001). In patients with colorectal and prostate cancer, increased serum interleukin-6 levels have been shown to reflect the disease's status and significantly correlate with cancer stage. It is believed to be associated with malignant transformation and tumour progression, by a paracrine or autocrine mechanism (Qiu *et al.*, 1998; Chung and Chang, 2003).

In the breast, limited numbers of studies, mostly with smaller series of selected patients, have shown paradoxical results on the significance of interleukin-6 and its related protein-receptors.

Breast tissue of normal, benign and neoplastic origin expresses a wide range of cytokines, including interleukin-6 (Green *et al.*, 1997; Kuang *et al.*, 1998).

In early-stage breast cancer, interleukin-6 has been correlated with good prognosis. Karczewska and his co-workers (2000), in a study of 75 patients with breast cancer, showed that the expression of interleukin-6 and its receptor subunits (interleukin-6 receptor and gp130) in breast cancer tissue and their cultured cells were associated with earlier stages of the disease in term of tumour size and lymph node involvement only (with no correlation to overall grade, nuclear grade, mitotic index, menopausal status, or oestrogen or progesterone receptor status), and proved to be a favourable prognostic factor for overall and disease free survival.

In another study of 149 patients with invasive breast cancer, who received no antineoplastic treatments before surgery, the majority were found to express at least low levels of immunoreactive interleukin-6. The expression was directly related to oestrogen and progesterone receptor-positive cells, and inversely associated with the tumour histological grade and Ki67 positivity. However, no association was demonstrated between interleukin-6 and tumour size, nodal status, or p53 protein expression (Fontanini *et al.*, 1999).

However, contradictory results have been reported in patients with advanced breast cancer, in which higher serum interleukin-6 levels were demonstrated to correlate with the extent of metastatic dissemination and were associated with worse prognosis (Zhang and Adachi, 1999; Salgado *et al.*, 2003).

Serum interleukin-6 concentration was significantly higher in patients with metastatic breast cancer compared to those with loco-regional operable disease (Benoy *et al.*, 2002), and with a significant higher values detected in those patients with more metastatic deposits and with dominant metastatic visceral disease (such as liver metastasis or pleural effusion) than in those with one metastatic site or with dominant metastatic bone or soft tissue disease (Zhang and Adachi, 1999; Salgado *et al.*, 2003).

Salgado and his colleagues (2003), in their study of 96 unselected consecutive patients with progressive metastatic breast cancer and before the initiation of systemic therapy, found no correlation between soluble interleukin-6 receptor and age, menopausal status, performance status, tumour grade, body-mass index, histology and hormone receptor status.

Serum interleukin-6 concentration was demonstrated to have a strong correlation with C-reactive protein concentrations and to be an independent prognostic factor for advanced and metastatic breast cancer, with significantly poorer survival rate in patients with higher interleukin-6 values than in patients with lower interleukin-6 values (Zhang and Adachi, 1999; Bachelot *et al.*, 2003; Salgado *et al.*, 2003).

Moreover, in recurrent and metastatic breast cancer, higher serum interleukin-6 concentrations were found to predict a poorer response to chemo-endocrine therapy, and are now believed to be link to drug resistance (as with anthracycline resistance). Patients unresponsive to chemo-endocrine therapy were shown to have significantly higher serum

interleukin-6 levels than those who responded to chemo-endocrine therapy (Zhang and Adachi, 1999; Yokoe et al., 2000).

A contraction of the State of t

A similar relationship has also been described for endocrine therapy with medroxyprogesterone acetate with low pre-treatment interleukin-6 levels and less increased interleukin-6 levels during treatment being associated with response to treatment (Nishimura *et al.*, 2000).

Tumour-derived interleukin-6 may influence tumour-related angiogenesis, decrease cell adhesion, promote cell migration by activating the mitogen-dependent protein kinase pathway, and inhibit the activation of proteases involved in apoptosis and thereby increase chemotherapeutic resistance (Asgeirsson *et al.*, 1998; Benoy *et al.*, 2002; Bachelot *et al.*, 2003).

It has been suggested that as tumours evolve toward a metastatic phenotype and interfere with other endogenous or exogenous factors, interleukin-6 activity on cancer cells and their environment might actually shift from growth inhibition and differentiation to proliferation and anti-apoptosis, this could explain the favourable prognosis associated with the presence of interleukin-6 in early-stage breast cancer and the poor survival associated with the high serum interleukin-6 in patients with metastatic breast cancer (Bachelot *et al.*, 2003). However, the net effects of this prime pro-inflammatory mediator with respect to both local and systemic inflammatory responses and other pathological prognostic factors within the primary breast cancer have not been adequately investigated.

1.5.5 Cyclo-oxygenase-2

The tumour microenvironment may include up-regulation of other mediators of the inflammatory response, which may impact tumour-cell growth and survival-signalling pathways (O'Byrne and Dalgleish, 2001). A weight of epidemiological, pharmacological, genetic and expression studies suggested a key role for Cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) in the pathogenesis of a variety of epithelial human cancers, including breast cancer (Howe *et al.*, 2001; Howe and Dannenberg, 2003).

The COX enzyme-system, the two isoenzymes COX-1 and COX-2, are prostaglandin synthases with intrinsic cyclooxygenase and peroxidase activities, which mediate the conversion of arachidonic acid into prostaglandins (Figure 1.9).





112

Cyclooxygcnase-derived prostanoids contribute to many normal physiological processes including haemostasis, platelet aggregation, kidney and gastric function, reproduction, pain and fever (Howe *et al.*, 2001; Howe and Dannenberg, 2003).

: -

- 「「「「」」、「」、「」、「」、「」、「」、「」、「」、「」、」、「」、

N S

Despite the similar enzymatic activities of both enzymes, the *COX-1* and *COX-2* genes have distinct properties, and differing expression patterns. Both are 72-kDa proteins and localize to endoplasmic reticulum and nuclear envelope in the cell. COX-2 is glycosylated yielding an additional 74-kDa species. While COX-1 is constitutively expressed, COX-2 'the inducible isoenzyme', is normally expressed in part of the kidney and brain but is over-expressed predominantly in various pathological status including cancer; in the tumour-epithelial cells, as well as, in the tumour-associated fibroblasts, vascular endothelial cells, and inflammatory mononuclear cells. Induction of COX-2 occurs by the upregulation of transcription and by the stabilization of COX-2 mRNA (Howe *et al.*, 2001; Singh and Lucci, 2002; Howe and Dannenberg, 2003).

The exact mechanisms by which COX-2 expression is upregulated in breast carcinoma and contribute to carcinogenesis are still unclear, even though previous studies revealed that COX-2 is expressed in response to growth factors, tumour promoters, cytokines and several oncogenes such as *HER-2/neu*, v-*src*, v-*Ha-ras*, and *Wnt* genes (Howe *et al.*, 2001; Singh and Lucci, 2002; Howe and Dannenberg, 2003).

Mounting evidence suggests that COX-2 expression contributes to several processes during tumour development and progression. Enhanced prostaglandins synthesis, the most obvious consequence of COX-2 overexpression, has been shown to stimulate mitogenesis of mammary epithelial cells, fibroblasts, and osteoblasts. Indirectly, it may stimulate mammary cellular proliferation and tumour growth, via stromal aromatase induction that lead to increased oestrogen biosynthesis. However, prostaglandins may have antiproliferative effects, which mediate immune suppression, by inhibiting T and B cell proliferation, dendritic cells development and function, cytokines synthesis, and diminishing the cytotoxic activity of natural killer cells, allowing tumours to avoid immune surveillance that might otherwise limit their growth. In addition, COX-2 overexpression-related effects may result in inhibition of apoptosis, as well as, increased production of mutagens, such as malondialdehyde (MDA) that lead to DNA damage, thereby contributing to carcinogenesis. Also, it contributes to the production of several proangiogenic factors, including vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), basic fibroblast growth factor, transforming growth factor β -1, platelet-derived growth factor, and endothelin-1, leading to increased angiogenesis. COX-2 may enhance cancer cells invasion and metastasis by stimulating expression or activity of matrix metalloproteinases and by increasing adhesion to extracellular matrix. All of these characteristics may contribute to tumorigenicity, although the exact molecular mechanisms by which COX-2 causes these effects are unknown (Howe et al., 2001; Singh and Lucci, 2002; Howe and Dannenberg, 2003).

/

The expression of COX-2 in human breast cancer has been evaluated in several studies using different methods of detection and different approaches, including reversetranscriptase polymerise chain reaction (RT-PCR), western blot, and immunohistochemistry (IHC). Preliminary analyses, however, revealed conflicting data regarding the frequency of COX-2 expression and its possible prognostic significance in breast cancer, most probably reflecting different COX-2 expression techniques and

smaller sample size (Costa et al., 2002; Half et al., 2002; Davies et al., 2003; Yoshimura et al., 2003).

In contrast, larger recent studies have investigated the role of COX-2 with focus on associations of COX-2 overexpression with other clinico-pathological parameters and possible prognostic role. In the majority, COX-2 positive tumours correlated with several poor prognostic characteristics and associated with an unfavourable outcome (Ristimaki *et al.*, 2002; Denkert *et al.*, 2003; Spizzo *et al.*, 2003).

In a recent large-scale analysis of COX-2 expression in 1576 invasive breast cancer, using a monoclonal anti-COX-2 antibody immunohistochemistry, moderate to strong expression of COX-2 protein was observed in 37.4% of the tumour. COX-2 immunoreactivity localized exclusively to the cytoplasm of the tumour cells, and was not elevated in stromal cells. Elevated COX-2 expression was associated with a large tumour size, a high histological grade, a ductal histological type, with axillary node metastases, a negative hormone receptor status, a high proliferation rate (identified by Ki-67), high p53 expression, and the presence of HER-2 oncogene amplification, along with unfavourable distant disease-free survival. Interestingly, the association with unfavourable outcomes was especially apparent in a subgroup of patients with ocstrogen positive receptor, low p53 expression, and no HER-2 amplification (Ristimaki *et al.*, 2002).

In another set of 221 primary breast carcinomas, Denkert and co-workers (2003) have investigated the expression of COX-1 and COX-2, using IHC with monoclonal antibody. COX-2 was found to be expressed in 36% of breast carcinoma, with a significant increased COX-2 expression in tumours > 20mm, in high-grade lesions, and in tumours with lymph node metastasis and vascular invasion. COX-1 expression was observed in 45% of tumour, but was significantly increased in smaller tumours (<20mm) and in tumours without lymph node metastasis. A significant association was observed between COX-2 expression and decreased disease-free survival and overall survival in univariate analysis, with only borderline significance for disease-free survival in multivariate analysis. Elevated COX-1 expression, however, had no significant influence on patient prognosis.

2

1.12

A MARY AND AND A

Similarly, a moderate to strong cytoplasmic COX-2 staining was observed in 40.6% of breast cancer samples, using IHC technique with tissue microarry (TMA) and semiquantitative analysis in 600 samples of 200 patients. Increased COX-2 expression corresponded to higher tumour grade and stage, HER-2 amplification, lymphovascular invasion and a high Ki-67 proliferation index, with inverse relationship to oestrogen and progesterone receptor content of tumours. COX-2 overexpression, in contrast, had no significant association with disease-free survival or overall survival (Wulfing *et al.*, 2003).

Witton and co-workers (2004) from our laboratory reported that COX-2 overexpression, which was observed in 21.2% of 179 patients with primary breast cancer, was not associated with tumour size, grade, high NPI, ER negativity, or HER 1-4 expression. High COX-2 expression was associated with reduced disease-free survival and disease-related survival in ER-negative but not ER-positive disease.

Together, these observations suggest that high COX-2 expression may serve as an additional unfavourable prognostic marker that may associate with adverse disease

outcome in COX-2 positive breast cancer. However, the magnitude of the effect is likely to be relatively small.

• •

11 S S S S

1.5.6 Hypothesis and aims

It would appear from previous studies in patients with different stages of breast cancer that the information of the inter-relationship between the tumour-based factors and the host-response and the relationship with disease outcome is limited.

It may be hypothesised that the local environment of cytokines, proteases, angiogenic and growth factors, and its subsequent systemic inflammatory response, may stimulate tumour growth, progression and metastasis, resulting in poor outcome.

Therefore, the aims of this thesis were to examine:

- The prognostic significance of the systemic inflammatory response in patients with metastatic breast cancer.
- 2. The relationship between standard tumour-based clinico-pathological factors and the systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by C-reactive protein and albumin concentrations, measured prior to surgery, and their prognostic significance in patients with invasive primary operable (loco-regional) breast cancer.
- 3. The inter-relationship between the local inflammatory response, as evidenced by tumour infiltration of T-lymphocyte sub-populations and macrophages, systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by C-reactive protein and albumin concentrations measured prior to surgery, and tumour-based clinico-pathological

factors, including tumour proliferative activity and microvessel density, and their prognostic significance in patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer.

e. .

CHAPTER 2: EVALUATION OF AN INFLAMMATION-BASED PROGNOSTIC SCORE (GPS) IN PATIENTS WITH METASTATIC BREAST CANCER. Breast cancer is the second most common cause of cancer-related death among women in

,È

the Western world (CancerStats, www.cancerresearchuk.org; Jemal et al., 2003). Approximately 10% of newly diagnosed breast cancer patients have locally advanced and/or metastatic disease at the time of presentation (Li et al., 2003; Sant, 2001). In addition, more than 40% of patients, who are diagnosed with early-stage breast carcinoma, will eventually experience later recurrence and/or metastatic disease (Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group, 1998b).

2.1

Introduction

Metastatic breast carcinoma exhibits a great deal of variability in its clinical presentation and behaviour. The prognosis is generally poor with a median overall survival of approximately 2 to 3 years (Ali et al., 2003; Bernard-Marty et al., 2004). Current therapies are palliative, aiming at improving or maintaining quality of life, controlling symptoms, and prolonging survival. Nevertheless, specific subgroups of patients exist for which, depending on the site of metastasis and treatment given, survival may range from a few months to several years (Nomura, 1998; Insa et al., 1999). This prognostic uncertainty has driven the search for well standardised laboratory based parameters which have prognostic value.

Previous studies have established the prognostic importance of the systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by an elevated circulating C-reactive protein concentration, in patients with advanced solid tumours (O'Gorman et al., 2000; Mahmoud and Rivera,

2002; Maltoni *et al.*, 2005) including breast cancer (Albuquerque *et al.*, 1995; Zhang and Adachi, 1999). Recently, it has been shown that, using established cutoffs, a combination of an elevated C-reactive protein and hypoalbuminaemia, the Glasgow Prognostic score (GPS) has prognostic value, independent of stage and performance status, in patients with inoperable non-small cell lung cancer (Forrest *et al.*, 2003; 2004; 2005). However, there is no information on the prognostic value of this combination in patients with metastatic breast cancer.

· · ·

2

The aim of the present study is to examine the relationship between the GPS and survival in patients with metastatic breast cancer.

2.2 Patients and methods

Breast cancer patients presenting, with metastatic relapse, to a single oncology clinic in the Beatson Oncology centre between February 2002 and November 2004 and who had a measurement of C-reactive protein and albumin undertaken were included in the study. At this time no patients showed clinical evidence of infection or other inflammatory conditions.

All patients had confirmed metastatic disease on the basis of either clinical findings or imaging. Patients were group according to whether they soft tissue and/ or bone metastases, viscoral metastases and viscoral and soft tissue and/ or bone metastases. Oestrogen receptor (ER) status was considered as positive when nuclear staining was seen in $\geq 10\%$ of cancer cells.

Patients who developed other malignancies, and patients with C-reactive protein measured during a course of taxane therapy were excluded from the study since they may produce a hypersensitivity reaction and elevated concentrations of interleukin-6 (Tsavaris *et al.*, 2002; Williams *et al.*, 2003) which is a primary mediator of C-reactive protein (Gabay and Kushner, 1999). In total, 96 out of 295 (33%) patients with metastatic disease were eligible for the study.

The study was approved by the Research Ethics Committee of the North Glasgow NHS Trust. Routine laboratory measurements of C-reactive protein and albumin concentrations were carried out. The coefficient of variation was less than 5% as established by routine quality control procedures. The limit of detection of the assay is a C-reactive protein concentration of less than 6 mg/l.

ļ

The GPS was constructed as previously described (Forrest *et al.*, 2003). Briefly, patients with both an elevated C-reactive protein (>10 mg/l) and hypoalbuminaemia (<35 g/l) were allocated a score of 2. Patients in whom only one of these biochemical abnormalities was present were allocated a score of 1. Patients in whom neither of these abnormalities was present were allocated a score of 0.

Statistics

Grouping of the variables was carried out using standard thresholds. Survival (cancerspecific) analysis was performed using the Cox proportional hazard model. Deaths up to 31^{st} May 2005 have been included in the analysis. Multivariate survival analysis was performed using a stepwise backward procedure to derive a final model of the variables that had a significant independent relationship with survival. To remove a variable from the model, the corresponding *P*-value had to be greater than 0.10. Analysis was performed using SPSS software (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA).

2.3 Results

The baseline clinicopathological characteristics of the patients with metastatic breast cancer (n=96) are shown in Table 2.1. The majority of patients were over 50 years of age (78%), and received active treatment (96%). C-reactive protein and albumin concentrations were measured prior to systemic therapy in 35 patients and during systemic therapy in 61 patients. In all, 72 (75%) patients had not received cytotoxic chemotherapy for metastatic disease prior to the measurement of C-reactive protein and albumin concentrations.

2

8 22

44-4

. 2

In all, 92 (96%) patients received active treatment in the form of chemotherapy and/ or endocrine therapy. In those patients in whom Her-2 status was assessed, 14 out of 47 patients were Her-2 positive and 11 of the 14 patients received Herceptin therapy. The majority of patients had C-reactive protein (53%) and albumin (94%) concentrations in the normal range; the GPS was elevated in 47% of patients. Of the 6 patients with hypoalbuminaemia, all had an elevated C-reactive protein concentration.

The minimum follow-up was 7 months; the median follow-up of the survivors was 16 months. During this period 51 patients died of their cancer. On univariate analysis, an elevated C-reactive protein (P<0.01), hypoalbuminaemia (P<0.05), the GPS (P<0.001) and treatment (P<0.05) were associated with poor cancer-specific survival. On multivariate analysis of the GPS and treatment, only the GPS (HR 2.26, 95% CI 1.45-3.52, P<0.001) remained significantly associated with cancer-specific survival.

The relationship between clinicopathological characteristics and an inflammation-based prognostic score (GPS) in patients with metastatic breast cancer is shown in Table 2.2.

The median survival in these patients was 24 months, 13 months and 1 month for a GPS of 0, 1 and 2 respectively (Figure 2.1).

.

 $\frac{1}{2}$

2.4 Discussion

In the present study, a simple inflammation-based prognostic score (GPS) based on standard laboratory measurements of C-reactive protein and albumin, was an independent predictor of survival in patients with metastatic breast cancer. This work is consistent with previous work in patients with inoperable non-small cell lung cancer (Forrest *et al.*, 2003; 2004; 2005) and improves on the prediction of survival using an elevated C-reactive protein alone (Albuquerque *et al.*, 1995; Zhang and Adachi, 1999). If these results are confirmed in larger studies, the GPS may be useful in the assessment of advanced breast cancer patients at diagnosis and the stratification of patients entering randomised trials.

۰,

In the present study, performance status was not recorded in the majority of patients. However, almost all the patients received active treatment and this would suggest that they had similar good performance status. Moreover, performance status is subjective (Ando *et al.*, 2002) and the GPS has been shown to be a prognostic factor, independent of performance status in patients with inoperable non-small cell lung cancer (Forrest *et al.*, 2003; 2004). Other recognized prognostic factors, which have been shown to affect survival post relapse, such as oestrogen receptor status and disease free interval, did not reach statistical significance. This was probably due to the small number of patients in the present study. In contrast, an increasing GPS, (in particular 0 vs 1) was associated with a halving of survival. These results may point to the strength of the systemic inflammatory response (the GPS) in predicting survival in the patient with metastatic breast cancer. It has been previously shown that, in patients with inoperable non-small cell lung cancer at diagnosis, approximately three-quarters of patients had an abnormal GPS (1 or 2) and that these patients had a significantly poorer outcome (Forrest *et al.*, 2003; 2004). It was of interest that, in the present study, although the proportion of patients with an abnormal GPS was less (47%), those metastatic breast cancer patients with a GPS of 2 had a similarly poorer survival. It may be that the prognostic value of the GPS is independent of tumour type in patients with advanced cancer (Elahi *et al.*, 2004).

The mechanisms by which a systemic inflammatory response (the GPS) might impact on survival in advanced cancer patients are still not well defined. It may reflect the proinflammatory cytokine activity, in particular interleukin-6 (McKeown *et al.*, 2004), which not only stimulates breast tumour growth (Kurebayashi, 2000), but also produce profound catabolic effects on host metabolism (McMillan *et al.*, 1998; Kotler, 2000). In this way, the presence and magnitude of a chronic systemic inflammatory response may produce progressive nutritional and functional decline, ultimately resulting in reduced survival. Indeed, this concept is consistent with the observation in the present study that all patients with hypoalbuminemia had an elevated elevated C-reactive protein concentration.

At the time of diagnosis, there are well-established prognostic factors on which to base the prediction of likely survival in cancer patients. In contrast, predicting survival of patients with advanced disease is more problematic. As a result, clinicians often overestimate survival (Christakis and Lamont, 2000; Glare *et al.*, 2003). The results of the present study suggest that the GPS may be useful in the assessment of survival in patients with metastatic breast cancer. It is simple to use and based on routinely available, wellstandardised measurements.

	Patients	Hazard ratio	P-value
	(n= 96)	(95% CI)	
Age (<50/ >50years)	21/75	0.70 (0.38-1.31)	0.266
Prior cytotoxic chemotherapies			
(0/≥1)	72/ 24	1.42 (0.76-2.65)	0.266
Metastatic site			
(Non-visceral/ visceral/ both)	43/ 14/ 39	1.08 (0.79-1.48)	0.625
Oestrogen receptor status			
(positive/ negative)	63/ 27	1.17 (0.65-2.12)	0.594
Disease free interval			
(>2/ ≤2 years)	67/ 29	1.16 (0.63-2.11)	0.633
White cell count			
(<11/>11 x10 ⁹ /l)	74/ 3	1.13 (0.15-8.34)	0.904
Haemoglobin			
(≥12/ <12 g/dl)	46/30	1.75 (0.90-3.42)	0.100
C- reactive protein			
(≤10/>10 mg/l)	51/45	2.50 (1.40-4.48)	0.002
Albumin concentration			
(≥35/ <35 g/l)	90/ 6	3.41 (1.33-8.72)	0.011
GPS			
(0/ 1/ 2)	51/ 3 <mark>9/</mark> 6	2.26 (1.45-3.52)	< 0.001
Treatment			
(Herceptin/ active/ supportive)	11/81/4	2.29 (1.02-5.19)	0.046

Table 2.1: Clinico-pathological characteristics in patients with metastatic breast cancer, univariate survival analysis.

V. H

i A Table 2.2: The relationship between clinico-pathological characteristics and an inflammation-based prognostic score (GPS) in patients with metastatic breast cancer.

	GPS 0	GPS 1	GPS 2	<i>P</i> -value
	(n= 51)	(n=39)	(n=6)	
Age (<50/>>50years)	10/41	10/ 29	1/ 5	0.751
Prior cytotoxic chemotherapies				
(0/≥1)	36/ 15	32/ 7	4/2	0.409
Metastatic site				
(Non-visceral/ visceral/ both)	24/ 9/ 18	16/ 5/ 18	3/ 0/ 3	0.684
Oestrogen receptor status				
(positive/ negative)	27/ 18	30/ 9	6/ 0	0.061
Disease free interval				
(>2/ ≤2 years)	35/ 16	27/ 12	5/1	0.756
White cell count				
(≤11/>11 x10 ⁹ /l)	40/ 1	28/2	6/ 0	0.580
Haemoglobin				
(≥12/ <12 g/dl)	26/14	18/ 12	2/4	0.334
Treatment				
(Herceptin/ active/ supportive)	9/ 42/ 0	2/33/4	0/ 6/ 0	0.044
Survival (months)	23.8	12.7	1.2	
	(20.2-27.5)	(5.1-20.3)	(0.7-10.4)	<0.001



Figure 2.1: The relationship between an inflammation-based prognostic score (GPS, 0, 1, 2 from top to bottom) and survival in patients with metastatic breast cancer.

3.1 Introduction

Breast cancer is the commonest female malignancy and is a major cause of morbidity and mortality in the Western World. For example, in the UK, there are approximately 42,000 new patients each year and almost 13,000 deaths attributable to the disease (CancerStats, 2003).

It is increasingly recognised that variations in outcome in cancer patients are not solely determined by the characteristics of the tumour but also by the host-response factors (Balkwill and Mantovani, 2001; Coussens and Werb, 2002). However, the tumour-host interaction is complex and has yet to be fully understood. It is now accepted that the host systemic inflammatory response can be assessed by examining the changes in the concentrations of acute phase proteins, such as elevated circulating concentrations of C-reactive protein and low concentrations of albumin (Gabay and Kushner, 1999). It is of interest that, either singly or combined, these factors have been shown to be stage independent prognostic factors in patients with a variety of advanced cancers (McMillan *et al.*, 2001b; Mahmoud and Rivera, 2002; Forrest *et al.*, 2003; Crumley *et al.*, 2006a).

There is also some evidence that the systemic inflammatory response has prognostic value in patients with metastatic breast cancer. For example, previous studies have reported that the presence of elevated circulating concentrations of C-reactive protein (Williams *et al.*, 1990; Albuquerque *et al.*, 1995; Zhang and Adachi, 1999; Chapter 2) and

low concentrations of albumin (Heys et al., 1998; Chapter 2) are associated with poorer survival.

However, few studies have examined the prognostic value of the systemic inflammatory response in patients with primary breast cancer (Mortensen and Rudczynski, 1982; Lis *et al.*, 2003). Those studies appear to have produced conflicting results with regard to whether C-reactive protein or albumin concentrations have independent prognostic value. For example, Mortensen and Rudczynski (1982) studied almost 300 patients with a follow-up period of 3-48 months post-surgery and reported that the presence of an elevated C-reactive protein concentrations was not an independent prognostic factor. In contrast, Lis and coworkers (2003) reported that, in almost 200 patients with a follow-up period of 6-84 months, albumin was a stage independent prognostic factor. However, in both these studies the median follow-up was limited and approximately 20% of patients studied had advanced disease.

Therefore, the prognostic value of C-reactive protein and albumin in patients with primary operable breast cancer remains unclear. The aim of the present study was to examine the relationship between clinico-pathologic status, C-reactive protein and albumin concentrations, measured prior to surgery, and cancer specific survival in patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer.

3.2 Patients and methods

Three hundred patients presenting with invasive primary operable breast cancer to two hospitals (Western Infirmary, Glasgow and Wishaw General Hospital, Lanarkshire) in the West of Scotland between June 2001- July 2003 were prospectively included in the study.

The extent of deprivation was derived from the 1991 census, using the postcode of residence at diagnosis (Carstairs and Morris, 1990; Carstairs and Morris, 1991). The results are presented by amalgamating the seven categories into three groups: affluent (categories 1 and 2), intermediate (categories 3–5) and deprived (categories 6 and 7).

Clinico-pathological data including age, deprivation category, histological type, tumour size, and grade, lymph node status, oestrogen (ER) and progesterone (PR) receptor status. The type of surgery and the use of adjuvant treatment (chemotherapy, hormonal therapy and radiotherapy) were recorded.

Routine pre-operative laboratory measurement of C-reactive protein, albumin and white cell count were carried out. At this time no patients showed clinical evidence of infection or other active chronic inflammatory conditions such as rheumatoid arthritis or crohn's disease. The coefficient of variation for these measurements was less than 10% as established by routine quality control procedures. The limit of detection of C-reactive protein concentration assay was 6 mg/l, with the upper limit of normal values being ≤ 10 mg/l.

The study was approved by the local Research Ethics committees.

Statistics

As appropriate, data are presented as median and range, and comparisons between patient groups were carried out using the Chi-Square-test or Mann-Whitney U test. Statistical analysis was based on the seven individual deprivation categories. Grouping of the laboratory variables was carried out using standard thresholds (Goldwasser and Feldman, 1997; O'Gorman *et al.*, 2000; McMillan *et al.*, 2001b; Maltoni *et al.*, 2005).

The correlation between C-reactive protein, white cell counts and albumin concentrations was performed using the Spearman's Rank correlation. Relapse-free, cancer-specific, overall survival analyses of the group variables were performed using the Cox proportional hazard model. Deaths up to the end of May 2006 were included in the analysis. Multivariate survival analyses, including all covariates that were significant on univariate analysis, were performed using a stepwise backward procedure to derive a final model of the variables that had a significant independent relationship with survival. To remove a variable from the model, the corresponding *P*-value had to be greater than 0.10. Analysis was performed using SPSS software version 13.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA).

3.3 Results

The baseline clinico-pathological characteristics of the patients with primary operable breast cancer (n=300) are shown in Table 3.1. Two hundred and thirty three patients (78%) patients were over 50 years of age; 82 (27%) were in the most deprived categories 6 and 7.

Of the 300 patients, 254 (85%) patients had ductal carcinoma, 122 (41%) had a tumour greater than 2 cm, and 130 (43%) had axillary lymph node involvement. The majority of patients had tumour grade II/ III (81%) disease. Sixty two (21%) had oestrogen receptor negative tumours. Twenty out of 300 (7%) patients had evidence of pre-existing co-morbidity, such as liver dysfunction, cardiovascular disease or diabetes mellitus. In one patient this was severe enough to interfere with planned adjuvant treatment. In all, 288 (96%) patients received adjuvant treatment in the form of endocrine therapy and/or chemotherapy.

The majority had a white cell count, albumin and C-reactive protein concentrations in the normal range (96%, 100% and 88% respectively) prior to surgery. White cell count was correlated with C-reactive protein (r_s = 0.13, *P*=0.023) but not albumin concentration (r_s = 0.03, *P*=0.587). Albumin was correlated with C-reactive protein concentration (r_s = -0.19, *P*=0.002).

The minimum follow-up was 35 months; the median follow-up of the survivors was 46 months. During this period, 37 patients relapsed and 25 died of their cancer; a further 14 patients died of intercurrent disease.

On univariate survival analysis, age (P<0.10), tumour type (P<0.10), tumour size (P<0.0001), grade (P<0.01), lymph node involvement (P<0.01), hormone receptor status (P<0.0001), albumin ($P\leq0.001$), loco-regional treatment (P<0.0001) and systemic treatment (P<0.0001) were significantly associated with relapse-free survival (Table 3.1). On multivariate analysis of these significant covariates, age (HR 5.02, 95% CI 1.49-16.93, P=0.009), tumour size (HR 2.34, 95% CI 1.18-4.62, P=0.015), albumin (HR 3.65, 95% CI 1.71-7.78 P=0.001), loco-regional treatment (HR 2.56, 95% CI 1.17-5.59, P=0.019) and systemic treatment (HR 2.26, 95% CI 1.54-3.32, P<0.0001) were significant independent predictors of relapse-free survival.

-

1

1400 A 40 A 40

On univariate survival analysis, tumour size (P < 0.0001), grade (P < 0.01), lymph node involvement ($P \le 0.001$), hormone receptor status (P < 0.0001), albumin (P < 0.01), locoregional treatment (P < 0.0001) and systemic treatment (P < 0.0001) were significantly associated with cancer-specific survival (Table 3.1). On multivariate analysis of these significant covariates, tumour size (HR 2.53, 95% CI 1.15-5.55, P = 0.021), albumin (HR 4.44, 95% Cl 1.60-12.28, P = 0.004), loco-regional treatment (HR 3.55, 95% CI 1.30-9.67, P = 0.013) and systemic treatment (HR 2.67, 95% Cl 1.56-4.57, P < 0.0001) were significant independent predictors of cancer-specific survival.

On univariate survival analysis, age (P<0.10), tumour size (P<0.0001), grade (P<0.05), lymph node involvement (P<0.05), hormone receptor status (P<0.01), albumin ($P\leq0.001$), loco-regional treatment (P<0.01) and systemic treatment (P<0.001) were significantly associated with overall survival (Table 3.1). On multivariate analysis of these significant covariates, age (HR 4.19, 95% CI 1.26-13.91, P=0.019), albumin (HR 3.33, 95% CI 1.60-6.90, P=0.001), tumour size (HR 2.48, 95% CI 1.36-4.55, P=0.003) and systemic treatment (HR 2.10, 95% CI 1.45-3.05, P<0.0001) were significant independent predictors of overall survival.

Patients were then grouped according to albumin concentrations (>43/ \leq 43g/l) as shown in Table 3.2. A lower serum albumin concentration (\leq 43g/l) was associated with deprivation (*P*<0.05), hormonal receptor negative tumours (*P*<0.01) and significantly poorer 3-year relapse free (85% vs 93%, *P*=0.001) cancer specific (87% vs 97%, *P*<0.0001) and overall survival (84% vs 94%, *P*=0.001) rates.

3.4 Discussion

Predicting recurrence and survival following potentially curative surgical resection for primary operable breast cancer, is conventionally based on standard clinico-pathological criteria such as age, tumour size and grade, nodal status and hormonal receptor status. However, it was of interest that other host-related factors, such as the systemic inflammatory response, have previously been shown to be associated with poor survival following a potentially curative resection for a variety of cancers including gastro-oesophageal, pancreatic, colorectal, and urinary bladder cancers (McMillan *et al.*, 2003; Hilmy *et al.*, 2005; Jamieson *et al.*, 2005; Crumley *et al.*, 2006b).

e.

1

In the present study, albumin but not C-reactive protein was a significant, stage independent, predictor of survival in patients with primary operable breast cancer. The relationship between albumin concentrations and outcome are therefore consistent with those previously reported in patients with advanced breast cancer (Heys *et al.*, 1998; Chapter 2).

Previous studies have shown that elevated C-reactive protein concentrations have prognostic value in patients with a variety of primary operable tumours (lkeda *et al.*, 2003; McMillan *et al.*, 2003; Hilmy *et al.*, 2005; Jamieson *et al.*, 2005) and also in patients with advanced breast cancer (Williams *et al.*, 1990; Albuquerque *et al.*, 1995; Zhang and Adachi, 1999; Chapter 2). It was therefore was unexpected that C-reactive protein, either as a continuous or categorical variable, was not a significant prognostic factor in the present study.

The basis of this observation is not clear. However, an elevated C-reactive protein concentration (>10mg/l) was seen in only 12% of patients, a lower proportion than previously seen in both primary operable disease (approximately 20-40%) and in advanced cancer (approximately 40-80%). This may, in part, reflect the relatively small number of events relating to relapse-free survival, cancer specific and overall survival in the present study.

.

It was of interest that, of the two acute phase proteins examined in the present study, albumin, generally considered to be a relatively insensitive measure of the systemic inflammatory response, had independent prognostic value, even with values within the normal range. It has been previously shown that small reduction in albumin concentrations are associated with certain comorbid conditions such as liver dysfunction, cardiovascular disease or diabetes mellitus and poorer survival in the general population (Goldwasser and Feldman, 1997). In the present study only 7% of patients had such comorbidity; only one patient had planned adjuvant treatment altered, and therefore this would suggest that there may be an interaction between breast cancer and albumin concentrations which might impact on the survival of these patients.

The mechanism by which a low serum albumin might impact on relapse-free, cancerspecific and overall survival is not clear. It may reflect the biological functions of circulating albumin including binding and transporting of hormones and growth factors, inhibition of platelet function and thrombosis (Margarson and Soni, 1998). Furthermore, albumin in the breast cancer cell cytosol may inhibit tumour growth (Soreide *et al.*, 1991), and tumour cell proliferation by modulating the activities of autocrine growth regulatory factors (Laursen *et al.*, 1990).

In the present study, conventional prognostic factors, including tumour size, histological grade, nodal status and hormonal receptor status were significant on univariate analysis. However, including potentially curative loco-regional treatment and systemic treatment that based on hormonal-receptor status in the multivariate analysis, nodal status was not independently significant. This probably reflects the close association between nodal status and the treatment received and their relative impact on relapse and survival.

Nevertheless, lower albumin concentrations prior to surgery, even those within the normal range, may be a sensitive measure of those patients likely to recur and therefore be used to identify high risk patients and alter their treatment accordingly. Furthermore, a follow-up measure of albumin, after the systemic inflammatory response of treatment has resolved, may be of a value to establish whether treatment of the primary tumour has resulted in recovery of albumin concentrations (McMillan *et al.*, 2003; Hilmy *et al.*, 2005; Jamicson *et al.*, 2005). Clearly, further studies are required to establish the prognostic value of pre-operative albumin concentrations and to determine whether longitudinal albumin concentrations may also be of value.

In summary, the results of the present study suggest that pre-operative albumin concentration predicts survival, independent of tumour-based factors, in patients undergoing potentially curative surgery for primary operable breast cancer.

Table 3.1: The clinical and pathologi (Relapse-free, Cancer-specific, Overall	cal characterist survival), univ	lics of patients w ariate survival an	rith invasi [,] alysis.	ve primary operab	le breast	cancer and surv	ival
Age (<50/ >50 years) Deprivation (1-2/ 3-5/ 6-7)*	Patients (n= 300) 67/ 233 39/ 179/ 82	Relapse-free Hazard ratio (95% CI) 2.52 (0.89-7.11) 0.93 (0.75-1.14)	survival P-value 0.081 0.485	Cancer-specific Hazard ratio (95% CI) 1.56 (0.54-4.54) 1.01 (0.79-1.31)	survival P-value 0.416 0.915	Overalt Hazard ratio (95% CI) 2.60 (0.93 - 7.33) 1.10 (0.90-1.36)	survival P-value 0.070 0.360
Type (Special type/ Lobular/ Ductal) Size (≤20/21-50/>50 mm) Grade (I / II / III) Involved lymph node (0/ 1-3/>3) Hormonal-receptor status (ER+ PR+/ ER+ PR- or unknown / ER- PR- or unknown)	11/35/254 178/117/5 56/148/95 169/92/38 116/122/62	3.09 (0.83-11.55) 3.29 (1.83-5.94) 2.23 (1.33-3.74) 1.90 (1.25-2.88) 2.61 (1.66-4.13)	0.094 <0.0001 0.002 0.003 <0.003	14.97 (0.33-677.82) 3.56 (1.74-7.26) 2.85 (1.46-5.58) 2.37 (1.44-3.93) 2.37 (1.57-4.85)	0.164 <0.0001 0.001 0.001< <0.0001	1.23 (0.59-2.60) 2.86 (1.62-5.06) 1.74 (1.07-2.82) 1.52 (1.01-2.30) 1.94 (1.26-2.97)	0.583 <0.0001 0.026 0.046 0.002
White cell count $(10^{9}/l)^{**}$ White cell count $(<8.5/8.5-11/>11 \times 10^{9}/l)$ Albumin concentration $(g/l)^{**}$ Albumin concentration $(>43/\leq43 g/l)$ C- reactive protein concentration $(mg/l)^{**}$ C- reactive protein $(\leq10/>10 mg/l)$	7.0 (3.4-17.4) 230/ 53/ 13 44 (35-52) 155/ 114 ≤6 (≤6-66) 265/ 35	$\begin{array}{c} 0.97 & (0.83 \text{-} 1.15) \\ 0.81 & (0.41 \text{-} 1.60) \\ 0.88 & (0.78 \text{-} 0.99) \\ 3.39 & (1.61 \text{-} 7.12) \\ 0.96 & (0.88 \text{-} 1.04) \\ 0.40 & (0.10 \text{-} 1.68) \end{array}$	0.755 0.547 0.035 0.001 0.001 0.293 0.211	0.94 (0.76-1.16) 1.07 (0.52-2.21) 0.82 (0.71-0.94) 5.01 (1.85-13.57) 0.97 (0.89-1.06) 0.62 (0.15-2.65)	0.559 0.857 0.006 0.518 0.518 0.522	1.04 (0.89-1.21) 1.36 (0.81-2.29) 0.88 (0.78-0.98) 3.23 (1.58-6.59) 0.97 (0.90-1.04) 0.60 (0.19-1.95)	0.619 0.247 0.026 0.001 0.391 0.395
Loco-regional treatment (Mastectonty or conservation surgery + radiotherapy/ mastectonty + radiotherapy) Systemic treatment (ER-based treatment) (hormonal/ hormonal + chemotherapy/ chemotherapy/ none)	221/ 79 150/ 86/ 52/ 9	3.70 (1.94-7.06) 2.03 (1.43-2.88)	<0.0001	5.51 (2.43-12.48) 2.59 (1.67-4.01)	<0.0001	2.40 (1.27-4.51) 1.93 (1.37-2.73)	0.007 <0.0001
*: Individual deprivation categories we	sre used in the s	tatistical analysis,	, **: media	in (range).			
operable breast cancer according to albumi	n concentrations.						
---	-------------------	-----------------	-----------				
	Albumin >43 g/l	Albumin ≤43 g/l	(P-value)				
	(n= 155)	(n= 114)					
Age (≤50/ >50 years)	35/ 120	26/ 88	0.965				
Deprivation (1-2/ 3-5/ 6-7)*	26/ 90/ 39	13/ 68/ 33	0.011				
Type (Special type/ Lobular/ Ductal)	8/ 17/ 130	3/ 15/ 96	0.524				
Size (≤20/ 21-50/ >50 mm)	96/ 57/ 2	62/ 49/ 3	0.384				
Grade (I / II / III)	31/ 72/ 52	18/ 65/ 30	0.201				
Involved lymph node $(0/1-3/>3)$	93/ 47/ 15	60/ 35/ 18	0.269				
Hormonal-receptor status							
(ER+ PR+/ ER+ PR- or unknown / ER- PR-							
or unknown)	80/ 47/ 28	35/ 54/ 25	0.002				
White cell count $(10^9/l)^{**}$	6.8 (3.6-13.9)	7.0 (3.4–17.4)	0.920				
White cell count (<8.5/ 8.5-11/ >11 $\times 10^{9}$ /l)	127/ 18/ 8	83/ 27/ 3	0.281				
C- reactive protein (mg/l)**	<6 (<6-57)	<6 (<6-66)	0.138				
C- reactive protein ($\leq 10/ > 10 \text{ mg/l}$)	136/ 19	102/12	0.660				
Loco-regional treatment							
(Mastectomy or conservation surgery +							
radiotherapy/ mastectomy + radiotherapy)	120/ 35	78/36	0.098				
Systemic treatment (ER-based treatment)							
(Hormonal/ hormonal + chemotherapy/							
chemotherapy/ none)	74/ 52/ 25/ 3	64/25/21/4	0.185~				
3 years relapse-free survival rate***	93 (2)	85 (3)	0.001				
3 years cancer-specific survival rate***	97 (1)	87 (3)	< 0.0001				
3 years overall survival rate***	94 (2)	84 (3)	0.001				

Table 3.2: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive primary

*: Individual deprivation categories were used in the statistical analysis, **: median (range), ***: 3 year survival rate (SE).

-

CHAPTER 4: THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE SYSTEMIC INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE, TUMOUR PROLIFERATIVE ACTIVITY, T-LYMPHOCYTIC AND MACROPHAGE INFILTRATION, MICROVESSEL DENSITY AND SURVIVAL IN PATIENTS WITH PRIMARY OPERABLE BREAST CANCER.

4.1 Introduction

It is now recognised that the development of cancer and its progression is dependent on a complex interaction of the tumour and the host inflammatory response (Balkwill and Mantovani, 2001; Coussens and Werb 2002; Vakkila and Lotze 2004). Recently, the systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by elevated circulating concentrations of C-reactive protein and hypoalbuminaemia, has been shown to be independently associated with poorer survival in patients with advanced disease (McMillan *et al.*, 2001b; Forrest *et al.*, 2003; Maltoni *et al.*, 2005) including breast cancer (Albuquerque *et al.*, 1995; Zhang and Adachi, 1999; Chapter 2). There is also some evidence that these acute phase proteins have independent prognostic value in primary operable disease (McMillan *et al.*, 2003; Jamieson *et al.*, 2005; McMillan *et al.*, 2007) including breast cancer (Lis *et al.*, 2003; Chapter 3).

In animal models, at least, it would appear that the cell-mediated immune response is more important than humoural immunity in preventing the progression of cancer and there is some evidence that cell-mediated immunity can bring about tumour regression. The principal cells involved in the cell-mediated response are T-lymphocytes and macrophages (O'Sullivan and Lewis, 1994; Lee *et al.*, 1996; Ogmundsdottir, 2001;

143

Whiteside, 2003; Lee *et al.*, 2006). However, this immune response, in particular the local environment of cytokines, proteases, angiogenic/ growth factors, and the resulting systemic inflammatory response, may, in turn, stimulate tumour growth and metastasis (O'Sullivan and Lewis, 1994; Lewis *et al.*, 1995; Leek *et al.*, 1996; Leek and Harris, 2002; Yu and Rak, 2003; Lewis and Pollard, 2006).

. .

A number of studies have observed that, in breast tumours, there is a diffuse infiltrate of T-lymphocytes and macrophages (Lee *et al.*, 1996; Lee *et al.*, 2006). Also, that there is an association with better outcome in patients with a moderate or marked diffuse inflammatory pattern in the subgroup of high grade cases (Pupa *et al.*, 1996; Lee *et al.*, 2006). Recently, the use of immunohistochemical techniques to reliably identify and assess tumour-infiltrating T-lymphocytes subsets and macrophages has led to renewed interest in the relationship between the tumour inflammatory infiltrate and cancer specific survival in a variety of common solid tumours. With reference to tumour CD4+ T-lymphocytic infiltration a significant association with survival has been shown in renal (Bromwich *et al.*, 2003), prostate (McArdle *et al.*, 2004) colorectal (Canna *et al.*, 2005) and head and neck cancers (Badoual *et al.*, 2006). However, few studies have examined the association between tumour CD4+/ CD8+ T-lymphocytic infiltration and/or CD68+ macrophage infiltration and survival in patients with primary operable breast cancer (Griffith *et al.*, 1990; Wintzer *et al.*, 1991; Leek *et al.*, 1996; Toi *et al.*, 1999; Tsutsui *et al.*, 2005).

Griffith and coworkers (1990), as well as, Wintzer and coworkers (1991) have both reported that disease-free survival and overall survival in breast cancer patients were not influenced by the tumour infiltration of any lymphocyte subset. However, these were relatively small studies of less than 80 patients. In contrast, different monocyte subsets appeared to either be associated with good or poor disease-free survival (Toi *et al.*, 1999). Furthermore, in studies between 100 -250 cases, there was conflicting evidence as to whether or not CD68+ macrophage infiltration was superior to microvessel density in predicting disease-free survival (Leek *et al.*, 1996; Tsutsui *et al.*, 2005).

Therefore, the inter-relationship between local and systemic inflammatory responses and its prognostic significance in patients with primary operable breast cancer remains unclear. The aim of the present study was to examine the relationship between circulating concentrations of C-reactive protein and albumin, tumour infiltration of T-lymphocyte subpopulations and macrophages and survival in patients who had undergone potentially curative surgical resection for invasive primary operable breast cancer.

4.2 Patients and methods

One hundred and sixty eight patients presenting with invasive primary operable breast cancer to two hospitals (Western Infirmary, Glasgow and Wishaw General Hospital, Lanarkshire) in the West of Scotland between June 2001- December 2002 were studied prospectively.

Clinico-pathological data included the age, deprivation category, histological type and grade (Figure: 4.1 - 4.14), turnour size, lymph node status, and ocstrogen (ER) and progesterone (PR) receptor status. The type of surgery and the use of adjuvant treatment (chemotherapy, hormonal therapy and radiotherapy) were recorded.

The extent of deprivation was derived from the 1991 census, using the postcode of residence at diagnosis (Carstairs and Morris, 1990; Carstairs and Morris, 1991). The results are presented by amalgamating the seven categories into thrcc groups: affluent (categories 1 and 2), intermediate (categories 3–5) and deprived (categories 6 and 7).

Routine pre-operative laboratory measurement of C-reactive protein, albumin and white cell count were carried out. At this time no patients showed clinical evidence of infection or other inflammatory conditions. The coefficient of variation for these measurements was less than 10% as established by routine quality control procedures. The limit of detection of C-reactive protein concentration assay was 6 mg/l, with the upper limit of normal values being ≤ 10 mg/l.

The study was approved by the local Research Ethics committees.

<u>Immunohistochemistry</u>

For the immuno-histochemistry of CD4+ and CD8+ (T-lymphocytes), CD68+ (tumour associated macrophages), Ki-67 (proliferative index) and CD34+ (microvessel density), blocks from the primary tumour were fixed in 10% buffered formalin in saline and embedded in paraffin wax. One representative block of tumour was selected for each patient. Serial individual sections (4 μ m) were cut and mounted on slides coated with aminopropyltriethoxysilane and placed in oven at 56 °C for 40 minutes.

Slides were dewaxed in xylene for 4 minutes twice and rehydrated through graded alcohols then rinsed with water.

The following mouse monoclonal antibodies were used: CD4 (Vector, Peterborough, UK) at dilution of 1:10, CD8 (Dako, Cambridgeshire, UK) at dilution of 1:1000, CD68 (Dako, Cambridgeshire, UK) at dilution of 1:200, Ki-67 (Dako, Cambridgeshire, UK) at dilution of 1:500 and CD34 (Novocastra, Newcastle upon Tyne, UK) at dilution of 1:50.

Antigen retrieval for CD4, CD8, CD68 and Ki-67 was carried out by microwaving in Tris EDTA buffer solution (0.555g Sodium EDTA, 0.825g Trisma base in 1.5 litre distilled water; PH: 8) for 5 minutes under full pressure in a plastic pressure cooker in a 850W microwave on full power. For CD34, antigen retrivel was carried out using 1 % trypsin in 1% CaCl₂ solution (0.1 g CaCl₂, 0.1 g trypsin in 100ml H₂O) at 37°C for 25 minutes.

Staining method for CD4, CD8, CD68 and Ki-67 was as follows:

P (6.303

1. 5% Normal Goat Serum 20 minutes.

2. Primary antibody 30 minutes.

3. Wash in Tris Buffered Saline (TBS).

4. Hydrogen Peroxide blocking agent (Dako S2023).

5. Wash in TBS.

6. Envision (Dako, Cambridgeshire, UK) 30 minutes.

7. Wash in TBS.

8. DAB (Dako, Cambridgeshire, UK) 10 minutes.

9. Wash in water.

Staining method for CD34 was as follows:

1. Blocking solution (15µl horse serum per 1ml TBS) 20 minutes.

2. Primary antibody 60 minutes.

3. Wash in TBS for 5 minutes.

4. Envision (Dako, Cambridgeshire, UK) 30-60 minutes.

5. Wash in TBS for 5 minutes.

6. DAB (Dako, Cambridgeshire, UK) 2-10 minutes.

7. Wash in water for 10 minutes.

Appropriate positive controls were included in each run. Negative controls were stained using antibody diluting fluid alone. Tissues were counter-stained with haematoxylin for 15 seconds then wash with water, followed by scotts water for another 30 seconds before washing them with water. Then, copper enhancement for CD4, CD8, CD68 and Ki-67 was carried out for 5 minutes then wash with water. Finally, Slides were dehydrated through graded alcohols 70%, 90% and 100% and then xylene. The slides were cleared, mounted with Pertex and appropriate slide covers applied.

•

2

IL-6 staining

Previous attempts to reliably identify regions of IL-6 expression in colorectal and bladder cancers were unsuccessful. Different methods of antigen retrieval and staining, with the use of negative and positive controls, have been tried. However, the background staining precluded accurate scoring of IL-6 positive cells in the turnour tissue sections. The reasons for this poor quality of IL-6 immunostaining are unclear. On inspection of previous equivalent IL-6 staining in colorectal carcinoma by Kinoshita and co-workers (1999), it would appear likely that non-specific binding by the primary antibodies was a problem. Therefore, the unsuccessful results of IL-6 immunostaining have precluded further attempts to be undertaken, including this study on breast turnours.

Morphometry

CD44, CD8+ and CD68+

Quantitative analysis of the lymphoid infiltrate (CD4+ and CD8+) and tumour associated macrophages (CD68+) were performed using a point counting method (Anderson and Dunnill, 1965) with a random sampling technique. With this method, the volume occupied by any given component (volume density) is expressed as a percentage of the total volume of the tissue. A 100-point ocular grid was used at x 400 magnification and 30 fields were counted per case for CD4+, CD8+ and CD68+ immunopositive cells (Figure: 4.15-4.20).

Ki-67

The percentages of Ki-67-reactive tumour cells were evaluated at x 400 magnification by scoring a minimum of 1000 tumour cells in randomly selected fields (Ki-67 labelling index; Figure: 4.21 and 4.22).

CD34+

Quantitative analysis of the microvessel density was performed by selecting the three most vascular areas (hot spots), where the highest numbers of discrete microvessels were stained, at low power (x40 and x100). Counting of discrete vessels was performed with a magnification of x 200, using a 25- point Chalkley grid as described by Hansen *et al.* (2000a,b; Figure: 4.23 and 4.24).

Only fields containing tumour (including tumour nest and surrounding tissues stroma) were counted. Any normal tissue on the slide was excluded from the analysis. All cases were counted by the author (AA). For the purpose of assessing inter-observer reproducibility, a second observer (JB) and (MH) independently scored the slides for T-lymphocytes (CD4+ and CD8+), and the tumour associated macrophages (CD68+) and CD34+ respectively. The intra-observer intraclass correlation coefficients (ICCC) were as follow; CD4+ = 0.71, CD8+ = 0.93, CD68+ = 0.79, Ki67 = 0.98 and CD34+ = 0.93. The inter-observers ICCC were as follow; CD4+ = 0.69, CD8+ = 0.78, CD68+ = 0.67, and CD34+ = 0.94 (ICCC values \geq 0.6 were considered acceptable and ICCC \geq 0.9 were considered excellent). The observers were blinded to the clinical outcome of the patient.

,



Figure 4.1: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade I (x100).



Figure 4.2: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade I (x200).



Figure 4.3: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade II (x100).



Figure 4.4: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade II (x200).



Figure 4.5: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade III (x100).



Figure 4.6: Invasive ductal carcinoma- Grade III (x200).



Figure 4.7: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade I (x100).



Figure 4.8: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade I (x200).



Figure 4.9: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade II (x100).



Figure 4.10: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade II (x200).



Figure 4.11: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade III (x100).



Figure 4.12: Invasive lobular carcinoma- Grade III (x200).



Figure 4.13: Invasive mucinous carcinoma- Grade I (x100).



Figure 4.14: Invasive mucinous carcinoma- Grade I (x200).



Figure 4.15: CD4+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).



Figure 4.16: CD4+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).



Figure 4.17: CD8+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).



Figure 4.18: CD8+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).



Figure 4.19: CD68+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).



Figure 4.20: CD68+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).



Figure 4.21: Ki67 immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).



Figure 4.22: Ki67 immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x400).



Figure 4.23: CD34+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).



Figure 4.24: CD34+ immunohistochemical staining in invasive breast cancer (x200).

Statistics

Data are presented as median and range. Grouping of the laboratory variables was carried out using standard thresholds (Goldwasser and Feldman, 1997; O'Gorman *et al.*, 2000; McMillan *et al.*, 2001b; Maltoni *et al.*, 2005). For the purpose of analysis, the tumour Ki67 proliferative index, and T-lymphocytes subset populations (CD4+ and CD8+) and tumour associated macrophages (CD68+) were grouped by tertiles, and microvessel density (CD34+) was grouped by vascular grade; based on Chalkley mean count with cutoff points at 5 and 7 as described by (Hansen *et al.*, 2000a,b). The relationships between these and other variables were analysed using the Mantel-Haenszel (X^2) test for trend and Spearman rank correlation as appropriate.

. . . .

/

₹.

Survival analysis was performed using the Cox proportional hazard model. Multivariate survival analysis was performed using stepwise backward procedure to derive a final model of the variables that had a significant independent relationship with survival. To remove a variable from the model, the corresponding P-value had to be a greater than 0.10. Deaths up to the end of March 2007 were included in the analysis. Analysis was performed using SPSS software (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA).

4.3 Results

The baseline clinico-pathological characteristics of the patients with primary operable breast cancer (n=168) are shown in Table 4.1. One hundred and thirty six (81%) patients were over 50 years of age, and 49 (29%) were in the most deprived categories 6 and 7.

Of the 168 patients, one hundred and forty two (85%) patients had ductal carcinoma, 100 (60%) had a tumour less than 2 cm and 139 (83%) had a grade II/ III tumour. Ninety four (56%) patients had no axillary lymph node involvement. Thirty five patients (21%) had oestrogen receptor negative tumours.

Prior to surgery the majority had a white cell count, albumin and C-reactive protein concentrations in the normal range (96%, 100% and 85% respectively). C-reactive protein concentration was correlated with albumin concentration (r_s = -0.24, *P*=0.003) but not white cell count (r_s = 0.13, *P*=0.100).

In all, 162 (97%) patients received adjuvant treatment in the form of endocrine therapy and/or chemotherapy. The minimum follow-up was 52 months; the median follow-up of the survivors was 60 months. During this period, 20 patients relapsed and 15 died of their cancer. On univariate survival analysis, lymph node involvement (P<0.0001), hormone receptor status (P<0.05), albumin (P<0.01), Ki-67 (P<0.05), microvessel density CD34+ (P<0.05), loco-regional treatment (P<0.0001) and systemic treatment (P<0.01) were significantly associated with relapse-free survival (Table 4.1). On multivariate analysis of these significant covariates, albumin (HR 3.55, 95% CI 1.15-11.00, P=0.028), locoregional treatment (HR 5.00, 95% CI 1.71-14.60, P=0.003) and systemic treatment (HR 1.76, 95% CI 1.03-3.02, P=0.038) were significant independent predictors of relapse-free survival. When albumin was excluded from the multivariate analysis, only hormone receptor status (HR 1.80, 95% CI 0.96-3.39, P=0.068), and loco-regional treatment (HR 6.79, 95% CI 2.57-17.98, P<0.0001) were independently associated with poorer relapse-free survival.

1

.

. ۲

On univariate survival analysis, lymph node involvement (P<0.01), hormone receptor status (P<0.05), albumin (P<0.01), Ki-67 (P<0.05), microvessel density CD34+ (P<0.05), loco-regional treatment (P<0.0001) and systemic treatment (P<0.01) were significantly associated with cancer-specific survival (Table 4.1). On multivariate analysis of these significant covariates, albumin (HR 5.67, 95% CI 1.24-25.88, P=0.025), loco-regional treatment (HR 6.07, 95% CI 1.63-22.54, P=0.007) and systemic treatment (HR 2.22, 95% CI 1.22-4.07, P=0.010) were significant independent predictors of cancer-specific survival. When albumin was excluded from the multivariate analysis, only loco-regional treatment (HR 8.70, 95% CI 2.41-31.42, P=0.001) and systemic treatment (IIR 2.47, 95% CI 1.30-4.71, P=0.006) were independently associated with poorer cancer-specific survival.

The inter-relationships between clinico-pathological characteristics are shown in Table 4.2. In all patients, high tumour grade was positively associated with negative hormonal-receptors tumours (P<0.001), high Ki-67 labelling index (P<0.001) and high expression of CD34+ (P<0.01), CD68+ (P<0.05), CD4+ (P<0.05) and CD8+ (P<0.05). Similarly, Ki-67 labelling index was positively associated with CD34+ (P<0.001), CD68+ (P<0.001) and CD8+ (P<0.01) T-lymphocytes. Negative hormonal-receptors tumours were directly associated with lower albumin concentrations (P<0.05), high Ki-67 labelling index (P<0.001) and the presence of CD68+ (P<0.05) and CD8+

(P < 0.05). An elevated C-reactive protein concentration was positively associated with the expression of CD34+ (P=0.05) and the presence of CD4+ T-lymphocytes (P < 0.05).

The second se

and the second se

ź

Microvessel density CD34+ was positively associated with the presence of CD68+ (P<0.01) and CD4+ T-lymphocytes (P<0.05). Tumour associated macrophages CD68+ were positively correlated with tumour CD4+ (P<0.01) and CD8+ (P<0.001) T-lymphocytes. Tumour CD4+ T-lymphocytes were also positively associated with CD8+ T-lymphocytes (P<0.001).

4.4 Discussion

In the present study, increased tumour grade and Ki-67 labelling index were associated with increased infiltration by CD68+ tumour associated macrophages, CD4+ and CD8+ T-lymphocytes and increased tumour microvessel density in patients with primary operable breast cancer. Furthermore, increased Ki-67 labelling index and microvessel density were associated with poorer relapse free and cancer survival. These results may be consistent with the concept that there is an active immune response to poor tumour cell differentiation and increased proliferative activity in these patients which results in increased angiogenesis (Pupa *et al.*, 1996; Tsutsui *et al.*, 2005; Lee *et al.*, 2006). Alternatively, it may reflect a more passive consequence of increased cytokine excretion from high grade proliferating tumours that attracts macrophages and T lymphocytes and increases microvessel density. Irrespective, these results together with previous studies suggest that these tumour immune-cellular infiltrates, in particular of macrophages, may in fact promote angiogenesis and disease progression (Leek *et al.*, 1996; Tsutsui *et al.*, 2005).

. .

į

÷,

Ņ

Previous studies have shown that tumour CD4+ T-lymphocyte infiltration was associated with poor outcome, independent of grade or stage, in patients with a variety of cancer including renal and prostate cancer (Bromwich *et al.*, 2003; McArdle *et al.*, 2004). However, in the present study, the extent of tumour lymphocytes and macrophages infiltration was not a significant prognostic marker in determining disease-outcome, consistent with previous studies (Griffith *et al.*, 1990; Wintzer *et al.*, 1991; Vgenopoulou *et al.*, 2003).

Recently, Lee and coworkers (2006) in 700 patients with stage 1 and 2 breast cancer and a median follow-up period of nearly 10 years reported that, on simple staining with haematoxylin and eosin, there was a significant relationship between the extent of both macrophage and lymphocytic infiltration and cancer specific survival. Although, moderate or marked diffuse inflammation was present in only 10% of tumours, only moderate or dense tumour inflammatory infiltrates were associated with a better prognosis in the subset of patients with grade 3 carcinomas.

. .

The apparent discrepancies in the results of the present study and those of Lee and his coworkers (2006) and some other previous studies may reflect methodological differences, including the subsets of immune-cellular infiltrates examined and the way in which the inflammatory infiltrates were assessed. In the present study, the subsets of the tumour cellular infiltrates were identified by immunohistochemistry and the density was assessed using a point counting technique. This approach provided a more objective assessment and circumvents the problem of variation in distribution within an individual tumour. In addition, some previous studies have not included the type of surgery and/ or the adjuvant treatment received in their survival analysis. However, the relatively limited number of events and the relatively short follow-up period in our study should also be taken into account.

In the present study, also consistent with previous works, increased tumour grade, Ki-67 labelling index (Veronese *et al.*, 1993; Scholzen and Gerdes, 2000; Trihia *et al.*, 2003; Tsutsui *et al.*, 2005) and microvessel density (Hansen *et al.*, 2000a,b; Uzzan *et al.*, 2004; Tsutsui *et al.*, 2005) were significantly associated with poorer relapse free and cancerspecific survival. However, none of tumour-based prognostic factors, including histological grade, nodal status, hormonal receptor status, Ki67 proliferative index, and CD34+ microvessel density, were independently significant when potentially curative loco-regional and systemic treatment based on hormonal-receptor status, were included in the multivariate survival analysis. This probably reflects the close association between the risk-assessment and the treatment received and their relative impact on relapse and survival. Also, adjuvant chemotherapy, in addition to its direct cytotoxic effect on cancer cells, might attenuate surgery-stimulated tumour cell proliferation and tumour growth possibly occurring at distant dormant or indolent micrometastases, which might follow the excision of primary tumour with its subsequent angiogenic surge that result from the removal of the inhibitors secreted by or in response to the primary tumour, or to appearance of stimulators or growth factors in response to surgical wounding (Retsky *et al.*, 2004). Furthermore, adjuvant chemo-radiotherapy may be effective by virtue of its cellular-immune suppression and modification of specific host-immune related mechanisms, which may persist for few years after adjuvant treatment (Reizenstein *et al.*, 1985; Stewart and Tasi, 1993).

4

ца на стана 1971 — Полика 1971 — Полика 1971 — Полика

In contrast, the systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by lower albumin concentrations, was significant on both univariate and multivariate survival analysis. Therefore, the present study examines, for the first time in patients with primary operable breast cancer, the relationship between the preoperative systemic inflammatory response, tumour-based factors and outcome, and suggests that the systemic inflammatory response is more closely related to cancer specific relapse and survival.

In the present study it was of interest that albumin but not C-reactive protein, which are relatively insensitive and sensitive measure of the systemic inflammatory response respectively (Gabay and Kushner, 1999), had independent prognostic value in patients with primary operable breast cancer. This relationship between albumin, tumour recurrence and cancer specific survival was present even in patients with values within the normal range.

The basis of this observation is not clear but it may be that chronic illness, reflected by a lower albumin (Goldwasser and Feldman, 1997), also impacts on cancer survival. Alternatively, since a lower albumin concentration was directly associated with hormone receptor negative tumours, an unfavourable prognostic sign, it may, in part, reflect the biological functions of circulating albumin that include binding and transporting of hormones and growth factors (Margarson and Soni, 1998), inhibiting growth in the breast tumour-cell cytosol (Soreide *et al.*, 1991) and tumour proliferation by modulating the activities of autocrine growth regulatory factors (Laursen *et al.*, 1990).

Other intracellular signalling systems may play important roles in regulating cancer-cell survival and progression pathways during different tumour stages. For example, growing evidences suggest that the Nuclear Factor- κB with its associated pathways may represent the key cellular mediators that modulate poor genes expression and prognostic markers within the tumour, as well as, the host-cellular immune response in a variety of malignant diseases including breast cancer (Haffher *et al.*, 2006).

In summary, the results of the present study show the interrelationships between systemic and tumour-based factors and cancer specific outcome in patients with primary operable breast cancer. The host inflammatory responses appear to be closely related to poor tumour differentiation and malignant disease progression in primary invasive operable disease. Only pre-operative albumin concentration, loco-regional and systemic treatments were independent predictors of relapse-free and cancer-specific survival.

in stall

Clinico-pathological characteristics	Patients n=168	Relapse-free HR (95% CI)	survival <i>P</i> -value	Cancer-specific HR (95% CI)	Surviva <i>P</i> -value
Age (≤50/ >50 years) Deprivation (1-2/ 3-5/ 6-7)* Type (Ductal/ Lobular/ Special type) Size (≤20/ 21-50/ >50 mm) Grade (1/ Π / Ш) Involved lymph node (0/ 1-3/ >3) Hormonal-receptor status (ER+ PR+/ ER+ PR- or unknown/ ER- PR- or unknown)	32/ 136 23/ 96/ 49 142/ 20/ 6 100/ 68/ 0 28/ 87/ 52 94/ 52/ 21 54/ 79/ 35	2.32 (0.54-10.01) 1.16 (0.86-1.56) 0.55 (0.15-2.01) 1.90 (0.79-4.58) 1.64 (0.82-3.26) 2.79 (1.58-4.94) 1.94 (1.04-3.59)	0.258 0.332 0.365 0.154 0.161 <0.161 <0.001	$\begin{array}{c} 3.57 & (0.47-27.17) \\ 1.19 & (0.84-1.68) \\ 0.07 & (<\!\!\!<\!\!0.01-\!\!\!8.76) \\ 2.33 & (0.83-\!\!6.55) \\ 1.61 & (0.73-\!\!3.54) \\ 2.68 & (1.38-\!\!5.19) \\ 2.59 & (1.22-\!\!5.48) \end{array}$	0.219 0.324 0.277 0.109 0.004 0.013
White cell count $(10^{5}/l)^{**}$ White cell count $(<8.5/8.5-11/>11 \times 10^{9}/l)$ Albumin $(g/l)^{**}$ Albumin $(>43/\leq43 g/l)$ C- reactive protein $(mg/l)^{**}$ C- reactive protein $(\leq 10/>10 mg/l)$	7.1 (3.4-13.5) 123/ 34/ 8 44 (37-50) 82/ 68 ≤6 (≤6-66) 143/ 25	0.86 (0.68-1.10) 0.66 (0.25-1.75) 0.77 (0.65-0.91) 4.72 (1.55-14.35) 0.96 (0.86-1.06) 0.29 (0.04-2.13)	0.231 0.399 0.002 0.414 0.221	0.85 (0.64-1.13) 0.90 (0.34-2.39) 0.71 (0.58-0.86) 7.98 (1.79-35.66) 0.97 (0.88-1.08) 0.39 (0.05-2.99)	0.272 0.832 0.001 0.007 0.588 0.367
Ki-67 (tertiles 1, 2, 3)*** CD34+ (≤5/ 5-7/≥7) % Tumour associated macrophages CD68+ (tertiles 1, 2, 3)*** % Tumour T-lymphocytes CD4+ (tertiles 1, 2, 3)*** CD8+ (tertiles 1, 2, 3)***	6.2/ 15.5/ 37.2 39/ 74/ 55 2.90/ 5.05/ 7.70 0.03/ 0.30/ 1.32 0.27/ 0.73/ 2.23	1.96 (1.08-3.54) 2.05 (1.06-3.98) 1.57 (0.88-2.79) 0.95 (0.56-1.62) 1.07 (0.62-1.85)	0.026 0.034 0.125 0.850 0.802	$\begin{array}{c} 2.60 \ (1.22 - 5.51) \\ 2.17 \ (1.00 - 4.71) \\ 1.62 \ (0.83 - 3.19) \\ 0.96 \ (0.52 - 1.79) \\ 1.00 \ (0.54 - 1.88) \end{array}$	0.013 0.049 0.158 0.907 0.993
Loco-regional treatment (Mastectomy or conservation surgery + radiotherapy/ mastectomy + radiotherapy) Systemic treatment (ER-based treatment) (hormonal/ hormonal + chemotherapy/ chemotherapy/ none)	125/ 43 80/ 53/ 29/ 5	6.23 (2.48-15.63) 1.91 (1.17-3.11)	<0.0001 0.010	8.77 (2.79-27.55) 2.49 (1.41-4.40)	<0.0001 0.002

Table 4.1: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer, univariate survival analysis.

*: Individual deprivation categories were used in the statistical analysis, **: median (range), ***: median.

173

-

Table 4.2: Inter-relationships* bet	ween the clinic	o-pathological cl	haracterist	ics in patients	s with invas	ive primar	y operable	breast cano	er.
	Involved	Hormonal-	Albumin	C- reactive	Ki-67	CD 34+	CD68+	CD4+	CD8+
	lymph node	receptor status		protein					
	(P-value)	(P-value)	(P-value)	(P-value)	(P-value)	(P-value)	(<i>P</i> -value)	(P-value)	(P-value)
Grade (I / II / III)	0.109	<0.001	0.216	0.653	<0.001	0.006	0.027	0.030	0.035
Involved fymph node (0/ 1-3/ >3)		0.843	0.150	0.554	0.504	0.106	0.079	0.360	0.633
Hormonal-receptor status (ER+ PR+/ ER+ PR- or nuknown/ E.R-									
PR- or unknown)			0,047	0.804	<0.001	0,402	0.030	0.128	0.017
Albumin (>43/ ≤43 g/l)				0.362	0.548	0.405	0.193	0.927	0.386
C- reactive protein (≤10/ >10 mg/l)					1.000	0.054	0.252	0.028	0.120
Ki-67 (tertiles 1, 2, 3)						<0.001	0.001	<0.001	0.004
CD34+ (≤5/ 5-7/ ≥7)							0.002	0.048	0.256
% Tumour associated macrophages CD68+ (tertiles 1, 2, 3)								0.002	<0.001
% Tumour T-lymphocytes CD4+ (tertiles 1, 2, 3)									<0.001
*: Chi-Square-test.									

CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION

In the present studies, the results suggest a potential independent prognostic value of the systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by lowered albumin concentrations with/ without elevated circulating C-reactive protein concentrations, particularly in patients with advanced metastatic disease, and early-staged breast cancer. Also, the local host-inflammatory response in early-staged invasive disease appears to be closely related to poor tumour differentiation and malignant disease progression.

In patients with advanced metastatic breast cancer, the mechanisms by which a systemic inflammatory response, as evidenced by higher inflammatory-based score (GPS), might impact on survival may reflect the underlying activities of pro-inflammatory cytokines, in particular interleukin-6 (McKeown *et al.*, 2004), which not only stimulate tumour growth (Kurebayashi, 2000), but also produce profound catabolic effects on host metabolism (McMillan *et al.*, 1998; Kotler, 2000). The presence and magnitude of a chronic systemic inflammatory response may result in progressive nutritional and functional decline that ultimately result in reduced survival, consistent with the observation of this study which showed that all patients with metastatic breast cancer who had hypoalbuminemia had an elevated C-reactive protein concentration.

Therefore, the potential value of the systemic inflammatory-based score (GPS) in predicting the advanced breast cancer patient's survival is encouraging but clearly requires to be validated on an independent set of patients with a larger sample size. In addition to, head-to-head direct comparisons with other scoring systems that are used to predict survival in advanced metastatic breast cancer such as performance status. Furthermore, a combination of these clinico-pathological factors together with the GPS may allow more accurate prognostication (Chang *et al.*, 2003; Maltoni *et al.*, 2005; Kattan, 2006). Also, the systemic inflammatory-based score may be used to identify patients most likely to benefit from the systemic immune-modulation using anti-inflammatory agents.

a a shire a shi

1. N. B. C.

In those patients with early-staged breast cancer, there are well-established prognostic factors at the time of diagnosis on which to base the prediction of likely survival. It was of interest that the GPS does not appear to have value in primary operable disease, primarily due to majority of patients having C-reactive protein and albumin concentrations in the normal range ($\leq 10 \text{ mg/l}$ and $\geq 35 \text{ g/l}$, respectively). However, albumin as a continuous or categorical variable (split at 43 g/l) did have prognostic value in early-staged invasive breast cancer, and was superior to tumour-based factors including angiogenesis. Therefore, the addition of these simple well-standardised measurements that reflect the ongoing host-tumour interaction in the routine management of early-staged disease at initial presentation may be useful in identifying those high-risk patients that are likely to relapse and, therefore, adjust or alter their treatment accordingly. Clearly, further studies with large cohort and against conventional prognostic factors and established scores; either in comparison or added to a prognostic score such as the Nottingham Prognostic Index (Hansen et al., 2000b), are required to establish the prognostic value of pre-operative, as well as, post operative (longitudinal) measures of circulating albumin and C-reactive protein concentrations.

Within the tumour microenvironment of primary early-staged invasive breast cancer, increased tumour grade and proliferative activity (Ki-67 labelling index) were associated

with increased tumour cell-mediated immune infiltrations (CD68+ tumour associated macrophages, CD4+ and CD8+ T-lymphocytes) and increased tumour angiogenesis (microvessel density). These results may be consistent with the concept that there is an active immune response to poor tumour cell differentiation and increased proliferative activity, which may result in increased angiogenesis (Pupa *et al.*, 1996; Tsutsui *et al.*, 2005; Lee *et al.*, 2006). Alternatively, it may reflect a more passive consequence of increased cytokine excretion from high grade proliferating tumours that attracts macrophages and T-lymphocytes and increases microvessel density. Irrespectively, these results together with previous studies suggest that these immune-cellular infiltrates, in particular of macrophages, may in fact promote angiogenesis and disease progression (Leek *et al.*, 1996; Tsutsui *et al.*, 2005) and, therefore, may represent an important target for selective immuno-modulation or immuno-inhibitory therapy in breast cancer.

and the second second

;

.

1

The results of the present studies, therefore, emphasize the inter-relationship between the tumour-host inflammatory responses and other conventional prognostic factors with outcomes in breast cancer. However, the exact underlying molecular mechanisms of this intimate association are poorly understood.

These findings parallel recent findings in animal models of human cancer. These have established that inflammation is a critical component of both tumour-promotion and tumour-progression (Balkwill *et al.*, 2005; Karin, 2006).

At the biological level, it appears to involve complex network interactions of intracellular and extracellular signals that control multiple underlying processes. In recent years the transcription factor, Nuclear Factor- kappaB (NF-kB), and associated pathways have
emerged as a critical mediators for the inflammation-associated tumour growth and progression, as well as, an important modulator of the immune response and tumour surveillance that associated with high cell proliferation, poor differentiation and unfavourable prognosis (Rayet and Gelinas, 1999; Hagemann *et al.*, 2005; Wu and Kral, 2005).

1

Nuclear Factor-*κ*B transcription factor is a key cellular regulatory molecule of the human immune stress response and of the cell survival pathway, which mediates a wide variety of target genes expression that influence developmental, cell-cycle progression and physiological processes; such as cellular proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis, as well as, immunity, inflammation, and acute phase responses, and also other diseases processes including turnour survival pathways; such as turnour growth, invasion, angiogenesis and metastasis (Pahl, 1999; Rayet and Gelinas, 1999; Li and Verma, 2002; Wu and Kral, 2005).

Different signal-transduction pathways selectively activate different NF- κ B complexes in a coordinated manner, however, it is not known how these pathways integrate the diverse extracellular signals and maintain specificity in the context of gene transcription. Pleiotropic extracellular stimuli including various physiological, physical, and oxidative stress stimuli, as well as, cytokines, interleukins, growth factors and chemotherapeutic agents interact with cell surface receptors. The intracellular signalling pathways are then transmitted in either a linear or a network manner leading to the activation of NF- κ B, mostly through I κ B kinase (IKK)-dependent phosphorylation with subsequent degradation and release of its inhibitor (the I κ B family of proteins) that result in nuclear translocation of NF- κ B and its binding to DNA at specific κ B sites which are then followed by a rapid induction and modulation of expression of variety of encoding genes involved in normal cell survival and physiological pathways and diseases processes (Pahl, 1999; Chen *et al.*, 2001; Wu and Kral, 2005).

Previous studies have implicated deregulation and/or sustained activation of the transcription Nuclear Factor-κB family and its associated pathways in a variety of malignant diseases in which NF-κB is overexpressed (Rayet and Gelinas, 1999). Activation of NF-κB does not appear to be confined to a unique stage during tumour development and progression, and has been postulated to be required for the regulation of different characteristics of the tumour (Haffner *et al.*, 2006). In addition, there is an increasing body of evidence which delineates the role of the Nuclear Factor-κB in linking inflammation and cancer. However, the mechanisms underlying their association remain unclear (Rayet and Gelinas, 1999; Hagemann *et al.*, 2005; Haffner *et al.*, 2006).

In particular, it is still unclear whether the increased production of the pro-inflammatory cytokines is the cause or the result of NF- κ B activation, and whether NF- κ B activation in the immune system influences mammary cancer (Li and Verma, 2002; Lin and Karin, 2007).

Recent studies in human breast cancer cell lines and animal models of breast cancer have implicated the NF- κ B transcription factors signalling systems in mammary carcinogenesis and progression via a number of target genes and mechanisms that are linked to breast tumour cell proliferation, growth, differentiation and pro-survival pathways (cyclin D1, BRCA2, tumour necrosis factor- α), tissue invasion (matrix metalloproteinase, urokinase plasminogen activator, cell adhesion molecules such as ICAM-1), tumour angiogenesis and metastasis (VEGF, cyclooxygenase-2, inducible nitric-oxide synthase), resistance to anticancer chemotherapeutic agents and ionizing radiation, such as doxorubicin, taxols, topoisomerase inhibitors, and with γ -radiation (Figure 5.1; Rayet and Gelinas, 1999; Wu and Kral, 2005; Haffner *et al.*, 2006). Furthermore, molecular approaches have documented antagonistic cross-talk between the NF- κ B and ER pathways by demonstrating the ability of oestrogen-activated ER to inhibit NF- κ B signals. In a specific subclass, NF- κ B activity may be implicated in the conversion to less differentiated and hormone-independent tumours; a characteristic of more aggressive and metastatic tumours. For example, a positive correlation has been observed between NF- κ B activation and over-expression of epidermal growth factor receptor family members (erbB-2), especially in oestrogen receptor negative tumours (Biswas *et al.*, 2005; Zhou *et al.*, 2005; Biswas and Iglehart, 2006; Haffner *et al.*, 2006). Therefore, it would be of interest to reexamine the prognostic value of the acute-phase proteins (C-reactive protein and albumin) in a cohort of patients with primary operable ER-negative tumours. 1.000

.....

At present, there is little evidence of a prominent role of active immunosurveillance in breast cancer. Instead, tumour-cellular infiltrate may be subverted to promote tumour progression and metastasis. For example, tumour-associated macrophages secrete cytokines, such as IL-6 and IL-10, which act on proliferation, survival and metastasis of tumour cells and promote angiogenesis (Haffner *et al.*, 2006). The in-vitro interaction of tumour cells with macrophages, in a JNKII- and NF- κ B-dependent manner, induces macrophages to release matrix metalloproteinases and so support tumour cell invasion (Hagemann *et al.*, 2005). Furthermore, NF- κ B inhibitors have been found to blunt the action of some of these cytokines in tumour cells. Whether NF- κ B inhibitors could also act on tumour-associated macrophages and prevent the secretion of tumour growth and

invasion promoting cytokines remain to be shown (Haffner *et al.*, 2006). On the other hand, reduced NF-kB signalling in immune cells from patients with cancer may also contribute to tumour progression (Rayet and Gelinas, 1999).

METASTASIS PROLIFERATION PROLIFERATION (IL-6 ... IL-10) (S Acute-phase proteins ANTI-APOPTOSIS

TUMOUR INITIATION

ANGIOGENESIS

Figure 5.1: Possible link and relationship between NF-kB, cytokines (IL-6 & IL-10), acute-phase proteins and breast cancer promotion/ progression (Balkwill *et al.*, 2005; Wu and Kral, 2005; Lin and Karin, 2007).



The determination of the transcriptional outcome of Nuclear Factor- κ B activation remains a challenging task, because the detection of nuclear localization and DNA binding does not always predict which NF- κ B target genes are actually transcribed. These target genes are also dependent on its post-transcriptional modifications, as well as, the cell type. Thereby, the analysis of the downstream genes that are regulated by the NF- κ B, in addition, is likely to provide important insight into its function. This should be integrated with clinical information on outcomes to establish the prognostic and predictive significance of NF- κ B in breast cancer (Li and Verma, 2002; Wu and Kral, 2005; Haffner *et al.*, 2006). 9

REFERENCES:

Aapro, M.S. (2001). Adjuvant therapy of primary breast cancer: a review of key findings from the 7th international conference, St Gallen, February 2001. *The Oncologist*, **6**, 376-385.

Albuquerque, K.V., Price, M.R., Badley, R.A., Jonrup, J., Pearson, D., Blamey, R.W. & Robertson, J.F.R. (1995). Pre-treatment serum levels of tumour markers in metastatic breast caner: a prospective assessment of their role in predicting response to therapy and survival. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*, **21**, 504-509.

Alexander, F.E., Anderson, T.J., Brown, H.K., Forrest, A.P.M., Hepburn, W., Kirkpatrick, A.E., Muir, B.B., Prescott, R.J. & Smith, A. (1999). 14-years of follow-up from the Edinburgh randomised trial of breast-cancer screening. *Lancet*, **353**, 1903-1908.

Ali, S.M., Harvey, H.A. & Lipton, A. (2003). Medical management of bonc metastases; Metastatic breast cancer. Overview of treatment. *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*, **415**, S132-137.

Anderson, J.A. & Dunnill, M.S. (1965). Observations on the estimation of the quantity of emphysema in the lungs by point-sampling method. *Thorax*, **20**, 462-466.

Ando, M., Ando, Y., Hasegawa, Y., Shimokata, K., Minamai, H., Wakai, K., Ohno, Y., & Sakai, S. (2001). Prognostic value of performance status assessed by patients themselves, nurses, and oncologists in advance non-small cell lung cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **85**, 1634-1639.

Asgeirsson, K.S., Olafsdottir, K., Jonasson, J.G. & Ogmundsdottir, H.M. (1998). The effects of IL-6 on cell adhesion and E-cadherin expression in breast cancer. *Cytokine*, **10**, 720-728.

Bachelot, T., Ray-coquard, I., Menetrier-caux, C., Rastkha, M., Duc, A. & Blay, J.Y. (2003). Prognostic value of serum levels of interleukin 6 and of serum and plasma levels

こうしょう 一般 大声をしてい

of vascular endothelial growth factor in hormone-refractory metastatic breast cancer patients. *British Journal of Cancer*, **88**, 1721-1726.

Badache, A. & Hynes, N.E. (2001). Interleukin 6 inhibits proliferation and, in cooperation with an epidermal growth factor receptor autocrine loop, increases migration of T47D breast cancer cells. *Cancer Research*, **61**, 383-391.

Badoual, C., Hans, S., Rodriguez, J., Peyrard, S., Klein, C., Agueznay, N.E., Mosseri, V., Laccourreye, O., Bruneval, P., Fridman, W.H., Brasnu, D.F. & Tartour, E. (2006). Prognostic value of tumor-infiltrating CD4⁺ T-cell subpopulations in Head and Neck cancers. *Clinical Cancer Research*, **12**, 465-472.

Balkwill, F. & Mantovani, A. (2001). Inflammation and cancer: back to Virchow? *Lancet*, **357**, 539-545.

Balkwill, F., Charles, K.A. & Mantovani, A. (2005). Smoldering and polarized inflammation in the initiation and promotion of malignant disease. *Cancer Cell*, 7, 211-217.

Bates, T., Fennessy, M., Latteier, J., MacRae, K., Riley, D.L., Houghton, J. & Baum, M. (2001). Surgery for early breast cancer improves survival in the elderly: result of a randomized trial of tamoxifen alone versus surgery plus tamoxifen. *British Journal of Surgery*, **88**, Supplement 1, 41.

Benoy, I., Salgado, R., Colpaert, C., Weytjens, R., Vermeulen, P.B. & Dirix, L.Y. (2002). Serum Interleukin 6, plasma VEGF, serum VEGF and VEGF platelet load in breast cancer patients. *Clinical Breast Cancer*, **2**, 311-315.

Bernard-Marty, C., Cardoso, F. & Piccart, M.J. (2004). Facts and controversies in systemic treatment of metastatic breast cancer. *The Oncologist*, **9**, 617-632.

Biswas, D.K., Singh, S., Shi, Q., Pardee, A.B. & Iglehart, J.D. (2005). Crossroads of estrogen receptor and NF-xB signaling. *Science's STKE: Signal Transduction Knowledge Environment*, **288**, 27.

A DAMA AND A

Biswas, D.K. & Iglehart, J.D. (2006). Linkage between EGFR family receptors and nuclear factor kappaB (NF-κB) signaling in breast cancer. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, **209**, 645-652.

Blamey, R.W., Wilson, A.R.M. & Patnick, J. (2000). ABC of breast diseases; Screening for breast cancer. *British Medical Journal*, **321**, 689-693.

Blichert-Toft, M., Rose, C., Anderson, J.A., Overgaard, M., Axelsson, C.K., Anderson, K.W. & Mouridsen, H.T. (1992). Danish randomized trial comparing breast conservation therapy with mastectomy: six years of life-table analysis. Danish Breast Cancer Cooperative Group. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute. Monographs*, **11**, 19-25.

Blichert-Toft, M., Smola, M.G., Cataliotti, L. & O'Higgins, N. (1997). Principles and guidelines for surgeons - management of symptomatic breast cancer. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*, **23**, 101-109.

Boolbol, S.K. & Borgen, P.I. (2001). Sentinel lymph node biopsy: an American perspective. *The Breast*, **10**, 287-290.

Boyle, P., Leon, M.E., Maisonneuve, P. & Autier, P. (2003). Cancer control in women. Update 2003. *International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics*, **83**, 179-202.

Brewster, A. & Helzlsouer, K. (2001). Breast cancer epidemiology, prevention, and early detection. *Current Opinion in Oncology*, **13**, 420-425.

Bromwich, E.J., McArdle, P.A., Canna, K., McMillan, D.C., McNicol, A.M., Brown, M. & Aitchison, M. (2003). The relationship between T-lymphocyte infiltration, stage, tumour grade and survival in patients undergoing curative surgery for renal cell cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **89**, 1906-1908.

Brown, J.M., Benson, E.A. & Jones, M. (1993). Confirmation of a long-term prognostic index in breast cancer. *The Breast*, **2**, 144-147.

Bundred, N.J., Morgan, D.A.L. & Dixon, J.M. (2000). Management of regional nodes in breast cancer. In *ABC of breast diseases*, 2nd ed. Dixon, J.M. Ch.8, pp 44-49. London: BMJ Books.

Bundred, N.J. (2001). Prognostic and predictive factors in breast cancer. *Cancer Treatment Reviews*, 27, 137-142.

Burstein, H.J., Polyak, K., Wong, J.S., Lester, S.C. & Kaelin, C.M. (2004). Medical progress: Ductal carcinoma in situ of the breast. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, **350**, 1430-1441.

Buzdar, A.U. (2004). Hormonal therapy in early and advanced breast cancer. *The Breast Journal*, **10**, S19-S21.

Cabanes, P.A., Salmon, R.J., Vilcoq, J.R., Durand, J.C., Fourquet, A., Gautier, C. & Asselain, B. (1992). Value of axillary dissection in addition to lumpectomy and radiotherapy in early breast cancer. *Lancet*, **339**, 1245-1248.

Calais, G., Berger, C., Descamps, P., Chapet, S., Reynaud-Bougnoux, A., Body, G., Bougnoux, P., Lansac, J. & Le Floch, O. (1994). Conservative treatment feasibility with induction chemotherapy, surgery, and radiotherapy for patients with breast carcinoma larger than 3 cm. *Cancer*, 74, 1283-1288.

Campos, S.M. (2004). Aromatase inhibitors for breast cancer in postmenopausal women. *The Oncologist*, **9**, 126-136.

Cancer Research UK, 2003. www.cancerresearchuk.org.

CancerStats (2003). Cancer incidence and mortality reports. http://info.cancerresearchuk.org/cancerstats/reports Canna, K., McArdle, P.A., McMillan, D.C., McNicol, A.M., Smith, G.W., McKee, R.F. & McArdle, C.S. (2005). The relationship between tumour T-lymphocyte infiltration, the systemic inflammatory response and survival in patients undergoing curative resection for colorectal cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **92**, 651-654.

Cardoso, F. & Piccart, M.J. (2003). The best use of chemotherapy in the adjuvant setting. *The Breast*, **12**, 522-528.

Carpenter, R. (2001). Sentinel node biopsy should be introduced into routine practice before results of randomized trials are available. *The Breast*, **10**, 281-284.

Carstairs, V. & Morris, R. (1990). Deprivation and health in Scotland. *Health Bulletin*, **48**, 162-175.

Carstairs, V. & Morris, R. (1991). Deprivation and Health in Scotland. Aberdeen: University Press.

Carter, C.L., Allen, C. & Henson, D. E. (1989). Relation of tumour size, lymph node status, and survival in 24,740 breast cancer cases. *Cancer*, **63**, 181-187.

Chang, J., Clark, G.M., Allred, D.C., Mohsin, S., Chamness, G. & Elledge, R.M. (2003). Survival of patients with metastatic breast carcinoma. Importance of prognostic markers of the primary tumour. *Cancer*, **97**, 545-553.

Chen, F., Castranova, V. & Shi, X. (2001). New insights into the role of nuclear factor- κB in cell growth regulation. *American Journal of Pathology*, **159**, 387-397.

Chetty, U., Jack, W., Prescott, R.J., Tyler, C. & Rodger, A. (2000). Management of the axilla in operable breast cancer treated by breast conservation: randomized clinical trial. *British Journal of Surgery*, **87**, 163-169.

Chianakwalam, C.I. & Bates, T. (2001). Diagnosis and management of a breast lump. Surgery, 19, 75-78. Chin, Y., Janseens, J., Vandepitte, J., Vandenbrande, J., Opdebeek, L. & Raus, J. (1992). Phenotypic analysis of tumour-infiltrating lymphocytes from human breast cancer. *Anticancer Research*, **12**, 1463-1466.

Chin, Y., Janseens, J., Bleus, J., Vandepitte, J., Vandenbrande, J. & Raus, J. (1993). Characterization of tumour infiltrating lymphocytes in human breast cancer. *European Journal of Cancer Prevention*, **2**, 27-31.

Christakis, N.A. & Lamont, E.B. (2000). Extent and determinants of error in doctors'prognoses in terminally ill patients: prospective cohort study. *British Medical Journal*, 320: 469-472.

•

Chua, B., Ung, O., Taylor, R. & Boyages, J. (2001). Frequency and predictors of axillary lymph node metastases in invasive breast cancer. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Surgery*, **71**, 723-728.

Chung, Y.C. & Chang, Y.F. (2003). Serum interleukin-6 levels reflect the disease status of colorectal cancer. *Journal of Surgical Oncology*, **83**, 222-226.

Cianfrocca, M. & Goldstein, L.J. (2004). Prognostic and predictive factors in early-stage breast cancer. *The Oncologist*, 9, 606-616.

Clark, G.M. (2000). Prognostic and predictive factors. In *Disease of the Breast*, 2nd ed. Harris, J.R., Lippman, M.E., Morrow, M. & Osborne, C.K. Ch.32, pp 489-514. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.

Clemons, M., Coleman, R.E. & Verma, S. (2004). Aromatase inhibitors in the adjuvant setting: bringing the gold to a standard? *Cancer Treatment Reviews*, **30**, 325-332.

Coombes, R.C., Powles, T.J., Gazet, J.C., Ford, H.T., Nash, A.G., Sloane, J.P., Hillyard, C.J., Thomas, P., Keyser, J.W., Marcus, D., Zinberg, N., Stimson, W.H. & Neville, A.M. (1977a). A biochemical approach to the staging of human breast cancer. *Cancer*, **40**, 937-944.

Coombes, R.C., Powles, T.J., Gazet, J.C., Ford, H.T., Sloane, J.P., Laurence, D.J.R. & Neville, A.M. (1977b). Biochemical markers in human breast cancer. *Lancet*, 1, 132-134.

The second second

and the second second

Coradini, D. & Daidone, M.G. (2004). Biomolecular prognostic factors in breast cancer. *Current Opinion in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, **16**, 49-55.

Corcoran, N.M. & Costello, A.J. (2003). Interleukin-6: minor player or starring role in the development of hormone-refractory prostate cancer? *British Journal of Urology International*, **91**, 545-553.

Costa, C., Soares, R., Reis-Filho, J.S., Leitao, D., Amendoeira, I. & Schmitt, F.C. (2002). Cyclo-oxygenase 2 expression is associated with angiogenesis and lymph node metastasis in human breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, **55**, 429-434.

Coussens, L.M. & Werb, Z. (2002). Inflammation and cancer. Nature, 420, 860-867.

Crumley, A.B., McMillan, D.C., McKernan, M., McDonald, A.C. & Stuart, R.C. (2006a). Evaluation of an inflammation-based prognostic score in patients with inoperable gastrooesophageal cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **94**, 637-641.

Crumley, A.B., McMillan, D.C., McKernan, M., Going, J.J., Shearer, C.J. & Stuart, R.C. (2006b). An elevated C-reactive protein concentration, prior to surgery, predicts poor cancer-specific survival in patients undergoing resection for gastro-oesophageal cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **94**, 1568-1571.

Cuzick, J. (2003). Epidemiology of breast cancer - selected highlights. *The Breast*, **12**, 405-411.

Davies, G.L. (2003). Cyclooxygenase-2 and chemoprevention of breast cancer. *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry & Molecular Biology*, **86**, 495-499.

Davies, G., Salter, J., Hills, M., Martin, L.A., Sacks, N. & Dowsett, M. (2003). Correlation between cyclooxygenase-2 expression and angiogenesis in human breast cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research*, **9**, 2651-2656.

Dawson, J.W. & Taylor, I. (1996). Principles of adjuvant therapy in malignant disease. In *Surgical Principles*, ed. Taylor, I & Karran, S.J. Ch.7, pp76-86. London: Arnold.

Denkert, C., Winzer, K.J., Muller, B.M., Weichert, W., Pest, S., Kobel, M., Kristiansen, G., Reles, A., Siegert, A., Guski, H. & Hauptmann, S. (2003). Elevated expression of cyclooxgenase-2 is a negative prognostic factor for discase free survival and overall survival in patients with breast carcinoma. *Cancer*, **97**, 2978-2987.

Diest, P.J, Wall, E. & Baak, J.P. (2004). Prognostic value of proliferation in invasive breast cancer: a review. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, **57**, 675-681.

Drahovsky, D., Dunzendorfer, U., Ziegenhagen, G., Drahovsky, M. & Kellen, J.A. (1981). Re-evaluation of C-reactive protein in cancer sera by radioimmunoassay and radial immunodiffusion: I. Diagnostic value and use in battery of conventional tumour markers. *Oncology*, **38**, 286-291.

Dunlop, R.J. & Campbell, C.W. (2000). Cytokines and advanced cancer. *Journal of Pain and Symptoms Management*, **20**, 214-232.

Dvorak, H.F. (1986). Tumors: wounds that do not heal. Similarities between tumor stroma generation and wound healing. *New England Journal of medicine*, **315**, 1650-1659.

Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (EBCTCG) (1992). Systemic treatment of early breast cancer by hormonal, cytotoxic, or immune therapy. *Lancet*, **339**, 1-15 and 71-**8**5.

Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (EBCTCG) (1996). Ovarian ablation in early breast cancer: overview of the randomised trials. *Lancet*, **348**, 1189-1196.

Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (EBCTCG) (1998a). Tamoxifen for early breast cancer: an overview of the randomised trials. *Lancet*, **351**, 1451-1467.

Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (EBCTCG) (1998b). Polychemotherapy for early breast cancer: an overview of the randomised trials. *Lancet*, **352**, 930-942.

Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (EBCTCG) (2000). Favourable and unfavourable effects on long-term survival of radiotherapy for early breast cancer: an overview of the randomised trials. *Lancet*, **355**, 1757-1770.

Elahi, M.M., McMillan, D.C., McArdle, C.S., Angerson, W.J. & Sattar, N. (2004). Score based on hypoalbuminemia and elevated C-reactive protein predicts survival in patients with advanced gastrointestinal cancer. *Nutrition and Cancer*, **48**, 171-173.

Ellis, H. (2004). Anatomy of the breast. Surgery, 22, 145-147.

Elston, C.W. & Ellis, I.O. (1991). Pathological prognostic factors in breast cancer. I. The value of histological grade in breast cancer: experience from a large study with long-term follow-up. *Histopathology*, **19**, 403-410.

Emens, L.A. & Davidson, N.E. (2003). The Follow-up of breast cancer. Seminars in Oncology, **39**, 338-348.

Esteva, F.J. & Hortobagyi, G.N. (2004). Prognostic molecular markers in early breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research*, 6, 109-118.

Fearon, K.C., Barber, M.D., Falconer, J.S., McMillan, D.C., Ross, J.A. & Preston, T. (1999). Pancreatic cancer as a model: inflammatory mediators, acute-phase response, and cancer cachexia. *World Journal of Surgery*, **23**, 584-588.

Fiorenza, A.M., Branchi, A. & Sommariva, D. (2000). Serum lipoprotein profile in patients with cancer. A comparison with non-cancer subjects. *International Journal of Clinical & Laboratory Research*, **30**, 141-145.

Fisher, B., Anderson, S., Redmond, C.K., Wolmark, N., Wickerham, D.L. & Cronin, W.M. (1995). Reanalysis and results after 12 years of follow-up in a randomized clinical trial comparing total mastectomy with lumpectomy with or without irradiation in the treatment of breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, **333**, 1456-1461.

Section of the sectio

Fisher, B., Brown, A., Mamounas, E., Wieand, S., Robidoux, A., Margolese, R.G., Cruz Jr, A.B., Fisher, E.R., Wickerham, D.L., Wolmark, N., DeCillis, A., Hoehn, J.L., Lees, A.W. & Dimitrov, N.V. (1997). Effect of preoperative chemotherapy on local-regional disease in women with operable breast cancer: findings from National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project B-18. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, **15**, 2483-2493.

Fisher, E.R., Anderson, S., Tan-Chiu, E., Fisher, B., Eaton, L. & Wolmark, N. (2001). Fifteen-year prognostic discriminants for invasive breast carcinoma: National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project Protocol-06. *Cancer*, **91**, 1679-1687.

Fisher, B., Anderson, S., Bryant, J., Margolese, R.G., Deutsch, M., Fisher, E.R., Jeong, J.H. & Wolmark, N. (2002a). Twenty-year follow-up of a randomized trial comparing total mastectomy, lumpectomy, and lumpectomy plus irradiation for the treatment of invasive breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, **347**, 1233-1241.

Fisher, B., Jeong, J.H., Anderson, S., Bryant, J., Fisher, E.R. & Wolmark, N. (2002b). Twenty-five-year follow-up of a randomized trial comparing radical mastectomy, total mastectomy, and total mastectomy followed by irradiation. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 347, 567-575.

Flett, M.M., Going, J.J., Stanton, P.D. & Cooke, T.G. (1998). Sentinel node localization in patients with breast cancer. *British Journal of Surgery*, **85**, 991-993.

Fontanini, G., Campani, D., Roncella, M., Cccchetti, D., Calvo, S., Toniolo, A. & Basolo, F. (1999). Expression of Interleukin 6 (IL-6) correlates with oestrogen receptor in human breast carcinoma. *British Journal of Cancer*, **80**, 579-584.

Forrest, L.M., McMillan, D.C., McArdle, C.S., Angerson, W.J. & Dunlop, D.J. (2003). Evaluation of cumulative prognostic scores based on the systemic inflammatory response in patients with inoperable non-small-cell lung cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **89**, 1028-1030.

Forrest, L.M., McMillan, D.C., McArdle, C.S., Angerson, W.J. & Dunlop, D.J. (2004). Comparison of an inflammation-based prognostic score (GPS) with performance status (ECOG) in patients receiving platinum-based chemotherapy for inoperable non-small-cell lung cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **90**, 1704-1706.

Forrest, L.M., McMillan, D.C., McArdle, C.S., Angerson, W.J., Dagg, K. & Scott, H.R. (2005). A prospective longitudinal study of performance status, an inflammation-based score (GPS) and survival in patients with inoperable non-small-cell lung cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **92**, 1834-1836.

Freedman, D.A., Petitti, D.B. & Robins, J.M. (2004). On the efficacy of screening for breast cancer. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, **33**, 43-55.

Fujita, T., Hara, A. & Yamazaki, Y. (1999). The value of acute-phase protein measurements after curative gastric cancer surgery. *Archives of Surgery*, **134**, 73-75.

Gabay, C. & Kushner, I. (1999). Mechanism of disease: Acute-phase proteins and other systemic responses to inflammation. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, **340**, 448-454.

Galea, M.H., Blamey, R.W., Elston, C.E. & Ellis, I.O. (1992). The Nottingham Prognostic Index in primary breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, **22**, 207-219.

Garces, C.A. & Cance, W.G. (2004). Neoadjuvant chemotherapy of breast cancer. *The American Surgeon*, **70**, 565-569.

Gasparini, G. (1995). Biological and clinical role of angiogenesis in breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, **36**, 103-107.

Gasparini, G., Barbareschi, M., Boracchi, P., Verderio, P., Caffo, O., Meli, S., Dalla Palma, P., Marubini, E. & Bevilacqua, P. (1995). Tumor angiogenesis predicts clinical outcome of node-positive breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant hormone therapy or chemotherapy. *The Cancer Journal from Scientific American*, 1, 131-141.

Gasparini, G., Biganzoli, E., Bonoldi, E., Morabito, A., Fanelli, M. & Boracchi, P. (2001). Angiogenesis sustains tumour dormancy in patients with breast cancer treated with adjuvant chemotherapy. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, **65**, 71-75.

Gendy, R. & Rainsbury, D. (2001a). Understanding the disordered function of the breast. *Surgery*, **19**, 82-84.

Gendy, R. & Rainsbury, D. (2001b). Clinical examination and special investigations of the breast. *Surgery*, **19**, 79-**8**2.

Georgiannos, S.N., Renaut, A., Goode, A.W. & Sheaff, M. (2003). The immunophenotype and activation status of the lymphocytic infiltrate in human breast cancers, the role of the major histocompatibility complex in cell-mediated immune mechanisms, and their association with prognostic indicators. *Surgery*, **134**, 827-834.

Gillis, C.R. & Hole, D.J. (1996). Survival outcome of care by specialist surgcons in breast cancer: a study of 3786 patients in the west of Scotland. *British Medical Journal*, **312**, 145-148.

Glare, P., Virik, K., Jones, M., Hudson, M., Eychmuller, S., Simes, J. & Christakis, N. (2003). A systematic review of physicians' survival predictions in terminally ill cancer patients. *British Medical Journal*, **327**, 195.

Goedegebuure, P. & Ederlein, T. (1995). The role of CD4+ tumour-infiltrating lymphocytes in human solid tumours. *Immunology Research*, 14, 119-131.

Goldhirsch, A., Wood, W.C., Gelber, R.D., Coates, A.S., Thurlimann, B. & Senn, H. (2003). Meeting highlights: Updated international expert consensus on the primary therapy of early breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, **21**, 3357-3365.

Goldwasser, P. & Feldman, J. (1997). Association of serum albumin and mortality risk. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, **50**, 693-703.

Golledge, J., Wiggins, J.E. & Callam, M.J. (2000). Effect of surgical subspecialization on breast cancer outcome. *British Journal of Surgery*, **87**, 1420-1425.

Goransson, J., Jonsson, S. & Lasson, A. (1996). Pre-operative plasma levels of C-reactive protein, albumin and various plasma protease inhibitors for the pre-operative assessment of operability and recurrence in cancer surgery. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*, **22**, 607-617.

Gotzsche, P.C. & Olsen, O. (2000). Is screening for breast cancer with mammography justifiable? *Lancet*, 355, 129-134.

Green, A.R., Green, V.L., White, M.C. & Speirs, V. (1997). Expression of cytokine messenger RNA in normal and neoplastic human breast tissue: identification of interleukine-8 as a potential regulatory factor in breast tumours. *International Journal of Cancer*, **72**, 937-941.

Griffith, C.D., Ellis, I.O., Bell, J., Burns, K. & Blamey, R.W. (1990). Density of lymphocytic infiltration of primary breast cancer dose not affect short-term disease-free interval or survival. *Journal of Royal College of Surgeons of Edinburgh*, **35**, 289-292.

Grotting, J.C., Beckenstein, M.S. & Arkoulakis, N.S. (2003). The art and science of autologous breast reconstruction. *The Breast Journal*, **9**, 350-360.

Hadden, J.W. (1999). The immunology and immunotherapy of breast cancer: an update. *International Journal of Immunopharmacology*, **21**, 79-101.

Haffner, M.C., Berlato, C., Doppler, W. (2006). Exploiting our knowledge of NF-κB signaling for the treatment of mammary cancer. *Journal of Mammary Gland Biology and Neoplasia*, **11**, 63-73.

Hagemann, T., Wilson, J., Kulbe, H., Li, N.F., Leinster, D.A., Charles, K., Klemm, F., Pukrop, T., Binder, C. & Bałkwill, F.R. (2005). Macrophages induce invasiveness of epithelial cancer cells via NF-κB and JNK. *The Journal of Immunology*, **175**, 1197-1205.

Half, E., Tang, X.M., Gwyn, K., Sahin, A., Wathen, K. & Sinicrope, F.A. (2002). Cyclooxygenase-2 expression in human breast cancers and adjacent ductal carcinoma in situ. *Cancer Research*, **62**, 1676-16**8**1.

Hansen, S., Grabau, D.A., Sorensen, F.B., Bak, M., Vach, W. & Rose, C. (2000a). The prognostic value of angiogenesis by chalkley counting in a confirmatory study design on 836 breast cancer patients. *Clinical Cancer Research*, **6**, 139-146.

Hansen, S., Grabau, D.A., Sorensen, F.B., Bak, M., Vach, W. & Rose, C. (2000b). Vascular grading of angiogenesis: prognostic significance in breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **82**, 339-347.

Hart, I.R. & Saini, A. (1992). Biology of tumour metastasis. Lancet, 339, 1453-1457.

Haybittle, J.L., Blamey, R.W., Elston, C.W., Johnson, J., Doyle, P.J., Campbell, F.C., Nicholson, R.I. & Griffiths, K. (1982). A prognostic index in primary breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **45**, 361-366.

Hellman, S. & Harris, J.R. (2000). Natural history of breast cancer. In *Disease of the Breast*, 2nd ed. Harris, J.R., Lippman, M.E., Morrow, M. & Osborne, C.K. Ch.29, pp 407-423. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.

Henderson, I.C. & Patek, A.J. (1998). The relationship between prognostic and predictive factors in the management of breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, **52**, 261-288.

Henry, A. & Ash, D. (2001). Principles of cancer treatment by radiotherapy. *Surgery*, **19**, 66-69.

Heys, S.D., Ogston, K.N., Simpson, W.G., Walker, L.G., Hutcheon, A.W., Sarkar, T.K. & Eremin, O. (1998). Acute phase proteins in patients with large and locally advanced breast cancer treated with neo-adjuvant chemotherapy: Response and survival. *International Journal of Oncology*, **13**, 589-594.

Hillyard, J.W., Keyser, J.W., Newcombe, R.G., Webster, D.J.T., Teasdale, C., Fifield, R., Watkins, G.L., Fish, R., Worwood, M. & Groom, G. (1982). Biochemical Aids to the staging of breast cancer. *Clinical Biochemistry*, **15**, 9-12.

Hilmy, M., Bartlett, J.M., Underwood, M.A. & McMillan, D.C. (2005). The relationship between the systemic inflammatory response and survival in patients with transitional cell carcinoma of the urinary bladder. *British Journal of Cancer*, **92**, 625-627.

Holli, K., Saaristo, R., Isola, J., Joensuu, H. & Hakama, M. (2001). Lumpectomy with or without postoperative radiotherapy for breast cancer with favourable prognostic features: results of a randomized study. *British Journal of Cancer*, **84**, 164-169.

Howe, L.R., Subbaramaiah, K., Brown, A.M.C. & Dannenberg, A.J. (2001). Cyclooxygenase-2: a target for the prevention and treatment of breast cancer. *Endocrine-Related Cancer*, **8**, 97-114.

Howe, L.R. & Dannenberg, A.J. (2003). COX-2 Inhibitors for the prevention of breast cancer. *Journal of Mammary Gland Biology and Neoplasia*, **8**, 31-43.

Humzah, M.D. (2001). Recent advances: sentinel lymph node biopsy. Surgery, 19, iii-iv.

IIurria, A. & Hudis, C. (2003). Follow-up care of breast cancer survivors. *Critical Reviews in Oncology Haematology*, **48**, 89-99.

Ikeda, M., Natsugoe, S., Ueno, S., Baba, M. & Aikou, T. (2003). Significant host- and tumor-related factors for predicting prognosis in patients with esophageal carcinoma. *Annals of Surgery*, **238**, 197-202.

Insa, A., Lluch, A., Prosper, F., Marugan, I., Martinez-Agullo, A. & Garcia-Conde, J. (1999). Prognostic factors predicting survival from first recurrence in patients with metastatic breast cancer: analysis of 439 patients. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, **56**, 67-78.

Jamieson, N.B., Glen, P., McMillan, D.C., McKay, C.J., Foulis, A.K., Carter, R. & Imrie, C.W. (2005). Systemic inflammatory response predicts outcome in patients undergoing resection for ductal adenocarcinoma head of pancreas. *British Journal of Cancer*, **92**, 21-23.

Jatoi, I. & Miller, A.B. (2003). Why is breast-cancer mortality declining?. Lancet Oncology, 4, 251-254.

Jemal, A., Murray, T., Samuels, A., Ghafoor, A., Ward, E. & Thun, M.J. (2003). Cancer statistics. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, **53**, 5-26.

Johnson, C.H., Van Heerden, J.A., Donohue, J.H., Martin, J.K., Jackson, I.T. & Ilstrup, D.M. (1989). Oncological aspects of immediate breast reconstruction following mastectomy for malignancy. *Archives of Surgery*, **124**, 819-824.

Jonjic, N., Valkovic, T., Lucin, K., Iternicka, Z., Krstulja, M., Mustac, E., Dobi-Babic, R., Sasso, F. & Melato, M. (1998). Comparison of microvessel density with tumour associated macrophages in invasive breast carcinoma. *Anticancer Research*, 18, 3767-3770. Julien, J.P., Bijker, N., Fentiman, I.S., Peterse, J.L., Delledonne, V., Rouanet, P., Avril, A., Sylvester, R., Mignolet, F., Bartelink, H. & Dongen, J.A.V. (2000). Radiotherapy in breast-conserving treatment for ductal carcinoma in situ: first results of the EORTC randomized phase III trial 10853. *Lancet*, **355**, 528-533.

Karczewska, A., Nawrocki, S., Breborowicz, D., Filas, V. & Mackiewicz, A. (2000). Expression of Interleukin-6, Interleukin-6 receptor, and Glycoprotein 130 correlates with good prognoses for patients breast carcinoma. *Cancer*, **88**, 2061-2071.

Karin, M. (2006). Nuclear factor-κB in cancer development and progression. *Nature*, **441**, 431-436.

Kattan, M.W. (2006). Validating a prognostic model. Cancer, 107, 2523-2524.

Kaufmann, M., Minckwitz, G., Smith, R., Valero, V., Gianni, L., Eiermann, W., Howell, A., Costa, S.D., Beuzeboc, P., Untch, M., Blohmer, J., Sinn, H., Sittek, R., Souchon, R., Tulusan, A.H., Volm, T. & Senn, H. (2003). International expert panel on the use of primary (preoperative) systemic treatment of operable breast cancer: review and recommendations. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, **21**, 2600-2608.

Kelley, M.C., Hansen, N. & McMasters, K.M. (2004). Lymphatic mapping and sentinel lymphadenectomy for breast cancer. *The American Journal of Surgery*, **188**, 49-61.

Key, T.J., Verkasalo, P.K. & Banks, E. (2001). Epidemiology of breast cancer. *Lancet* Oncology, **2**, 133-140.

Kinoshita, T., Ito, H. & Miki, C. (1999). Serum interleukin-6 level reflects the tumour proliferative activity in patients with colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer*, **85**, 2526-2531.

Kjaergaard, J., Blichert-Toft, M., Andersen, J.A., Rank, F. & Pedersen, B.V. (1985). Probability of false negative nodal staging in conjunction with partial axillary dissection in breast cancer. *British Journal of Surgery*, **72**, 365-367. Kolb-Bachofen, V. (1991). A review on the biological properties of C-reactive protein. *Immunobiology*, **183**, 133-145.

Kotler, D.P. (2000). Cachexia. Annals of Internal Medicine, 133, 622-634.

Kovacs, E. (2001). Investigation of interleukin-6 (IL-6), soluble IL-6 receptor (sIL-6R) and soluble gp130 (sgp130) in sera of cancer patients. *Biomedical Pharmacotherapy*, **55**, 391-396.

Krag, D.N. & Harlow, S. (2003). Current status of sentinel node surgery in breast cancer. *Oncology*, **17**, 1663-1666.

Kroman, N., Jensen, M., Wohlfahrt, J., Mouridsen, H.T., Anderson, P.K. & Melbye, M. (2000). Factors influencing the effect of age on prognosis in breast cancer: population based study. *British Medical Journal*, **320**, 474-478.

Kroman, N., Holtveg, H., Wohlfahrt, J., Jensen, M.B., Mouridsen, H.T., Blichert-Toft, M. & Melbye, M. (2004). Effect of breast-conserving therapy versus radical mastectomy on prognosis for young women with breast carcinoma. *Cancer*, **100**, 688-693.

Kuang, Y., Zhang, Z. & Zhang, X. (1998). Interleukin-6 and its soluble receptors in human breast cancer (Abstract). *Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi*, **20**, 305-307.

Kurebayashi, J. (2000). Regulation of interleukin-6 secretion from breast cancer cells and its clinical implications. *Breast Cancer*, 7, 124-129.

Kurtz, J. (2002). The curative role of radiotherapy in the treatment of operable breast cancer. *European Journal of Cancer*, **38**, 1961-1974.

Kutiyanawala, M.A., Sayed, M., Stotter, A., Windle, R. & Rew, D. (1998). Staging the axilla in breast cancer: an audit of lymph-node retrieval in one U.K. regional centre. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*, **24**, 280-282.

Lagios, M.D. & Page, D.L. (1998). In situ carcinomas of the breast: ductal carcinoma in situ, Paget's disease, lobular carcinoma in situ. In The Breast: Comprehensive Management of Benign and Malignant Diseases. 2nd ed. Bland, K.I. & Copeland III, E.M. Vol.1, Ch. 12, pp 261-283. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders Company.

Langstein, H.N., Cheng M., Singletary, E., Robb, G.L., Hoy, E., Smith, T.L. & Kroll, S.S. (2003). Breast cancer recurrence after immediate reconstruction: patterns and significance. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, **111**, 712-720.

Laursen, I., Briand, P. & Lykkesfeldt, A.E. (1990). Serum albumin as a modulator on growth of the human breast cancer cell line, MCF-7. *Anticancer Research*, **10**, 343-352.

Lee, Y.N., Haymond, H.R. & Feder, B. (1982). Biochemical evaluation of patients with breast cancer. *Journal of Surgical Oncology*, **19**, 197-200.

Lee, A.II.S., Happerfield, L.C., Millis, R.R. & Bobrow, L.G. (1996). Inflammatory infiltrate in invasive lobular and ductal carcinoma of the breast. *British Journal of Cancer*, 74, 796-801.

Lee, A.H.S., Happerfield, L.C., Bobrow, L.G. & Millis, R.R. (1997). Angiogenesis and inflammation in invasive carcinoma of the breast. *Journal of Clincical Pathology*, **50**, 669-673.

Lee, A.H.S., Gillett, C.E., Ryder, K., Fentiman, I.S., Miles, D.W. & Millis, R.R. (2006). Different patterns of inflammation and prognosis in invasive carcinoma of the breast. *Histopathology*, **48**, 692–701.

Leek, R.D., Lewis, C.E., Whitehouse, R., Greenall, M., Clarke, J. & Harris, A.L. (1996). Association of macrophage infiltration with angiogenesis and prognosis in invasive breast carcinoma. *Cancer Research*, **56**, 4625-4629.

Leek, R.D. & Harris, A.L. (2002). Tumor-associated macrophages in breast cancer. Journal of Mammary Gland Bioliology and Neoplasia, 7, 177-189. Leinster, S.J. (1998). Impact of molecular biology on the clinical management of breast cancer. *Biochemical Society Symposium*, **63**, 185-191.

Leonard, D.S., Hill, A.D.K., Kelly, L., Dijkstra, B., McDermott, E. & O'Higgins, N.J. (2002). Anti-human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 monoclonal antibody therapy for breast cancer. *British Journal of Surgery*, **89**, 262-271.

Lewis, C.E., Leek, R., Harris, A. & McGee, J.O'D. (1995). Cytokine regulation of angiogenesis in breast cancer: the role of tumor-associated macrophages. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, **57**, 747-751.

Lewis, C.E. & Pollard, J.W. (2006). Distinct role of macrophages in different tumor microenvironments. *Cancer Research*, **66**, 605-612.

Li, Q. & Verma, I.M. (2002). NF-KB regulation in the immune system. *Nature Reviews*, 2, 725-734.

Li, C.L., Malone, K.E. & Daling, J.R. (2003). Differences in breast cancer stage, treatment, and survival by race and ethnicity. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, **163**, 49-56.

Lin, W-W. & Karin, M. (2007). A cytokine-mediated link between innate immunity, inflammation, and cancer. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, **117**, 1175-1183.

Lis, C.G., Grutsch, J.F., Vashi, P.G. & Lammerfeld, C.A. (2003). Is serum albumin an independent predictor of survival in patients with breast cancer? *Journal of Parenteral & Enteral Nutrition*, **27**, 10-15.

Louwman, W.J., Klokman, W.J. & Coebergh, J.W.W. (2001). Excess mortality from breast cancer 20 years after diagnosis when life expectancy is normal. *British Journal of Cancer*, **84**, 700-703.

Mahmoud, F.A. & Rivera, N.I. (2002). The role of C-reactive protein as a prognostic indicator in advanced cancer. *Current Oncology Reports*, **4**, 250-255.

Malata, C.M., McIntosh, S.A. & Purushotham, A.D. (2000). Immediate breast reconstruction after mastectomy for cancer. *British Journal of Surgery*, **87**, 1455-1472.

Maltoni, M., Caraceni, A., Brunelli, C., Broeckaert, B., Christakis, N., Eychmueller, S., Glare, P., Nabal, M., Vigano, A., Larkin, P., De Conno, F., Hanks, G. & Kaasa, S. (2005). Prognostic factors in advanced cancer patients: evidence-based clinical recommendationsa study by the Steering Committee of the European Association for Palliative Care. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 23, 6240-6248.

Margarson, M.P. & Soni, N. (1998). Serum albumin: touchstone or totem? *Anaesthesia*, **53**, 789-803.

Marrogi, A.J., Munshi, A., Merogi, A.J., Ohadike, Y., El-Habashi, A., Marrogi, O.L. & Freeman, S.M. (1997). Study of tumour infiltrating lymphocytes and transforming growth factor- β as prognostic factors in breast carcinoma. *International Journal of Cancer*, **74**, 492-501.

McArdle, P.A., Canna, K., McMillan, D.C., McNicol, A.M., Campbell, R. & Underwood, M.A. (2004). The relationship between T-lymphocyte subset infiltration and survival in patients with prostate cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **91**, 541-543.

McCready, T. (2003). Management of patients with breast cancer. *Nursing Standard*, **17**, 45-53.

McKeown, D.J., Brown, D.J., Kelly, A., Wallace, A.M. & McMillan, D.C. (2004). The relationship between circulating concentrations of C-reactive protein, inflammatory cytokines and cytokine receptors in patients with non-small-cell lung cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **91**, 1993-1995.

McMillan, D.C., Wotherspoon, H.A., Fearon, K.C., Sturgeon, C., Cook, T.G & McArdle, C.S. (1995). A prospective study of tumour recurrence and acute-phase response after apparently curative colorectal cancer surgery. *The American Journal of Surgery*, **170**, 319-322.

McMillan, D.C., Scott, H.R., Watson, W.S., Preston, T., Milroy, R. & McArdle, C.S. (1998). Longitudinal study of body cell mass depletion and the inflammatory response in cancer patients. *Nutrition and cancer*, **31**, 101-105.

McMillan, D.C., Watson, W.S., O'Gorman, P., Preston, T., Scott, H.R. & McArdle, C.S. (2001a). Albumin concentrations are primarily determined by the body cell mass and the systemic inflammatory response in cancer patients with weight loss. *Nutrition and Cancer*, **39**, 210-213.

McMillan, D.C., Elahi, M.M., Sattar, N., Angerson, W.J., Johnstone, J. & McArdle, C.S. (2001b). Measurement of the systemic inflammatory response predicts cancer-specific and non-cancer survival in patients with cancer. *Nutrition and cancer*, **41**, 64-69.

McMillan, D.C., Canna, K. & McArdle, C.S. (2003). Systemic inflammatory response predicts survival following curative resection of colorectal cancer. *The British Journal of Surgery* **90**, 215-219.

McMillan, D.C., Crozier, J.E., Canna, K., Angerson, W.J. & McArdle, C.S. (2007). Evaluation of an inflammation-based prognostic score (GPS) in patients undergoing resection for colon and rectal cancer. *The International Journal of Colorectal Disease*, published in electronic format.

McNicol, A.M., Struthers, A.L., Nolan, C.E., Hermans, J. & Haak, H.R. (1997). Proliferation in adrenocortical tumours: correlation with clinical out-come and p53 status. *Endocrine Pathology*, **8**, 29-36.

McPherson, K., Steel, C.M. & Dixon, J.M. (2000). ABC of breast diseases: Breast cancerepidemiology, risk factors, and genetics. *British Medical Journal*, **321**, 624-628.

Mirza, A.N., Mirza, N.Q., Vlastos, G. & Singletary, S.E. (2002). Prognostic factors in node-negative breast cancer: A review of studies with sample size more than 200 and follow-up more than 5 years. *Annals of Surgery*, **235**, 10-26.

Mizrachi, H.H. (1999). Pathology of invasive breast cancer. In *Breast Cancer*, ed. Roses, D.F. Ch.9, pp 89-105. Philadelphia: Churchill Livingstone.

Morabito, A., Magnani, E., Gion, M., Sarmiento, R., Capaccetti, B., Longo, R., Gattuso, D. & Gasparini, G. (2003). Prognostic and predictive indicators in operable breast cancer. *Clinical Breast Cancer*, **3**, 381-390.

Mortensen, R.F. & Rudczynski, A.B. (1982). Prognostic significance of serum CRP levels and lymphoid cell infiltrates in human breast cancer. *Oncology*, **39**, 129-133.

Nielsen, H.J., Christensen, I.J., Sorensen, S., Moesgaard, F., Brunner, N. & The RANX05 Colorectal Cancer Study Group (2000). Preoperative plasma plasminogen activator inhibitor type-1 and serum C-reactive protein levels in patients with colorectal cancer. *Annals of surgical oncology*, 7, 617-623.

Nisbet, A.P. & Borthwick-Clarke, A. (1999). A comparison of invasive breast cancer detected in a screened population with invasive breast cancer detected at rapid access diagnostic facilities. *The Breast*, **8**, 133-134.

Nishimura, R., Nagao, K., Miyayama, H., Matsuda, M., Baba, K., Matsuoka, Y., Yamashita, H., Fukuda, M., Mizumoto, T. & Hamamoto, R. (2000). An analysis of serum Interleukin-6 levels to predict benefits of medroxyprogesterone acetate in advanced or recurrent breast cancer. *Oncology*, **59**, 166-173.

Noguchi, M. (2004). Current controversies concerning sentinel lymph node biopsy for breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, **84**, 261-271.

Nomura, Y. (1998). Different survival determinants of metastatic breast cancer patients treated with endocrine therapy or chemo-endocrine therapy. *International Journal of Oncology*, **12**, 817-824.

Nowak, A.K., Wilcken, N.R.C., Stockler, M.R., Hamilton, A. & Ghersi, D. (2004). Systematic review of taxane-containing versus non-taxane-containing regimens for adjuvant and neoadjuvant treatment of early breast cancer. *Lancet Oncology*, **5**, 372-380.

Nozoe, T., Matsumata, T., Kitamura, M. & Sugimachi, K. (1998). Significance of preoperative elevation of serum C-reactive protein as an indicator of prognosis in colorectal cancer. *The American Journal of Surgery*, **176**, 335-338.

Nozoe, T., Saeki, H. & Sugimachi, K. (2001). Significance of preoperative elevation of serum C-reactive protein as an indicator of prognosis in esophageal carcinoma. *The American Journal of Surgery*, **182**, 197-201.

Nystrom, L., Andersson, I., Bjurstam, N., Frisell, J., Nordenskjold, B. & Rutqvist, L.E. (2002). Long-term effects of mammography screening: updated overview of the Swedish randomised trials. *Lancet*, **359**, 909-919.

O'Byrne, K.J. & Dalgleish, A.G. (2001). Chronic immune activation and inflammation as the cause of malignancy. *British Journal of Cancer*, **85**, 473-483.

O'Dwyer, P.J. (1991). Axillary dissection in primary breast cancer: the benefits of node clearance warrant reappraisal. *British Medical Journal*, **302**, 360-361.

O'Hanlon, D.M., Lynch, J., Cormican, M. & Given, H.F. (2002). The acute phase response in breast carcinoma. *Anticancer Research*, **22**, 1289-1293.

O'Sullivan, C. & Lewis, C.E. (1994). Tumour-associated leucocytes: friends or focs in breast carcinoma. *Journal of Pathology*, **172**, 229-235.

Ogmundsdottir, H.M., Petursdottir, I. & Gudmundsdottir, I. (1995). Interactions between the immune system and breast cancer. *Acta Oncologica*, **34**, 647-650.

Ogmundsdottir, H.M. (2001). Immune reactions to breast cancer: for better or for worse?. *Archivum Immunologiae et Therapiae Experimentalis*, **49**, Supplement 2, S75-S81.

¢.

Second Second Second Second Second

.

. . . O'Gorman, P., McMillan, D.C. & McArdle, C.S. (2000). Factors predicting survival of advanced gastrointestinal cancer patients with weight loss. *Nutrition and Cancer*, **37**, 36-40.

Overgaard, M., Hansen, P.S., Overgaard, J., Rose, C., Andersson, M., Bach, F., Kjaer, M., Gadeberg, C.C., Mouridsen, H.T., Jensen, M.B. & Zedeler, K. (1997). Postoperative radiotherapy in high-risk premenopausal women with breast cancer who receive adjuvant chemotherapy. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 337, 949-955.

Overgaard, M., Jensen, M.B., Overgaard, J., Hansen, P.S., Rose, C., Andersson, M., Kamby, C., Kjaer, M., Gadeberg, C.C., Rasmussen, B.B., Blichert-Toft, M. & Mouridsen, H.T. (1999). Postoperative radiotherapy in high-risk postmenopausal breast-cancer patients given adjuvant tamoxifen: Danish Breast Cancer Cooperative Group DBCG 82c randomised trial. *Lancet*, **353**, 1641-1648.

Pahl, H.L. (1999). Activators and target genes of Rel/ NF-kB transcription factors. Oncogene, 18, 6853-6866.

Parkin, D.M., Bray, F., Ferlay, J. & Pisani, P. (2001). Estimating the world cancer burden: Globocan 2000. *International Journal of Cancer*, 94, 153-156.

Pepys, M.B. (1996). The acute phase response and C-reactive protein. In *Oxford Textbook* of *Medicine*, 3rd ed. Weatherall, D.J., Ledingham, J.G.G. & Warrell, D.A. Vol. 2, Ch.11, pp 1527-1533. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Petersen, V.C., Biddlestone, L.R. & Shepherd, N.A. (2001). The spread of tumours and tumours markers. *Surgery*, **19**, iv-vii.

Peto, R., Boreham, J., Clarke, M., Davies, C. & Beral, V. (2000). UK and USA breast cancer deaths down 25% in year 2000 at ages 20-69 years. *Lancet*, **355**, 1822.

Pichon, M.F., Broet, P., Magdelenat, H., Delarue, J.C., Spyratos, F., Basuyau, J.P., Saez, S., Rallet, A., Courriere, P., Millon, R. & Asselain, B. (1996). Prognostic value of steroid

receptors after long-term follow-up of 2257 operable breast cancers. British Journal of Cancer, 73, 1545-1551.

Pinder, S.E., Ellis, I.O., Galea, M., O'Rouke, S., Blamey, R.W. & Elston, C.W. (1994). Pathological prognostic factors in breast cancer. III. Vascular invasion: relationship with recurrence and survival in a large study with long-term follow-up. *Histopathology*, 24, 41-47.

Pinder, S.E. (2001). Pathology of breast cancer. Surgery, 19, iv-vii.

Poggi, M.M., Danforth, D.N., Sciuto, L.C., Smith, S.L., Steinberg, S.M., Liewehr D.J., Menard C., Lippman, M.E., Lichter, A.S. & Altemus, R.M. (2003). Eighteen-year results in the treatment of early breast carcinoma with mastectomy versus breast conservation therapy: the National Cancer Institute Randomized Trial. *Cancer*, **98**, 697-702.

Poller, D.N. (2001). Pathology of ductal carcinoma *in situ* of the breast: current status. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*, **27**, 498-503.

Posther, K.E., Wilke, L.G. & Giuliano, A.E. (2004). Sentinel lymph node dissection and the current status of American trials on breast lymphatic mapping. *Seminars in Oncology*, **31**, 426-436.

Pritchard, K.I. (2003). The best use of adjuvant endocrine treatments. The Breast, 12, 497-508

Pupa, S.M., Bufalino, R., Invernizzi, A.M., Andreola, S., Rilke, F., Lombardi, L., Colnaghi, M.I. & Menard, S. (1996). Macrophage infiltrate and prognosis in *c-erbB-2*overexpressing breast carcinomas. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 14, 85-94.

Qiu, Y., Ravi, L. & Kung, H. (1998). Requirement of ErbB2 for signalling by interleukin-6 in prostate carcinoma cells. *Nature*, **393**, 83-85. Querzoli, P., Albonico, G., Ferretti, S., Rinaldi, R., Magri, E., Indelli, M. & Nenci, I. (1996). MIB-1 proliferative activity in invasive breast cancer measured by image analysis. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, **49**, 926-930.

Ragaz, J., Jackson, S.M., Le, N., Plenderleith, I.H., Spinelli, J.J., Basco, V.E., Wilson, K.S., Knowling, M.A., Coppin, C.M.L., Paradis, M., Coldman, A.J. & Olivotto, I.A. (1997). Adjuvant radiotherapy and chemotherapy in node-positive premenopausal women with breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, **337**, 956-962.

A CARLES AND A CARL

. .

Rampaul, R.S., Pinder, S.E., Elston, C.W. & Ellis, I.O. (2001a). Prognostic and predictive factors in primary breast cancer and their role in patient management: The Nottingham Breast Team. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*, **27**, 229-238.

Rampaul, R.S., Pinder, S.E., Bell, J.A., Wencyk, P., MacMillan, D.M., Blamey, R.W., Rrbertson, J.F.R. & Ellis, I.O. (2001b). HER-2 in node-negative breast carcinoma: prognostic significance. *British Journal of Surgery*, **88**, Supplement 1, 6-7.

Rayet, B. & Gelinas, C. (1999). Aberrant *rel/nfkb* genes and activity in human cancer. Oncogene, 18, 6938-6947.

Reizenstein, P., Ogier, C., Blomgren, H., Petrini, B. & Wasserman, J. (1985). Cells responsible for tumor surveillance in man: effects of radiotherapy, chemotherapy, and biologic response modifiers. *Advances in Immunity and Cancer Therapy*, **1**, 1-28.

Retsky, M., Bonadonna, G., Demicheli, R., Folkman, J., Hrushesky, W. & Valagussa, P. (2004). Hypothesis: Induced angiogenesis after surgery in premenopausal node-positive breast cancer patients is a major underlying reason why adjuvant chemotherapy works particularly well for those patients. *Breast Cancer Research*, **6**, R372-374.

Ristimaki, A., Sivula, A., Lundin, J., Lundin, M., Salminen, T., Haglund, C., Joensuu, H. & Isola, J. (2002). Prognostic significance of elevated cyclooxygenase-2 expression in breast cancer. *Cancer Research*, **62**, 632-635.

Robertson, J.F.R., Pearson, D., Price, M.R., Selby, C., Pearson, J., Blamey, R.W. & Howell, A. (1991). Prospective assessment of the role of five tumour markers in breast cancer. *Cancer Immunology Immunotherapy*, **33**: 403-410.

Ross, J.S., Fletcher, J.A., Bloom, K.J., Linctte, G.P., Stec, J., Clark, E., Ayers, M., Symmans, W.F., Pusztai, L. & Hortobagyi, G.N. (2003). HER-2/neu testing in breast cancer. *American Journal of Clinical Pathology*, **120**: Supplement 1, S53-S71.

Roumen, R.M., Kuijt, G.P., Liem, I.H. & Van Beek, M.W. (2001). Treatment of 100 patients with sentinel node-negative breast cancer without further axillary dissection. *British Journal of Surgery*, **88**, 1639-1643.

Sainsbury, R., Haward, B., Rider, L., Johnston, C. & Round, C. (1995). Influence of clinician workload and patterns of treatment on survival from breast cancer. *Lancet*, **345**, 1265-1270.

Sainsbury, J.R.C., Anderson, T.J. & Morgan, D.A.L. (2000). ABC of breast diseases: Breast cancer. *British Medical Journal*, **321**, 745-750.

Sainsbury, R. (2001). Treatment of early stage breast cancer and breast reconstruction. In A Companion to Specialist Practice; Breast Surgery, 2nd ed. Farndon, J.R. Ch.3, pp 67-92. London: W. B. Saunders.

Sainsbury, R.C. (2004). The breast. In *Bailey & Love's Short Practice of Surgery*, 24th ed. Russell, R.C.G., Williams, N.S. & Bulstrode, C.J.K. Ch.55, pp 824-846. London: Arnold.

Sakorafas, G.H. & Tsiotou, A.G.H. (2000). Ductal carcinoma *in situ* (DCIS) of the breast: evolving perspectives. *Cancer Treatment Reviews*, **26**, 103-125.

Salgado, R., Junius, S., Benoy, I., Van Dam, P., Vermeulen, P., Van Marck, E., Huget, P. & Dirix, L.Y. (2003). Circulating Interleukin-6 predicts survival in patients with metastatic breast cancer. *International Journal of Cancer*, **103**, 642-646.

 A set of the set of

Sandelin, K., Billgren, A.M. & Wickman, M. (1998). Management, morbidity, and oncologic aspects in 100 consecutive patients with immediate breast reconstruction. *Annals of Surgical Oncology*, **5**, 159-165.

Sant, M. & the Eurocare Working Group (2001). Differences in stage and therapy for breast cancer across Europe. *International Journal of Cancer*, **93**, 894-901.

Sasco, A.J. (2001). Epidemiology of breast cancer: an environmental disease?. Acta Pathologica, Micobiologica et Immunologica Scandinavica, 109, 321-332.

Schnitt, S.J. & Guidi A.J. (2000). Pathology of invasive breast cancer. In *Disease of the Breast*, 2nd ed. Harris, J.R., Lippman, M.E., Morrow, M. & Osborne, C.K. Ch.30, pp 425-470. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.

Scholzen, T. & Gerdes, J. (2000). The Ki-67 protein: from the known and the unknown. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, **182**, 311-322.

Scottish Cancer Registry, ISD, NHS National Services Scotland. www.isdscotland.org.

Shapiro, C.L. & Recht, A. (2001). Drug therapy: side effects of adjuvant treatment of breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, **344**, 1997-2008.

Silverstein, M.J. & Buchanan, C. (2003). Ductal carcinoma in situ: USC/Van Nuys prognostic index and the impact of margin status. *The Breast*, **12**, 457-471.

Singh, B. & Lucci, A. (2002). Role of cyclooxygenase-2 in breast cancer. *Journal of Surgical Research*, **108**, 173-179.

Singletary, S.E. (2001). New approaches to surgery for breast cancer. *Endocrine-Related* Cancer, 8, 265-286.

Singletary, S.E., Allred, C., Ashley, P., Bassett, L.W., Berry, D., Bland, K. I., Borgen, P.I., Clark, G., Edge, S.B., Hayes, D.F., Hughes, L.L., Hutter, R.V.P., Morrow, M., Page, D.L., Recht, A., Theriault, R.L., Thor, A., Weaver, D.L., Wieand, H.S. & Greene, F.L.

(2002a). Revision of the American joint committee on cancer staging system for breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, **20**: 17, 3628-3636.

Singletary, S.E., Allred, C., Ashley, P., et al. (2002b). Breast. In American Joint Committee on Cancer Manual, 6th ed. Greene, F.L., Page, D.L., Fleming, I.D., Fritz, A., Balch, C.M., Haller, D.G. & Morrow, M. Part VII, pp221–240. New York: Springer-Verlag.

Slaviero, K.A., Clarke, S.J. & Rivory, L.P. (2003). Inflammatory response: an unrecognised source of variability in the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of cancer chemotherapy. *Lancet Oncology*, **4**, 224-232.

Slooten, H.J.V., Van Dierendonck, J.H. & Van der Velde, C.J.H. (2001). Prognostic and predictive factors in invasive breast cancer. In *Breast cancer: New horizons in research and treatment*, ed. Tobias, J.S., Houghton, J. & Henderson, I.C. Ch.4, pp 50-71. London: Arnold.

Smillie, T., Hayashi, A., Rusnak, C., Dunlop, W., Donald, J. & Van der Westhuizen, N. (2001). Evaluation of feasibility and accuracy of sentinel node biopsy in early breast cancer. *The American Journal of Surgery*, **181**, 427-430.

Soreide, J.A., Lea, O.A. & Kvinnsland, S. (1991). Cytosol albumin content in operable breast cancer. Correlation to steroid hormone receptors, other prognostic factors and prognosis. *Acta Oncologica*, **30**, 797-802.

Spicer, D.V. & Pike, M.C. (1999). Risk factors. In *Breast Cancer*, ed. Roses, D.F. Ch.5, pp 47-54. Philadelphia: Churchill Livingstone.

Spizzo, G., Gastl, G., Wolf, D., Gunsilius, E., Steurer, M., Fong, D., Amberger, A., Margreiter, R. & Obrist, P. (2003). Correlation of COX-2 and Ep-CAM overexpression in human invasive breast cancer and its impact on survival. *British Journal of Cancer*, **88**, 574-578.

Stallard, S., Litherland, J.C., Cordiner, C.M., Dobson, H.M., George, W.D., Mallon, E.A. & Hole, D. (2000). Effect of hormonal replacement therapy on the pathological stage of breast cancer: population based, cross sectional study. *British Medical Journal*, **320**, 348-349.

1

1. Star 1.

Steele, R.J.C., Eremin, O., Brown, M. & Hawkins, R.A. (1984). A high macrophage content in human breast cancer is not associated with favourable prognostic factors. *British Journal of Surgery*, **71**, 456-458.

Steele, R.J.C., Forrest, A.P.M., Gibson, T., Stewart, H.J. & Chetty, U. (1985). The efficacy of lower axillary sampling in obtaining lymph node status in breast cancer: a controlled randomized trial. *British Journal of Surgery*, **72**, 368-369.

Stewart, T.H. & Tsai, S.C. (1993). The possible role of stromal cell stimulation in worsening the prognosis of a subset of patients with breast cancer. *Clinical & Experimental Metastasis*, **11**, 295-305.

Stokes, Z. & Chan, S. (2003). Principles of cancer treatment by hormone therapy. Surgery, 21, 280-283.

Sundquist, M., Thorstenson, S., Brudin, L., Wingren, S. & Nordenskjold, B. (2002). Incidence and prognosis in early onset breast cancer. *The Breast*, **11**, 30-35.

Sweetland, H.M. (2004). Adjuvant therapy for breast cancer. Surgery, 22, 161-164.

Tabar, L., Yen, M., Vitak, B., Chen, H.T., Smith, R.A. & Duffy, S.W. (2003). Mammography service screening and mortality in breast cancer patients: 20-year followup before and after induction of screening. *Lancet*, **361**, 1405-1410.

Todd, J.H., Dowle, C., Williams, M.R., Elston, C.W., Ellis, I.O., Ilinton, C.P., Blamey, R.W. & Haybittle, J.L. (1987). Confirmation of a prognostic index in primary breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*, **56**, 489-492.
Toi, M., Ueno, T., Matsumoto, H., Saji, H., Funata, N., Koike, M. & Tominaga, T. (1999). Significance of thymidine phosphorylase as a marker of protumor monocytes in breast cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research*, **5**, 1131-1137.

Trihia, H., Murray, S., Price, K., Gelber, R.D., Golouh, R., Goldhirsch, A., Coates, A.S., Collins, J., Castiglione-Gertsch, M. & Gusterson, B.A. (2003). Ki-67 expression in breast carcinoma. Its association with grading systems, clinical parameters, and other prognostic factors - A surrogate marker? *Cancer*, **97**, 1321-1331.

Tsavaris, N., Kosmas, C., Vadiaka, M., Kanelopoulos, P. & Boulamatsis, D. (2002). Immune changes in patients with advanced breast cancer undergoing chemotherapy with taxanes. *British Journal of Cancer*, **87**, 21-27.

Tsutsui, S., Yasuda, K., Suzuki, K., Tahara, K., Higashi, H. & Era, S. (2005). Macrophage infiltration and its prognostic implications in breast cancer: the relationship with VEGF expression and microvessel density. *Oncology Reports*, **14**, 425-431.

UK Trial of Early Detection of Breast Cancer group (1999). 16-year mortality from breast cancer in the UK Trial of Early Detection of Breast Cancer. *Lancet*, **353**, 1909-1914.

Uzzan, B., Nicolas, P., Cucherat, M. & Perret, G. (2004). Microvessel density as a prognostic factor in women with breast cancer: a systematic review of the literature and meta-analysis. *Cancer Research*, 64, 2941-2955.

Vakkila, J. & Lotze, M.T. (2004). Inflammation and necrosis promote tumour growth. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 4, 641-648.

Van der Ent, F., Kengen, R.A.M., Van der Pol, H.A.G., Povel, J.A.C., Stroeken, H.J.G. & Hoofwijk, A.G.M. (2001). Halsted revisited: internal mammary sentinel lymph node biopsy in breast cancer. *Annals of Surgery*, **234**, 79-84.

Van Dongen, J.A., Voogd, A.C., Fentiman, I.S., Legrand, C., Sylvester, R.J., Tong, D., Van der Schueren, E., Helle P.A., Van Zijl, K. & Bartelink, H. (2000). Long-term results

of a randomized trial comparing breast-conserving therapy with mastectomy: European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer 10801 trial. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, **92**, 1143-1150.

Veronese, S.M., Gambacorta, M., Gottardi, O., Scanzi, F., Ferrari, M. & Lampertico, P. (1993). Proliferation index as a prognostic marker in breast cancer. *Cancer*, **71**, 3926-3931.

Veronesi, U., Cascinelli, N., Mariani, I., Greco, M., Saccozzi, R., Luini, A., Aguilar, M. & Marubini, E. (2002). Twenty-year follow-up of a randomized study comparing breastconserving surgery with radical mastectomy for early breast cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 347, 1227-1232.

Vgenopoulou, S., Lazaris, A.C., Markopoulos, C., Boltetsou, E., Kyriakou, V., Kavantzas, N., Patsouris, E. & Davaris, P.S. (2003). Immunohistochemical evaluation of immune response in invasive ductal breast cancer of not-otherwise-specified type. *The Breast*, **12**, 172-178.

Vogel, C.L. & Franco, S.X. (2003). Clinical experience with Trastuzumab (Herceptin). *The Breast Journal*, 9, 452-462.

Walker, R.A. (2000). The significance of histological determination of HER-2 status in breast cancer. *The Breast*, **9**, 130-133.

Webster, D.J.T. (2001). Management of breast cancer. Surgery, 19, 85-92.

Weinstein, P.S., Skinner, M., Sipe, J.D., Lokich, J.J., Zamcheck, N. & Cohen, A.S. (1984). Acute-phase proteins or tumour markers: The role of SAA, SAP, CRP, and CEA as indicators of metastasis in a broad spectrum of neoplastic diseases. *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology*, **19**, 193-198.

Whiteside, T.L. (2003). Immune responses to malignancies. *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, **111**, S677-S686.

Williams, M.R., Turkes, A., Pearson, D., Griffiths, K. & Blamey, R.W. (1990). An objective biochemical assessment of therapeutic response in metastatic breast cancer: a study with external review of clinical data. *British Journal of Cancer*, **61**, 126-132.

and the second second

Williams, C., Collingwood, M., Simera, I. & Grafton, C. (2003). Short versus long duration infusions of paclitaxel for any adenocarcinoma. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 1, CD003911.

Winston, J.S., Ramanaryanan, J. & Levine, E. (2004). HER-2/neu evaluation in breast cancer. Are we there yet? *American Journal of Clinical Pathology*, **121**: Supplement 1, S33-S49.

Wintzer, H.O., Bohle, W. & von Kleist, S. (1991). Study of the relationship between immuno-histologically demonstrated lymphocytes infiltrating human breast carcinomas and patients' survival. *Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology*, **117**, 163-167.

Witton, C.J., Hawe, S.J.K., Cooke, T.G. & Bartlett, J.M.S. (2004). Cyclooxygenase 2 (COX2) expression is associated with poor outcome in ER-negative, but not ER-positive, breast cancer. *Histopathology*, **45**, 47-54.

Witz, I.P. (2001). Presence and functions of immune components in the tumour microenviroment. Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology, **495**, 317-324.

Wong, P.W., Staren, E.D., Tereshkova, N. & Braun, D.P. (1998). Functional analysis of tumour- infiltrating leukocytes in breast cancer patients. *Journal of Surgical Research*, **76**, 95-103.

Wu, J.T. & Kral, J.G. (2005). The NF-KB/IKB signaling system: a molecular target in breast cancer therapy. *Journal of Surgical Research*, **123**, 158-169.

Wulfing, P., Diallo, R., Muller, C., Wulfing, C., Poremba, C., Heinecke, A., Rody, A., Greb, R.R., Bocker, W. & Kiesel, L. (2003). Analysis of cyclooxygenasc-2 expression in

human breast cancer: high throughput tissue microarray analysis. Journal of Cancer Research & Clinical Oncology, **129**, 375-382.

Yakirevich, E., Izhak, O.B., Rennert, G., Kovacs, Z.G. & Resnick, M.B. (1999). Cytotoxic phenotype of tumour infiltrating lymphocytes in medullary carcinoma of the breast. *Modern Pathology*, **12**, 1050-1056.

Yokoe, T., Lino, Y. & Morishita, Y. (2000). Trends of IL-6 and IL-8 levels in patients with recurrent breast cancer: preliminary report (Abstract). *Breast Cancer*, 7, 187-190.

Yoshimura, N., Sano, H., Okamoto, M., Akioka, K., Ushigome, H., Kadotani, Y., Yoshimura, R., Nobori, S., Higuchi, A., Ohmori, Y. & Nakamura, K. (2003). Expression of cyclooxygenase-1 and -2 in human breast cancer. *Surgery Today*, **33**, 805-811.

Yu, J.L. & Rak, J.W. (2003). Host microenvironment in breast cancer development: Inflammatory and immune cells in tumour angiogenesis and arteriogenesis. *Breast Cancer Research*, **5**, 83-88.

Zavagno, G., Meggiolaro, F., Pluchinotta, A., Bozza, F., Favretti, F., Marconato, R., Geraci, G., Nistri, R., Fontana, P., Sorrentino, P., Lumachi, F., Toniato, A., Rossi, C.R. & Lise, M. (2000a). Influence of age and menopausal status on pathologic and biologic features of breast cancer. *The Breast*, **9**, 320-328.

Zavagno, G., Busolin, R., Bozza, F., Ramuscello, S., Griggio, L., Montesco, M.C., Valscechi, M., Capitanio, G., Casara, D., Dalla Bozza, S., Bonazza, A., Rossi, C.R., Meggiolaro, F. & Lise, M. (2000b). Sentinel node biopsy in breast cancer. *The Breast*, 9, 139-143.

Zhang, G. & Adachi, I. (1999). Serum interleukin-6 levels correlate to tumour progression and prognosis in metastatic breast carcinoma. *Anticancer Research*, **19**, 1427-1432.

Zhou, Y., Eppenberger-Castori, S., Eppenberger, U. & Benz, C.C. (2005). The NFkB pathway and endocrine-resistant breast cancer. *Endocrine-Related Cancer*, **12**, S37-46.

APPENDICES

1

...

No. Age Pi	rior chemo	. Metastatic site	ER Her-2	DFU/m	. Lab timing	WBC (x10 ⁹ /l)	HB (g/dl) (CRP (meV)	ALB (g/l) (Sd	Treatment	Final status	OS/m.
1 57	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	27.1	during treatment	6.8	13.5	44	47	[] 	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	17.0
2 56	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	41.1	at diagnosis	4.5	12.2	32	46	<u>ت</u>	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	₽.4
3 58	0	VISCERAL	Negative Positive	29.9	at diagnosis	7.7	13.6	8	43	0	herceptin-based	Alive	21.5
4 58	θ	NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	117.3	at diagnosis	17.5	12.9	∞	40	0	temo-endocine -h/- supportive	Alive	16.8
5 70	0	VISCERAL.	Positive Positive	0.0	during treatment	6.5	11.9	14	45	.	herceptin-based	Alive	11.1
6 65	0	NON-VISCERAL	l	0.0	at diagnosis	10.8	11.9	(44	0	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	8.8 8
7 39	61	VISCERAL	Negative Positive	0.5	during treatment	I	5	6	44	0	herceptin-based	Alive	12.6
8 50		VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Negative Positive	58.2	during treatment	10.0	12.0	17	36	1	terno-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	15.8
9 80	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	37.7	during treatment	5.9	12.2	01	44	ю 0	temo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	15.1
10 57	0	NON-VISCERAL	F	109.0	during treatment	5,4	13.2	9	45	0 0	iemo-endocine +/~ supportive	BC death	9.7
11 72	0	VISCERAL	Positive Negative	0.9	at diagnosis	3,9	11.9	9	40	0 0	iemo-endocine ÷/⊷ supportive	Alive	11.4
12 79	0	VISCERAL.	Negative _	0.8	at diagnosis	7.7	11.7	36	41	ם -	iemo-endocine 🎋 supportive	BC death	15.9
I 3 58	-	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive _	65.5	during treatment	I	I	9	47	0	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	22.1
14 58	0	VISCERAL	Negative Negative	161.6	at diagnosis	6.3	1	ę	46	0	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	31.7
15 34	ы	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive _	25.0	during treatment	?.5	10.0	28	29	ิ เว เ	aemo-eadocine +/- supportive	BC death	1.2
16 63	3	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive	45.6	during treatment	3.3	13.3	9	38	с О	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	14.9
17 62	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	55.3	at diagnosis	6.2	9.2	36	41	1	nemo-endociue +/- supportive	BC death	17.1
18 53	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive _	43.1	during treatment	6.6	13.5	20	50	1	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	6.7
19 84	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive _	126.8	during treatment	10.8	11,4	16	35	ц С	temo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	4.6
20 53	-	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Negative Negative	47.2	during treatment	4.5	I3.3	æ	44	0 0	temo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	8.1
21 82	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	132.8	during treatment	4.6	12.5	6	40	0 0	semo-endocine +/~ supportive	Alive	8.3
22 76	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positivė _	98.2	at diagnosis	7.0	10.2	63	37	1	cmo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	14.4
23 50	6	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Negative Negative	24.5	during treatment	14.9	9.2	21	35	l cl	temo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	2.8
24 81	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	101.8	during treatment	6.0	11.9	22	31	0 7	temo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	16.7
25 43	0	NON-VISCERAL	Ncgative	34.8	at diagnosis	4.0	10.2	9	41	ाउ 0	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	20.2
26 69	0	NON-VISCERAL	E	105.2	at čiagnosis	10.6	13.4	9	36	0 0	temo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	14.2
27 84	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	49.2	during treatment	9,4	15.3	25	43	- -	nemo-endocine +/~ supportive	BC doath	6.8
28 78	ر. مە	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive Positive	66.4	during treatment	5.4	9.7	9	41	0	herceptin-based	BC death	2.4
29 73	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	0.0	at diagnosis	8.3	13.4	54	33	2	acmo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	17.1
30 69	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	232.3	at diagnosis	4.2	13.0	17	43	1 C	terro-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	28,5
31 74	₽	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	62.8	during treatment	8.5	14.0	6	46	сі 0	temo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	4.4
32 83	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	60.4	during treatment	8.2	12.8	111	39	ଅ ~	nemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	2.2
33 75	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive _	58.3	during treatment	10.2	8.2	28	34	2 C	semo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	0.1
34 34	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	0.6	at diagnosis	5.5	11.2	29	40	ື ~	temo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	21.4

and a second sec

Appendix 1: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with metastatic breast cancer (Chapter 2).

No. Age P	rior chemo.	Metastatic site	ER Her-2	DEVa	. Lab timing	WBC (x10 [°] /l)	HB (ø/d) C		ALB (2/1)	GPS	Treatment	Final status	OS/m.
35 55	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL P	Vegative Negative	10.7	at diagnosis		- 	10	45	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	2.2
36 40	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive	30.2	during treatment	15	9.8	21	43	1 144	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	<i>5</i> .1
37 85	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	37.0	at diagnosis	J	I	14	38	F	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	8 .3
38 70	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL 1	Positive Negative	12.4	at diagnosis	12.4	12.8	23	47	-	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	7.9
39 66	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	152.7	at diagnosis	1	J	15	4	•1	supportive	BC death	1.4
40 54	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	41.0	during treatment	I		12	43		chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	12.7
4i 58	0	NON-VISCERAL 1	Positive Negative	38.6	at diagnosis	5.1	10.0	9	4	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	19.2
42 61	C	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL 1	Positive _	87.3	during treatment	I		38	40	Г	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	18.5
43 60	 1	NON-VISCERAL	Vegative Positive	39.1	during treatment.	6,4	11.7	6	42	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	8.1
44 40	9	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL 3	Positive Negative	72.0	during treatment.	3.5	11.9	9	49	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	17.0
45 61	0	VISCERAL	legative Negative	0.7	at diagnosis	I	I	9	46	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	11.6
46 28	0	VISCERAL	Jegative Positive	1.0	at diagnosis	5.4	13.2	ę	49	c	herceptin-based	BC death	15.2
47 38	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive Negative	30.3	at diagnosis	6.1	14.8	90	53	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	10.6
48 72	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	89.0	at diagnosis	5.7	13.6	9	45	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	25.6
49 71	-1	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL N	legative Negative	73.6	during treatment	6.3	8.1	6	35	¢	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	8.5
50 36	0	NON-VISCERAL I	Positive Positive	17.8	at diagnosis	4.5	13.6	11	48	,	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	20.7
51 62	ч	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL 1	Positive _	42.1	during treatment	3.8	12.0	10	4	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	4.1
52 36	7	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL N	legative Negative	29.8	during treatment	3,9	9.5	59	36		chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	3.9
53 83	0	NON-VISCERAL I	Positive	386.0	during treatment	6.1	12.5	9	39	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	19.8
54 55	Ģ	VISCERAJ. & NON-VISCERAL 1	Positive	0'0	during treatment	I	I	9	46	φ	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	6.7
55 56	0	NON-VISCERAL I	ositive _	49.7	during treatment	5.4]4.6	9	49	¢	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	10.8
56 56	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL 1	Positive _	37.0	during treatment		I	57	39	-	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	1.2
57 83	0	NON-VISCERAL D	legative Negative	35.0	during treatment	6.7	13.7	16	44	1	supportive	Alive	15.6
58 36	2	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL 1	ositive Negative	56.5	during treatment	3.2	13.4	9	49	Ģ	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	20.7
59 42	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL 1	ositive _	22.3	during treatment	8.9	12.0	9	48	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	19.8
60 67	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL 1	ositive _	119.2	during treatment	8.3	12.9	52	39		chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	19.3
61 67	~t *	NON-VISCERAL	legative Negative	197.2	during treatment	5.1	10.1	Ģ	46	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	8.4
62 63	0	NON-VISCERAL	osítive _	6 .4	during treatment	7.8	11.1	24	39	-	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	20.2
63 73	0	VISCERAL	1	119.6	during treatment	5.2	11.5	6	35	Ö	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	21.4
64 65	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	ł	100.8	during treatment	7.5	10.3	9	41	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	13.8
65 71	0	NON-VISCERAL 1	Positive	49,9	during treatment	10.1	13.9	70	36		chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	2.0
69 99	0	NON-VISCERAL 1	ositive Negative	20,2	at diagnosis	7.6	14,4	31	44	_	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	21.4
67 41		VISCERAL	legative Negative	18.4	during treatment	5.2	12.1	55	41		chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	2.2
68 47	-	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL N	legative Positive	41.1	during treatment	5.6	11.1	30	39	l	herceptin-based	BC death	9.6

. .

Appendix 1: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with metastatic breast cancer (Chapter 2).

•. "

Service of the servic

.

and the state of t			- Freemanners -											
No. Age P	rior chemo.	Metastatic site	ER	Her-2 D)FI/m.	Lab timing	WBC (x10 [*] /)) HB (g/dl) ((RP (mg/l)) ALB (g/l)	GPS	Treatment	Final status	OS/m.
69 63	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	I	156.4	at diagnosis	8.4	13.3	23	33	Ч	chernu-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	0.3
70 51	0	NON-VISCERAL	Negalive		95.9	at diagnosis	6.6	11.2	9	42	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	24.0
71 57	Q	NON-VISCERAL	Negative N	egalive	126.6	during treatment	I	I	9	50	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	20.7
72 47	7	NON-VISCERAL	Positive N	egative	18.7	during treatment	5.5	14.1	16	₽ ₩	1	chemo-endocine 4/- supportive	BC death	14.4
73 61	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	I	1.0	during treatment	I	I	9	41	¢	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	12.9
74 74	D	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	I	0.8	during treatment	10.8	12.2	68	46	1	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	8.8
75 52	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	I	52.2	at diagnosis	3.4	13.9	9	46	¢	chemo-endocine -/- supportive	Alive	23.7
76 58	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive	I	16.1	during freatment	5.9	12.3	9	47	¢	chemo-endocine -/- supportive	BC death	7.4
77 58	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive N	egative	135.7	at diagnosis	10.1	14.8]4	64	-	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alîve	25.6
78 65	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive	I	0.6	during treatment	:	r	9	44	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	16.0
79 59	0	NON-VISCERAL	i	i	-6.3	during treatment	7.0	12.1	10	4	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	15.7
80 64	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive	I	114.6	during treatment	I	I	9	42	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alivc	1.1
81 50	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive		1.1	during treatment	L^{\dagger}	12.2	9	45	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	Alive	10.2
82 58	0	VISCERAL	Negative Pr	ositive	81.4	at diagnosis	7.3	13.5	9	46	0	herceptin-based	Alive	22.4
83 69	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Negative Ne	egative	14.7	at diagnosis	6.8	12.6	6	44	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	6.4
84 82	0	NON-VISCERAL	Negative	I	25.6	during treatment	I	I	83	[\$	ب ـــر	supportive	BC death	6.5
85 4l	2	VISCERAL	Negative Pr	ositive	0.3	during treatment	5.2	12.9	9	43	0	herceptin-based	BC death	30.0
86 51	Ţ	NON-VISCERAL	Negative	1	36.2	during treatment	6.5	16.0	9	4	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	23.8
87 72	0	NON-VISCERAL	Positive		246.7	during treatment	5.5	12.3	6	40	0	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	14.4
88 58	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive Po	ositive	75.1	at diagnosis	ı	ł	2	38	0	herceptin-based	BC death	55.9
89 55	m	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive No	ogative	139.3	during treatment	9.2	10.4	82	30	ы	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC dcath	7.9
90 74	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive	I	14.8	at diagnosis	8.1	12.8	18	47	F	chamo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	3.4
91 67	0	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Negative	I	32.5	at diagnosis	8.9	11.7	49	36	-	chemo-endocine +/~ supportive	BC death	3.1
92 69	0	VISCERAL	Positive No	egative	35.7	at diagnosis	I	I	29	38	-	supportive	BC death	0.9
93 45	ŝ	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive No	sgative	104.8	during treatment		I	23	39	-	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	2.0
94 53	5	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Positive Po	ositive	31.5	during treatment	5.3	10.7	6	39	0	herceptin-based	Alive	8.8
95 47		VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Negalive Pr	ositive	0.0	during treatment	4,4	10.9	9	36	0	herceptin-based	BC death	17.9
96 56	0	VISCERAL	Positive No	sgative	31.3	during treatment	I	I	น	43	Г	chemo-endocine +/- supportive	BC death	12.7

Appendix 1: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with metastatic breast cancer (Chapter 2).

	PR status	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	naknown	unknown	ប្រសាល	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unkmown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	шкаоwn	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	umknown	unknown	unknown
	ER status	ncgative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	negalive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive
	Involved LN	0	0	0	7	1	0	0	80	0	0	0	2	2	0	0	0	00	0	~	l	0	6	0	0	7	0	0	4	0	¢	0	6	-	0
	Total LN	10	21	18	14	6	11	Ľ	18	ŝ	14	19	11	11	6	6	20	17	7	Ľ1	11	~	6	19	9 0	~	80	5	11	6	14]4	16	œ	11
	Size (cm)	2.5	1.6	5.0	4.0	2.2	2.5	1.5	2.5	8. 8.	2.1	2.1	1.0	2.0	1.7	2.0	2.6	3.0	2.9	2.0	1.1	2.0	4.0	1.8	2,0	1.8	1.2	2.3	2.4	2.2	1.1	0.8	3.0	2.0	1.5
	Grade	m	ო	n,	C)	2	I		7	ŝ	-1	ŝ	ო	1	1	0	ы	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ы	'n	7	m	C1	C 1	C)	1	'n	0	2	7	7	1	6
	Histological type	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invesive ductal	invesive ductal	invasive ductai	invasive ductaì	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasíve ductaí	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive īobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductaí	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ducta!	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal
	Axillary Surgery	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ ciearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	sampling											
- -	Breast Surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectorry	mastectorny	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastactomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conscrvation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery
-	CRP (mg/l)	9€	9	8	9	6	10	10	20	9€	\$	9€	9	8	%	9	10	9℃	9€	\$	6	\$	~	9	10	\$	4	\$	۲	15	9	œ	ŝ	8	\$
	ALB (g/l)	43	44	38	40	!	ł	,	I	I	44	I	I	I	43	I	46	4	ı	F	41	43	I	42	42	I	47	40	1	I	39	44 4	41	I	
D-	WBC (x10 ³ /l)	7.23	5.32	5.29	7.01	6.39	7.57	8.51	8.58	8.82	8.70	9.21	7.06	I	10.38	7.77	12.35	6.70	5.03	9.61	6.19	5.83	7.59	4.93	7.86	11.27	9.83	6.43	7.93	7.72	5.89	7.70	8.48	5.73	6.23
-	Deprivation	'n	4	'n	ίŲ	9	9	9	4	Ŷ	Ń	4	'n	6	٩	4	Ś	S,	'n	m	ŝ	4	ŝ	ষ	9	9	Ŷ	'n	S	ò	ষ	4	ŝ	Ś	4
	Age	<u>36</u>	42	80	52	60	71	70	65	76	44	4 4	58	<u>56</u>	47	50	41	70	79	40	68	59	42	46	60	99	67	LĹ	66	69	59	46	44	64	76
	No.		ы	n,	4	ŝ	v	7	%	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	2	33	24	25	26	27	38	59	30	31	32	33	34

. Alto

UG	F.W. STATUS	umknown	unknown	unknown	umknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	шкпочт	шкпоwп	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	плеточт	unknown																		
	E-M STATUS	positive	positive	positive	positive	ncgative	positive	negative	positive	aegative	negative	positive	positive	negative	negative	positive	positive	positive	negalive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive							
N 1 5 1 1	KT DAMOART	୯	0	ε	ო	0	t-ref	1	ŝ	4		0	0	I	0	0	S	0	0	0	0	ы	0	0	-	4	0	0	I	0	yarvel	0	0	1	ſ
T T.	I OTAL LAN	łn	17	6	30	2	18	11	I	5	11	~	17	후 [20	7	14	15	22	9	13	ĨI	6	12	12	12	12	11	I	11	~	15	6	10	
()	(ma) azic	2.0	1.1	4.0	1.5	1.5	1.4	1.8	2.4	2.5	2.0	3.0	2.2	2.5	1.2	1.8	4.0	2.5	3.0	2.0	2.2	2.0	1.6	2.0	2.0	1.7	1.5	1.5	12	0.6	2.5	1.0	4.5	0.0	00
	ADR14	e N	5	2		m	14	m	•	1	4	ŝ	1	რ	m	ŝ	m	ы	0	(*î	'n	-	7	7	'n	ę,	ε	6	l	1	ы	7	I	ļ	
	HISTOROGICAL TYPE	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ducial	invasive ductał	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductał	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	innocina dural
	AMUALY SUFFICY	sampling	sampling	sampling	dissection/ clearance	sampling	sempling	dissection/ ciearance	dissection/ clearance	ļ	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	discustion (alconomore																			
	Dreast Surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conscryation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectority	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	
	ALL (mg/l)	9	Ŷ	14	19	9⊱	11	\$	8	\$	9	\$	\$	<u>1</u> 0	8	÷	6	8	8	12	8	6	7	\$	%	۲.	\$0	8	10	8	8	17	1	%	D
2 (D-) C I 4	VILD (US) OTV	45	I	37	40	44	1	43	42	I	42	ł	44	43	41	I	38	43	40	44	I	43	39	名	I	I	I		37	44	44	ł	43	I	47
with the start in	(IT ATY) DOM	5.72	4.85	8.60	9.47	8.27	7.15	4.62	[5.04	7.86	7.26	4.63	10.13	8.54	6.88	5.66	7.29	5.93	11.62	10.66	5.90	8.16	9.96	7.35	7.25	12.92	10.06	5.90	4.50	6.53	9.55	9.06	10.83	C 2
,	nopraviou	ŝ	9	ŝ	Ś	4	ŝ	αĵ	9	ŝ	9	ო	ε	Ś	ষ	9	40	Ś	¢	4	'n	S	6	9	<i>'</i> 0	6	ŝ	ŝ	'n	Ŷ	Ś	Ŷ	6	6	¥
	agu	76	59	75	75	61	66	55	61	51	40	74	39	48	4	63	5	55	82	48	35	57	77	50	52	72	53	$\overline{50}$	73	61	62	69	80	56	60
	0	9	36	37	38	39	40	41	4	ŝ	44	45	46	47	48	49	50	51	52	53	54	<u>5</u> 5	56	57	2 2	59	60	61	62	63	5	3	99	67	68

i,

ŗ

	PR status	unknown	unknown	unknown	negative	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	negative	unknown	unknown	positive	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	иаклоwп.	negative	negative	unkmown	unknown	unknown	positive	шквоwп	umknown	urknown	negative	unknown	uuknown	negalive	unknown	unknown	negative
	ER status	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	negative														
	Involved LN	×	0	0	0	9	0	I	0	0	0	¢	0	×	0	6	Ŧ	0	2	٢	11	0	1	ষ	12	 .,	0	ŝ	25	0	3	0	4	0	1
	Total LN	6	9	21	15	12	ŝ	7	22	œ	4	16	11	6	11	11	Ś	9	16	5	17	6	8	6	5	6	14	2	25	15	11	17	Ĩ	21	16
	Size (cm)	1.0	0.2	2.2	0.6	5.4	1.5	2.0	0.8	2.7	2.2	Ĩ.8	2.5	3.3	1.8	1.5	2.0	1.8	2.5	9.0	3.0	2.0	2.0	2.9	1.4	1.2	6.0	3.0	7.8	2.5	2,4	1.7	2.0	6.0	3.0
	Grade	2	-	с,	ę.	ы	ы	ы	P **	ы	لم ا	ы	1	1	61	2	6	ы	5	m	2	7	61	I	7	CI	έ	ы	m	ŝ	2	ч	C)	terest	•
	Histological type	special types	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductel	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive lobular	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductai	invasive ductai	invasive ductal	invasíve lobular	invæsive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductaf	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal
•	Axillary Surgery	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	sampling	sampling	dissection/ clearance																											
•	Brcast Surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	inastectomy	mastectomy	mastectony	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy				
2	CRP (mg/l)	99	8	8	\$	80	8	10	99	9	6	9	22	80	11	9	80	90	9	60	9	99	9∨	47	90	9€	ş	99	9	9	à	~	~	\$	9
	ALB (g/l) (41	I	42	44	숭	6 4	40	42	42	40	39	37	39	41	45	44	41	46	40	42	41	42	4	39	40	I	42	47	46	45	43	44	42	£ 3
2	WBC (x10 ⁹ /l)	5.02	6.57	8,94	8.44	6.51	6.61	6.94	3.56	7.74	13.53	7.46	9.70	7.30	6.42	7.03	6.74	5.43	9.35	7.39	6.89	4.84	4.72	10.29	5.73	8.83	5.04	9'69	7.91	7.96	7.13	10.56	6.86	8.16	10.28
-	Deprivation	4	ŝ	с,	ų	4	Q	9	4	¥	ষ	9	9	9	5	4	9	9	4	ŝ	m	ŝ	r-	ŝ	ę	ŝ	£	Ś	4	4	5	9	'n	٩	4
	Age	54	45	41	44	39	74	75	50	47	60	64	53	82	73	66	69	74	61	54	76	65	48	73	45	48	63	75	54	62	52	53		48	49
•	N0.	69	70	7]	72	5	74	75	76	77	78	62	80	81	82	8	84	85	86	87	88	89	8	16	92	66	94	95	96	97	86	66	100	101	102

* Ý.

	PR status	unknown	negative	unkaown	шклоwn	negative	unknown.	unknown	unknown	unknown	positive	positive	positive	negative	negative	posilive	positive	positive	unknown	positive	positive	posilive	positive	positive	positive	negative	negative	positive	unknown	positive	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	цаклоwn
	ER status	positive	negative	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive																						
	Involved LN	0	0	Ö	0	1	0	a	1	0	0	0	,1	n)	0	Ĩ	0	0	0		and	0	64	0		4	4	0	0	0	0	1	4	0	
	Total LN	16	8	11	10	4	6	Tarani	12	13	7	17	14	4]4	13	14	ষ	22	5	£1	15	6	6	18	14	01	12	9	14	12	12	14	7	18
	Size (cm)	1.5	0.9	0.8	1.2	1.8	1.3	1.3	2.0	0.9	4.0	3.0	1.5	2.5	3.0	2.2	4.0	4.0	2.2	3.2	1.7	0.8	2.0	2.0	4.0	2.8	2.5	2.5	1.8	1.9	2.7	2.5	2.8	1.8	1.0
	Grade	2	0	Ы	6	ι,	C)	2	7	2	7	Ч	1	ŝ	τn	I	2	ณ	Ţ	4 1	5	ო	2	'n	2	ŝ	2	7	-	Ĩ	3	ы	61	61	C)
	Ilistological type	invasive ductal	invasive ductaí	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	invasive ducial	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal											
	Axillary Surgery	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ cleanance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ cicarance	dissection/ clearance																											
1. 	Breast Surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	inastectomy	conservation surgery	conscrvation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectorry	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conscrvation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery
-	CRP (mg/l)	9°	9∨	9€	7	99	98	9	9°	9	æ	9	7	9	¢,	8	17	9	80	6	99	r-	\$	6	√6	Ŷ	œ	\$9	90	8	r-	8	10	14	7
	ALB (g/l) (43	42	46	42	43	45	41	46	42	46	42	45	44	43	39	38	41	44	48	47	45	44	44	<u>5</u> ÷	43	46	46	39	5 5	39	41	41	39	41
	WBC (x10 ⁹ /l)	5.13	7.05	7.94	8.52	6.40	7.04	8.30	10.75	8.71	4.52	3.88	6.40	6.50	9.06	9.51	7.31	7.61	7.97	6.18	11.97	6.69	5.84	7.04	7.52	9.14	5.66	7.44	6.86	5.93	9.06	8.95	7.49	5.73	9.33
•	Deprivation	e	ŝ	ŝ	শ	4	9	v	ম	łń	9	Q	ŝ	9	ŝ	łŋ.	4	4	ŝ	¥	ŝ	6	t	Þ	4	'n	9	'n	w	m	c,	۲ŋ.	4	ŝ	÷
	Age	57	40	54	80	45	49	67	65	45	75	74	68	69	2	75	71	57	60	73	46	56	55	45	45	56	82	44	76	44	71	84	84	63	39
4	ő.	103	5	105	106	107	108	109	110	111	112	113	114	115	116	117	118	119	120	121	122	123	124	125	126	127	128	129	130	131	132	133	134	135	136

. -

Appendix 2: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer (Chapter 3).

- -

	PR status	negative	positive	positive	positive	negative	unknown	ncgative	unknown	unknown	negative	pusitive	positive	negative	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	negative	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive	negative
	ER status	negative	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative
	Kavolved LN	ы	61	1	-	1	0	****		0	0	0	0	0	ļ	0	0	ŝ	Ţ	0	0	0	Ś	-	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	-	6	ŝ	0
	Total LN	11	34	22	13	18	6	9	33	4	01	j I	4	16	15	17	21	15	11	15	10	20	26	17	15	14	17	16	15	õ	22	17	10	11	14
	Size (cm)	1.7	1.4	1.5	2.0	2.0	1.4	1.8	2.2	j.≜	3,5	0.6	0.6	0.9	2.0	1.2	2.0	3.6	1.9	1.9	2.0	1.0	2.0	0.6	0.9	1.1	0.0	0.8	0.9	1.4	2.2	2.6	2.0	4.2	0.5
	Grade	ю	ų	0	2	ы	0	ເາ	eri	ы	ŝ	I	1	-	ы	'n	17	μIJ	7	ε	0	7	C)	÷	6	ы	Ŧ	Ι	m,	ŝ	ы	m	ŝ	13	ы
	Histological type	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductai	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ducta!																
	Axillary Surgery	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance																															
•	Breast Surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectorry	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectoray	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conscrvation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	masteriomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgary
	CRP (mg/l)	9	10	9	\$	99	Ľ	9€	8	8	20	\$	\$	8	9	90	9	9	8	6	Ŷ	\$	\$	14	28	9	16	8	9	57	\$	8	66	99	9℃
	ALB (g/l) (43	36	44	40	35	45	44	44	44	44	4	48	42	46	44	42	46	45	45	46	50	43	44	44	44	45 2	42	44	46	42	47	41	43	46
)	WBC (x10 ⁹ /l)	6.95	9.74	7.36	9.20	3.60	7.58	6.27	3.75	13.85	5.67	6.76	4.96	4.56	5.92	I	8.48	7.96	4.12	5.77	6.79	5.08	9.44	8.15	5.06	9.11	6.45	6.98	7.20	8.53	4.17	5.84	4.52	8.79	8.15
	Deprivation	9	ŝ	ŝ	Ŷ	ŝ	ষ	6	ო	ŝ	ŝ	ы	7	খ	•	7	9	7	9	т	9	ю	Q	9	6	ন	ŝ	শ	भ	2	ŝ	ব	7	Þ	F -red
	Age	46	38	41	72	48	72	62	41	51	57	51	76	55	67	33	LL	68	56	57	78	52	57	9	ž6	5	8	53	4	22	42	61	82	70	52
	No.	137	138	139	140	141	142	143	144	145	146	147	148	149	150	151	152	153	154	155	156	157	158	159	160	161	162	163	<u>36</u>	165	166	167	168	169	170

	PR status	negative	positive	positive	negative	negative	negative	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	posilive	negalive	positive	positive	positive	positive	unknown	negative	unknown	positive	positive	negative	negative	negative	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive
	ER status	positive	positive	positive	negative	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	pusilive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive											
	Involved LN	0	ŝ	0	17	ę	17	0	0	0	13	0	0	12	0	0	0	0	2	C	0	0	10	0	*1	0	0	Ĩ	1	0	ы	0	0	0	0
	Total LN	80	15	13	59	16	53	18	6	15	53	10	17	77	%	11	23	13	19	21	15	11	10	16	24	19	19	16	15	18	18	15	15	EI	6
	Size (cm)	2.1	2.0	0.9	2.2	3.5	6.0	1.7	1.3	2.5	1.1	2.1	1.5	2,1	1.3	1.5	1.4	1.7	1.3	1.3	2.8	0.7	4.0	1.5	3.0	1.1	2.0	1.2	2.2	2.1	2.4	I.I	1.7	1.9	0.4
	Grade	2	7	1	m	6 73	6 1)	ы	(n)	61	ŝ	~- -1	5	ŝ	7 1	ę	61	2	~	ę	ŝ	1	7	0	m	ŝ	•4	Ξ 1	ťΰ	1	4	I	2	'n	-
	Histological type	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive lobułar	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	invesive ductel	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal										
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Axillary Surgery	dissection/ clearance																																	
	Breast Surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectony	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mestectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery
	JRP (mg/l)	6	9	10	9	99	15	\$	8	9	7	9	\$	\$	8	9	9	90	~	\$	9	11	\$°	6	9>	9°	%	54	ę	90	9?	6	8	8	ង
	ALB (g/l) (42	5 †	49	41	46	41	46	40	45	41	46	44	44	44	46	44	4	42	42	식사	45	48	49	43	48	Z¥	45	50	44	46	48	47	48	46
ŋ	WBC (x10°A)	4.49	4.11	5.18	4.31	8.40	7.80	4.65	4.99	6.13	4.88	7.59	8.63	11.18	6.32	6.25	6.73	5.05	4.73	4.67		4.68	5.91	8.27	3.42	5.57	7.11	7.79	7.60	4,94	8.04	9,31	6.10	7.03	8.03
•	Deprivation	, -	1	4	9	~1	4	7	0	cı	ы	ы	4	7	m	ы	њ	4	9	'n	C 1	r	9	(ť)	4	19	Г	ŝ	Þ	9	¥7	ц.	9		4
	Age	62	59	55	60	4]	59	60	72	59	52	18	69	65	69	40	61	66	52	09	70	63	67	52	99	34	88	87	52	70	57	51	72	72	56
	No.	171	172	173	174	175	176	177	178	179	180	181	182	183	184	185	186	187	188	189	190	161	192	193	194	195	196	197	198	199	200	201	202	203	204

٠

Appendix 2: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer (Chapter 3).

	PR status	negative	unknown	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	negalive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive
	E.R. status	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positíve	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive						
	învolved LN	61	0	-	0	0	0	0	m	0	0	ભ	0	0	0	0	2	0	ç	ħ	0	a	1	0	0	0	0	٥	***	0	0	0	2	0	6
	Total LN	16	4	18	16]2	19	14	19	19	17	18	14	36	0 0	5	10	21	11	13	15	16	Ŀ	17	18	14	10	23	Ġ	01	10	r.	15	14	18
	Size (cm)	1.4	0.3	2.5	1.6	0.5	1.4	0.4	2.5	2.3	2.5	2.6	4.8	1.1	3.0	2.6	3.0	0.9	1.2	2.1	1.6	1.6	1.6	3.2	0.9	0.7	1.5	2.0	2.5	1.2	0.7	L.5	3.0	1.7	1.6
	Grade	ŝ	~	3	6	*1	، م ا	Ļ	ŝ	2	÷	C1	en	ς η	61	(r)	64	ŝ	7	ŝ		m	٤٩	ы	^c l	5	2	2	m	~		3	ŝ	ч	ы
~	Histological type	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invesive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal									
*	Axillary Surgery	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection' clearance	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance																									
•	Breast Surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectorny	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery								
4	CRP (mg/l)	15	6	15	9 V	86	8	99	90	9	9	6	Ŷ	69	Ŷ	13	6	\$	۴	9	9	Ŷ	22	90	99	\$	8	9	ŝ	7	\$	99	9℃	80	8
	ALB (g/l) (46	44	47	45	45	47	45	42	44	38	45 2	45	44	49	44	42	46	4 1	44	43	\$	39	47	43	46	43	45 45	42	40	45	44	45	44	46
)	WBC (x10 ⁸ /l)	9.04	5.80	9.31	4.29	5.32	6.53	11.67	3.83	5.86	6.68	5.84	9.31	4,61	7.68	6.30	5.49	12.36	7.85	7.14	4,81	7.05	4.40	6.03	7.59	10.73	6.10	5.37	6.49	7.43	7.15	4.18	7.48	6.59	6.68
-	Deprivation	7	rn,	6	9	<i>c</i> 0	5	4	6-24	ы	٩	, - -1	4	4	4	4	9	'n	4	9	r)	61	-4	νŋ	~	4	61	ы	61	Ś	\$	¢	ы	ŝ	n
	Age	62	58	58	52	64	52	64	63	39	56	44	71	52	62	58	80	51	51	70	54	81	52	56	60	55	55	63	51	63	52	68	32	52	46
4	No.	205	206	207	208	209	210	211	212	213	214	215	216	217	218	219	220	221	222	223	224	225	226	227	228	229	230	231	232	233	234	235	236	237	238

. . .

And the second

Appendix 2: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer (Chapter 3).

1.1

-- -

	PR status	negative	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	unknown	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	negarive	positive	negative	negative	negativo						
	ER status	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative																
	Involved LN	0	0	0	ю	61	0	0	0	0	0	0	7	0	c	0	0	0	0	-	ŝ	1	0	ŝ	0	0	-	ĩ	ú	0	(and	(COM	0	2	0
	Total LN	~	15	16	15] Į	9	13	16	0 0	24	15	13	10	17	10	13	12	11	11	11	11	32	16	10	12	Ξ	17	17	14	12	10	25	7	22
	Size (cm)	0.9	1.9	1.2	1.4	1.9	2.7	1.7	1.2	1.2	2.1	2.1	3.0	3.0	1.4	0.7	0.5	1.1	2.6	2.1	2.8	3.5	5.0	2.1	2.5	1.1	2.5	1.6	1.2	2.5	2.0	1.6	2.4	1.2	2.8
	Grade	1	ю	2	0	61	m	0	1	(1)	r *)	2	0	0	0	1		7	ŝ	7	ŝ	m	'n	6 1	7	7	ŝ	ሮን	6		2	0	ŝ	ť	ŝ
	Histological type	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	invesive ductal	invasive ductał	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invzsive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invesive ductal	invasive ductal																	
	Axillary Surgery	dissoction/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection' clearance																															
	Breast Surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastactomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	masteetomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery
	RP (mg/l)	9	99	\$	90	9	%	32	6	\$	99	14	7	\$	9≎	\$	9€	%	9≻	99	\$	11	15	11	\$	9	10	Ŷ	12	8	%	21	13	99	6
	NLB (g/l) C	46	45	43	44	I	43	43	48	48	48	45	41	44	43	46	45	46	46	43	46	4	44	47	39	46	44	4	50	47	42	38	47	48	41
0	WBC (x10 [*] /l) 👔	8.18	8.23	5.09	9.57	8.42	11.54	7.22	9.02	7.73	5.84	11.90	5.81	6.94	4.82	4.96	8.34	6.54	7.64	9.30	6.12	7.44	6.16	7.98	7.63	4.49	6.12	6,44	5.73	9.12	6.53	6.52	6.47	6.91	6.58
	Deprivation	7	9	9	ŝ	5	2	ŝ	m	4	7	7	6	ы	٢	en.	ش	1	4	ŝ	4	61	9	۶ŋ	9	ষ	m	m	9	'n	6	9	ŝ	ŝ	9
	Age	72	57	71	59	61	47	61	8	60	63	70	64	68	62	54 14	65	45	63	82	56	62	65	52	83	53	46	52	48	46	79	57	37	19	61
-	ÿ.	239	240	241	242	243	244	245	246	247	248	249	250	251	252	253	254	255	256	257	258	259	260	261	262	263	264	265	266	267	268	269	270	271	272

1.1.1

1.1.1.1

;

in the second second

	PR status	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive
	ER status	positive	negative	positive	positivo	positive	negative	positive																					
	Involved LN	0	П	0	7	1	13	6	1	0	17	¢	0	11	1	0	0	16	61	ŵ	ŝ	0	-	0	6	7	13	0	E.
	Total LN	18	25	24	11	10	18	13	20	14	17	18	18	17	6	16	16	22	14	33	13	10	25	12	22	6	15	6	17
	Size (cm)	2.3	1.6	1.6	0.1	3.0	2.9	1.6	1.2	0.8	3.5	3.0	1.5	3.0	1.0	1.1	1.4	5.5	2.3	11.0	2.1	1.0	4.0	0.8	2.6	0.7	2.5	2.1	3.2
	Grade	-	(1	ы	n	ы	ы	6	1	0	C1	•1	٢ŋ	τn	61	64	ŝ	ы	1	0	ŝ	7	5	ŝ	n	ы	т	1	ы
-	Histological type	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	iovasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductaf												
×	Axillary Surgery	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clcarance	dissection/ clearance																						
	Brcast Surgery	masteetomy	mastectiomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery
4	(RP (mg/l)	9	6	\$	99	33	₽	9	\$	10	9	9	99	Ŷ	\$	-	90	\$	8	~	₽	%	8	8	\$	\$	8	8	8
	ALB (g/l) (44	<u>+</u> +	40	46	42	45	52	48	44	42	44	41	46	44	46	44	41	47	44	43	44	46	45	44	45	47	43	46
)	WBC (x10 ⁹ /l)	6.15	7.63	5.11	5.35	8.18	5.77	7.76	6.68	6.65	5.65	6.41	17.42	6.54	3.60	8.05	6.76	3.88	5.13	7.43	7.72	3.94	5.38	8.67	6.21	5.07	7.04	6.27	7.66
•	Deprivation	4	۲۰	4	٢'n	1	9	9	4	rî)	ŵ	ŝ	t, A)	9	Q	4	ŝ	'n	'n	Q	-	-	2	9	4	ন	9	9	m
	Age	65	47	76	67	78	48	72	72	64	80	52	69	68	46	70	55	82	63	54	54	49	68	47	82	55	42	50	40
1	N0,	273	274	275	276	277	278	279	280	281	282	283	284	285	286	287	288	289	290	291	292	293	294	295	296	297	298	299	300

	OS/m.	33.5	58.5	18.6	32.2	57.9	55.4	54.7	53.2	58.6	48.3	59.6	48.3	52.9	48.3	58.9	51.8	53.9	25.0	42.9	54.8	60.3	51.2	60.2	55.8	51.1	50.4	48.3	58.3	55.8	55.0	51.8	49.7	0.03
	RFS/m.	17.4	58.5	14.9	17.1	57.2	55.4	53.8	53.2	58.2	48.3	59.6	21.5	52.9	48.3	58.9	51.8	9.1	25.0	35.0	54.8	58.8	51.2	60.2	55.8	51.1	49.7	48.3	58.3	55.8	55.0	51.1	49.7	0 01
	Final status	Breast cancer related death	Alive and well	Breast cancer related death	Breast cancer related death	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive with recurrent/metzstatic BC	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and weil	Breast cancer related death	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	Breast cancer related death	Breast cancer related death	Alive and well	Alive and well	Afre and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	
	Systemic metastasis	VISCERAL	None	VISCERAL	NON-VISCERAL	None	None	VISCERAL	None	None	None	None	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	None	None	Мопе	None	None	None	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	None	Noite	None	None	None	None								
-	Locoregional recurrence	breast /chest wall	None	None	Nonc	Nono	None	Note	None	None	None	None	breast /chest wall	None	None	None	None	cervical lymph-node	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	Nonc	None	None	None	11
4	Hormonal therapy	OII	aromatase inhibitors	10	tanoxiten	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tzmoxifen	tamoxifen	110	tamoxifen	011	011	tamoxifcn	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	011	tamoxifen	оп	tamonifen	ou	tanoxifen	tarnoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tarnoxifen	OU	011	tamoxifen	00	
	Chemotherapy	CMF	CMF	<u>оп</u>	Epi/CMF	CMIF	ΟU	no	CMF	110	ŪŪ	CIMIF	CIME	CMF	CMF	CMF	CMF	110	OL	Epi/CMF	оп	CMF	Epi/CMF	CMF	062	OU	Ш	лo	υū	110	CMF	CMF	Epi/CMF	Ę
	Radiotherapy	011	yes	Savi	yes	yes	DU	011	yes	yes	ΰu	yes	OU	yes	011	yes	ycs	ycs	ou	yes	yes	0u	yes	DO	D0	yes	yes	011	ses	ves	цо	110	yes.	
*	No. 1		7	ŝ	ম্ব	ŝ	9	7	8	6	10	11	12	13	Į4	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	12	28	29	30	31	32	C

Appendix 2: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer (Chapter 3).

. Se da

1.1

.

Ň	Radiatherany	Chemotheranu	Hormonal theranu	T. ororania landara	Evotomic motochais	Minal status	D GO(m	Octor
24	ide outoning			Lover vignation and the second second				
5 1	yc.>	100			NOIR	HIAN AND ANTI-	0.40	9.70
36	ou	10	tamoxifen> AI	None	None	Alive and well	54:2	54.7
37	yes	00	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	55.6	55.6
38	yes	DO	tamoxifen	None	None	Breast cancer related death	36.8	36.8
39	yès	Epi/CMF	110	None	None	Alive and well	51.5	51.5
40	00	00	tamoxifen -> AI	None	None	Mive and well	50.7	50.7
41	ycs	Epi/CMF	μņ	None	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	14.7	20.2
42	no	D0	tamoxifen	None	Nonc	Alfve and well	59.7	59.7
43	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and weil	52.0	52.0
44	yes	TACT STUDY	tarnoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	50.2	50.6
45	пo	110	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	58.3	58.3
46	01	υu	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	48.3	48.3
47	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxífen	None	None	Afive and well	56.9	58.3
48	ves	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Afrie and well	48.0	48.0
49	рQ	CMF	011	None	None	Alive and well	55.6	55.6
50	yes	AC	ou	breast /chest wall	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	18.6	21.5
51	0U	10	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	50.9	52.0
52	БQ	ц0	tænoxifen	None	Nune	Non-cancer related death	50.8	50.8
53	yes	AC	OU	None	Notie	Alive and well	50.0	50.0
54	sav	Epi/CMF	Ю	None	None	Alive and well	56.7	56.7
55	yes	CMF	tamoxifen	Nonc	None	Alive and well	54.1	54.8
56	OL	ВO	tamoxifen	None	Nonc	Alive and well	48.0	48.0
57	yes	CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Afive and well	57.4	57.4
58	yes	Epi/CMF	80	None	None	Afive and well	57.4	57.9
59	yes	011	110	None	None	Alive and well	58.9	58.9
60	yes	ou	tamoxifer.	None	None	Non-cancer related death	30.9	30.9
61	OL	CMF	tamoxifen	Йопе	None	Alive and well	51.1	51.1
62	OL	ou	tamoxifen	None	None	Breast cancer related death	42.2	42.2
63	QU	рц	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	53.9	54.4
64	yes	CIME	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	50.6	50.6
65	0B	01	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	55.5	55.5
66	yes	00	по	None	None	Other cancer death	36,4	36.4
67	yes	CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	47.7	47.7
68	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	32.6	52.6

· · ·

18

Ş

.

OS/m.	54.1	59.6	55.3	47.3	48.8	16.7	45.8	47.2	46.6	10.1	46.2	46.6	43.9	46.3	22.7	46.3	47.4	43.0	23.7	45.3	44.2	44.4	43.0	46.2	44.5	43.2	42.4	41.7	42.2	42.1	42.2	42.2	42.4	41.6
RFS/m.	54.1	59.6	55.3	47.3	48.8	16.7	44.8	46.6	46.6	9.7	46.2	45.9	43.9	46.3	12.0	46.3	46.9	42.5	14.1	36.4	43.5	43.5	43.0	45.3	44.5	43.2	42.4	31.4	42.2	42.1	42.2	12.2	41.3	41.6
Final status	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Non-cancer related death	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Breast cancer related death	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Breast cancer related death	Alive and well	Alive and well	Alive and well	Breast cancer related death	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	Alive and well	Alive with recurrent/increastatic BC	Alive and well											
Systemic metastasis	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	VISCERAL.	None	None	Моле	None	VISCERAL	Nonc	None	None	VISCERAL	VISCERAL	None	VISCERAL	None	None	None	None	Nene	None						
Locoregional recurrence	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	breast /chest wall	None	None	None	breast /chest wall	None	None	None	None	Nonc	Nonc	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None
Hormonal therapy	ОП	tamoxifen	1 1 0	011	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	00	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	no	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	tamoxífen	011	tarnoxifen	tamoxifen	011	tamoxifen	tamoxifen	00
Chemotherapy	Epi/CMF	no	Epi/CMF	Epi/CMF	Epi/CMF	00	DO	00	Epi/CMF	001	В0	011	00	Ω0	CMF	AC	00	AC	Epi/CMF	ПO	no	CIME	011	Epi/CMF	Epi/CIMF	ou	no	Epi/CMF	Epi/CMF	Epi/CMF	Epi/CMF	Epi/CMF	011	TANGO STUDY
ladiotherapy	yes	ou	оп	D0	yes	yes	ycs	yes	yes	yes	υu	no	yes	no	yes	yes	yes	0U	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	ycs	yes	yes	yes	yes	ycs	yes
No. R	69	70	71	72	73	74	75	76	LL	78	62	80	81	82	83	84	85	86	87	88	69	90	91	92	93	6 4	95	8	26	98	66	100	101	102

None Non-cancer related death None Non-cancer related death None Alive and well None Alive and well	Nonc Alive and well None Non-cancer related death None Alive and well None Alive and well None Alive and well	NoncAlive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoncAive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoncAive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneNoneNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneNon-cancer related death	NoncAive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneNon-cancer related death	NoncAive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoncAirve and weitNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoncAive and weilNoneNone-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive with recurrent/metastatio BC	NoncAive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive with recurrent/metastatic BCNoneAlive with recurrent/metastatic BC	NoneAive and wellNoneNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoncAirve and weiNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoncAive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoneAive and wellNoneNonecancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoneAirve and weilNoneNoneer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	NoneAive and wellNoneNon-cancer related deathNoneAlive and wellNoneAlive and well	None Aive and well None Noneer clated death None Alive and well None Alive and well None Alive and well Alive and well None Alive and well CERAL Breast curcer related death	onc Aive and wei one Non-cancer related death one Alive and well one Alive and well one Alive and well Alive and well one Alive and well Alive and well one Alive and well	Dic Airve and weil Die Non-cancer related death Die Alive and well Die Non-cancer related death Die Alive and well Die Alive and we	ic Aive and weil Non-cancer related death Alive and well Alive and well Alive and well Alive and well Alive and well Non-cancer related death Alive and well Alive and well Blive and well Alive and well	c Airve and weil Airve and well Airve and well AI Breast cancer related death	Inc Alive and well ne Non-cancer related death ne Alive and well	ionc Airve and weil fone Non-cancer related death lone Alive and well	NoncAirve and weiNoncNoncerr clated deathNoneAirve and weilNoneAirve and weil
None None None	None None None	None None None None	None None None None None	None None None None None	None None None None None None	None None None None None None	None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	one one one one one one one one one one	ane ane ane ane ane ane ane ane ane ane	re re re re re re re re re re re re re r	A ALISCERAL MAL NACERAL Secondona o a construction o a construction o const Construction o construction o const	References Beense Beens	lone lone lone lone lone lone lone lone	None None None None None None None None
																	ΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥΥ	ŢŢĊŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢŢ	Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor VISCE VISCE CERAL & Nor VISCE Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor	VOR NOR NOR NOR NOR NOR NOR NOR NOR NOR N	Noi CERAL & Noi Control Noi Co	CERAL VI X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	CERA
None None None None	None None None None	None None None None None	None None None None None None	None None None None None None	None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None	None None None None None None None None
tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tantoxifen tantoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibitors tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen n0	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibitors tamoxifen n0	tamoxiten tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibitors tamoxifen no no tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen bre	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibittors tamoxifen no tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen no no tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen ta	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatasc inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen ta	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen ta	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen no tamoxifen ta	tarnoxifen tannoxifen tannoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen no tamoxifen tarnoxifen t	tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors tamoxifen tamox	tarnoxifen tanoxifen tanoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tarno
2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	ро 100 110 110 110 110 110	ро ро ро цо во ятот	ро ро ро по ло ло ло	по по по по Брі/СМF	ло по по по по Epi/CMF по	ио по по по Ері/СМҒ во во	ло по по по Epi/CMF по по	по по по по Брі/СМF по по по	во во во во во во во во	во во во во во во во Ері/СМР во во Ері/СМР	во во во во во Epi/CMF во Брі/CMF во Epi/CMF	во во во во во Epi/CMF во Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF	во во во во во Epi/CMF во Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF	во во во во во во во Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF	по по по по Epi/CMF по во Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF	no no no no Epi/CMF no no bo Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF	no no no no Epi/CMF bo no Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF	no no no no Epi/CMF no no Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF Epi/CMF No no	no no no no Epi/CMF no no Epi/CMF Epi/	no no no no no Epi/CMF	по по по по по Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ по Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ по по по по по по по по по по по по по	по по по по во Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ Ері/СМЕ по во по во по во по ері/СМЕ ио во по по по по по по по по по по по по по
yes yes	yes yes yes	yes yes yes no	yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes no	yes yes yes no no no	yes yes yes no no no no	yes yes yes no no yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes nu nu nu nu	yes yes no yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes no no yes yes yes no	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes no yes yes yes yes	yes yes no yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes no no yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes	yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes yes
yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes bo tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no aromatasc inhibitors	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no aromatase inhibitors yes no aromatase inhibitors	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no aromatasc inhibitors	yes no tarnoxifen yes no tarnoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tarnoxifen no no no	yes no tarnoxifen yes no tanoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no tarnoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no vo tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen uo tamoxifen	yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonononononononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifen	yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennononononotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesbi/CMFtamoxifenyesbi/CMFtamoxifenyesbi/CMFtamoxifenyesbi/CMFtamoxifenyesbi/CMFtamoxifenyesbi/CMFtamoxifen	yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestyi/CMFtamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifen	yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no Epi/CMF no no Epi/CMF no tamoxifen no tamoxifen no tamoxifen no tamoxifen no tamoxifen no tamoxifen tamoxifen yes boj/CMF tamoxifen yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen	yesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifennonotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifennonotarnoxifennonotarnoxifennonotarnoxifennononononotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesbpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesbpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyestarnoxifenyes <td>yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi</td> <td>yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnonononononononononotamoxifenyesnonononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestyt/CMFtamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesnononononononotamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesnonononononononoyesnononononoyesnonoyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesnononononoyesnononononoyestamoxifenyestamoxifenyestamoxifenyestamoxifenyesnonoyesnoyesnoyesnoyesnoyestamoxifen<td< td=""><td>yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennononononononononononotamoxifenyesnonononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestyt/CMFtamoxifenyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifenyestamoxifennoyesnonoyestamoxifenyesnonoyesn</td><td>yesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnononononononotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesbiotarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesnonoyestarnoxifen<</td><td>yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnonoyesnonononononononononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifentamoxifenyesnononoyestamoxifennoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesn</td><td>9 yes no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 2 yes no tarnoxifen 3 no no tarnoxifen 4 yes no tarnoxifen 5 no no tarnoxifen 6 no no tarnoxifen 7 no no no 8 yes no tarnoxifen 9 no no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 9 no no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 6 yes no tarnoxifen 1 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 6 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 6 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 8 yes no no no 9 no tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 8 yes no no</td></td<></td>	yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesbpi/CMFtamoxifenyesbpi	yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennonotamoxifenyesnonononononononononotamoxifenyesnonononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestyt/CMFtamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesnononononononotamoxifenyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesnonononononononoyesnononononoyesnonoyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenyesnononononoyesnononononoyestamoxifenyestamoxifenyestamoxifenyestamoxifenyesnonoyesnoyesnoyesnoyesnoyestamoxifen <td< td=""><td>yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennononononononononononotamoxifenyesnonononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestyt/CMFtamoxifenyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifenyestamoxifennoyesnonoyestamoxifenyesnonoyesn</td><td>yesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnononononononotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesbiotarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesnonoyestarnoxifen<</td><td>yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnonoyesnonononononononononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifentamoxifenyesnononoyestamoxifennoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesn</td><td>9 yes no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 2 yes no tarnoxifen 3 no no tarnoxifen 4 yes no tarnoxifen 5 no no tarnoxifen 6 no no tarnoxifen 7 no no no 8 yes no tarnoxifen 9 no no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 9 no no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 6 yes no tarnoxifen 1 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 6 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 6 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 8 yes no no no 9 no tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 8 yes no no</td></td<>	yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifennononononononononononotamoxifenyesnonononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestyt/CMFtamoxifenyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifenyestamoxifennoyesnonoyestamoxifenyesnonoyesn	yesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnononononononotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesnotarnoxifenyesbiotarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesEpi/CMFtarnoxifenyesnonoyestarnoxifen<	yesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnonoyesnonononononononononotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyesnotamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifentamoxifenyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifennoyestamoxifentamoxifenyesnononoyestamoxifennoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesn	9 yes no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 2 yes no tarnoxifen 3 no no tarnoxifen 4 yes no tarnoxifen 5 no no tarnoxifen 6 no no tarnoxifen 7 no no no 8 yes no tarnoxifen 9 no no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 9 no no tarnoxifen 1 yes no tarnoxifen 6 yes no tarnoxifen 1 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 6 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 6 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 8 yes no no no 9 no tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 7 yes tarnoxifen tarnoxifen 8 yes no no
yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes bo tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen	yes no tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen no no aromatasc inhibitors	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors yes no tamoxifen	yes no tanoxifen yes bo tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen no no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tanoxifen no no	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no no no	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no no no no epi/CMF no ves no tamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen broxifen br	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen br	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no ramoxifen yes no aromatase inhibitors no no tamoxifen no no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen br yes no tamoxifen br yes no tamoxifen br	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no ramoxifen yes no aromatasc inhibitors no Epi/CMF no no Epi/CMF no yes no tamoxifen br yes no tamoxifen br yes no tamoxifen br	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen br yes no tamoxifen br yes no tamoxifen br yes br yes br	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen br yes no tamoxifen br yes heji/CMF tamoxifen br yes heji/CMF tamoxifen br	yes no tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen no no tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen no Epi/CMF no tanoxifen no Epi/CMF no tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen yes hpi/CMF tanoxifen yes Epi/CMF tanoxifen yes Epi/CMF tanoxifen yes tanoxifen br	yes no tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen no no tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen no Epi/CMF no tanoxifen no Epi/CMF no tanoxifen yes no tanoxifen br yes no tanoxifen br yes Epi/CMF tanoxifen br yes Epi/CMF tanoxifen br yes Epi/CMF tanoxifen br	yes no tamoxifen yyes no tamoxifen yyes no tamoxifen no ino tamoxifen no ino aromatase inhibitors no tamoxifen no ino Epi/CMF no ino no tamoxifen no tamoxifen no tamoxifen no tamoxifen pyes bpi/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen yes in no tamoxifen tamoxifen yes in tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen yes in tamoxifen tamoxifen yes in tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen yes in tamoxifen ta	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no no Epi/CMF no br yes no tamoxifen br yes hpi/CMF tamoxifen br yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen br yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen types yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen types yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen types tamoxifen tamoxifen types yes by/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen types tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen types the tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen types the tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen types the tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen types the tamoxifen tamo	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no rumoxifen no tamoxifen no tam	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no sromatase inhibitors no tamoxifen no	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen aromatase inhibitors no tamoxifen no tamox	yes no tamoxifen ves no tamoxifen ves no no tamoxifen no no no aromatasc inhibitors no tamoxifen no ves Epi/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen no	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no syes no tamoxifen tamoxifen no tamoxifen n	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen vyes no tamoxifen tamoxifen no tamox
yes no tamoxifen	yes do tamoxifea yes do tamoxifea	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors yes no tamoxifen	yes Do tamoxifen yes Do tamoxifen no Do aromatasc inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no Do no	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen	ycshotamoxifenyeshotamoxifenhohotamoxifenhohotamoxifenycshotamoxifenhotamoxifenycshotamoxifen	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no no no no Epi/CMF no ver tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen breas	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen breas	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatase inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no no Epi/CMF no no Emoxifen no yes no tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen breas	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen breas	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no Epi/CMF no no tamoxifen broas yes no tamoxifen broas yes no tamoxifen broas yes bo tamoxifen broas yes bo tamoxifen broas	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no no Epi/CMF no no Epi/CMF no tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen breas yes heji/CMF tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no tamoxifen no yes no tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas	yes no tamoxifen yes no tamoxifen no no aromatasc inhibitors yes no tamoxifen no Epi/CMF no no Epi/CMF no yes no tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas	yes no tamoxifen yes no no tamoxifen yes no no aromatase inhibitors no no no no no no yes no tamoxifen no yes no tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas	ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifennonotamoxifenycsnoaromatase inhibitorsnononononononononoycsnonononotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycstamoxifen	ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnoaromatase inhibitorsycsnonononononononoycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsbroxtamoxifenycstamoxifentranoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnonoycstamoxifenycstamoxifenycstamoxifenycstamoxifenycstamoxifenycstamoxifenycstamoxifenycstamoxifenycstamoxifen	ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnoaromatase inhibitorsycsnoaromatase inhibitorsnononononononononoycsnonoycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsbroxifentamoxifenycsby/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnonoycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnonoycsno	yes no tamoxifen yes no no aromatase inhibitors yes no aromatase inhibitors no no tamoxifen no no Epi/CMF no no yes no tamoxifen no yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen breas yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen tamoxifen breas yes no tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen tamoxifen yes yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen	ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnoaromatase inhibitorsycsnotamoxifennonotamoxifennonotamoxifennononononotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsbroxifentamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnonoycsnonoycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnoycsnononoycsnononoycsnononononononononono <td>ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnoaromatase inhibitorsycsnonononotamoxifennonotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsbroxtamoxifenycsby/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnonoycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnonoycsnonoycsnoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnoycsnonoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnononoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycs<td>ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnonoxifennonononononoycsnonononotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnonoycsnotamoxifenycsnono</td></td>	ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnoaromatase inhibitorsycsnonononotamoxifennonotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsbroxtamoxifenycsby/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnonoycsEpi/CMFtamoxifenycsnonoycsnonoycsnoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnonoycsnoycsnonoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnononoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycsnoycs <td>ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnonoxifennonononononoycsnonononotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnonoycsnotamoxifenycsnono</td>	ycsnotamoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnonoxifenycsnonoxifennonononononoycsnonononotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnotamoxifenycsnonoycsnotamoxifenycsnono
	yes no tamoxifen N	yes no tamoxifen No no no aromatasc inhibitors No	yes no tamoxifan N no no aromatasc inhibitors N yes no tamoxifen M	yes no tamoxifan N no no aromatasc inhibitors N yes no tamoxifen N no no N	yes no tamoxifen N no no aromatasc inhibitors N yes no tamoxifen N no no Epi/CMF no No	yes no tamoxifen N no no aromatase inhibitors N yes no tamoxifen N no no no N no Epi/CMF no No no no tamoxifen N	yes no tamoxifan Nv no no aromatase inhibitors Nv yes no tamoxifan Nv no no tamoxifan Nv no Epi/CMF no no no tamoxifan Nv ves no tamoxifan Nv	yes no tamoxifan Nv no no aromatase inhibitors Nv yes no tamoxifen Nv no uo no no no no no Epi/CMF no no Nv yes no tamoxifen Nv breast /c	yes no tamoxifen Nv No no aromatase inhibitors Nv Yes no tamoxifen Nv no uo no tamoxifen Nv no Epi/CMF no Nv no tamoxifen Nv ves no tamoxifen Nv ho tamoxifen Nv ves no tamoxifen Nv Nves no tamoxifen Nv	yes no tamoxifen N No no aromatase inhibitors N Yes no tamoxifen N No no tamoxifen N No N	yes no tamoxifan N no no aromatase inhibitors N yes no tamoxifen N no Epi/CMF no N no Epi/CMF no N humoxifen N humoxifen N humoxifen hreast /c humoxifen hreast /c humoxifen hreast /c N humoxifen N humoxifen N humo	yes no tamoxifan N yes no aromatasc inhibitors N yes no tamoxifan N no Epi/CMF no no N no Epi/CMF no No no kurnoxifan N yes no tamoxifan breast /c yes no tamoxifan breast /c yes no tamoxifan breast /c yes bo tamoxifan h yes ho tamoxifan h yes no tamoxifan h	yes no tamoxifan N No no no aromatase inhibitors N No no aromatase inhibitors N No no tamoxifan N No No No No No No No No tamoxifan No No tamoxifan No No tamoxifan No No Yes no tamoxifan No No Yes ho tamoxifan No Yes ho tamoxifan No Yes ho tamoxifan No	yes no tamoxifen N Ne aromatase inhibitors N Ne aromatase inhibitors N no no tamoxifen N Ne Epi/CMF no Ne Ne no tamoxifen Ne yes no tamoxifen breast /c ves no tamoxifen Ne yes no tamoxifen Ne yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen Ne yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen Ne	yes no tamoxifen N yes no tamoxifen N yes no tamoxifen N no no tamoxifen N no Epi/CMF no no yes no tamoxifen N herast /e yes no tamoxifen breast /e yes no tamoxifen h yes hpi/CMF tamoxifen N yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen N	yes no tamoxifen N yes no tamoxifen N yes no aromatasc inhibitors N no Epi/CMF no N no Epi/CMF no N h yes no tamoxifen N tamoxifen N h h no Epi/CMF tamoxifen N tamoxifen N h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h	усу по та tamoxifan N yes по то aromatase inhibitors N no по то таmoxifen N no Epi/CMF по по N ves по tamoxifen N no Epi/CMF tamoxifen N ves no tamoxifen N ves Epi/CMF tamoxifen N ves Epi	yesnotamoxifenNnonotamoxifenNyesnonotamoxifenNnononotamoxifenNnoEpi/CMFnoNNnoEpi/CMFnoNNyesnotamoxifenNNyesnotamoxifenNNyesnotamoxifenNNyesnotamoxifenNNyesnotamoxifenNNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesnononoyesnononoyesnononoyesnononoyesnononoyesnononoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoyesnonoy	yesnotamoxifenNnonotamoxifenNyesnoaromatase inhibitorsNnonotamoxifenNnoEpi/CMFnoNnoEpi/CMFnoNyesnotamoxifenNyesnotamoxifenNyesnotamoxifenNyesnotamoxifenNyesbroast /ctamoxifenNyesbroast /ctamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesNnonoyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesnononoyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyesEpi/CMFtamoxifenNyestam	yes no tamoxifen N no no aromatase inhibitors N yes no aromatase inhibitors N no no tamoxifen N no Epi/CMF no N no Epi/CMF no N yes no tamoxifen N yes no tamoxifen N yes no tamoxifen N yes broast/fen N yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen N yes no no no yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen N yes no no no yes	yes no tamoxifen N yes no no aromatase inhibitors N no no tamoxifen N no Epi/CMF no no ves no tamoxifen N no Epi/CMF no tamoxifen N ves no tamoxifen N ves Epi/CMF tamoxifen N ves N no no tamoxifen N ves N ves N no no	yes no tamoxifen Nv yes no no aromatase inhibitors Nv no no tamoxifen Nv no no no tamoxifen Nv Nv yes no tamoxifen Nv herast /e no no tamoxifen Nv herast /e no no tamoxifen Nv herast /e no no tamoxifen Nv herast /e no no no tamoxifen Nv herast /e no no no no no no no herican Nv herast /e no no no no no no no no tamoxifen Nv herast /e no no no no no no no no no no no no tamoxifen Nv herast /e no n	yes no tamoxifen N yes no no aromatase inhibitors N no no tamoxifen N no Epi/CMF no no no yes no tamoxifen N no Epi/CMF no tamoxifen N tamoxifen N no tamoxifen N tamoxifen N h h no tamoxifen N h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h

--

ranv	Chemotherany	Hormonal therany	Locoresional recurrence	Systemic metastasis	Rinal status	RFS/m.	OS/m.
Epi/(CMF	no	Nonc	None	Alive and well	39.6	39.6
Epi	CMF	tarnoxifen	None	None	Afive and well	39.6	39.6
Ep	VCMF	tarnoxifen	None	None	Affve and well	39.7	40.6
	no	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	40.1	40.1
ណ៍	I/CMF	OU	None	None	Alive and well	40.2	40.2
	οu	tamoxifen	None	NON-VISCERAL	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	22.0	40.3
	AC	DR0	None	None	Alive and well	40.9	40.9
ы	C+taxol	0U	None	None	Alive and well	40.9	41.4
	Ω0	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	41.3	41.3
,	Bpi/CMF	no	None	None	Alive and well	35,3	35.3
	υu	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	51.6	51.6
	no	tamoxifen> Al	None	None	Alive and well	52.7	54.4
	0U	aromatase inhibitors	None	None	Alive and well	57.2	57.2
	no	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	49.8	49.8
	CMF	tamoxifen> AJ	None	None	Alive and well	56.8	56.8
	011	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	51.6	51.6
	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	58.4	58.8
	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	51.6	51.6
	CMF	011	None	None	Alive and well	55.8	55.8
	10	tamoxifen> AI	None	None	Alive and well	52.0	52.0
	CMF	ou	None	None	Alive and well	51.2	51.2
	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	57.2	57.2
	Epi/CMF	tamoxifèn	None	None	Alive and well	57.2	57.2
	01	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	57.9	57.9
	no	(amoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	56.2	56.2
	ou	QU	None	None	Afive and well	52.3	52.3
	no	tamoxifen	None	None	Other cancer death	25.9	25.9
	Epi/CMF	011	None	None	Alive and well	55.5	56.2
	CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	57.8	57.8
	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	49.8	49.8
	CMF	tamoxifen	breast /chest wall	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	17.7	26.1
	ЪĢ	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	54.8	56.0
	u0	tamoxifen	None	None	Non-cancer related death	18.9	19.9
	Epi/CMF	ou	hreast /chest wall	None	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	35.2	52.0

. .

		•	•					
kadiotherapy Chemotherapy Hormonal therapy Locoregion	Chemotherapy Hormonal therapy Locoregion	Hormonal therapy Locoregion	Locoregion	al recurrence	Systemic metastasis	Final status	RFS/m.	OS/m
no no tamoxifen Ne	no tamoxifen Ne	tamoxifen	ž	onc	Name	Alive and well	58.1	58.1
yes C.MF tamoxifen Nc	CMF tamoxifen Nc	tamoxifen Nc	ž)IIC	None	Alive and well	50.2	50.2
yes no tamoxifen N	no tamoxifen N	tamoxifen N	Ż	опе	None	Alive and well	57.2	57.2
yes Epi/CMF no No	Epi/CMF no No	по No	ž	one	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	26.1	30.0
yes no no No	no No	по No	No	ue	None	Alive and well	55.5	55.5
yes Epú/CMF tamoxifen No	Epí/CMF tamoxifen No	tamoxifen No	Ň	ne	VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	14.7	15.1
yes CMF no No	CMF no No	no Ne	ž	me	None	Alive and well	49.1	49.8
yes no tamoxifen No	no tamoxifen No	tamoxifen	ž	one	None	Alive and well	52.0	52.0
no no tamovilen No	no tamoxífen No	tamoxifen No	Ňo	ne	None	Alive and well	50.2	51.1
yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen No	Epi/CMF tamoxifen No	tamoxifen No	No	BC	None	Alive and well	55.8	55.8
yes no tamoxifen Non	no tarnoxifen Non	tamoxifen Non-	Non	U	None	Non-cancer related death	39.2	39.2
yes no tamoxifen Non	no tamoxifen <u>Non</u>	tamoxifen Non	Non	0	None	Alive and well	56.9	56.9
yes CMF tanoxifen Non	CMF tamoxifen Non	tamoxifen Non	Non	e	None	Alive and well	50.4	50.4
yes no tamoxifen Non	no tamoxifen Non	tamoxifen Non-	Non	43	Note	Alive and well	50.9	50.9
no Epi/CMF tamoxifen Nou	Epi/CMF tamoxifen None	tamoxifen Nou	Non	43	Nonc	Alive and well	56.9	56.9
yes no tamoxifen> Al None	no tamoxifen> Al None	tarnoxifen> Al None	Non		Nonc	Alive and well	56.9	57.8
no no tamoxifén None	no tamoxifen None	tamoxifen None	None		None	Alive and well	51.2	51.2
no Epi/CMF tamoxifen None	Epi/CMF tanoxifen None	tamoxifen None	None		None	Afive and well	56.8	56.8
yes no tamoxifen> Ai None	no tamoxifen> Al None	tarnoxifen> Ai None	None		None	Alive and well	57.6	57.6
no CMF no None	CMF no None	no None	None		None	Alive and well	57.9	57.9
yes no tamoxifen Nor	no tamoxifen Nor	tamoxifen Nor	Nor	le	None	Alive and well	56.7	56.7
yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen Nor	Epi/CMF tamoxifen Nor	tamoxifen Nor	TON.	e	None	Alive and wcll	57.9	57.9
yes no tamoxifen Nor	no tamoxifen Nor	tamoxifen Nor	Nor	ŝ	None	Alive and well	49.9	51.1
yes CMF tamoxifen> AI Non	CMF tamoxifer> AI Non	tamoxifen> AI Non	Non	J	VISCERAL.	Breast cancer related death	8.7	12.2
yes no tamoxifen+LHRH analogues None	no tamoxifen+LHRH analogues None	tamoxifen+LHRH analogues None	Non	0	NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	18.2	41.9
no no tamoxifen> Al None	no tamoxifen> Al None	tamoxifen> Al None	None		NON-VISCERAL	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	37.2	56.8
no no tarnoxifen None	no tarnoxifen None	tarnoxifen None	None		None	Alive and well	56.1	56.1
yes TACT STUDY tanoxifen None	TACT STUDY tanoxifen None	tainoxifen None	None		None	Alive and well	52.2	52.2
yes CMF no Non	CMF no Non	no Non	Non	e	None	Non-cancer related death	30.9	30.9
yes Epi/CMF tamoxifen No.	Epi/CMF tamoxifen No.	tamoxifen No	0N N	nc	None	Alive and well	57.2	57.2
yes no tamoxifen No	no tamoxifen No	tamoxifen No	No	De	None	Other cancer death	15.9	21.1
no no tamoxifen breast /cf	no tamoxifen breast /cf	tamoxifen breast /cf	breast /cf	aest wall	None	Alive and well	31.7	52.7
no no tamoxifen None	no tamoxifen None	tamoxifen None	None		None	Alive and well	58.8	58.8
yes no tamoxifen No.	no tamoxifen No:	tamoxifen No:	Νö Ν	8	None	Alive and well	56.9	56.9

				one of allowinds framerod strength		i		i c
No.	Kadiotherapy	Chemotherapy	Hormonal therapy	Locoregional recurrence	Systemic metastasis	Final status	KFNm.	02/m
205	yes	Epi/CMF	no	None	None	Alive and well	51.3	51.3
206	yes	0LT	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	56.7	57.6
207	no	ŊЦ	aromatase inhibitors	None	None	Non-cancer related duath	27.9	27.9
208	yes	OI	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well.	50.2	50.2
209	ves	110	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	56.0	56.0
210	yes	OII	tamoxifen	None	Nonc	Alive and well	513	51.3
211	yes	<u>и</u> 0	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	56.5	56.5
212	sav	TACT STUDY	no	None	None	Alive and weil	51.3	51.3
213	00	CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	57.6	57.6
214	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	56.2	56.2
215	yes	FEC + taxotere	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	52.7	52.7
216	лo	CMF	οq	None	None	Alive and well	57.8	57.8
217	yes	цо	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	56.5	56.5
218	ycs	υu	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	52.2	52.2
219	ycs	CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	51.8	51.8
220	no	ОП	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	46.6	46.6
221	yes	Epi/CMF	ро	None	None	Afive and well	46.4	46.4
222	yes	ПО	рц	None	None	Alive and well	46.2	46.2
223	yes	80	aromatase inhibitors	None	None	Alive and well	46.0	46.0
224	yes	E0	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	46,0	46.0
225	ou	EO	aromatase inhibitors	None	None	Alive and well	45.8	45.8
226	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	45.7	45.7
227	yes	01	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	45.7	45.7
228	yes	01	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	45.7	45.7
229	yes	Epi/CMF	ou	None	None	Alive and well	45.5	46.2
230	ycs	01	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	45.3	45.3
231	ycs	ou	aromatase inhibitors	None	None	Alive and well	45.0	45.7
232	ye.	Epi/CMF	tanoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	45.0	45.0
233	yes	ou	lamoxifen	Nonc	None	Alive and well	45.0	45.0
234	yes	00	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	45.0	45.7
235	оп	no	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.9	44.9
236	yes	10	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.9	44.9
237	yes	DO	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.8	44.8
238	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.8	44.8

...

.

Appendix 2: The clinico-pathological characteristics of patients with invasive primary operable breast cancer (Chapter 3).

, í

•

.

	Chemotherapy	Hormonal therapy	Locorceional recurrence	Systemic metastasis	Final status	RFS/m.	0Sm
01		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.8	44.8
1 10		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.8	44.8
п		tamoxifen> AI	None	None	Alive and well	44.8	44.8
Epi/CMF		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.8	46.2
CMF		tamoxifen	None	Nonc	Alive and well	44.6	44.6
Epi/CMF		tamoxifen	None	NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	24.5	26.4
ou		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.6	44.6
ПO		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.1	44.1
0U		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	44.1	44.1
DO		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	4 6. 0	46.0
ou		tamoxifen	Note	None	Alive and well	43.9	43.9
110		tamoxifen	None	VISCERAL	Bresst cancer related death	37.5	40.8
ОЦ		tamoxifen> AI	None	None	Alive and well	43.6	43.6
00		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	43.6	43.6
10		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	43.6	. 43.6
no		tamoxifen	Nane	None	Alive and well	43.6	43.6
ou		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	43.2	43.9
AC		no	breast /chest wall	None	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	20.8	43.9
0U		tamoxifen	None	None	Non-cancer related death	39.8	39.8
Epi/CMF		Ou	None	None	Alive and well	43.6	43.6
Epi/CMF		aromatase inhibitors	None	None	Alive and well	43.6	43.6
Epi/CMF		ΠO	None	None	Alive and well	43.4	43,4
Epi/CMF		ho	None	None	Alive and well	43.1	43. I
DC		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	43.2	43.2
ou		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	43.2	43.2
Epi/CMF		tanioxifen+LHRH analogues	None	None	Alive and well	43.1	43.1
Epi/CMF		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	43.1	43.8
FEC + taxotere	41	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	41.3	42.5
ΩC		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	41.3	42.5
00		по	None	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	24.5	28.2
AC		tamoxifen -> AI	None	None	Alive and well	42.0	42.0
TACT STUDY	۴.	QI	None	None	Alive and well	42.2	42.2
Epi/CMF		tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	42.2	42.9
Epi/CMF		00	breast /chest wall	VISCERAL	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	39.8	41.8

: ;;; 20955

ļ

1		- the state of the			the conditional concerns and			
No.	Radiotherapy	Chemotherapy	Hormonal therapy	Locoregional recurrence	Systemic metastasis	Final status	RFS/m.	OS/m.
273	по	по	tamoxifen	Nonc	None	Alive and well	40.4	40.4
274	yes	Epi/CMF	aromatase inhibitors	Nonc	None	Alive and well	40,4	40.4
375	00	ЪŌ	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	39.5	39.5
276	yes	TACT STUDY	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	38.7	38.7
LLi	00	00	tamoxifen	None	None	Afive and well	39.0	39.0
278	yes	FFC + taxotere	tamoxifen	Nome	None	Alive and well	38.7	38.7
579	ycs	DÜ	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	38.7	38.7
280	ycs	рп	aromatase inhibitors	None	None	Alive and well	38.0	38.0
281	yes	ou	. tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	37.5	37.5
282	ОП	ou	tamoxifen	Nonc	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	3.0	6.1
283	0tt	лo	tarnoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	36.9	36.9
284	yes	DIO LIO	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	36.9	36.9
285	yes	AC	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	36.4	36.4
286	yes	Epi/CMF	lanoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	37.2	37.2
287	yes	0U	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	36.9	36.9
288	ou	00	00	None	None	Other cancer death	19.9	19.9
289	ycs	00	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	36.2	36.2
06	yes	CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	35.9	35.9
162	yes	AC	tamoxifen> AJ	None	None	Alive and well	35.5	35.5
292	yes	TANGO STUDY	01	None	VISCERAL	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	24.8	35.3
393	yes	ou	tamoxifen> AI	None	None	Alive and well	35.5	35.5
394	yes	сu	tamoxifen> Al	None	None	Alive and well	35.3	35.8
395	ОП	AC	tamoxifen> AI	None	None	Alive and well	35.5	35.5
96;	yes	OU	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	35.2	35.2
197	yes	Fpi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	34,8	34.8
363	yes	Fpi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	35.5	35.5
663	yes	no	tarroxifen	None	None	Alive and well	35.2	35.2
80	ycs	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen	None	None	Alive and well	34.6	34.6

2

-5

.

PK status	unknown	unkmown	unknown	umknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	umknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown	unknown											
ER status	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	negative	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative	positive	positive	positive	positive	negative						
nvolved LN	0	0	r-	0	0	6	0	Û	~	C 1	ļ	0	9	0	6	0	0	4	0	0	0	6	0	5	ŝ	ŧŋ		Ļ	4	0	0	1	0
Total LN	21	18	14	11	14	11	6	20	17	11	11	æ	ch.	~	90	80	۲-	11	6]4	14	16	11	v٦	6	\$	18	ĬI	Ŀ	80	17	14	5
Size (cm)	I.6	5.0	4.0	2.5	નં	2.0	LT	2.6	3.0	2.0	1.1	2.0	4.0	2.0	Л.8	1.2	2.3	2.4	2.2	I.1	0.8	3.0	Ξ	2.0	4.0	1.5	1.4	1.8	2.5	3.0	2.2	2.5	1.8
Grade	r n	÷	14	1		щ		2	ŝ	εŋ	0	ŝ	67	ы	~	ମ	y and	έ	0	2	ы	C)	7	5	ы	* 1	ы	ŝ	I	m		ŝ	÷
Histological type	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive tobular	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasive ductal							
Axillary Surgery	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	sampling	sampling	sampling	dissection/ clearance																			
Breast Surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastcctomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectorny	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	inastectomy	mastoctomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy
CRP (mg/l)	9	8	99	10	8	\$	%	01	8	9	9	8	8	0	%	1	9	7	15	9	ø	~	8	99	14	19	11	\$	Ŷ	8	8	10	0 0
ALB (g/l) (44	38	40	I	44	I	43	46	42	I	41	43	I	42	I	47	40	I	ı	39	44	41	I	45	37	40	I	43	I	1	4	43	I
WBC (x10 ⁹ /l)	5.32	5.29	7.01	7.57	8.70	t	10.38	12.35	6.70	9.61	6.19	5.83	7.59	7.86	11.27	9.83	6.43	7.93	7.72	5.89	7.70	8,48	6.23	5.72	8.60	9.47	7.15	4.62	5.04	7.26	4.63	10.13	6.88
leprivation	4	ŝ	ŝ	Q	ŝ	9	5	Ś	ŝ	'n	ŝ	ъ	'n	9	9	ŝ	ŝ	Ś	Ŷ	4	4	۲v	4	ŝ	ŝ	Ś	'n	'n	S	÷	ŝ	S	6
Age E	42	80	52	71	44	56	47	41	70	40	68	59	42	60	66	67	77	66	69	59	46	4	94	76	22	75	66	55	51	74	39	48	63
4	_	61	~5	4	Ś	9	7	80	6	2	11	12	13	14	15	16	11	18	61	20	51	52	33	24	XI	26	27	28	29	30	31	32	33

-A Definition of the state of a 1.1.1.1.1.1.1 . ć :-

Age Deprivation WBC (x10 [°] /l) ALI	Deprivation WBC (x10 [°] /l) ALI	WBC (x10 [°] /l) ALI	ALJ	8 (g/l)	CRP (mg/l)	Breast Surgery	Axillary Surgery	Histological type	Grade	Size (cm)	Total LN	Involved LN	ER status	PR status
55 5 7.29 43 <6	5 7.29 43 <6	7.29 43 <6	43 <6	, 9 9		mastectomy	sampling	invasive ductai	7	2.5	15	0	positive	unkaown
82 6 5.93 40 8	6 5.93 40 8	5.93 40 8	40 8	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		mastectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	ы	3.0	22	0	positive	unknown
48 4 11.62 44 12 con	4 11.62 44 12 con	11.62 44 12 con	44 12 con	12 con	con	servation surgery	dissection' clearance	invasive ductal	ŝ	2.0	9	0	negalive	unknown
35 3 10.66 _ <6 cons	3 10.66 _ <6 cons	10.66 _ <6 cons	_ <6 cons	<6 cons	cons	ervation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	ιń	2.2	13	0	negative	unkaown
57 5 5.90 43 6 I	5 5.90 43 6 I	5.90 4 3 6 I	4 3 6 ¹	ц 9	н	nastectomy	dissection' clearance	invasive lobular	F	2.0	11	2	positive	unknown
77 6 8.16 39 7 r	6 8.16 39 7 r	8.16 39 7 r	39 7 r	л Г	ы	nastectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	2	9.1	6	0	positive	unknown
50 6 9.96 46 <6 1	6 9.96 46 <6 I	9.96 46 <6 I	46 <6 1	99	н	nastectorny	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	7	2.0	12	0	positive	unknown
52 6 7.35 _ <6 cons	6 7.35 _ <6 cons	7.35 _ <6 const	_ <6 const	<6 const	CORS	ervation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	ŝ	2.0	12	F (negative	unknown
53 5 12.92 <u>8</u> conse	5 12.92 <u>8</u> conse	12.92 _ 8 conse	_ 8 conse	8 conse	conse	rvation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	ŝ	1.5	12	0	positive	unknown
50 5 10.06 41 8 m	5 10.06 41 8 m	10.06 41 8 m	41 8 m	8	8	astectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	7	1.5	11	Q	positive	unknown
73 5 5.90 37 10 conscr	5 5.90 37 10 conser	5.90 37 10 conscr	37 10 conscr	10 conser	CONSCF	vation surgery	I	invasive ductal		1.2	I	I	positive	unknown
61 5 4.50 44 <6 m	5 4.50 4.4 <6 m	4.50 44 <6 m	44 <6 ⊞	· 19 99	Ë	astectomy	sampling	invasive ductal	H	0.6	11	0	positive	unknown
62 5 6.53 44 <6 m	5 6.53 44 <6 m	6.53 44 <6 m	44 <6 m	ui 9>	ü	astectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	ы	2.5	90	1	positive	unknown
69 5 9.55 _ 17 m	5 9.55 _ 17 m	9.55 17	_ 17 m	17 m	101	astectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	ы	1.0	15	0	positive	unknown
80 6 9.06 43 7 m	6 9.06 43 7 m	9.06 43 7 m	43 7 m	7 m	Ш	astectomy	dissection/ clearance	special types	ł	4.5	6	0	negative	unknown
56 6 10.83 _ <6 conserv	6 10.83 _ <6 conserv	10.83 _ <6 conserv	_ <6 conserv	<6 conser	conserv	vation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	1	0.9	10	-1	positive	цпкпомт
60 5 8.27 47 8 conser	5 8.27 47 8 conser	8.27 47 8 conser	47 8 conser	8 conser	CORSET	vation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	-1	2.0	11	'n	positive	unknown
4] 5 8.94 42 <6 m	5 8.94 42 <6 m	8.94 42 <6 In	42 <6 III	∎ ∀{9	8	astectorny	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	ŝ	2.2	21	0	negatíve	unknown
44 3 8.44 44 <6 m	3 8.44 44 <6 m	8.44 44 <6 m	44 <6 n	# 92	Ħ	lastectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	m	0.6	15	0	negative	negative
39 4 6.51 42 8 m	4 6.51 42 8 m	6.51 42 8 m	42 8 m	80 100	ä	astectomy	sampling	invasive ductal	2	4.5	12	Ŷ	positive	unknown
75 6 6.94 40 10 conse	6 6.94 40 10 conse	6.94 40 10 conse	40 10 conse	10 conse	consc	rvation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	2	2.0	7	1	positive	unknown
47 4 7.74 42 6 conse	4 7.74 42 6 conse	7.74 42 6 conse	42 6 conse	6 conse	conser	rvation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	7	2.7	8	0	posifive	unknown
60 4 13.53 40 9 cons	4 13.53 40 9 cons	13.53 40 9 cons	40 9 cons	6 cons	conse	ervation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	ι.,	2.2	4	0	negative	negative
64 6 7.46 39 9 m	6 7.46 39 9 m	7.46 39 9 ш	39 9 m	ш 6	Ħ	lastectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	7	1.8	16	0	positive	unknown
53 6 9.70 37 22 m	6 9.70 37 22 m	9.70 37 22 m	37 22 m	22	8	astectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive lobular	I	2.5	11	0	positive	unknown
82 6 7.30 39 8 п	6 7.30 39 8 п	7.30 39 8 п	39 8 п	н 8	E	nastectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	1	3.3	6	~	positive	positive
73 5 6.42 41 11 m	5 6.42 41 11 m	6.42 41 11 m	41 11 11	11 10	E	astectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive lobular	C4	1.8	11	•	positive	unknown
66 4 7.03 45 6 m	4 7.03 45 6 m	7.03 45 6 m	45 6 m	а 9	'n	nastectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	7	1.5	11	6	positive	unknown
69 6 6.74 44 8 m	6 6.74 44 8 m	6.74 44 8 m	44 8 m	8	Ш	estectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive lobular	ผ	2.0	ŝ	7-aqi	positive	unknown
74 6 5.43 41 <6 conse	6 5.43 41 <6 conse	5.43 41 <6 conse	4! <6 conse	<6 conse	conse	srvation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive lobular	Ч	1.8	9	0	positive	unknown
61 4 9.35 46 <6 1	4 9.35 46 <6 1	9.35 46 <6 1	46 <6	- 9>	-	mastectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive lobular	ы	2.5	16	C 1	positive	unknown
65 3 4.84 41 <6 cons	3 4.84 41 <6 cons	4.84 41 <6 cons	41 <6 cons	<6 cons	CORS	ervation surgery	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	63	2.0	9	¢	positive	unknown
48 7 4.72 4.2 <6 1	7 4.72 42 <6 n	4.72 42 <6 n	42 <6 n	п 99	12	nastectomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal	6	2.0	~	ł	positive	unknown
73 5 10.29 44 47 II	5 10.29 44 47 II	10.29 44 47 II	44 47 <u>1</u> 1	т <i>L</i> †	н	lastociomy	dissection/ clearance	invasive ductal		2.9	6	4	positive	unknown

8 . - E

.

5 9.69 42 <6 mastectority dissection clearance invasive ducta
5 9.69 42 <6 masteriony dissection clearance
5 9.69 42 <6 mastectonty 4 7.96 46 <6 conservation surgery
5 9.69 42 <6 4 7.96 46 <6 5 7.13 A5 <6
5 9.69 42 4 7.96 46 5 7.13 45
ייי שי היי לי היי ו
2 2 7 2 2 2 2 4 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5

.

ę.)

2 . J. T. T.

s DD stotus	the two starts	e positive	s positive	positive	s positive	s positive	negative	positive :	: positive	avîlegalîve	negative	e positive	positive	; positive	: positive	a negative) negative	positive	positive	; positive	nnknown	: positive	: positive	a negative	positive	: negative	e negative	positive	: positive	> positive	 positive 	e negative	positive
Ň VD stat	The state of the s	pyIllSOG	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positiv	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positive	positivo	positive	negativ	positive	negativ	negatiw	positive	positive	positive	positive	negativ	positive
Turologi T		0	0	1	0	0	0	63	0	0	0	Ð	٢'n	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	0	0	, 1	ŝ	,	0	ŝ	y-mai	-1	ι.	0	1	1
Total I N	10	10	33	6	10	10	5	15	14	80	15	16	15	13	ŝ	24	15	[3	10	17	13	12	11	11	1	32	16	11	17	17	14	12	10
Size (cm)		Ĵ	2.0	2.5	1.2	0.7	1.5	3.0	1.7	0.9	1.9	1.2	1.4	1.7	1.2	2.1	2.1	3.0	3.0	1.4	0.5	1.1	2.1	2.8	3.5	5.0	2.1	2.5	1.6	1,2	2.5	2.0	1.6
Crada	e e	7	2	ŝ	2	-	ы	m	(-)		ς	2	ы	0	ŝ	(r)	ы	ы	ы	ы	-	~	(1)	ŝ	r)	ŝ	ω	m	e	7	Ţ	ы	2
Wiefelacioal true	ALESTONZICAL CYPE	invasive quclai	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductai	invasive ductal	invasive lobular	invasivo ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	special types	invasive ductal	invasive ductal	invasive ductal																
Avillary Surgers	direction' cleaners	UISSECTION CISERANCE	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	sampling	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance	dissection/ clearance																							
Read Curace	Di tapt oui gu y	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectorny	mastectomy	conservation surgery	mastectomy	mastectomy	mastectomy	conservation surgery						
D (ma/l)	(1/2m)	9	\$	\$	2	99	\$	9 V	00	%	9≥	Ŷ	\$	32	\$	\$	14	5	8	\$	%	9	\$5	\$	11	15	11	10	9℃	12	8	\$9	21
		1 1	45	42	40	45	44	45	44	46	45	43	44	43	48	48	45	41	44	43	45	46	43	46	44	4 4	47	44	44	50	47	42	38
WRC (v3(f ⁹ /l)	610 VI 2	0.10	5.37	6.49	7.43	7.15	4.18	7.48	6.59	8,18	8.23	5.09	9.57	7.22	7.73	5.84	11.90	5.81	6.94	4.82	8.34	6.54	9.30	6.12	7.44	6.16	7.98	6.12	6,44	5.73	9.12	6.53	6.52
Denritotion	1 cpuration	∽i	7	2	ŝ	7	ŝ	3	ŝ	7	9	9	ŝ	6	4	7	٢	9	61	r-	m	1	'n	ষ	7	6	ŝ	ń	m	6	'n	6	6
4 ao	ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο Ο	ŝ	63	5	8	52	68	78	52	5	57	71	65	61	60	63	20	64	68	62	<u>(</u> 2)	45	82	56	62	65	52	46	52	48	46	79	57
en v	127	101	138	139	140	141	142	143	144	145	146	147	148	149	150	151	152	153	154	155	156	157	158	159	160	161	162	163	164	165	166	167	168

с, съ

いたが、「おおおおおお」である。 たまざ なんし しゅうゆう はない パント・ション 日本 「おような」 御書 マロー・ストロー 本語 しゅうしゅう しゅうしょう しゅうしょう しゅうしょう マンド・マンド・マンド・マンド 1995年 1995年

Appea	dix 3: The	clinico-path	ołogical cha	racteristics (of patients wi	ith invasive pr	rimary opei	rable breas	t cancer (Chapi	ter 4).			
No.	CD4+ %	CD4+tert	CD8+ %	CD8+tert	CD68+ %	CD68+tert	Ki67 %	Ki67tert	CD34+ mean	CD34+ Grade	Radiotherapy	Chemotherapy	Hormonal therapy
7 -24	1.10	ŝ	2.23	m	6.3	7	14.47	5	5.00	I	yes	CMF	aromatase inhibitors
ы	0.00	-	1.23	6	9.1	3	27.55	en .	7.00	ę	yes	00	DO
m	0.57	Γ¶	1.70	¢	4.8	7	14.79	ы	5.33	7	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
4	0.20	7	1.00	61	5.3	61	4.57	¥~~4	8.67	ę	оц	00	tamoxifen
43	1.37	ŝ	1.50	ŝ	3.0	(reel	2.76	Andref	6.33	2	ОЦ	0u	tamoxifen
9	0.03	1	0.83	67	1.8	r-4	19.98	7	5.33	61	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
7	0.03		0.27		9.1	ы	17.01	ы	6.00	7	011	CMF	tamoxifen
\$	0.03		0.53	6	2.9	ŝ	30.73	б	7.00	m	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
Q	0.13		09.0	2	6.5	ŝ	23.88	7	7.00	m	yes	DO	tamoxifen
10	0.53	7	2.10	m	11.6	ŝ	47.80	٢'n	5.67	2	yes	Epi/CMF	OU
11	2.20	ŝ	3.80	ę	6.1	2	41.99	ŝ	5.33	2	ycs	ou	tamoxifen
12	0.63	c*î	2.20	m	12.9	гÅ	39.65	۲Ť	8.33	ŝ	ОЦ	CMF	ΠO
EI	0.73	ς,	0.97	2	5,4	0	10.32	1	6.67	7	ycs	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
14	0.97	'n	0.57	7	4.2	7	34.75	٤Û	5.67	7	no	01	tamoxifen
15	0.10	1	0.27	T	5.8	2	10.58	1	5.67	14	Sac	01	tamoxifen
16	9.10	6 -1	14.03	'n	14.2	ŝ	48.04	ŝ	6.33	2	yes	00	tamoxifen
17	0.13	-	0.70	61	1.0	.	3.60		4.67	Ĩ	011	μo	tamoxifen
18	4.13	ŝ	5.03	c,	5.3	ы	35.42	ę	7.67	¢13	yes	μO	tamoxifen
19	4.87	ĥ	5.13	ŝ	11.2	ŝ	22.00	61	7.33	ŝ	yes	00	Ф 0
20	0.07	1	0.60	7	2.5		5.62	-1	7.67	'n	ΰQ	CMF	011
21	0.37	7	1.27	Ŵ	6.1	7	7.27		3.67	1	ΠO	CMF	tamoxifen
2	1.20	ۍ،	1.73	ę	10.3	61)	32.32	m	7.67	ŝ	yes	Epi/CMF	011
ಣ	0.03	Jacob	0.10	-	6.0	2	14.22	17	4.67	1	yes	01	tanoxifen
24	0.03	1	0.73	7	4.3	7	23.30	~	5.00	₩ 1	yes	цо	tamoxifen
25	2.20	÷	4.17	3	7.4	τ'n	43.56	ę	6.00	2	ycs	00	tamoxifen
26	0.07	L	0.57	2	6.7	μ	15.06	ы	6.67	7	ycs	00	tarnoxifen
27	0.57	~~	1.33	در ا	3.6	1	10.08		4.33	1	ou	ПО	tamoxifen> Al
28	0.00	1	0.47	64	4.6	2	11.27	1 1	6.33	2	yes	Epi/CMF	01
29	0.07	1	0.70	61	5.3	2	14.55	5	5.33	ભ	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
30	0.53	7	1.43	ω	6.4	'n	16.02	2	7.67	т	01	00	tamoxifen
31	0.10	-	0.80	2	6.6	'n	13.47	61	6.67	ы	ΠO	DQ D	tamoxifen
32	0.00	1	09.0	2	0.7	yard	0.20	1	6.33	61	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
33	2.30	٢ŋ	2.53	'n	6.9	Ś	25.16	'n	6.00	ы	01	CMF	100
34	0.00	Ч	0.33	Ļ	1. J	Ţ	31.00	m	10.33	en.	sey	AC	00

Appe	ıdix 3: The	clinico-path	ological cha	nracteristics (of patients w	ith invasive p	rimary ope	rable breas	t cancer (Chapi	ter 4).			
No.	CD4+ %	CD4+tert	CD8+ %	CD8+tert	CD68+ %	CD68+tert	Ki67 %	Ki67tert	CD34+ mean	CD34+ Grade	Radiotherapy	Chemotherapy	Hormenal therapy
35	0.17	6	1.00	2	4.0	2	8.75	+==+1	5.00	144	Ю	60	tamoxifen
36	0.13	T	0.73	7	LL	ť	10.94		5.00	tad	OII	00	tamoxifen.
37	5.77	m	8.03	m	13.0	ŝ	38.35	m	7.67	m	yes	AC	011
38	0.47	2	1.10	7	12.0	ŝ	60.36	'n	7.00	ŝ	sex	Epi/CMF	UO
39	0.13	1	0.10	1	7.1	ŝ	13.92	ы	9.33	6	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
40	0.00	1	0.13	••••	1.5		7.11	ten	6.67	2	оu	ОП	tamoxifen
41	0.63	б	6.00	т	6.3	17	35.58	~	6.67	2	yes	CMF	tamoxifcn
42	1.93	ŝ	5.27	r"	8.1	4 1 3	60.55	٢'n	6.33	61	yes	Epi/CMF	011
43	2.10	m	2.50	m	6.5	ςΩ	24.47	6	6.67	2	yes	ОЦ	tamoxifien
44	0.37	2	1.37	m	12.6	Ś	12.95	6	5.00		011	CMF	tamoxiten
45	0.20	2	1.17	2	5.8	5	13.25	61	5.33	7	ou	0U	lamoxifen
46	2.07	'n	5.00	m	2.9	and a	4.90		5.33	2	00	01	tamoxifen
47	0.43	ч	i.80	ŝ	6.5	ŝ	14.52	5	8.00	ŗŋ	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
48	0.83	Э	5.73	33	6.4	ŝ	9.65	Ι	4.33	-	00	01	tamoxifen
49	0.83	ń	6.67	'n	10.0	ŝ	29.50	'n	9.00	eri	yes	10	01
50	0.00		0.37	F 1	2.1		0.29		5.00	1	sav	CMF	tamoxifen
51	0.60	ŝ	0.97	2	4.3	2	38,99	'n	7.00	ŝ	ycs	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
52	0.87	ŝ	3.67	ŝ	6.2	ы	52.67	ŝ	8.00	ŝ	ou	Epi/CMF	00
53	2.13	'n	3.73	ŝ	4.6	0	9.38	Ï	4.67	1	ou	Epi/CMF	00
<u>7</u>	0.23	2	1.17	73	6.7	'n	8.59	Π	6.00	~	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
55	0.07		0.20	щ	3.6	, 1	30.99	m	5.00		yes	ou	tamoxifcn
56	0.20	2	0.40	1	9.6	(4 5)	35.38	ŝ	6.00	7	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
57	0.33	2	0.37	1	4.0	2	38.19	۲'n	8.67	۴Ũ	yes	01 <u>2</u>	00
58	0.40	7	1.67	ŝ	6.7	ŝ	2.71	1	4.33		OU	0 1	tamoxifen
59	0.70	т	1.20	~	5.1	17	3.67	ľ	4.67	ī	0E	01	tamoxifen
60	1.37	τ ή	0.70	7	6.4	'n	12.29	2	6.00	2	yes	00	tamoxifen
19	0.47	ณ	0.40	Ĩ	5.0	6	12.32	2	6.67	2	00	00	tamoxifen
62	0.33	ы	1.27	ų	7.6	ŝ	38.28	ŝ	6.33	ы	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
63	0.13	-	0.77	2	4.5	2	16.35	7	5.67	2	yes	AC	tamoxifen
64	0.17	5	0.27	Ţ	3.4	, -	11.05	1	3.33	F 1	yes	00	tamoxífen
65	0.17	2	0.73	7	1.8	1	11.84	7	3.67	-1	011	AC	tamoxifen
66	1.40	ςΩ	0.57	7	6.2	64	36.23	er,	6.33	7	ves	00	tamoxifen
67	0.03	Π	0.13		3.7		12.49	ы	5.33	۲4	sav	CMF	tamoxifen
68	0.03	-	0.57	6	3.3	****1	13.78	ы	5.67	r)	səv	no	tamoxifen

Appen	dix 3: The	· clinico-path	ological chai	racteristics (of patients wi	ith invasive pr	гітагу орег	rable breas	t cancer (Chapt	er 4).			
No.	CD4+ %	CD4+tert	CD8+ %	CD8+tert	CD68+ %	CD68+tert	Ki67 %	Ki67tert	CD34+ mean	CD34+ Grade	Radiotherapy	Chemotherapy	Hormonal therapy
69	0.60	m	1.50	3	3.4	-	12.03	(1)	6.33	7	ycs	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
70	0.00	ų	0.43		2.4	r.el	2.45		5.00	1	ycs	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
17	1.17	m	1.47	m	12.8	m	27.88	m	6.00	7	yes	Ц	tamoxifen
5	0.03	1	0.07	-	3.4	1	9.38		5.67	7	yes	no	tamoxifen
ß	0.07	1	0.20	-	3.5	1	29.64	m	4.67	1	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
74	0.23	7	0.10	1	3.0	1	25.33	6 .1	7.00	ιr;	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifan
75	0.93	'n	2.07	ę	3.9	2	25.07	673	6.33	ମ	yes	Epi/CMF	0U
76	0.30	7	1.77	ę	2.7	I	5.43	* 1	5.00	1 1	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
77	0.50	ы	1.20	4	2.8	l	5.15	-	3.33	1	ycs	DO	tamoxifen
78	1.57	ŝ	1.70	ŝ	.4.7	17	49.57	ι.,	9.67	'n	yes	TANGO STUDY	00
79	0.30	ы	0.93	2	7.7	ι,	29.41	£	5.33	61	yes	AC	017
80	0.10	_	0.63	ы	3.1	Ţ	15.75	7	4.33	ş ind	yes	ott	tamoxifen
81	0.00	Ţ	0.40	rent	4.7	c1	14.07	ы	5.67	7	yes	on	tamoxifen
82	1.13	ęŋ	1.27	ر. م	8.5	m	24.61	2	5.33	2	yes	ou	tamoxífen
50	0.10]	1.23	3	6.5	ю	8,49	-	6.67	ч	yes	оп	tanoxifen
84	0.77	'n	0.60	2	6.6	'n	17.52	2	4.33		yes	ou	tamoxifen
85	0.00	1	0.10		3.2	I	6.60	Ŧ	4.67	l	yes	ро	tamoxifen
86	0.03	ļ	0.23	I	I	I	20.70	6	6.67	2	ОП	01	aromatase initibitors
87	0.07	-1	0.30	++= 4	0.9	1	2.60	۲ ۰۹	9.00	ŝ	01	100	tamoxifen
80	0:30	c1	0.53	ы	14.7	ŝ	40.80	61 3	7.00	m	ycs	CMF	tamoxifen> Al
89	0.40	5	0.77	7	1	1	22.80	2	7.67	ςî	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxífen
06	0.00	Ħ	0.07)eee	4.4	101	2.40	Г	5.33	7	ycs	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
91	0.43	5	1.17	3	6.3	2	61.10	ŝ	4.33	1	yes	CMF	ОЦ
92	0.00		0.43	 1	3.4		14.00	ы	5.00	ĭ	лo	011	tamoxifen> M
66	0.43	61	0.17	7 1	5.2	01	19.00	5	6.33	2	yes	CMF	0U
5	0.57	Ś	1.43	÷	1	1	6.00	- -1	6.33	2	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
9 2	0.50	61	0.80	61	3.6	I	58.40	6 1	6.00	2	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
96	0.10		0.13	, .	I	I	10.90	1	7.33	ŝ	00	00	tamoxifen
67	1.60	m	1.70	с,	8.1	m	14.30	ы	6.33	ы	011	оц	tamoxifen
86	3.67	ŝ	4.23	r,	8.9	m	5.30	, 1	8.00	1 17	yes	0U	no
66	I.23	m	1.90	ι'n	6.1	Ì.	2.90		4.33		yes	ou	tamoxifen
100	1.40	3	2.47	نٹ ا	I	I	9,40		9.33	m	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
101	2.37	m	3.57	ц	I	I	62.60	m	10.33	cu	ОЦ	OMF	tamoxifen
102	0.03	1	0.40	ا م ر م	5.2	ભ	22.10	2	3.67	1	yes	θu	tamoxifen

A MARY AND A MARY AND and the state of t -

Appen	dix 3: The	clinico-path	ological cha	racteristics	of patients wi	ith invasive pr	rimary opei	rable breast	t cancer (Chapt	ter 4).			
ÿ.	CD4+ %	CD4+tert	CD8+ %	CD8+tert	CD68+%	CD68+tert	Ki67 %	Ki67tert	CD34+ mean	CD34+ Grade	Radiotherapy	Chemotherapy	Hormonal therapy
103	0.10	Ч	0.20	-	5.5	0	2.70	Ι	5.00	1	yes	Epi/CMF	0U
104	0.10	1	0.37	*****	2.8	-	3.90	+-1	6.33	73	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
105	2.00	ы	1.40	۳,	6.8	60	56.80	'n	9.33	ŝ	yes	Epi/CMF	110 110
106	0670	ŝ	1.33	'n	3.3	6a-1	54.90	ŝ	6.67	0	yes		10
107	0.00	1	0.10		6.8	٢ŋ	8.90	Ч	6.33	61	yes	011	tamoxifen
108	0.23	6	0.17	+ 1	3.5	,- -	22.80	61	5.00	-1	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
10 9	0.13		0.60	2	7.0	с	21.60	7	4,33	I	yes	ou	tamoxifen
110	0.43	5	0.27	-	3.5		17.60	~≀	6.67	61	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
11	0.07	1	0.37		4.5 2.4	ы	8.20	P =*4	4.67	1	оц	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
112	4.03	ţ	1.87	ŝ	I	I	38.20	ж	8.67	£	011	CMF	no
113	0.17	ы	0.30	Ι		1	15.60	61	7.67	ŝ	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
114	0.53	6	0.43	1	6.2	1	73.80	ŝ	6.33	2	yes	CMF	tamoxifen> M
115	0.03		0.37	1	3.5	11	3.00	—	5.33	61	yes	TACT STUDY	tamoxifen
116	0.17	6	0.03	I	3.9	7	29.10	ŝ	4.67	•	yes	CMF	ОU
117	0.23	61	0.57	63	2.0	1	13.50	64	6.67	2	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
118	0.50	7	0.77	7	7.6	ŝ	19.80	61	8.67	ε	011	0U	tamoxifen
119	0.00		0.20	1	6.2	6	51.50	ει)	5.33	C 1	yes	Epi/CMF	00
120	0.30	ы	1.73	÷	7.6	ŝ	2.00	-	7.33	ŝ	фц	0U	aromatase inhibitors
121	0.20	ы	0.70	ы	4.2	10	14.30	6	9.67	en)	yes	ЪО	tamoxifèn
122	0.17	ભ	0.23	1I	2.4	I	9.80	***	6.33	7	yes	no	tamoxifen
123	0.53	2	0.50	2	11.1	т	47.80	~	7.33	Ē	yes	TACT STUDY	OU
124	0.90	ę	0.97	2	5.7	កា	17.80	ы	6.00	C 1	0Ţ	CMF	tamoxifen
125	0.30	~	0.27	r 1	2.1	1	13.70	7	5.00	-	yes	Epi/CMT	tamoxifen
126	0.07	_	0.30	⊢ **	2.9	l	12.10	7	6.67	ы	yes	FEC + taxotere	tamoxífen
127	0.13]	0.27]	I	I	62.90	ო	8.33	ŝ	00	CMF	DI
12 8	0.33	7	0.70	N	8.4	ო	6.00	-	6.00	ы	ycs	DU	tamoxifen
129	0.17	ы	2.10	(۳)	7.7	ę	4.90	F	7.00	ю	yes	0U	tamoxifen
130	1.47	m	3.23	'n	8.0	ŝ	29.60	m	7.33	τ'n	yes	CMF	tamoxifen
131	0.13	1	0.70	ы	4.5	ы	12.50	ы	3.67	1	01	001	tanoxifen
132	5.03	ŝ	8.07	5	8.4	m	46,10	m	5.67	6	yes	Epi/CMF	00
133	0.20	6	0.07	ŗ	1.7		5.10		4.33	1	yes	ou	ou
134	0.27	64	0.30		1.7	Ţ	5.60	I	7.00	т	yes	ou	tamoxifen
135	1.43	ę	3.07	ю	6.3	61	22.70	ы	6.00	2	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
136	0.00	1	0.23	ļ	7.1	ŝ	9.80	1	7.67	ŝ	yes	04	tamoxiten

ŝ

.

Append	dix 3: The	elinico-path	ological cha	racteristics (of patients w	ith invasive p	rimary oper	able breast	t cancer (Chapt	er 4).			
No.	CD4÷ %	CD4+tert	CD8+ %	CD8+tert	CD68+ %	CD68+tert	K167 %	Ki67tert	CD34+ mcan	CD34+ Grade	Radiotherapy	Chemotherapy	Hormonal therapy
137	2.73	3	4.73	ъ	10.2	ςî	8.20	Jene t	6.33	7	yes	оц	tamoxifen
138	0.03		0.67	(~)	5.3	7	23.80	2	6.33	13	ycs	по	aromatase inhibitors
139	0.17	ы	0.87	6	7.2	Lu)	15.40	5	6.00	7	yes	Epi/CIMF	tamoxifen
140	0.17	61	0.23	1	2.7	1	3.90	Ē	7.67	የግ	yes	ŪŪ	tamoxifen
141	0.37	7	1,43	ŝ	3.8	0	21.50	Ч	5.67	ы	yes	00	tamoxifen
142	0.10	لعبر	0.23	F-4	3.5	••••	6.40	 1	6.67	14	no	0ïL	tamoxifen
143	0.13	4	0.73	7	4.5	2	41.90	ŝ	7.00	ŵ	yes	00	tamoxifen
144	0.33	0	0.87	2	2.4	÷4	15.90	6	5.67	63	yes	οu	tanoxifen
145	0.03	بس	0.40	1	1.1	1	9,00	1	5.00	1	yes	oti	tamoxifen
146	1,27	£	3.30	۳٦	3.8	7	29.50	c r	5.33	ы	ycs	DO	tamoxifen
147	2.00	m	3.60	m	4.4	2	28.30	'n	6.67	ч	yes	00	tamoxifen> AI
148	0.63	'n	2.23	m	4.5	6)	9.90		5.33	2	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
149	0.30	6	0.13	1	2.1	_	11.40	, -	9.00	ۍ،	yes	0u	tamoxifen
150	0.70	ę	1.10	6	3.6	I	25.80	ო	4.33	,	yes	011	tamoxifen
151	5.57	'n	7.07	ŝ	4.6	Cł	27.70	ίŋ	4.33	-	yes	08	tamoxifen
152	2.83	m	2.63	n	4.9	2	25.70	'n	9.33	εŋ	yes	no	tamoxifen
153	0.27	6	0.27	,	3.2	1	16.50	ы	9.33	ę	yes	00	tamoxifen
154	1.03	ς	0.63	64	7.3	ŝ	12.60	7	6.67	6	no	no	tamoxifen> Al
155	0.03	1	0.27		1.8	1	11.80	4	7.00	m	yes	011	tantoxifèn
156	0:30	2	0.37	, 1	1.2	Ţ	4.00	1- * i	6.00	ы	yes	no	tamoxiteu
157	0.97	ų	1.03	6	4.7	7	15.50	2	7.00	ю	00	0U	tamoxifen
158	0.20	2	0.60	2	5.3	ы	9.10	ľ	6.00	۲3	цо	00	tamoxifen
159	0.27	ы	0.67	2	3.4	1	31.10	ŝ	8.67	۶٦	yes	Epi/CMF	00
160	0.20	11	0.47	1	6.5	ť	27.10	ŝ	7.33	ŝ	ycs	Epi/CMF	aromatase inhibitors
161	1.40	'n	2.40	'n	5.2	2	38.10	ŝ	00.2	m	yes	Fpi/CMF	ou
162	0.63	'n	0.37	1	5.1	2	74.80	÷	8.33	ŝ	yes	Epi/CMF	no
163	0.53	<u>6</u> 1	0.33	,	3.4	1994	19.20	7	7.00	ŝ	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen+LHRH analogues
164	0.17	7	0.57	۲	3.6	verl	25.00	ŝ	7.67	e,	yes	Epi/CMF	tamoxifen
165	0.30	2	0.97	7	2.8	1. 4	14.10	7	6.00	2	ycs	FEC - taxotere	tamoxifen
166	0.23	2	0.27	1	3.4	F	2.40		6.67	7	ОП	00	tamoxifen
167	0.53	ભ	0.27		4.3	C 1	31.60	ę	8.33	ŝ	00	Ю	ПŪ
168	1.13	Ś	0.67	61	5.1	5	8.00		7.00	m	yes	AC	tamoxifen> AI
4													

er													
apt													
ð													
٦. ۲													
100													
t Ca													
eas													
à													
ble													
era													
đ													
ĥ													
Ë.													
ā													
sive													
N/3													
ų.													
WI													
3													
tie													
E													
su													
štic													
eriš													
act.													
har													
10													
ŝ,													
ŝ													
ath													
Ä													
nic													
clii													
he													
1.2													
ΪX													

Appendix	x 3: The clinico-pathological chara-	cteristics of patients with invasive primary ope	rable breast cancer (Chapter 4).		
No.	Locoregional recurrence	Systemic metastasis	Final status	RFS/m.	0S/a.
+4	None	None	Alive and well	68.7	68.7
2	None	VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	14.9	18.6
ŝ	None	NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	17.1	32.2
4	None	None	Alive and well	65.5	65.5
'n	None	None	Afive and well	58.4	58.4
9	None	None	Alive and well	63.1	63.1
t-1	None	None	Alive and well	58.4	58.4
8	Nonc	None	Alive and well	61.9	61.9
6	cervical iy mph -node	None	Alive with recurrent/metestatic BC	1.6	64.0
10	None	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	35.0	42.9
11	None	None	Alive and well	64.9	64.9
12	None	None	Alive and well	68.9	70.4
13	None	None	Alive and well	61.3	61.3
14	None	None	Alive and well	66.0	66.0
15	None	Nonc	Alfve and well	61.2	61.2
16	None	None	Alive and well	59.8	60.5
17	Nonc	None	Alive and well	58,4	58.4
ŝ	breast /chest wall	None	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	66.4	68.4
19	None	None	Alive and well	66.0	66.0
20	None	None	Alive and well	65.2	65,2
21	None	None	Alive and well	61.2	619
22	None	None	Alfve and well	59.8	59.8
23	None	None	Alive and well	65.5	66.6
24	None	None	Alive and well	62.9	62.9
25	None	None	Alive and well	65.7	65.7
26	None	None	Breast cancer related death	36.8	36.8
27	None	None	Alive and well	60.8	60.8
28	None	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death]4,7	20.2
52	None	None	Alive and well	62.1	62.1
30	None	None	Alive and well	68.4	68.4
31	None	None	Alive and well	58,4	58.4
32	None	None	Alive and well	67.0	68.4
33	None	None	Alive and well	65.7	65.7
34	breast /chest wall	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	18.6	21.5

Net Contraction

.

ecoregional recurrence Systemic metastasis None None None None	Systemic metastasis None None		Final status Alive and well Non-concer related death	RFS/m. 61.0 50.8	ОS/т. 62.1 50.8
None None None None	None None		Non-cancer related death Alive and well	50.8 60.1	50.8 60.1
None	None		Alive and well	66.8	66.8
None None	None		Alive and well	64.2	64.9
None None	None	0	Alive and well	58,2	58.2
None Non	Non	e	Alive and well	67.5	67.5
None Non	Non	e	Alive and well	67.5	68.0
None Non	Non	0	Non-cencer related death	30.9	30.9
None Non	IION	C C	Alive and well	61.2	61.2
None Non	Non	G	Breast cancer related death	42.2	42.2
None Non	Non	9	Alive and well	64.0	64.6
Nonc Non	Non	43	Alive and well	60.7	60.7
None Non	non	IJ	Alive and well	65.6	65.6
None Non	Non	9	Other cancer death	36.4	36.4
None	Non	Ð	Alive and well	57.8	57.8
None Non	Non	9	Alive and well	62.7	62.7
None None	None		Alive and well	65.4	65.4
None None	None		Alive and well	57.5	57.5
None None	None		Alive and well	59.0	59.0
None None	None		Alive and well	54.9	55.9
None None	None		Alive and well	56.8	56.8
Nune VISCER	VISCER	AL	Breast cancer related death	9.7	10.1
None None	Nonc		Alive and well	56.4	56.4
None None	None	1	Alive and well	56.1	56.8
None VISCERAL & NO	VISCERAL & NO	N-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	46.9	49.0
None None	None		AJive and well	56.4	56.4
breast /chest wall VISCER	VISCER	AL	Breast cancer related death	12.0	22.7
None None	Noné		Alive and well	56.4	56.4
None None	None	0	Alive and well	57.1	57.6
None Non	Non	0	Alive and well	52.7	53.1
None Nor	Nor	IC	Alive and well	53.6	54.3
None None	None		Alive and well	53.6	54.5
None Nor	Nor	lc	Alive and well	53.1	53.1

No.	Locoregional recurrence	Systemic metastasis	Final status	RFS/m.	0S/m.
69	breast /chest wall	NON-VISCERAL	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	49,1	56.3
70	None	None	Alive and well	54.7	54.7
71	None	None	Alive and well	53.4	53.4
17	None	None	Alive and well	52.6	52.6
73	None	None	Alive and well	52.3	52.3
74	None	None	Alive and well	52.2	52.2
75	None	None	Alive and well	52.3	52.3
76	None	None	Alive and well	52.3	52.3
77	None	None	Alive and well	51.4	52.6
78	None	None	Alive and well	51.7	51.7
79	None	None	Alive and well	51.5	52.3
80	None	Nonc	Alive and well	52.1	52.1
81	None	None	Other cancer death	44.3	44.3
82	None	None	Non-cancer related death	5.9	5.9
83	None	None	Alive and well	53.1	53.1
84	None	None	Alive and well	52.2	52.6
85	None	None	Alive and well	61.7	61.7
86	None	None	Aive and well	67.3	67.3
87	None	None	Alive and well	5 9.9	59.9
88	None	None	Alive and well	6.99	66.9
68	None	None	Alive and well	68.5	68.9
90	None	None	Alive and well	61.7	61.7
16	None	None	Alive and well	62.9	65.9
92	None	None	Alive and well	62.2	62.2
93	None	None	Alive and well	61.3	61.3
94	Nonc	None	Alive and well	67.4	67.4
95	None	None	Alive and well	67.3	67.3
96	None	None	Alive and well	68.0	68.0
57	None	None	Alfve and well	66.4	66.4
<u>98</u>	None	None	Alive and well	62,4	62.4
66	None	None	Other cancer death	25.9	25.9
100	None	None	Alive and well	68.0	68.0
101	breast /chest wall	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	17.7	26.1
102	None	Nane	Alive and well	64.9	66.1

.

.

Т.осогеріона гесиггенсе	Systemic metastasis	Final status	RFS/m.	<u>0</u> 8/ш.
breast /chest wall	None	Alive with recurrent/metastatic BC	35.2	62.2
None	None	Alive and well	60.4	60.4
None	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	26.1	30.0
Nonc	None	Alive and well	65.7	65.7
None	None	Alive and well	62.1	62.1
None	None	Alive and well	65.9	62.9
None	None	Alive and well	67.1	67.3
None	None	Alive and well	60.5	60.5
None	None	Alive and well	66.9	6.99
None	None	Alive and well	68.1	68.1
Nonc	None	Alive and well	68.1	68.1
Nonc	VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	8.7	12.2
None	None	Alive and well	62.4	62.4
None	Nore	Non-cancer related death	30.9	30.9
None	None	Alive and well	67.3	67.3
breast /chest wall	None	Non-cancer related death	31.7	54.5
None	None	Alive and well	61.4	61.4
None	None	Non-cancer related death	27.9	27.9
None	None	Afive and well	60.4	60.4
None	None	Alive and well	61.4	61.4
None	Nonc	Alive and well	61.4	61.4
None	None	Alive and well	67.7	67.7
None	None	Alive and well	66.4	66.4
Nonc	None	Alive and well	62.8	62.8
None	Nonc	Alive and well	68.0	68.0
None	None	Alive and weil	6.66	66.6
None	None	Alive and well	62.4	62.4
None	None	Alive and well	61.9	61.9
None	None	Alive and well	56.8	56.8
None	None	Alive and well	56.6	56.6
None	None	Alive and well	56.3	56.3
None	None	Alive and well	56.1	56.1
None	Nonc	Alive and well	55.9	55.9
Nonc	None	Alive and well	55.9	55.9

. .

.

No.	Loceregional recurrence	Systemic metastasis	Final status	RFS/m.	OS/m.
	None	None	Alive and well	55.4	55.4
	None	None	Alive and well	55.2	55.8
	None	None	Alive and well	55.2	55.2
	None	None	Alive and well	55.2	55.2
	None	None	Alive and well	55.2	55.9
	None	None	Alive and well	55.0	55.0
	None	None	Alive and well	55.0	55.0
	None	None	Alive and well	54.9	54.9
	None	None	Alive and well	54.9	54.9
	None	Nane	Alive and weil	54.9	54.9
	None	None	Alive and well	54.9	54.9
	None	None	Alive and well	54.9	56.3
	None	None	Alive and well	54.7	54.7
	None	None	Alive and well	54.2	54.2
	Nonc	Nonc	Alive and well	56.2	56.2
	Nonc	None	Alive and well	54.0	54.0
	None	VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	37.5	40.8
	None	None	Alive and well	53.8	53.8
	None	None	Alive and well	53.8	53.8
	None	None	Alive and well	53.8	53.8
	None	None	Alive and well	53.4	54.1
	None	None	Non-cancer related death	39.8	39.8
	None	Name	Alive and well	53.7	53.7
	None	None	Alive and welf	53.7	53.7
	None	None	Alive and well	53.5	53.5
	None	None	Alive and well	53.3	53.3
	None	None	Alive and well	53.3	53.3
	None	None	Alive and well	53.3	54.0
	None	None	Alive and well	51.4	52.6
	None	None	Alive and well	51.4	52.7
	Nonc	VISCERAL & NON-VISCERAL	Breast cancer related death	24.5	28.2
	None	None	Alive and well	52.1	52.1

2.000

. .

1